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ABSTRACT
Psychology as Politics:

How Psychological Experts Transformed 
Public Life in the United States 1940-1970

A dissertation Presented to the Faculty of the 
Graduate School of Arts and Sciences of Brandeis 

University, Waltham, Massachusetts
by Ellen Herman

This dissertation investigates the growing power of 
psychological expertise as a cultural and political force in 
recent U.S. history. It analyzes how, why, and with what 
consequences psychological theory and research became factors 
in diverse areas of public policy and in the political culture 
of the postwar era.

The dissertation consists of four parts.
Part 1, "Introduction," presents the goals, themes, 

structure, and conceptual framework of the dissertation, along 
with a historiographical review in a number of relevant 
fields: the "new" history of psychology, the origin and rise 
of social experts, government and social control, and the 
history of the self.

Part 2, "War and Its Benefits," describes the formative 
experiences of psychological experts during World War II. It 
argues that military imperatives provided psychological 
experts with a hospitable working environment, a policy-making 
clientele, and a long list of reasons to bring their insights 
to bear on public issues at war's end.

Part 3, "Psychology as Public Policy," documents the 
influence of psychological theory and behavioral research on 
Cold War military and foreign policy and on urban policy 
related to civil rights, race relations, and riot control and 
prevention. (Part 3 includes case studies of Project CAMELOT 
and the research program of the Kerner Commission.)

Part 4, "Psychology as Public Culture," traces the career 
of clinical experts. It addresses the normalization of 
psychotherapy, the popularization of the ideology of community 
mental health, and the salience of the psychotherapeutic 
sensibility in the second wave of feminism, where the 
influence of clinical theory and practice was felt on the 
level of political philosophy as well as in the style and 
strategy of mass organization and protest.

Chapter 12, "To Restructure the Culture of the World," 
concludes the dissertation with a summary of its argument that 
psychological experts transformed public life in the postwar 
United States.
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CHAPTER 1

(PSYCHOLOGICAL) KNOWLEDGE,
(POLITICAL AND CULTURAL) POWER,

AND (POSTWAR) HISTORY
This dissertation is about how knowledge relates to power 

and about the political and cultural consequences of that 
relationship. A subject at once highly abstract and 
exceedingly tangible, its long history is momentous, but also 
frequently filled with baffling and unresolved conflicts. The 
story told in this dissertation is no exception. Ethical 
controversies, political struggles, professional dilemmas, and 
crises of personal conscience and social responsibility all 
find a place in the following pages.

"Knowledge" and "power" may seem like concepts better 
suited to the intellectual challenge of philosophical inquiry 
than the pedestrian toil of historical investigation, but the 
type of knowledge, the forms of power, and the circumstances 
of the relevant actors discussed in this dissertation are all 
quite specific. This is the story of a particular group of 
knowledge producers— psychological experts in the United 
States— and their successful quest for political and cultural 
authority in the decades after World War II. Enveloped in a 
climate of catastrophic global militarism and divisive 
national debate over the realization of racial and gender 
equality, psychological experts shaped the direction of public 
policy and the texture of public culture in striking and 
unprecedented ways.

1
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Their achievements were not monolithic, but they were 
genuinely important. Due in some measure to their own 
abilities and ambitions, psychological experts' rise was due 
primarily to the benefits of war: world war at first, then 
Cold War, then war (or something comparable to it) at home. 
Military imperatives during World War II provided 
psychological experts with their first encounter with policy
makers and gave them their first taste of power. This 
formative experience advertized their ideas and earned them 
bountiful state patronage, both of which served to enhance 
their professional status. It also inspired a set of 
correspondences that informed the history of psychological 
experts after 1945: between professional responsibility and 
patriotic service to the state; between scientific advance, 
national security, and domestic tranquility; between mental 
health and cultural maturity; between psychological 
enlightenment and the government of a democratic society.

This intimate fit between psychological knowledge and 
power, which appears ideological in retrospect, was considered 
so axiomatic at the time as to be nearly invisible. In spite 
of the dramatically changed nation and world that came into 
view after 1945, the lessons of World War II remained at the 
very heart of psychology's relationship to a diversity of 
public issues. For two decades, they resisted discussion and 
escaped meaningful scrutiny.

By the end of the 1960s, the worldview nourished by World

2
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War II and the early Cold War years was finally being 
interrogated, quite passionately, in public. Opposition to 
U.S. military intervention in Southeast Asia and elsewhere was 
mounting and so too was frustration with the government's 
sluggish response to domestic movements for equality and civil 
rights. The anger, demoralization, and activism of significant 
numbers of Americans provoked a thorough reassessment of the 
assumptions about knowledge and power that had animated 
earlier history. That reassessment, which altered the way that 
psychological experts, policy-makers, and masses of ordinary 
citizens thought about public concerns, social 
responsibilities, and government, informs this inquiry into 
the repercussions of psychological expertise in an era 
stretching from World War II through Vietnam.

"It is the responsibility of intellectuals to speak the 
truth and to expose lies," declared anti-war critic Noam 
Chomsky in 1966. "The question 'What have I done?' is one that 
we may well ask ourselves.. .as we create, or mouth, or 
tolerate the deceptions that will be used to justify the next 
defense of freedom."1

Whether and why psychological experts proffered truths or 
manufactured deceptions in their rendezvous with power is one 
major preoccupation of this dissertation. How their choices 
transformed the conceptual foundations of public life in the 
postwar United States— from the possibility of liberating 
human potential to the desirability of governing subjective

3
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selves— is another. This dissertation is my effort to describe 
and understand a little noticed historical metamorphosis, not 
only because it was profound, but because our society today, 
and our future history, reverberates with its consequences.

* * *

This introductory chapter has several purposes and 
therefore consists of several parts. The first section 
presents the dissertation's overarching goals, questions, and 
arguments. The second section explains the logic underlying my 
broad definitions of the terms "psychology” and "psychological 
experts." The third section briefly outlines the part-by-part 
and chapter-by-chapter organization of the dissertation. The 
final section conceptualizes the subject matter, and the 
theoretical importance, of this project. It describes the 
sources of my own perspective and offers an alternative to the 
interpretive traditions that have dominated recent 
scholarship.

GOALS, QUESTIONS, AND ARGUMENTS
Why and with what consequences have psychological 

experts, professions, practices, and ideas risen to power and 
public prominence during the postwar decades? My primary goal 
has been to answer this question by investigating the growing 
significance of psychology as a political and cultural force 
in recent U.S. history.

The public appearance of psychological experts and their

4
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explanations— in the policy-making process of the state, for 
example— is especially pronounced since 1940 and constitutes, 
in my view, a historical development of major proportions. 
From World War II through the 1960s, psychological experts 
decisively shaped Americans' understanding of what significant 
public issues were as well as what should be done about them. 
How could the United States win the hearts and minds of Third 
World people on the battlegrounds of the Cold War? Why did 
bigoted attitudes and racial hatreds stubbornly persist in a 
society allegedly devoted to the freedom of all its citizens? 
What sorts of emotional adjustments would equality between men 
and women require? Tackling these and other problems, in 
theory and practice, turned out to be something that 
psychological experts did very well.

My choice to focus on war, race, and gender is not 
intended as a comprehensive treatment of psychology's 
political impact, nor even a statement about what its most 
momentous consequences were. I chose these topics for a 
combination of the following reasons. They are pivotal themes 
in postwar history. Their difference from one another 
strengthens my argument about psychology's expanding 
jurisdiction during the postwar decades. They bring attention 
to the fact that, even when utilized for repressive purposes, 
psychology remained politically flexible and open to divergent 
interpretations. If psychological experts helped at times to 
perfect systems of anti-democratic social control and

5
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regulation, their work nevertheless yielded ways of thinking 
that could, and did, sustain radical visions of personal 
liberation and social justice.

What "psychology" is and what it does, however, are 
legitimate questions to which there are no straightforward 
answers. Psychology claims to offer a technology of behavior, 
a science of social relations, a theory of society, and a 
theology of emotional healing. At times, psychology has 
appeared as a social or natural science; at others, a source 
of moral, cultural, and political values. Psychology presents 
itself as a philosophy that addresses the meaning of human 
identity and existence, matters that in the past were the 
exclusive province of religion or philosophy. In the late 
20th-century United States, psychology's faces are all so 
familiar that it is tempting to consider them ahistorical 
facts or developments so amorphous and all-pervasive as to 
elude definition altogether.

To the extent that psychology's historical progress has 
merited attention, it has generated strikingly divergent 
narratives: self-satisfied pronouncements about the inevitable 
goodness of scientific progress or cranky accusations that 
psychology has engendered tolerance for programs of capitalist 
exploitation and bureaucratic depersonalization by dressing 
them up in liberating garb. Writing about psychology, in other 
words, has been as elastic as its subject, applauding its 
benevolence on the one hand and denouncing its repressive

6
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capacities on the other.
In this dissertation, psychology is not fixed at one 

particular point on this spectrum of moral evaluation. I do 
not rigidly segregate psychology in its scientific and 
technological forms from psychology in its clinical and 
philosophical forms. I neither condemn out of hand the 
advocacy of social engineering by experts nor automatically 
embrace psychotherapists' helping credo because one of my 
goals is to demonstrate that their historical genealogy is as 
connected as their current political reputations are 
disconnected. Whatever division I have made between them has 
been solely for the purpose of orderly discussion. My 
treatment of experts who thought of themselves as social and 
behavioral scientists is concentrated in Parts 2 and 3; the 
history of their clinical counterparts can be found in Part 4. 
One of my goals has been to illuminate the common worldview 
diverse experts shared while respecting the differences in 
their immediate subjects and aims.

Some experts treated "society as a patient." They 
attempted to control populations by administering internment 
camps according to psychiatric principles, tracking the 
vicissitudes of wartime morale, taking the pulse of Third 
World upheavals, and monitoring levels of racial tension in 
U.S. cities. Others treated individuals, seeking to induce 
personal adjustment and growth through a campaign of early 
intervention and "prevention." These experts ministered to

7
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war-weary soldiers, promoted innovative mental health 
policies, and offered therapeutic services to ordinary 
citizens suffering from "normal neuroses."

Their daily chores were different, but all were involved 
in forms of human management that made the difference between 
unethical manipulation and enlightened facilitation appear 
vague, that is, when the difference was noticed at all. During 
and after World War II, "social engineering" was not a slur, 
but a mission proudly embraced by experts wishing to broaden 
civil rights protections as well as by those aiming to counter 
the insurgencies that international Communism allegedly 
inspired. Scientists who devised "technologies of human 
behavior" to satisfy policy-makers' mandate to "predict and 
control" the behavior of populations abroad and at home were 
not unlike clinicians who heralded "freedom for the 
personality" as the basis for democracy, insisted that mental 
health could be produced and purchased, and welcomed mass 
psychotherapy as a "process by which normality is created."

All claimed loyalty to a psychology capable of revealing 
universal laws about human experience, personality, social 
life, and subjectivity. All melded the understanding of 
individual and collective behavior, and in doing so, 
contributed significantly to the characteristic features of 
the postwar United States. Psychological expertise, I argue, 
was a critical factor in the convergence between private and 
public domains, cultural and political concerns. Joining the

8
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comprehension and change of self to the comprehension and 
change of society was their most enduring legacy.

The experts I discuss sought and secured "a larger 
jurisdiction for psychology," though frustrations and 
obstacles littered their path to power. The authority they 
gained was not inevitable, but historically specific. 
Psychological authority, in fact, is striking in its newness. 
One need only glance at the sheer abundance of psychological 
expertise in recent years to be impressed by this point. 
Between 1940 and 1970, the numbers of psychologists and 
psychiatrists belonging to their respective professional 
organizations— to use a conservative estimate of only those 
professionals most directly implicated in the history of 
psychological expertise— have climbed astronomically. They 
have surpassed both the growth curves in these professions 
prior to 1940 and those in other medical and academic fields 
after 1940. Membership in the American Psychological 
Association grew by more than 1,100 percent, from 2,739 in 
1940 to 30,839 in 1970.2 During this same period, membership, 
in the American Psychiatric Association rose 760 percent, from 
2,423 to 18,407.3 Throughout the postwar era, the United 
States has trained and employed more psychological experts, 
per capita, than any other country in the world.4 Why?

Psychological authority has been manifested in forms as 
historically specific as the fact and timing of psychological 
authority itself. Neither indeterminate nor all-encompassing,

9
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its character has changed distinctly over time. In recent 
decades, for example, psychological expertise has become 
virtually synonymous with healing or counselling practices. 
But before World War II, professional healers and counselors 
were few; most individuals allied with psychology did work 
unrelated to "helping." In the early 1990s, the three largest 
divisions of the American Psychological Association all 
address the practice of psychotherapy, whereas those divisions 
with ties to psychology's 19th-century past— physiological and 
philosophical psychology, for example— have shrunk into 
numerical obscurity.5

Today, therapeutic claims are likely to be treated as 
gospel, as psychology's most important contribution to human 
understanding, happiness, and peace. Nevertheless, as this 
dissertation will show, psychology has penetrated corners of 
U.S. politics and culture very distant from the challenges of 
personal adjustment usually associated with psychological 
healing. From 1940 to 1970, psychological theory and research 
became significant ingredients in public policies devoted to 
managing Cold War tensions abroad and racial tensions at home, 
while clinical theory and practice had the important, if often 
unintended, result of inspiring radical political critiques—  

feminism was one— that collapsed conventional boundaries 
between therapeutic and social aims by probing the 
relationship between the personal and the political.

If people and policy-makers alike looked to psychological

10
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experts for answers after 1940, it was not because they were 
dupes of sinister schemes to subvert democracy, but because 
psychology offered credible theoretical and practical 
approaches to a plethora of international, national, and 
personal emergencies. Although psychological experts could, 
and did, conceal the unethical and repressive exercise of 
power, they also spoke eloquently about human experiences in 
ways that were emotionally meaningful, intellectually 
compelling, and socially serviceable. Highlighting the 
historical contexts which produced this characteristic 
flexibility is yet another goal of this dissertation.

A NOTE ON VOCABULARY: "PSYCHOLOGY" AND "PSYCHOLOGICAL EXPERTS"
In this dissertation, I use the term "psychology" 

broadly, not to designate the formal boundaries of an academic 
discipline or a professional job category, but rather to 
indicate an emphasis on the analysis of mental processes, 
interpersonal relationships, introspection, and behavior in 
explaining both individual and social realities. In the period 
after World War II, the professions most closely associated 
with psychological expertise were those that originated in or 
had grown into "helping" trades: psychiatry, clinical
psychology, and social work. As an academic discipline, 
however, psychology traced its historical roots to distinctly 
non-clinical sources: 19th-century philosophy and physiology.

Notwithstanding its scientific and medical standing,

11
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psychology has recently been classified as one of the 
"behavioral sciences." The "behavioral" orientation of a new 
type of social expert was, in large measure, the product of 
large-scale philanthropy and foundations' support for research 
that government policy-makers could use to ameliorate the 
ever-worsening social problems of modern industrial capitalist 
society. This quest for practical modes of social engineering 
began in earnest after World War I. The golden years of 
"behavioral science," however, were to come in the 1950s, when 
the generosity of the Ford Foundation made "behavioral 
science" into shorthand for a subset of the more general 
category, "social sciences." The "behavioral sciences" include 
psychology, anthropology, sociology, and those aspects of 
economics and political science devoted to the analysis of 
individual and group behavior rather than institutions or 
processes.

This dissertation features the work and history of groups 
and individuals formally identified with psychological 
training and/or behavioral science approaches to social issues 
and public policy, but also examines the record of clinical 
experts, many identified with the psychotherapeutic 
enterprise. Such an inclusive definition of "psychological 
experts" makes it, admittedly, a rather vague category. It 
includes psychologists and psychiatrists, but not all 
psychologists and psychiatrists. It includes other social 
scientists, but not all of them either. Consequently, I

12
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frequently overlook significant differences in theoretical 
orientation within the professions (behaviorist vs. 
psychoanalytic vs. humanistic psychologies) and cross 
disciplinary boundaries (between psychology, sociology, 
political science, and anthropology).

This definition provided me with enough direction to 
identify individuals and organizations of clear importance to 
my topic, while also allowing me sufficient flexibility and 
convincing me of the virtues of a study not limited to a small 
number of theorists, researchers, or clinicians. Those people 
I finally selected for particular scrutiny in this 
dissertation are no more exhaustive than the topics I cover. 
While they appear here as much because they piqued my 
curiosity as for any other reason, I believe that their work 
and ideas illustrate important themes in the postwar history 
of psychology and behavioral science because they satisfy the 
general criterion of advocating psychological approaches to 
matters of public importance. I think such a broad definition 
of who the subjects are is entirely appropriate to describing 
broad cultural and political developments, but it 
distinguishes this dissertation from much other work in 
intellectual history, the history of science, and the history 
of psychology, where the very differences I slight are 
frequently the subject of intense inquiry and debate.

These general definitions of "psychology” and 
"psychological experts" do not signify ignorance or lack of
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respect on my part for the important differences that exist 
within and between the various psychological and social 
sciences and clinical professions. This dissertation's breadth 
of scope is, rather, intended to be appropriate to the sorts 
of questions I am asking, which have relatively little to do 
with the evolution of theoretical schools or professional 
boundaries and a great deal to do with what happens when 
psychology escapes disciplinary limits and enters the public 
sphere. In order to understand why policy-makers concerned 
with urban rioting considered "the city as patient" or why 
clinicians embarked upon the "optimal realization of human 
potential through planned social action," it is far less 
helpful to focus on the distinctions that populate 
conventional histories of psychology than to discern the 
commitments that were shared by a majority of postwar experts: 
to making psychology publicly serviceable in a nationalistic 
sense, to enlightening the state by extending the reach of 
government, and to empowering themselves in the process.

The divided landscape of the social and behavioral 
sciences today is real enough— one must decide to study 
sociology or psychology, to consult an economist or an
anthropologist, and such choices certainly have consequences. 
But the late 19th-century origins of this division of 
intellectual labor were also quite arbitrary, as some
historians have convincingly shown.6 They were rooted in
academic turf wars, or in the administrative convenience of
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universities, businesses, and governments making their way in 
an industrializing, urbanizing society. Rarely, if ever, 
according to this recent literature, were disciplinary and 
professional identities in the social and behavioral sciences 
carved out of a theoretically valid division of either mental 
labor or the social world.

My inter-disciplinary approach is both consistent with 
the insights of this historical interpretation and well suited 
to my subject. Crossing disciplinary lines will produce a 
richer kind of history, all the more compelling for being open 
to creative approaches. Although our society designates 
certain individuals, by virtue of their education and 
occupational status, as social and behavioral experts, it is 
still among the most elementary principles of democracy and 
psychology that all individuals are social specialists.

My status as a historian with no particular loyalties or 
affiliations within the professions and disciplines I examine 
has allowed me to discern common perspectives where others 
have seen only the intricacies of specialized knowledge. 
Perhaps being an outsider has encouraged me to inquire into 
how psychological ideas and experts have transformed public 
issues such as war and racial animosity, rather than merely 
accept as given their official location on the intellectual 
map as custodians of private life, emotional disturbance, and 
the individual life course. While I am fascinated by 
psychological experts and wish to document and explore the
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directions they have taken in recent U.S. history, I have had 
no personal contact with their educational training or work 
experiences. Whatever insights I have managed to assemble here 
about how deeply psychology is implicated in recent U.S. 
public life and social change may be attributable to that 
fact.

HOW THE DISSERTATION IS ORGANIZED
The following pages briefly describe the dissertation's 

organizational structure and subject matter.
Chapter 2 begins with a review of the historiographical 

landscape. It illuminates the breadth and complexity of the 
historical literature upon which my own perspective has been 
built and assesses the interpretations and theoretical 
assumptions of other writers who have taken up subjects 
ranging from the origin and rise of social experts to 
government and social control to the history of the self.

Part 2, "War and Its Benefits,” examines the record of 
psychological experts during World War II, a watershed in the 
history of psychology. No event illustrates better how 
military conflict offered psychologists unprecedented 
opportunities to demonstrate the practical worth of their 
social theories, human sciences, and behavioral technologies 
in making and shaping public policy. While the New Deal had 
offered some social scientists, especially economists, the 
chance to exhibit the practical assistance that social experts
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could bring to large-scale federal operations in the years 
prior to 1940, it was the atmosphere of international military 
crisis and conflict after 1941 that permitted new varieties of 
social experts to outgrow their roles as private citizens and 
carve out niches for themselves in government, and as advisors 
to government.

Many of the accomplishments of psychological experts in 
the period between 1945 and 1970 find their origin and 
inspiration in this pivotal wartime experience. Chapters 3 and 
4 document the basis for the postwar intersections of 
psychology and public policy that are examined later on by 
surveying the work experts did to aid military operations 
abroad and at home between 1941 and 1945. Their 
responsibilities ranged widely— from waging psychological 
warfare to administering internment camps to keeping tabs on 
fluctuating public opinion and morale.

Part 3, "Psychology as Public Policy," analyzes the 
growing presence of psychological experts and ideas in public 
policy and policy-making, foreign and domestic, after 1945.

Chapter 5 covers the general outlines of psychology's 
Cold War career and describes the institutional, ideological, 
and theoretical factors that fueled the tight correspondence 
between psychology and national security during the 1950s and 
1960s. Chapter 6 relates the fascinating story of Project 
CAMELOT, an ambitious, secret program built upon psychology's 
Cold War successes, and assesses its significance in the
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history of psychological experts. A Defense Department-funded 
plan that placed behavioral science at the service of military 
counter-insurgency, CAMELOT was intended to monitor, control, 
and prevent the social and psychological preconditions of 
Third World revolution. Had it come to fruition, CAMELOT would 
have been the largest, and certainly the most generously 
funded, behavioral research project in U.S. history. As it 
turned out, the project backfired and became an international 
scandal. A Congressional hearing followed its cancellation in 
July 1965, as did much soul-searching by behavioral and social 
scientists, who debated its ethical, political, and financial 
implications.

The benefits of war did not end when the war ended. The 
history of psychology offers numerous examples of how work 
begun with clear military purposes under the conditions of 
world war between 1941 and 1945 continued to thrive under the 
auspices of Cold War in the 1950s and the supposedly non
military War on Poverty in the 1960s. Chapters 7 and 8 offer 
examples of this pattern in policies related to domestic 
racial conflict. Chapter 7 describes the evolution of 
psychological theories on racial identity and the sources of 
prejudice after World War II and explores how they were 
translated into public policy. Chapter 8 illustrates the ways 
in which these perspectives were incorporated into the 
research program of the National Advisory Commission on Civil 
Disorders. Popularly known as the Kerner Commission, it was
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appointed by President Johnson in 1967 to investigate urban 
rioting and prevent future racial unrest.

Part 4, "Psychology as Public Culture," takes up the 
clinical ideas and practices associated with the psychological 
professions. While the policy-oriented activities surveyed in 
Parts 2 and 3 made psychology's political potential explicit, 
clinicians became both more numerous and far more visible to 
the public than were psychological or behavioral scientists 
during the postwar decades. For all intents and purposes, work 
associated with "helping" people adjust and cope constituted 
the popular reputation of psychological expertise during an 
era when the psychotherapeutic enterprise gained much ground.

Associated with personal problems and anxieties, devoted 
to emotional adjustment and change, clinical practices at 
first glance appear apolitical, or at least very distant from 
the political questions addressed in Parts 2 and 3. Yet the 
history of clinical work, in my view, had equally fundamental 
consequences for U.S. public life. Although the process of 
converting psychology into public culture was admittedly less 
direct than its conversion into public policy, clinical 
developments served to alter the very definition and substance 
of "the political" as well as reorient the goals and styles of 
political participation in the postwar decades.

Selected episodes in this historical process are 
described in Chapters 9-11. They are usually considered more 
cultural than political, in part because of their
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indeterminate feel and their relatively greater distance from 
the formal, institutional center of public life: the state. 
(As we shall see in Chapter 10, however, clinicians' raison 
d 'etre— mental health— became a major federal public policy 
issue in its own right during the postwar years, with the 
result that more and more responsibility for its pursuit and 
maintenance rested with the state.) I hope to show not only 
that clinical work had public repercussions, but that it was 
a significant factor in blurring the lines between culture and 
politics, between the immediate experience of everyday life 
and more abstract dialogue on matters of public power and 
social conflict. Especially during the 1960s, it is possible 
to see how profoundly clinical vocabulary influenced political 
thought, political action, and political change.

Chapter 9 takes yet another look at the World War II 
years. It argues that the clinical lessons of war began a 
radical process of "normalizing" mental troubles, a process so 
comprehensive and far-reaching that it underlay the dramatic 
spread of clinical experience and clinicians' increasingly 
broad cultural appeal after 1945. Chapter 10 points to a 
number of examples in which the wartime developments examined 
in Chapter 9 figured prominently in postwar public outcomes: 
the adoption of mental health as a policy priority of the 
federal government, the rapid popularization of psychotherapy 
for "the normal," and the appearance of humanistic psychology. 
Chapter 11 concludes with a look the early years of the second
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wave of feminism, when psychology served not only to 
"construct the female" (in Naomi Weisstein's famous phrase), 
but also to construct the feminist. Psychological expertise 
was not only an obvious target of intense feminist protest, 
but also a source of inspiration for the movement's agenda of 
"personal politics." Psychology's constructive and mobilizing 
role in the contemporary critique of gender relations has, to 
date, been overlooked.

AN ALTERNATIVE VIEW
In the following pages, I describe my own point of view 

in somewhat more philosophical and abstract terms than I do 
throughout the following chapters. I do this to make my own 
theoretical position clear and to differentiate it from most 
of the trends evident in the literature surveyed in Chapter 2. 
This section also presents evidence that an alternative 
standpoint such as my own can draw inspiration and support 
from rather disparate sources, historical and contemporary, 
within psychology and without. The examples I draw upon are 
intended to sketch, in very broad strokes, wide-ranging 
philosophical debates relevant to the subjects of this 
dissertation and to the evolution of my own perspective. In 
general, they concern the production of (scientific and 
psychological) knowledge. In particular, they examine the 
status (or non-status) of subjective experience in that 
endeavor. It will be obvious that my comments are far from a
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survey of the literature in these fields; a number of sources 
for further reading are listed in the notes.

I begin by pointing out the gendered features of 
scholarship relating to the subjects of this dissertation.* 
This goes beyond noticing that the majority of critical 
perspectives on experts, social control, and the self have 
been authored by men, although it is true enough that they 
have been. What I would like to suggest is that the degree of 
sheer negativism in the historiography, and the willingness to 
magnify the authority of experts (most of whom were men too) 
while disparaging— or even dismissing altogether— the 
intelligence of ordinary people (many of them women) who were 
the objects of experts' attention is significantly shaped by 
a gendered dualism which has an ancient history in Western 
thought. That dualism equates rational manipulation with 
masculinity and irrational subjectivity with femininity.7

It is hardly a surprise, therefore, that some feminist 
activists and scholars have demonstrated far more respect for 
human subjectivity and, by implication at least, a more 
nuanced approach to the public consequences of psychology, 
than the literature would seem to indicate. Consequently, I 
have tried to formulate an approach consistent with an 
important intellectual and activist tradition within 
contemporary feminism. That tradition is one of refusal to 
abide by the either/or choices mandated by a dualistic

* See Chapter 2
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epistemology (logic or emotion? culture or nature? mind or 
body? objectivity or subjectivity?) and determination to 
anchor conceptions of knowledge to values that honor the 
instability of truth as it is experienced— messy, disjointed, 
partial, and sometimes contradictory— by human beings 
embroiled in history.

Feminist critics of scientific and technological culture, 
and feminist activists arrayed against the damaging military 
and environmental consequences of that culture, have written 
prolifically and creatively about the intimate relationship 
between gender, science, and the domination of nature.8 They 
have revealed that the bond between Western science's 
philosophical foundations and patriarchal social relations has 
been grafted onto the very structure and definition of 
knowledge. From the fundamental proposition that science is a 
socially embedded enterprise have flowed urgent questions 
about the nature of scientific (and all) knowledge and the 
potential for change. Who knows and how do they know? What can 
be known and what procedures transform •'belief" into "fact" or 
"truth"?

Numerous, important differences co-exist within this 
feminist theoretical literature. To note in passing only one 
major fault line, some feminists (frequently natural and 
social scientists) advocate an improved type of empiricism; 
adding women and gender to science, they argue, makes for 
better (i.e. more objective) science. Others, (frequently
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political philosophers identified with postmodern thought), 
have rejected not only the biases of male-dominated scientific 
communities, but have speculated that scientific norms and 
methods may be incapable of representing women accurately or 
achieving feminist goals. Because women's experiences have 
played little or no part in conceptions of science throughout 
Western history, they argue, science cannot be improved at 
this late date by simply adding women.®

Yet even some feminists with postmodern inclinations, 
alarmed by anti-Enlightenment rumblings that threatened to 
junk science and trade technology in for paganism and Goddess 
worship, have insisted that a feminist science is worth 
imagining. It is a science conceived and conducted in an 
almost unrecognizably radical fashion, however. Donna 
Haraway's widely read "A Manifesto for Cyborgs" argues that 
political engagement with science and technology holds great 
potential at this particular point in history precisely 
because metaphors of electronic circuitry, networking, and 
simulation can undermine the dualisms of the Western past and 
reconceptualize knowledge— knowledges really— as multiple 
truths that never add up to a whole, that conflate science 
fictions and social realities, and that transgress all 
conceivable (and many inconceivable) boundaries.10 Her highly 
original manifesto, initially written for Socialist Review and 
directed at the left, calls for a move beyond the totalizing 
(hence imperialistic) ideologies of socialist-feminism and
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radical feminism and proposes adopting highly particularized,
local, and bifurcated ways of thinking and acting. Like the
cyborg itself, which melds human to machine, her philosophy
aims to untie the knots of essential nature and free people to
affiliate with a variety of different others. The invention of
an "oppositional consciousness" and the transcendence of
identity politics are goals that lie beyond nature.

[A] cyborg world might be about lived social and bodily 
realities in which people are not afraid of.. .permanently 
partial identities and contradictory standpoints.... 
Cyborg unities are monstrous and illegitimate; in our 
current political circumstances, we could hardly hope for 
more potent myths for resistance and recoupling.11
To Haraway's way of thinking, a standpoint is not an

alternative to empirical authority, nor is it a concept ever
comprehensible in the singular since the revolutionary subject
is first in line for deconstruction. Experiences, like
knowledges and truths, must derive force from their ever-
clashing multiplicity. A decade or more of turbulence within
the women's movement over the dilemmas of "difference" has
taught many white academic feminists like Haraway that the
alleged commonality of womanhood is really a nightmare of
enforced homogeneity.12 For women, there can be no unified
"we." Instead, there is only a process of "building and
destroying machines, identities, categories, relationships,
spaces, stories."13 Haraway's is "the utopian dream of the
hope for a monstrous world without gender," "an imagination of
a feminist speaking in tongues to strike fear into the
circuits of the super savers of the New Right."14
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Within psychology, Jill Morawski is a vocal critic of 
"philosophical seduction" by the "master discourse" of 
science, a state of affairs that has left psychological work 
on gender marginalized, impoverished, and little changed 
despite the explosion of scholarly activity among feminists in 
recent years.15 Purely empirical strategies have not toppled 
the conventional dualism between masculinity and femininity, 
according to Morawski, in spite of intentions to do exactly 
that. Indeed, they may have perversely reinforced it. However 
well-intentioned and effective in exposing sexist bias and 
revealing previously hidden women's lives, efforts designed to 
correct the incomplete methods and erroneous conclusions of 
psychological research recapitulate beliefs that inform 
conventional scientific practice. In particular, they 
guarantee the objectivity achieved through subject/object 
splits and the verifiability achieved through experimental 
replication. Above all, Morawski argues, self-reflection is 
denied and excluded when "doing psychology" is merely reformed 
and not revolutionized. Self-reflection, and the awareness it 
brings that how one knows and what one knows depends upon who 
one is and what one has experienced, is the key to imagining 
an epistemological alternative compatible with feminism. For 
Morawski, that alternative is a knowledge simultaneously 
situated, relational, reflexive, and historical.

Ideas such as Haraway's and Morawski's will be readily 
associated with ongoing contemporary debates about
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postmodernism. But the notion that historical reality and 
knowledge (including science in general and psychology in 
particular) have been formed in the crucible of real human 
experience is not as new a discovery as "social construction" 
makes it sound. Epistemological proposals quite similar to 
those of contemporary feminist critics appear in the history 
of radical dissent within philosophy, even if the dissenters 
share none of feminists' concern about women and gender. 
However shadowy and little known, this history speaks volumes 
about the road not taken in psychology.

Intellectual historian James Kloppenberg, for one, has 
described the "radical theory of knowledge" and historicist 
sensibility elaborated by a group of late 19th- and early 
20th-century U.S. and European thinkers, including William 
James; Wilhelm Dilthey, Alfred Fouill^e, and John Dewey, in a 
courageous effort to formulate a philosophy compatible with 
uncertainty.16 Although many feminist theorists today are 
probably unaware of this chapter in the history of philosophy, 
there is significant overlap between the renegade ideas of the 
via media described by Kloppenberg and contemporary feminist 
critics of scientific methodology and objective knowledge. All 
eventually turn to historical inquiry, casting their lot with 
the unstable certainties of historically embedded
investigations rather than succumbing to the false promises of 
absolute truth founded on treacherous breaks between 
knowledgeable subjects and their objects.
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The idea that subjective experience is an ongoing process 
of knowledge creation, in which moral and political values are 
constructed and reconstructed, offers common ground between 
radical critics separated by gender, time, and disciplinary 
affiliation. Especially relevant to a study such as mine is 
Kloppenberg's argument that a community of philosophical 
dissenters "articulated a new conception of immediate lived 
experience, which shattered the links binding philosophy to 
Cartesian mind-body dualism and acknowledged the continuity of 
consciousness, the experience of freedom, and the provisional 
quality of truth itself."17 Their epistemology, Kloppenberg 
concludes, "would henceforth have to ride the roller coaster 
of experience."18

Gestalt psychology was another source of potential 
alternatives within psychology itself.19 It was championed by 
German theorist Wolfgang Kohler (the only German psychologist 
to protest the mass dismissals of university faculties by the 
Nazis), who arrived in the United States as part of the wave 
of European emigres. Concentrated on studies of perception, 
Gestalt was the first psychological theory to depart from the 
mechanistic and dualistic assumptions of Newtonian science.20 
Its challenge to behaviorism, although unsuccessful at the 
time, is instructive in the context of the philosophical 
issues detailed above.

Kohler objected to banishing from psychology topics like 
direct experience and methods like introspection on the
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pretext that they were necessarily unscientific and riddled 
with philosophical bias, practically the modern equivalent of 
"medieval darkness."21 He argued that defining psychological 
science as the study of behavioral responses to environmental 
factors, because only such responses could be objectively 
observed, unacceptably narrowed psychology's scope, excluding 
all subjective experiences from consideration. He demanded 
that psychology "return to its job with more naivetd" and 
reevaluate the "layman's conviction" that "the forces which 
principally determine his mental trends and his actions are 
for the most part directly given in his experience.1122 By 
dissecting learning, memory, perception, and other fields of 
inquiry into little pieces in which formal causal 
relationships could be comfortably discerned and precisely 
calculated, most psychologists were ignoring "insight" and 
scorning a vision of science that included experiential 
reality. (Kohler also believed they were wasting their time.) 
In contrast, Gestalt psychology suggested that people might 
actually understand a great deal about why they thought, felt, 
or behaved as they did, on the basis of their own experience.

Grasping the immediacy of lived experience with genuine 
interest and respect, placing subjectivity within the scope of 
scholarly inquiry, challenging experts' fervent campaign to 
legitimize psychology by imitating the philosophical and 
methodological patterns of natural science— these have been 
goals shared by dissenting philosophers early in the 20th
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century, gestalt psychologists, and many of today's feminist 
theorists of science. They also inform this dissertation. I 
must add that my particular debt to contemporary feminist 
theory is not repaid with the equivalent of a project such as 
"women's history." This dissertation is not about women's 
lives, or even primarily about gender as a central category of 
historical analysis, although early feminist debates about the 
relationship between sexism and psychology are discussed in 
Chapter 11. It is, however, committed to a theoretical stance 
I consider profoundly feminist in its implications.

That stance is based on a hypothesis that some of the 
writers reviewed in Chapter 2 would consider naive, but which 
finds philosophical support in the work of radical thinkers 
during the formative years of psychology. Subjective 
experience is real, intrinsically meaningful, and ultimately 
irreducible to anything outside itself. For this reason, 
analyses of psychology's progress in U.S. culture that rely on 
references to unequal divisions of material resources and 
political power do not satisfy me even when I believe they do 
explain a great deal. There is much in scholarship indebted to 
the philosophy of Karl Marx and Michel Foucault that I find 
convincing.** Together, these interpretive traditions affirm 
the complexity of power and attempt to account for its 
confusing and perpetually changing forms. At their most 
sophisticated, neither Marxist nor Foucaultian scholars resort

** See Chapter 2
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to taking sides in a simple historical morality play of good 
against evil.

It roust be noted at this point that many feminist 
historians and theorists have moved enthusiastically into the 
Foucaultian camp in recent years, and often for very good 
reasons. Poststructural theories promised to deepen the 
critique of scholarly and scientific objectivity by 
demonstrating how deeply all knowledge claims were embedded in 
specific historical circumstances. Feminist scholars 
understood that such an accomplishment would likely lead to 
fresh understandings of how gender has functioned as a 
disparate historical category subject to change rather than as 
a universal, natural given destined to be permanent, or even 
inevitable.23

Joan Scott, for example, one of the most persuasive 
exponents of poststructural theory among feminist historians 
and theorists, has recently suggested that a politically 
responsible historiography must refuse to grant "experience" 
any foundational role in comprehending historical actors or 
historical change. "The project of making experience visible," 
Scott writes, "precludes analysis of the workings of this 
system and its historicity,* instead it reproduces its 
terms."34 She goes on to argue that critical historians must 
treat "all categories of analysis as contextual, contested, 
and contingent," and their work must strive to "den[y] the 
fixity and transcendence of anything that appears to operate
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as a foundation, turning attention instead to the history of 
foundationist concepts themselves."25 Unless historians 
actively dispute ideological identities such as male/female, 
black/white, or heterosexual/homosexual by questioning the 
evidence of experience, Scott concludes, they are 
collaborating (unintentionally in many cases) in the 
maintenance of hierarchy and oppression.

While I support many of Scott's political aims, I do not 
agree with her theoretical judgment that theory must 
necessarily precede a foundationless history. In the course of 
my own research, I have made a conscious effort to consider 
"the evidence of experience" (how experts talked about war in 
explaining their successes and failures, for example, or why 
people said they sought psychotherapeutic help) as a valid 
historical "foundation" without also turning personal 
testimony into a type of unquestionable truth claim that 
obstructs critical interpretation. Why, I wonder, must 
historians pledge themselves either to representing experience 
or producing theoretically-informed analysis when studying and 
writing history involves imagining historical subjects from 
the critical distance of the present, or, in other words, 
both? I admit that it has been challenging to keep my 
imaginative and analytical sides talking to each other, and I 
cannot say that the conversation has always been harmonious, 
but the effort has certainly changed some of my ideas.

Taking "the evidence of experience" seriously has not led
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me to endorse identity as a product of some essential nature 
shining static light on the past, nor has it led me to 
relinquish the tools of rational analysis. On the one hand, my 
topic— psychology's dramatic progress in recent U.S. society—  

is itself among the primary reasons why historians (and 
others) have recently been wrestling so constantly with 
questions of identity and subjectivity. My own interest in 
this topic therefore marks me as a product of the very 
developments I  document, at least insofar as my own 
observations and experiences have persuaded me of the 
importance of psychological expertise. On the other hand, if 
this dissertation illustrates any single thing convincingly, 
I hope it illustrates how historically sensitive both 
subjectivity and its management have been. Psychological 
experts have not always existed, and during their rather brief 
existence, they have not persuaded everyone. Their rise to 
power and success thus occupies a peculiar historical niche, 
uniquely suited to illuminating the very recent past.

Feminist or not, Foucaultians appear willing, when push 
comes to shove, to arrange historical patterns so that they 
fit neatly into a pre-determined theoretical scheme. Dazzling 
feats of intellect are sometimes the result, but so too, in my 
view, are accounts that rob people of the historical agency—  

the capacity for autonomy and freedom— that writers in the 
Marxist tradition believe is produced only through external 
social arrangements. Even in theoretically elegant forms,
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hyper-skeptical equations between reform impulses and the 
subversion of democracy make unhelpful retrospective judgments 
about actions that were historically open-ended and 
unpredictable at the time. To suggest that motivations and 
consequences have always been synchronized— either both were 
good or both were evil— is far too simple, yet much of the 
historiography does exactly that. At the very least, this 
resistance to evidence of historical ironies has generated a 
very bad mood among historians. At most, it threatens to 
undermine the possibility of intentional efforts toward social 
change, not only in history, but in the present and future. 
When they surrender hope that people are capable of making 
effective claims on their future, even the most radical- 
sounding historical critiques are resolutely conservative.

Further, the ideas and activities that critics attack so 
fiercely as clear examples of repressive social control have 
come into historical view only with the benefit of hindsight. 
At the time, they were frequently the work of activists who 
desired not (or at least not only) to manipulate, but to 
address the irreducible subjectivity of human experience. For 
example, to many historians today, progressive-era social 
workers and postwar counselors alike are convenient targets of 
ridicule. They appear to have devised systems of intrusive 
personal regulation and judgment, allowing sophisticated 
rubrics of casework, therapy, and psychological testing to 
rationalize systems of class, race, ethnic, and gender
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oppression. At the time, however, these professionals— many of 
them women— -were surely as interested in humanizing welfare 
and social service institutions through personal contact as 
they were in enforcing abstractions like "hegemony" or "social 
control.1,26

In this dissertation, it should be obvious that I do not 
consider psychological experts notable exclusively for their 
record of perfecting the most effective, and hence most 
sinister, means of social control that the 20th century has 
yet witnessed. While I do not skirt the question of how 
psychology has served to complicate, and often obscure, the 
exercise and distribution of power in U.S. history, neither do 
I endorse its rise to power as conclusive proof that 
"progress" has occurred. Psychological experts have been 
successful, in my opinion, precisely because they have 
addressed the subjective elements of human experience, and 
subjectivity is both authentic and important. These aspects of 
personal and social life cannot and must not be dismissed as 
peripheral matters, reduced to the status of dependent 
variables, or overlooked altogether.

The public consequences of psychological expertise have 
been characteristically mixed and contradictory— sometimes 
terribly repressive and deserving of condemnation, sometimes 
inspiring people to move toward personal liberation and social 
justice. The popularization of psychological vocabularies and 
the public appearance of a language of subjectivity do not
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necessarily prove the seamlessness of elite domination or the 
ability of social controllers to produce a tidal wave of 
"false consciousness" that blocks progressive social change by 
simultaneously corroding the self and making it the subject of 
almost obsessive attention. Inclinations toward personal 
growth, self-esteem, and pleasure can form the basis for new 
concepts of community and mobilize progressive collective 
action— the women's movement is perhaps the most telling 
illustration— even as they rationalize isolated programs of 
individual self-improvement.

There may be no way to prove the existence of a human 
impulse toward autonomy and freedom, but to deny it is to deny 
the deepest meaning of historical choices and the existence of 
alternative futures. To believe in such an impulse— as I do—  

is not to posit an ahistorical inner truth or a quarantined 
self divorced from social context, although much other writing 
on the topics treated in this dissertation habitually poses 
this philosophical question as a stark choice: either personal 
or social change. If psychological knowledge is to mobilize 
people for progressive change, rather than equip them to 
endure new variations on old injustices, the choice between 
internal and external transformation will have to be rejected 
as false and useless. To elevate reason over emotion or 
emotion over reason, to surrender to despair over hope or hope 
over despair, to trust in expertise over ordinary intelligence 
or ordinary intelligence over expertise— these are no
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alternatives at all.
The theory and practice of the women's movement, which 

suggests as much with its commitment to experience as the 
guide to political and ethical values, has influenced my view 
that people— women and men alike— -can never be yanked out of 
history, whether to interpret the past, solve today's pressing 
problems, or understand themselves better. The self consists 
precisely of the many-faceted ties connecting the individual 
to the surrounding social ecology, knotting the institutional 
arrangement of race, gender, and class, among others, to the 
subjectivity of personal identity at particular historical 
moments. This is a complicated relationship to be sure, but it 
is created by human beings. It is, therefore, subject to 
comprehension and change.

In sum, the examples of psychological research and theory 
examined in this dissertation have been compelling precisely 
because there is something to them, and not because 
psychological experts are smarter than the rest of us. I hope 
to point out what that "something" is while exploring its 
ramifications in public life, for better and for worse, during 
the postwar decades.
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CHAPTER 2 
THE HISTORIOGRAPHICAL LANDSCAPE

This dissertation is an effort to focus critical 
attention on the public uses and political consequences of 
psychology in the post-World War II decades. It is not mainly 
concerned with psychology as a profession or as an academic 
discipline, but attempts to grapple with the impact of 
psychological thought in the public sphere at large. It is a 
contribution to what one observer has called the "new history 
of psychology" as well as my personal effort to bring together 
elements of political history, intellectual history, cultural 
history, and the history of science by writing on their 
overlapping boundaries.1 In this sense, the "new history of 
psychology" is merely one example— and a rather tardy one at 
that— of the upheaval that has been occurring within the 
historical profession since the 1960s.

This chapter places the concerns of this dissertation in 
the context of existing historical literature. It begins with 
the field called the history of psychology, which is typically 
treated as a specialization within the history of science. It 
quickly moves on to other wide-ranging literatures whose 
concerns overlap with mine: the history of social experts, the 
history of governmental and other forms of modern authority, 
the history of the self.
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THE "NEW” HISTORY OF PSYCHOLOGY
Historians of the social sciences, social scientists, and 

social scientific ideas have taken their cues from the 
creative work of social historians, who have transformed 
history by asking what it looked like from the bottom, or from 
the margins, as well as from the top of U.S. society. The 
landmark work of Thomas Kuhn in the early 1960s also 
profoundly influenced how the "new" history of science would 
be written.2 Kuhn effectively disputed the story line of 
virtually all prior histories of science— positive advance 
based on the steady accumulation of useful knowledge through 
the self-correcting mechanisms of experimentation and 
discovery— and treated scientific revolutions very much as 
their political counterparts had been treated: as violent 
paradigm shifts, or ways of perceiving the world. 
(Interestingly, Kuhn also compared scientific revolutions to 
figure/ground gestalt switches, a concept belonging to 
psychological research on visual perception.)

Although Kuhn was a physicist whose interests were 
concentrated in the history of the physical sciences, scholars 
soon recognized the relevance of his ideas for the study of 
social and behavioral science.3 The overall result has been 
a sharp move away from the whiggish assumptions that animated 
earlier writing about the past and the appearance of new and 
unorthodox questions about who, or what, are the most 
appropriate historical agents, subjects, and explanations of
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historical change. Much of this shift has, in ray view, been 
motivated by a desire— sometimes forthrightly expressed and 
sometimes not— to bring historical knowledge into the orbit of 
contemporary problems and controversies.

This transformation is profound, but it is hardly 
complete. Textbook treatments of psychology's development over 
time stubbornly persist in presenting themes of progress, 
knowledge accumulation, and humanistic advance. Students of 
recent U.S. politics, on the other hand, remain focused on the 
electoral process and the formal machinery of the state, 
sometimes exclusively so. Objectivity and scholarly detachment 
have survived as ideals for many professional historians, in 
spite of the very rough weather these values have seen since 
the 1960s.4 In contrast, the hallmark of all the "new 
histories" is a determined consideration of subjects' 
contextual embeddedness and a rejection of the notion that 
historical processes such as "progress" happen automatically, 
without much reference to the particular circumstances of time 
or place. To write a new history of psychology is therefore to 
uncover and analyze the social, cultural, political, economic, 
and institutional forces that have shaped psychological 
research, theory, professions, ideas, and experts.

While scores of "new" historians since the 1960s have 
argued passionately and explicitly for the wholesale adoption 
of such a historiographical mission, it is not altogether new 
and revolutionary. Contextuality has had a much longer life as
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both an obligation and an ideal in historical writing. I hope 
that this dissertation can add something to this humanistic 
effort to grapple with the complexities and challenges of 
social life. My interpretive approach attempts to balance 
respect for the integrity of the past with hope that studying 
it can and will reveal much about how the present was made 
possible. It is my explicit goal to topple complacent beliefs 
that the present (or the future) is a natural, or inevitable, 
reality.

In several important ways, this dissertation is a 
departure from most other examples of the new history of 
psychology as well as from a great deal of what has been 
written about U.S. politics since 1940. Some excellent work 
has been done, especially by James Capshew, on the 
professional advances spurred by World War II. Capshew deftly 
illuminates how dependent developments in psychological 
science and technology were on institutional factors outside 
of psychology, especially military requirements. He documents 
steadily increasing material and status gains and explains 
them by pointing to the profound influence of militarism, 
wartime requirements, and substantial new public and private 
funding sources. He does not merely recite a laundry list of 
psychology's scientific and technological accomplishments, as 
the "old history" might have done, assuming that these somehow 
always explained themselves.5 Even this excellent work, 
however, tends to have a "company-history" flavor, appealing
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primarily to scholars concerned with the mechanisms of 
professionalization, in psychology or elsewhere.6

Other ’'new" historians of psychology, such as Laurel 
Furumoto, have dedicated themselves to a necessary stage of 
compensatory history, rediscovering and honoring the 
contributions of individuals previously marginalized, or made 
invisible, because of their race or gender.7 This sort of 
history is inspiring and extremely important, but does not 
necessarily alter conventional versions of the history of 
psychology as a progressive chronicle of great people and 
great ideas. It simply enlarges the potential source of 
greatness, as many of the "new" historians are the first to 
acknowledge.®

The time period examined in this dissertation also 
distinguishes it from the bulk of scholarship in the history 
of psychology, which revolves around the birth of the 
discipline in the late 19th and early 20th centuries. Further, 
much of that literature tends to utilize the standard 
approaches of intellectual history: biography, organizational 
history, and close textual analysis of particular concepts, 
traditions, or debates. The same can be said for the history 
of U.S. social and behavioral science in general, although 
recent overviews of the origins of U.S. social science have 
certainly tried to address the public consequences of such 
expertise. Perhaps psychology's long-standing and strenuous 
efforts to attain legitimacy, which encompass both the
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discipline's old scientific and new therapeutic and 
professional reputations, explain why historical scrutiny of 
this particular discipline has been lavished largely on 
"internal11 processes: experimentation, methodological and
theoretical controversies, academic institutionalization, and 
the dilemmas of professional competition and popularization.

In comparison, surprisingly little has been written about 
psychology in recent public life, by which I mean the broad 
institutional, political, and cultural events and environments 
which both shaped, and were shaped by, psychological expertise 
during the period after World War II.9 These would include: 
global war and incessant militarism? advocacy of ambitious, 
inter-disciplinary social engineering by government, 
universities, and foundations? growth of the U.S. warfare and 
welfare states and the establishment in them of key advisory 
and bureaucratic roles for psychological experts. Explorations 
of such themes are absolutely necessary to understanding why 
postwar experts moved into positions of policy-making power 
and why psychology has gained such dramatic social authority 
in the contemporary United States.

While many historians of psychology have simply ignored 
such large, "external" questions, as well as the entire 
postwar period, historians with clear political concerns have 
singlemindedly pursued their investigations (of the state's 
organization, its policy-making process, or even of 
extraparliamentary political movements) with scarcely any
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reference to psychology. Writers with diverse interests have 
frequently also treated the 1960s as manifestly unique, 
totally unlike the years that went before or came after. One 
need only glance at the avalanche of recent books about the 
1960s to grasp how committed most writers are, regardless of 
political perspective, to interpretations that sharply 
segregate the decade and try to explain why it differed so 
drastically from the 1950s or the 1970s.10

There are exceptions to this generalization, of course. 
Some accounts have revealed the roots of 1960s social 
movements in cultural and political trends between 1940 and 
1960: beat literature and bohemian subcultures; radical
pacifist organizing during and after World War II; the 
enduring remnants of the Old Left; the growth of an omnivorous 
consumer culture (especially rock and roll) and its 
potentially subversive messages to youth; the meaning, to a 
whole generation, of being the very first to grow up under the 
shadow of the bomb.11 None of this work, however, takes into 
account the direction of a booming business in psychological 
expertise and its profound impact on postwar society.

This dissertation tries to present a fresh perspective on 
the postwar era by addressing several of these disjunctures. 
It is located at the intersection between psychology and 
politics and it attempts to unify the postwar decades, not by 
ignoring the turmoil of the 1960s, but by considering it a 
part of somewhat longer-term developments. The decade of the
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1960s cannot be understood very well as an island in time. 
Further, this dissertation demonstrates that the history of 
U.S. psychology and the history of U.S. public life are not 
distinctive, or even parallel, narratives in the period since 
1940. They do not, in fact, make nearly as much sense 
separately as they do together. Students of politics, public 
policy, and social movements have much to learn from 
historians of science and ideas. The reverse, needless to say, 
is equally true.

BEYOND SPECIALIZED SCHOLARSHIP
Outside of specialized scholarship in the history of 

psychology (old or "new"), there are a number of sprawling 
literatures that intersect the concerns of this dissertation. 
Historians, social scientists, and journalists are among those 
who have written about the place of psychology and 
psychological experts both in U.S. history and in contemporary 
U.S. culture and politics. The major conclusions of this 
literature in recent years can be positioned on a spectrum 
that ranges from qualified celebration of psychological 
enlightenment to indifference to hostility to outright 
disdain. Pessimistic assessments of intellectuals' political 
intentions, ironic accounts of ideological co-optation, and 
thoroughly tragic perspectives on history's twists and turns 
are the most frequent, recurring themes in the work reviewed 
in this chapter.
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The interpretations discussed below are all criticalf by 
which I mean that they assume psychology's development 
requires an historical explanation of some kind, rather than 
mere acceptance or endorsement.12 Frequently, critical 
scrutiny also presupposes that psychology's historical course 
and consequences have been problematical in some fashion, or 
at least indicative of historical changes deserving serious 
analysis. Not surprisingly, writers have offered a variety of 
perspectives about what the •'problem1* was (or is in 
contemporary society) and a variety of prescriptions— from the 
specific to the very vague— for what the "solution" might be. 
Some consider a vantage point critical of psychological 
expertise to be self-justifying and prescribe nothing at all.

The subjects of this critical literature vary so widely 
that it makes sense to ask whether or not the history of 
psychology even has a subject. At least one thoughtful 
historian recently has.13 The seeming limitlessness of 
psychology's "subjects" is paralleled only by the 
ambitiousness of psychology's reach. While this expansiveness 
can present difficulties to the historical writer, it also 
accounts for much of psychology's appeal and importance.

If the chaos of subjects found in the historical 
literature is logically related to psychology's own very 
muddled, multi-faceted identity, most commentators 
nevertheless do share several general themes. Most hold the 
view that the history of psychology in the United States is
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implicated in one or more of the following three developments: 
1) the origins and rise of social and behavioral expertise at 
a time of rapid economic and social change; 2) altered notions 
of government, its proper sphere of operation, and its 
techniques of social control; and 3) the evolution of 
subjective experience and self-consciousness.

In this chapter, I will review the current literature in 
each of these categories, first describing the ideas of those 
writers I find most thought-provoking and worthwhile, and then 
describing my own point of view. The individuals reviewed in 
this chapter, or mentioned in the notes, comprise only a 
subset of those who have written in these fields. Many others 
could easily have been included. My three rough 
categorizations are, needless to say, abstractions developed 
simply for the purpose of orderly discussion. The literature 
in these areas is overlapping, as one might expect, since 
expertise, government, and subjectivity have not been 
separable in history, nor are they treated as such by good 
historical writers.

The Origin and Rise of Social Experts
The bulk of recent writing about the history of 

psychological and social experts treats the birth of the 
social science disciplines in the late 19th and early 20th 
centuries and investigates their relationship to an 
increasingly heterogeneous society undergoing the massive
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dislocations of industrialization and urbanization. This 
literature illustrates the dynamism of broad tendencies in the 
historical writing of the past several decades, rooted in the 
experience and ideas of the 1960s, sometimes (but not always) 
inspired by the New Left.14 First, the work of social 
historians, who have made the lives of ordinary people— along 
with social divisions of race, class, gender, and ethnicity, 
among others— into factors that intellectual historians can no 
longer ignore and remain credible. Second, the groundswell of 
interest among historians of science in their subject's social 
context, which has kindled the movement toward a "new history" 
of psychology and social science in general.

On the origins of social experts, I have chosen for brief 
review the work of Thomas Haskell, Burton Bledstein, Dorothy 
Ross, Reba Soffer, David Ricci, and Kurt Danziger. Between 
them, they explore a variety of disciplines (Danziger is the 
only one concerned exclusively with psychology and the others 
discuss psychology only peripherally, if at all) and offer a 
range of interpretations about the emergence and historical 
direction of modern U.S. social and behavioral experts.

Thomas Haskell's The Emergence of Professional Social 
Science; The American Social Science Association and the
Nineteenth-Century Crjjsis of Authority offers a
quintessentially sociological explanation for the rise of 
social experts: they advanced because their skills matched the 
functional requirements of society undergoing the economic,
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technological, demographic, and organizational changes 
characteristic of the United States in the late 19th 
century.18 Although Haskell introduces his book modestly, as 
a history of the American Social Science Association (founded 
in 1865 by the first cohort of "professional" social 
scientists), The Emergence of Professional Social_Science is 
a very ambitious effort to tie shifts in ways of attributing 
social causation (the fundamental goal of social science) to 
parallel shifts in social structure.

Haskell claims that social experts won the battle for 
professional status and authority because the changes they 
observed around them during their lifetimes made them true 
prophets of the U.S. future. They identified the single newest 
and most salient feature of late 19th-century social life—  

interdependence— and remade social theory according to its 
sweeping theoretical implications. Haskell suggests that 
interdependence is the "common denominator of many previously 
proposed links between modern social structure and the 
mentality appropriate to it."16 The modern social structure 
he refers to includes: an industrial capitalist mode of
production, dramatic advances in communications and 
transportation technologies, the creation of a centralized and 
powerful state bureaucracy, and the elaboration of a gender 
ideology stressing sharp differences in nature and function 
between men and women.

Simplified, Haskell's argument is circular. The

54

R eproduced  with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

professional efforts of social experts were successful in the 
late 19th century precisely because the late 19th century 
needed social experts to manage the bewildering sense of 
drift, disorder, and depersonalization that characterized 
Gilded Age "massification." Ironically enough, the 
intellectuals whose own self-assurance had recently been 
undone by the implications of Darwin's findings attained new 
levels of authority not long afterwards, simultaneously 
boosting their own stature and eroding the self-confidence of 
ordinary citizens to the point of making them uncritical and 
submissive consumers of expert advice.

Interdependence was not everything, however. Haskell also 
pays close attention to the history of energetic professional 
associations, incorporating Kuhnian insights into his social 
science success story. Members of the first generation of 
professional social scientists (who outgrew the ASSA and 
entered the 20th century with new organizations in a variety 
of academic fields) constituted themselves into disciplined 
communities of inquiry. According to Haskell, the collective 
efforts of these communities account for professional advances 
at least as well as the accomplishments of brilliant 
individual scholars.

In The Culture of Professionalism; The Middle Class and 
the Development of Higher Education in Americaf Burton 
Bledstein took a very different approach, one influenced by 
Marxist and New Left theories which emphasize the primacy of
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class conflict and the balance of class power over neat and 
conflict-free correspondences between functional requirements 
and expert talent.17 Rather than arguing that professionals 
addressed real needs in a changing society, as Haskell does, 
he suggests that professionals gained control of the symbols 
and institutions— the modern university, in particular--that 
granted authority and legitimacy to expert knowledge. 
Bledstein's analysis highlights contests of power between 
groups and proceeds somewhat independently of the large 
processes (like urbanization and industrialization) whose 
meaning Haskell is so intent on deciphering. His analysis 
moves in this direction because he defines authority not as a 
status accorded to those who earn or deserve it at a moment of 
opportunity, but rather as a quality that accrues to groups 
possessing the requisite means of coercion at any given point 
in time.

Bledstein's willingness to apply to new groupings of 
experts the type of class analysis previously reserved for 
histories of capital and labor elicited, in the realm of 
ideas, interpretive patterns very similar to those identified 
with social history, namely an inquiry into the contrast 
between democratic rhetoric and reality. This characteristic 
of his work anticipated a recurring, pessimistic theme in much 
of the subsequent historiography: that professionalization was 
at least an unwholesome process, at most a sinister plot to 
establish and perpetuate elite power masquerading as a
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idealistic crusade for democracy and/or science.
Professionalization had negative political consequences, 

according to Bledstein, because experts deftly harnessed the 
emotion attached to egalitarian ideals and cultivated the 
notion that a disinterested class of experts was not a class 
at all, but a victorious step forward for a classless, non- 
ideological, democratic society. Underneath this facade, 
however, the culture of professionalism required the 
suppression of democratic decision-making and participation. 
It made knowledge into the exclusive property of certain 
people (thereby removing it from others), cultivated a 
relation of dependence and passivity between experts and 
ordinary mortals, and turned expertise into such a valuable 
commodity that the very survival of society appeared to depend 
on it.

It was in the university, Bledstein argues, that the 
middle class found the perfect vehicle to defend its class 
interests, not to mention an environment hospitable to 
personal self-aggrandizement, administrative empire-building, 
and plain old-fashioned greed. This institution covertly 
pulled the plug on socially explosive issues such as race, 
capitalism, and deviance by keeping them insulated from the 
ordinary and unpredictable machinery of democracy. In sum, the 
university adjusted Americans to the absence of democracy, 
while brazenly presenting itself as democracy's crowning 
achievement.
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Dorothy Ross initially took issue with Haskell's 
interdependence theory, suggesting that "Haskell has 
propounded a profoundly conservative theory of the development 
of the social sciences in America," largely because of his 
rejection of leftist and comparative perspectives.18 Her The 
Origins of American Social Science, published more than a 
decade after she wrote these critical comments, follows 
Bledstein in emphasizing power and professional interests as 
key factors in the rise of social experts.19 Through close 
examination of the ideas of mainstream intellectuals, she 
demonstrates that economists, sociologists, and political 
scientists developed into intellectual classes whose interests 
were increasingly identified with ruling elites and their 
conservative, or at least centrist, ideologies. After losing 
a critical contest in the late 19th century, when Ross insists 
that a socialist future remained a live possibility and 
significant numbers of dissenting experts were loyal to the 
working-class vision of a cooperative commonwealth, the social 
sciences became a vehicle for the perpetuation of ahistorical 
and politically conservative perspectives on U.S. society.

Interestingly, Ross's overarching goal of placing modern 
social science in the grand sweep of U.S. history has brought 
her analysis somewhat closer to Haskell's. As Ross interprets 
the history of social scientists, she too adopts a strategy of 
showing how expert knowledge "fit" into long-term historical 
trends. Rather than the interdependence of the late 19th
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century, however, Ross chooses the ever-present, ever-changing 
gospel of "American exceptionalism": the notion that U.S. 
history is exceptionally blessed due to a combination of 
republican institutions, economic opportunity, and 
environmental abundance and that the country's destiny is 
therefore millennial and totally unlike that of any other 
nation in the world. Also like Haskell, Ross tends to slight 
other national examples, in spite of the fact that her thesis- 
-about the relationship of social science to ideas about 
national uniqueness— seems perfectly tailored to benefit from 
a greater comparative emphasis.

In spite of these similarities, Ross's tone is quite 
unlike Haskell's genuine appreciation for the pioneers' 
brilliant social insights. Indeed, Ross's story is tragic. 
Because she is a critic of the exceptionalist tradition, she 
wishes to expose it as a social construction and undermine its 
reputation as a transcendent feature of U.S. society. To this 
end, she methodically illustrates the complicity of 
progressive-era social science in conferring upon U.S. social 
institutions the mantle of nature rather than culture. 
Although psychology is not among the disciplines covered 
directly, Ross's work makes it clear that psychological 
expertise was especially suited to theorizing "social 
control," a concept that gave the exceptionalist tradition a 
new lease on life.20 By wiring arrangements of domination and 
subordination— from patriarchy to white supremacy to
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capitalism— into the liberal definition of human nature, 
psychological experts used their scientific authority to 
insulate social arrangements from effective challenge.

That they succeeded as well as they did is, for Ross, 
unforgivable. If social scientists managed to assuage 
anxieties that would have accompanied the alternative to 
exceptionalism— -a historicist perspective— by incorporating a 
positivist philosophy and a fixation on objectivity, they also 
abandoned the complexities of history. The love affair between 
social science and the illusion of scientific social control 
amounted to a wilful denial of history and the real potential 
history offered— past, present, and future— for social change. 
The book ends with a survey of the interwar period, but Ross's 
conclusion makes it clear that her criticism is quite 
contemporary. Earlier generations of intellectuals were hardly 
the last to think that a scientistic social science would have 
the brightest future. "To systematically train our most 
serious students of the modern world in the metaphors of 
nature [rather than culture and history], seems to me to 
invite both inhumanity and disorientation."21

Professional historians, she is quick to point out, are 
far from blameless. Susceptible to the same pressures and 
aspiring to the same rewards as social scientists, they have 
cooperated in converting history from a social process into a 
natural one, neglecting the most profound responsibilities of 
their calling. During the past several years, the interest
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generated by Peter Novick's That Noble Dream has finally 
forced some self-conscious reflection on historians who 
usually prefer burying themselves in documents to 
contemplating professional ideologies like objectivity as 
members of a scholarly community. Ross finds this temporary 
detour into philosophical exchange salutary, but admits that 
recent withering critiques of historical objectivity—  

including the historicist alternative she champions— may be as 
elusive as objectivity itself when it comes to articulating 
the political implications of historical interpretation.22

Reba Soffer's Ethics and Society in England; The 
Revolution in the Social Sciences. 1870-1914. provides some of 
the comparative perspective that Haskell, Bledstein, and even 
Ross lack, but the relative simplicity of Soffer's argument 
also serves to underline the strengths, and critical edge, of 
the other scholars' work. According to Soffer, the decades 
before World War I witnessed a revolution in the methodology 
and purpose of British economics, psychology, and political 
science. After reviewing the work of Alfred Marshall, William 
James, and Graham Wallas, she concludes that the revolution 
was an enlightened one, deserving of historical approval. 
Well-intentioned idealists bent on self-improvement and social 
reform, the social scientific revolutionaries identified 
completely with liberal democratic ideals. They believed that 
a social science infused with high moral purpose could 
overcome social conflict and disorder and they did everything

61

R eproduced with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

possible to insure that social science serve the public 
interest in government, education, and business.

This virtuous story was marred only by the counter
revolution brewing in social psychology. "Revisionists" like 
William McDougall shared the revolutionaries' reforming zeal 
and desire for public influence, but distrusted liberal 
democracy. A psychology of mobs and crowds, according to 
Soffer, proved to be the most effective vehicle for elitist 
arguments about genetic determinism and mass irrationality, 
and led some intellectuals to covet roles as elite managers of 
a public unworthy and incapable of democratic decision-making. 
Soffer's discussion applies to British social psychology a 
critique of scientism very similar to that found in the books 
reviewed thus far— that it disguised ideological objections to 
mass democracy as scientific dogma— but she does not 
convincingly explain why either the benevolent revolutionaries 
or the evil revisionists should have been so respectful of 
disciplinary boundaries.

Neither group won a thorough victory by 1914 and Soffer 
concludes her book by pointing out that revolutionary and 
revisionist traditions alike continued after World War I. It 
was during the 1920s, she thinks, that the most admirable 
features of the revolution made in Britain were exported to 
the United States, bearing fruit in the form of the applied 
social science advocated by such novel groupings as the Social 
Science Research Council. Soffer does not discuss the
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tremendous influence that social psychology, British or 
native, had in the United States before or after 1914, and she 
does not entertain the possibility that it might have had 
positive, as well as negative consequences. (McDougall's own 
treatise on the herd mentality in public life, Group Mind, was 
widely read in the United States after its publication in 
1920.) Nor does she grapple with the complexities or 
consequences of social psychological perspectives migrating 
throughout the social sciences. Graham Wallas's Human Nature 
in Politics, for example, which counts as an element of 
Soffer's democratic revolution, is frequently credited with 
bringing psychoanalysis to the attention of progressive-era 
political thinkers, largely through its author's influence on 
Walter Lippmann. Other historians have commented upon the 
distinctly counter-revolutionary impact of turning unconscious 
and irrational forces into prominent features of social 
scientific theories early in the century.23

David Ricci and Kurt Danziger offer historical analyses 
limited to singular disciplinary traditions— academic 
political science and experimental psychology respectively—  

and share the skepticism, even the sense of tragedy, that 
characterizes much of the work reviewed thus far.

David Ricci begins The Tragedy of Political Science: 
Politics. Scholarship. and Democracy by reiterating 
Bledstein's complaint about the modern university. From its 
inception, arbitrary administrative requirements have
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encouraged the kind of specialization, irrelevance, and 
inaccessibility that make contemporary political scholarship 
so dismal. "[F]ewer and fewer people hearing more and more 
about less and less...."24 For Ricci, this is nothing short 
of tragic in a society which so desperately needs a lively 
public culture, including meaningful studies of public issues, 
innovative encouragement for civic participation, and 
genuinely open and democratic debate.

Less admiring of the experts than Haskell, Ricci 
nevertheless agrees with Haskell that political science 
evolved in the direction of compartmentalized knowledge in 
order to fulfill its designated function in an 
industrializing, bureaucratizing society. With "massification" 
came new opportunities. The important consumers of political 
advice became government policy-makers rather than educated 
members of the public at large. Ricci also presents the 
critique of scientism that has already been noted in the work 
of Ross and others. In his particular vocabulary, the 
university aspired to become a "Temple of Science." The 
unfortunate result was that the social sciences became 
parallel pillars with no connecting roof, engrossed in 
frivolous "small conversations" and uninterested in the "Great 
Conversation" about furthering democracy that the United 
States needed so badly.

Ricci provides much of the information that Soffer's book 
lacks about the widespread impact of crowd psychology within
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political science and, also unlike Soffer, suggests that the 
mainstream of the profession tended in rather anti-democratic 
directions during the decades early in the 20th century. 
Rather then imputing sinister intentions to particular 
individuals, as Soffer does with her "revisionists,” Ricci 
shows that political science frequently moved against 
democratic interests because psychological experts produced 
endless piles of evidence about the scientific implausibility, 
or even the desirability, of social equality and equal 
opportunity.

Political scientists, like other social experts, placed 
their faith in science precisely because science, as it was 
defined, did not allow them to have much faith in democracy. 
(Ricci does discuss notable exceptions, like John Dewey, who 
resolved the science/democracy dilemma by disclaiming the 
existence of conflict and suggesting that democratic 
institutions were self-correcting and therefore the mirror 
image of scientific method in the public sphere.) In the end, 
much like Ross, Ricci calls for political scientists to 
relinquish their professional obsessions with quantitative and 
objective technique and do the right thing as U.S. citizens 
and intellectuals.

Kurt Danziger's Constructing the Subject; Historical 
Origins of Psychological, Research pursues Ross's negative 
conclusion about progressive-era social science in a detailed 
look at the evolution of the psychological experiment.25
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Although Danziger adds content analysis of professional
journals to the biographical and textual methods of the
historians discussed thus far, he finds, much as Ross does,
that psychological science ratified and supported the
direction of industrial and bureaucratic change at the turn of
the century through its ready provision of technologies of
social control. For Danziger, the demonstrable sensitivity of
psychology's experimental methodology and "knowledge claims"
to changing political and social contexts explains the
alliance that formed between psychologists and managers of
mass institutions. That alliance was fundamentally political,
rather than scientific. Danziger writes for a specialized
audience in the history of science, but his perspective has
much in common with Ross's wider view of historians'
obligations: to expose as cultural that which has often been
labeled natural. According to Danziger,

The received view is based on a model of science that is 
reminiscent of the tale of Sleeping Beauty: The objects 
with which psychological science deals are all present in 
nature fully formed, and all that the prince-investigator 
has to do is to find them and awaken them with the magic 
kiss of his research. But in truth scientific psychology 
does not deal in natural objects. It deals in test 
scores, rating scales, response distributions, serial 
lists, and innumerable other items that the investigator 
does not just find but constructs with great care.26
Contrary to the "received view," Danziger scrupulously

documents the decades-long flux of investigatory practices and
goals among experimentalists. Some, in the tradition of
Wilhelm Wundt (whose 1883 laboratory at the University of
Leipzig was a pioneering effort), advocated introspection and
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flexible experimental roles. This mode of operation made 
experimentalists both the investigators and the subjects under 
investigation; psychological experts would, literally, study 
themselves and one another. Others, adapting more clinical and 
mathematical traditions, insisted upon a rigid division 
between expert and subject and sharply limited experimentation 
to calculable behavioral observation of anonymous others.

Danziger's book is extraordinary. He has shown that while 
scientific method may have won psychology whatever legitimacy 
it managed to attain, that very scientific method was as 
variable as the individuals and laboratories involved in 
producing psychological knowledge. Further, what constituted 
psychological knowledge (in-depth descriptions of individuals7 
inner experiences? statistical averages based on superficial 
contact with large populations?) was far from clear and 
remained the source of heated controversy throughout the early 
decades of psychology's history.

Finally, Danziger reveals the logic behind "the triumph 
of the aggregate," in which the statistical methods that 
eventually prevailed did so because of the expedient 
correspondence between type of experiment and type of 
knowledge produced. In a "massifying" society, psychologists 
who produced administratively useful knowledge had a definite 
edge. Hence, testing technologies flourished in military, 
educational, and industrial institutions precisely because 
they treated large numbers of people (soldiers, school
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children, workers) anonymously and as objects of 
classification and intervention, rather than as sources of 
knowledge about the human experience.

Danziger manages, I think, to combine the strengths of 
the historiography reviewed thus far, while also contributing 
entirely fresh and original ideas to it. Like Haskell, 
Danziger shows where the psychological experiment "fit." Like 
Ross and Bledstein, he shows that the material interests of a 
new professional class required conscious marketing of expert 
skills to the elite customers who had the resources to 
purchase them. Finally, Danziger puts comparative analysis to 
better use than any of these other scholars. Constructing the 
Subject is certainly among the most sophisticated and nuanced 
efforts in the new history of psychology to date, its 
brilliance marred only by the assumption of a highly 
specialized, and therefore tiny, readership.

Government and Social Control
Another area of scholarship with implications for the 

history of psychological experts explores authority, and asks 
how the relations of domination and subordination that flow 
from it have been shaped historically. Virtually all of the 
interpretations discussed below have adopted "social control" 
as shorthand to denote such questions.27

It is important to understand that the use and meaning of 
the term "social control" changed dramatically in the wake of
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the social movements of the 1960s.28 When it first appeared 
as a popular phrase among turn-of-the-century social 
scientists, social control was a more or less benevolent 
concept denoting the socio-psychological forces to which 
individuals were necessarily subjected in order to achieve a 
state of desired social order and harmony. It indicated a 
positive state of balance between individual liberty and 
social justice, and implied a responsibility to tame the free 
market with considerations of social welfare. Before 1960, 
social control was employed only occasionally in a critical 
sense by scholars such as historian Merle Curti, who saw in it 
the possibility of advancing the liberal attack on dominant 
groups in U.S. society, especially business interests.29 But 
after the Vietnam War and scandals like Watergate, which 
generated a tidal wave of doubt about the honesty and 
integrity of public officials, social control evolved into a 
thoroughly sinister concept indicating the invisible 
mechanisms of anti-democratic domination by elites. 
Scholarship steeped in the experience of the New Left and the 
various radicalisms of the 1960s deployed social control 
against a wider variety of institutional targets than ever 
before, with connotations more pejorative than ever before.

The work I have chosen for review below falls loosely 
into two categories, although these are far from sharply 
distinct camps. First, there are perspectives shaped by the 
Marxist theoretical tradition. These suggest that changing
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forms of power serve to reinforce old inequalities between 
those who control material, productive resources (i.e. 
capital) and those who do not (i.e. labor). Not surprisingly, 
the progress of industrial psychology is a favorite topic for 
scholars of this persuasion because it underscores the 
intimate relationship between psychology and capitalism.

In the second category are writers who have been 
influenced by French philosopher Michel Foucault. These 
writers are inclined to view psychological expertise as an 
example of the proliferation of significant power relations 
beyond the traditional class categories highlighted by Marxist 
theories. These writers, many of them European, follow 
Foucault's Madness and Civilization; A History of Insanity in 
the Aoe of Reason.30 They tend to write about psychiatry, 
clinical practice, and madness, since the very notions of 
mental health and illness suggest that new types of regulatory 
relationships— such as those between psychiatrists and their 
patients— have invented and enforced new standards of 
appropriate thought, feeling, and behavior. In short, these 
writers suggest that psychology has somehow engendered new 
definitions of normal humanity through its policing role. They 
emphasize that "normality" (which also defines abnormality) is 
created through the rhetorical and linguistic practices of 
experts and they tend to dismiss or ignore the mental illness 
or psychological distress that people report as part of their 
subjective experience.
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On this topic, my division of the literature is 
especially arbitrary. Many, perhaps most of the writers who 
have ventured into the muddy waters of "social control" 
consider themselves students of both Marx and Foucault who, 
after all, shared a passionate desire to understand forms of 
power and domination. Further, Marxists and Foucaultians also 
display a common hostility toward psychological experts 
precisely because these experts embody authority in a 
peculiarly modern way.

There is, nevertheless, at least one characteristic 
difference between Marxist and Foucaultian approaches. The 
former treats psychological experts as useful but subordinate 
technologists who creatively perpetuate systems of power—  

especially capitalism— because their class survival and status 
depend upon doing so. The objects of expert attention— from 
workers whose productivity is measured to students whose 
academic skills are tested— are assumed to be fixed entities. 
With a little creative effort, Marxist concepts can 
accommodate new techniques of control, but they do not easily 
explain the appearance new human beings.

Foucaultians, in contrast, turn psychological experts 
into the architects of novel systems of power which constitute 
novel schemes of government— of self and of others. 
Potentially productive as well as managerial and repressive, 
experts are no longer simply pawns in the hands of the state 
or willing servants of any particular class interest. In the
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words of Nikolas Rose, "...languages [of psychological 
regulation] do not merely legitimate power or mystify 
domination, they actually constitute new sectors of reality 
and make new aspects of existence possible.1,31 Psychology, in 
other words, constitutes a system of government in and of 
itself— the psychological or psychiatric system— which 
manufactures the conditions of possibility for entirely new 
directions in human experience and history.

Marxist-Inspired Perspectives on Expertise
Burton Bledstein's work, reviewed above, suggests very 

well the outlines of a classic, Marxist-inspired analysis. It 
argues that the rise of experts was directly related to their 
recruitment by capital into roles that facilitated 
industrialization. Essentially, they were rewarded for 
perfecting scientific control over the labor process and, 
consequently, over much of the working class. In universities, 
groups of experts functioned as midwives to the economic 
future by blunting the sharp edges of class conflict and thus 
easing the path of capitalist exploitation. Although 
Bledstein's work does not focus on the state— a critically 
important arena of authority in the 20th century— writers who 
make use of the Marxist tradition tend to treat state power as 
an extension, sometimes direct and sometimes indirect, of 
capitalist class interests.

Historical sociologist Andrew Scull was another scholar
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who found Marxist sociological insights useful. Scull set out 
to remedy historical accounts of insanity and mental illness 
that celebrated humanitarian reformers, scientific discovery, 
and good government all teaming up to produce modern, 
enlightened treatment of mental disorder.32 The emphatic 
revisionist historiography that Scull represents began, not 
surprisingly, in the 1970s, a decade when the popularity of 
anti-psychiatric writing, and Marxist interpretations, 
encouraged thoroughly skeptical theoretical trends. How could 
any psychiatric claims, present or past, be taken at face 
value? At its most zealous (and least interesting), this 
radical mood inspired historical scholarship that simply 
reversed the fundamental tenets of psychiatry's prior history: 
psychiatrists played the parts of evil conspirators and 
insanity was reduced to an elaborate rationale for the 
scapegoating of people unfortunate enough to be labelled 
socially different. Madness was a ruse that allowed behavior 
which threatened existing relations of power to be contained 
(literally, in the case of asylums), consigned to expert care, 
and thereby controlled. Indistinguishable from other forms of 
"deviance,” mental illness evaporated as an historical 
reality, becoming, in Thomas Szasz's phrase, nothing but a 
"myth."33

Scull was deeply influenced by anti-psychiatric 
literature and the prevailing mood of radical anti
institutionalism, but he also wished to offer a compelling and
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complex alternative to the historiographical tradition he 
sarcastically termed "public relations" history. Dissatisfied 
with narratives he viewed as naive and amateurish (largely 
because they were clumsily written by psychiatrists who 
automatically transformed their predecessors into history's 
heroes), Scull set out to expose the many fallacies of the 
historical apologists armed with the theoretical 
sophistication of marxist sociological theory.

Scull also conceived of a social control-oriented 
interpretation as a stark alternative to the far more nuanced 
perspectives of liberal professional historians like Gerald 
Grob, whom Scull unceremoniously included in the apologist 
camp. Grob is among the best known and most prolific 
historians of mental illness and psychiatric treatment and has 
recently completed a comprehensive, three-volume history of 
mental institutions and mental health policy in the United 
States.34 Unlike an earlier generation of psychiatrists- 
turned-historians, Grob was not motivated by a desire to extol 
current practice by documenting a glorious past. Scull, 
however, usually failed to appreciate that Grob was never an 
uncritical champion of psychiatric progress.35

This is not to suggest that their historiographical 
perspectives had much in common; they did not. Grob diverged 
from Scull, and the tradition of historical sociology he 
represented, in fundamental philosophical outlook, although 
some part of the difference may also have been due to the
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rather different intellectual sensibilities of historians and
sociologists. Throughout the body of his work, Grob repeats
that intentions and consequences do not coincide, that tragedy
is an essential element of the human condition, and that the
search for general laws of social behavior and historical
development are futile because the traditions they rely on are
reductionistic and devoid of the empathy that he believes must
animate historical imagination.

I remain skeptical of the modern faith that human beings 
can mold and control their world in predetermined and 
predictable ways. This is not to suggest that we are 
totally powerless to control our destiny. It is only to 
insist upon both our fallibility and our inability to 
predict all of the consequences of our actions. Nor do I 
believe that human behavior can be reduced to a set of 
deterministic or quasi-deterministic laws or 
generalizations, or that solutions are readily available 
for all our problems. Tragedy is a recurring theme in 
human history and defines the parameters of our 
existence.... Above all, those of us who write about the 
past must avoid, insofar as possible, the seductive 
temptation to judge past events without at least a small 
measure of compassion and understanding as well as frank 
recognition that we are not omniscient. If we fail to do 
so, our successors will be justified in judging our own 
generation in equally harsh terms.36

In contrast, Grob's own approach to mental institutions and
mental health policy stresses that their histories are complex
and unpredictable, and that both claims of unending progress
and accusations of elite domination do injustice to the
historical record. He suggests that no single interest has
been determining in the history of psychiatry (indeed,
patients have been as active as professionals) and the asylum
is neither moral or immoral, compassionate or abusive, but
rather all of these things.
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Scull countered that the rhetoric of 19th-century asylum 
reform had little to do with science and even less with 
benevolence. Instead, it facilitated a much-improved system of 
elite control over deviant immigrants, an unruly working 
class, and poor individuals who had not adequately 
internalized the Protestant work ethic. Institutions designed 
as treatment centers for the insane went a long way toward 
establishing the kind of work discipline that industrial 
capitalism required.

In sum, what appeared to be the progressive triumph of 
intelligence over ignorance, and science over superstition, 
was merely an ideological reflection of capitalist advance. 
Such themes were becoming standard features, not only in 
histories of 19th-century psychiatry, but in writing about a 
plethora of U.S. reformers and reform movements: in education 
and criminal justice as well as mental health. Nowhere was the 
historical mood of mistrust and apprehension more visible than 
in the ridicule heaped upon moralistic progressive-era 
reformers, who, according to Scull, "blithely substituted good 
intentions for knowledge and continued to give a cloak of 
humanity and legitimacy to the Frankensteinian monster that 
emerged from their blueprints.1,37

Marxism's influence was clear in Scull's work. In his 
research on 19th-century conceptions of insanity and shifts in 
psychiatric treatment, Scull made it his point to show that 
"ideas and conceptions of human nature do not change in a
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vacuum. They arise from a concrete basis in actual social 
relations.”38 Those "actual social relations" included the 
rise of the manufacturing model of production, the 
rationalization of the labor process, and the expanding scope 
of the marketplace. In short: industrial capitalism.

Except for his more severe denunciation of the capitalist 
system, Scull's analysis is much like Haskell's in its 
sociological bent. It points out that a given set of ideas 
correspond to the material conditions which produce them, as 
follows. Capitalist social relations depended upon an 
epistemological commitment to human agency and environmental 
control— including self-control. So did therapeutic social 
relations.

As the market made the individual "responsible" for his 
success or failure, so the environment in the lunatic 
asylum was designed to create a synthetic link between 
action and consequences.... Just as the peasantry who 
formed the new industrial work force were taught the 
"rational" self-interest essential if the market system 
were to work, the lunatics, too, were to be made over in 
the image of bourgeois rationality: defective human
mechanisms were to be repaired so that they could once 
more compete in the marketplace.39
A similarly anti-capitalist analysis, applied to the 

history of social scientific research rather than mental 
health reform, can be found in Robert Amove's collection, 
Philanthropy and Cultural Imperialism: The Foundations at Home 
and Abroad.40 All the authors included in this volume view 
foundations (such as Ford, Carnegie, and Rockefeller) not as 
altruistic philanthropies dedicated to advancing the public 
good, but as unregulated and unaccountable concentrations of
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capitalist wealth and power. They are, in actuality, "cooling- 
out” agencies whose purpose is to block radical change, or 
even head off moderate democratic rearrangements. The pretense 
of support for useful social research has allowed U.S. 
foundations to promote a sophisticated program of cultural 
imperialism at home and abroad, according to Amo v e  and his 
contributors. Foundation-sponsored experts have streamlined 
the international capitalist economy, making it more 
efficient, and more resistent to alteration, than ever.

Psychological testing, championed by foundations early in 
the century, is a case from the history of psychology that has 
been especially susceptible to this type of analysis. Russell 
Marks' article, "Legitimating Industrial Capitalism: 
Philanthropy and Individual Differences," investigates eager 
foundation sponsorship of testing technologies. Psychologist 
Edward Thorndike, for example, received approximately $325,000 
from the Carnegie Foundation between 1922 and 1938 to fund his 
testing work, and Robert Yerkes' World War I Army tests were 
brought to millions of public school children in the 1920s 
courtesy of the Rockefeller Foundation.

Marks concludes that the research which mobilized support 
for various psychologies of individual differences was not a 
scientific accomplishment at all, but a political one. Test 
results supplied exactly the proof of inherent inequality that 
corporate and government managers were looking for. The 
outcome was to rationalize repressive policies on immigration,
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crime, education, and labor, undermine the basis for 
democratic demands in the workplace and elsewhere, and— as the 
article's title indicates— legitimate the economic status quo. 
Case studies such as Marks' mesh easily with the general 
conclusions of several of the overviews reviewed above. In a 
rapidly stratifying society, psychological experts— along with 
other intellectual authorities— were subordinated to their 
elite patrons. Their new techniques hid existing social 
arrangements and politically conservative public policies 
behind the durable veneer of scientific legitimacy.

William Graebner's explorations of "democratic social 
engineering" share certain elements of the Marxist analysis, 
but not others. In The Engineering of Consent: Democracy and 
Authority in Twentieth-Centurv America. Graebner locates the 
origins of authority's contemporary forms in the energetic 
efforts of new groups of professional experts, but he rarely 
makes reference to capitalism or class-specific relations of 
power.41 Rather, his argument is that the more anti
authoritarian authority can look, the farther it will get in 
a country where authority has a long history, but is also a 
dirty word.

In particular, Graebner identifies the small group, its 
process, modes of participation, and leadership as the 
constituent elements of the peculiarly democratic version of 
social control that progressed to its zenith in the United 
States between the world wars. Its vehicles were as diverse as
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the Golden Age Clubs of the 1930s and the group work conducted 
by Kurt Lewin and his students during and after World War II. 
While he clearly implicates psychological experts in this 
development— Benjamin Spock/s permissive childrearing advice 
is one of his favorite examples of how obedience to authority 
was guaranteed through the appearance of democracy— Graebner 
tends to lump all sorts of experts together.

Graebner even places his own theoretical inclinations in 
the context of the history of democratic social engineering he 
describes, a self-conscious quality which lends his work a 
degree of credibility in spite of a tendency to flatten out 
significant differences between people and ideas, or even 
ignore them entirely. He describes his intellectual 
perspective as a product of the 1960s, and the distrust of 
authority that resulted from the events of that decade. His 
generation's left-wing critique of authority has snowballed 
into a theoretical fondness for analyses that expose the 
visible and enlightened as insidious masks for the invisible 
and repressive. Consequently, his own delineation of 
democratic social engineering amounts to a critique of the 
overwhelming pervasiveness of anti-democratic expert 
manipulation in modern U.S. society. "From the family to the 
school," Graebner writes, "institutions that we have generally 
understood to be not just private but in some measure 
genuinely democratic have in fact been neither."42 Such 
cynical verdicts are, if anything, even more conspicuous among
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analysts whose work is indebted to Michel Foucault.

The Changing Face of Foucaultian Power
Next to Foucault's own work on insanity, the work of 

Robert Castel has probably been the most significant in this 
area. A French psychiatrist and historian, Castel broke 
decisively with the Marxist-influenced social control 
perspectives just described and set out to extend Foucault's 
ideas by applying them to new historical cases. In Castel's 
view, Marxist theories were sharply limited by assumptions 
that a unitary system of power existed— namely, capitalism—  

and that the state functioned mainly as the custodian of 
capitalist class interests. What made mental health and 
illness so interesting, Castel insisted, was the evidence it 
provided that social control was an ever more varied and 
fragmented process in a society with an ever more varied and 
fragmented population. In his view, the techniques of social 
control provided by psychiatry remained indispensable to the 
maintenance of capitalism and state power. But they also 
spread out over a multiplicity of social differences, bringing 
virtually the entirety of human experience under the 
supervisory gaze of psychological experts.

In The Psychiatric Society. Castel and his co-authors—  

Francoise Castel and Anne Lovell— examine this process at work 
in the 19th- and 20th-century United States.43 Beginning with 
the establishment of publicly supported state mental
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hospitals, they illustrate how psychiatrists devised a system 
of racial and ethnic segregation. Behind virtuous claims of 
treating the sick, they calmly proceeded to exclude the 
socially different and politically threatening. During the 
progressive era, institutional innovations and the Freudian 
turn away from exclusively somatic theories of mental disease 
helped to modernize the evolving system of psychiatric 
regulation and bring it into public view through, for example, 
expansion of the social work field. Such steps, in turn, 
helped lay the foundations for early welfare state policies 
and eventually for the New Deal itself— all clear expansions 
in the scope of government. Many social welfare measures were, 
after all, defended as psychiatrically valid approaches to 
poverty and other social problems. Experts declared they were 
major scientific improvements over the moral and religious 
regulations of earlier eras, apt justification for the 
importation of psychiatric experts directly into the business 
of government.44

The most recent modernizing phase, which has brought 
"community mental health" to entirely new populations since 
World War II, continues the historical theme of pervasive, if 
diverse, psychiatric surveillance. "Now that we have reached 
the point of 'therapy for the normal,'" they write, "virtually 
all of social space has been opened up to the new techniques 
of psychological manipulation."45 Castel and his co-authors 
roundly condemn this development, whose consequences are
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tallied in mounting instances of repression and the
evaporation of democratic alternatives.

All this is done in the name of progress, knowledge, 
efficient management, and of course the public interest. 
Hence it is likely to become more and more difficult to 
mount an effective opposition. As long as authoritarian 
repression of nonconformist behavior was carried out in 
the name of an openly repressive ideology, what was at 
stake politically was clear. But when repression is 
carried out in the guise of treatment offered to the 
victims of society, there is a temptation to believe in 
the good intentions of those offering to provide 
services.46

What makes Castel's depressing narrative different than some 
of the equally depressing interpretations reviewed above is 
the argument that the psychiatric system has developed 
independently of the state (and the presumed ruling elite 
behind it).

While this type of analysis appears at first less 
monolithic— it does not, after all, rely for its historical 
force on hegemonic capitalists or power-hungry professionals-- 
it actually offers no more hope than the Marxist alternative. 
Veiled coercion, it seems, is everywhere at all times— a kind 
of inescapable grid laid over time and space. Since neither 
intentionality nor consciousness are required to invoke 
repressive power, there is little to be done about it. Perhaps 
nothing at all.

Thankfully, some writers who have incorporated Castel's 
critique of the Marxist social control perspective have also 
adopted less fatalistic conclusions in their analyses of the 
psychiatric system. Among them are British historians Peter
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Miller and Nikolas Rose. They retain Castel's scheme of 
psychiatry's systemic modernization, and recognize the 
pervasiveness of contemporary psychiatric authority, 
suggesting that "therapies of normality transpose the 
difficulties inherent in living on to a psychological 
register."47 But they also view the subjective desires 
generated by psychiatric power in terms that are less 
monolithic and negative than Castel's. Quests for personal 
happiness, well-adjusted personalities, and emotionally 
harmonious relationships may offer the controlling agencies of 
civil society and the state new assets and types of 
psychological police power— as was the case with "morale" 
during World War II. But they may also bring people personal 
satisfaction, even freedom, and the liberating sense that new 
human experiences are at least imaginable.

Rose's interpretation in Governing the Soul; The Shaping 
of the Private Self was especially influenced by an essay of 
Foucault's which suggested that modern "technologies of the 
self" might be the prerequisites for new types of subjective 
self-manipulation as well as for new varieties of external 
domination and "governmentality,"4e Rose suggests that these 
parallel potentials— to exert power over self and others—  

might have their source in psychological technologies (testing 
being the prime example) that make individual difference and 
subjectivity susceptible to calculation and prediction.49 
This managerial capacity, according to Rose, reveals
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psychology to be "a constitutive feature of those social 
arrangements that link individuals into a social field not 
primarily through constraint or injunction but through 
regulated acts of choice."50 Expertise of a psychological 
sort, in other words, is both a product and precondition 
peculiar to liberal democracy in the modern West.

That psychology has been historically tied to political 
authority is a view we have already encountered in Danziger's 
and Marks' work. The characteristically pessimistic 
assessments of these writers also come through in Rose's 
review of World War II British and U.S. psychology, and 
postwar industrial psychology, child development, and family 
therapy.

These technologies for the government of the soul operate 
not through the crushing of subjectivity in the interests 
of control and profit, but by seeking to align political, 
social, and institutional goals with individual pleasures 
and desires, and with the happiness and fulfillment of 
the self. Their power lies in their capacity to offer 
means by which the regulation of selves —  by others and 
by ourselves —  can be made consonant with contemporary 
political principles, moral ideals, and constitutional 
exigencies.51

Rose's conclusion is typical of the ironic double binds that 
populate Foucaultian analyses of power's changing forms. 
Psychology liberates the self only to obligate it to an 
unrealizable freedom, tying the self mercilessly to the 
project of creating and re-creating its own identity.
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The History of the Self
Writers who have directed their attention primarily 

toward historically sensitive concepts of "the self" and its 
subjective experience are, with rare exceptions, also 
thoroughly alarmed at the role psychology has placed in this 
history, and at the general direction of historical change 
itself— which everyone agrees is toward ever higher degrees of 
psychological self-consciousness. Writers on this topic tend 
to romanticize the past, no matter where they are located on 
the political spectrum. They extol the type of self they 
believe used to exist and warn their contemporaries about what 
amounts to a dangerous lowering of psychological standards. 
Writers with more radical sensibilities, however, are more 
likely to express at least some dissatisfaction with both new 
and old subjectivities, and call for some type of ill-defined 
alternative that has not yet come to pass.

Philip Rieff fits squarely into the first category, while 
Christopher Lasch and Russell Jacoby fit into the second. The 
review below will conclude with a brief look at a departure 
from the gloom of practically all historical literature on the 
self— the work of Peter Clecak.

Rieff's Cultural Conservatism
Philip Rieff!s Triumph of_the.Therapeutic; Uses of Faith 

After Freud continued the inquiry into "The Emergence of 
Psychological Man" which concluded Rieff's earlier book on
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Freud.82 Psychological Man, for Rieff, was produced by the 
historical failure of nothing less than reason itself. After 
progressing from Political Man (in classical antiquity) to 
Religious Man (in Judeo-Christian theology) to Economic Man 
(in the Enlightenment), Western society arrived at a crisis of 
meaning elicited by the conditions of modernity— including the 
systematic unbelief produced by the 11 anti-creed11 of 
psychoanalysis itself. No longer assisted by older cultural 
sanctions outside of the self— such as absolute faith in God 
and obedience to patriarchal authority— Psychological Man 
turned inward. Since the adjustment of society to self had met 
with defeat, the adjustment of self to society became the 
major historical project of the late 20th century. Western 
civilization as we know it, according to Rieff, will not 
survive this wholesale "triumph of the therapeutic" since 
there can be nothing redeeming in a "cultural revolution 
fought for no other purpose than greater amplitude and 
richness of living itself."53 Indeed, the therapeutic 
enterprise threatens culture itself by transforming it from a 
"moral demand system" into a quagmire of permissiveness, an 
"anti-culture" in which no justification exists for 
controlling any human desire or impulse.S4

While Rieff never suggests that another historical course 
was possible, what really bothers him is the defection of 
intellectuals, as a class, from the side of cultural 
conservation to the side of cultural change. Rather than
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championing the old, noble qualities of human character, such
as communal commitments, intellectuals have abandoned their
obligation to preserve the best in Western culture. They
"...have gone over to the enemy.... [in] the most elaborate
act of suicide that Western intellectuals have ever
staged...."®5 Rieff argues that a therapeutically-oriented
culture is suicidal because its rejection of settled belief
and straightforward authority is profoundly anti-cultural,
corroding the foundations of modern society by inhibiting the
growth of that personality type conducive to social cohesion:
the socially responsible and disciplined self. Virtue cannot
survive in a culture that is dedicated merely to personal
preoccupations and varieties of self-manipulation, in which
the most pressing needs are for immediate pleasure, rather
than transcendence or salvation.

That the sense of well-being has become the end, rather 
than the by-product of striving after some superior 
communal end, announces a fundamental change of focus in 
the entire cast of our culture— toward a human condition 
about which there will be nothing further to say in terms 
of the old style of despair and hope.56

In Rieff's eyes, the shallow imperative to live well has,
tragically, overtaken the heroic ideal of leading a Good Life
while striving toward a Good Society.

Lasch's and Jacoby's Hegemonic Radicalism 
Christopher Lasch and Russell Jacoby offer leftist 

correctives to this cultural conservatism, although, to a 
remarkable degree, they too embrace the assumption that a
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golden age of personality existed as some point in Western 
civilization's past. What distinguishes their work from 
Rieff's is a willingness to draw on Marxist insights to 
strengthen their advocacy of social change. Both, however, are 
just as dismayed as Rieff by the progress of therapeutic 
values in U.S. culture, if for quite different reasons. While 
their respective critiques of the modern self under advanced 
capitalism are forceful to the point of being monolithic, 
Lasch and Jacoby are weakest on the question of what people 
might actually do to change their dismal circumstances, 
offering only a shadowy and ill-defined socialism as an 
alternative. Since Lasch and Jacoby harangue their readers 
with complaints— and sometimes they are brilliant complaints—  

about the many ills of modern life without so much as glancing 
in the direction of how things might be altered, it is 
understandable that readers interested in solutions as well as 
analysis might react skeptically to their work.

Lasch is perhaps the most widely read critic of the 
modern self. In a series of books, including The Culture of
NaKsiggifim.? American Life in an Age of Diminishing
Expectations and The Minimal Self; Psychic Survival in
Troubled Times, he catalogues the emptiness and banality of 
contemporary subjective experience.57 Another of his motifs 
is that progress itself is a process of terrible conflict and 
unrelenting irony.58 The rise of humanitarian psychiatric 
treatment, to take just one example, illustrates how tolerance
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of mental and emotional differences has produced intolerance 
of mental and emotional differences. Progress, writes Lasch, 
"gives rise to as much suffering as happiness.I|S9 In contrast 
to Rieff, Lasch argues that the unappealing features of modern 
personality are logical consequences of advanced capitalism, 
which is rapidly transforming psychology according to the 
dictates of systemic requirements for passive economic actors. 
New levels of consumption, commodification, and bureaucracy—  

rather than Rieff's loss of traditional ideologies— are making 
the narcissist the dominant personality type of our time.

Further, the capitalist culprit has twisted an epidemic 
of inner desperation into something that looks like an 
innocent quest for peace of mind, even psychological 
emancipation. Perpetually anxious and uncertain, Americans 
seek guidance from an endless series of gurus and look to 
advertising and commercial culture to define their most 
fundamental goals and values. Products of our culture, we are 
alternately obsessed with selfish concerns and unsure that any 
self even exists. According to Lasch, we have lost our 
capacity to tolerate the most elemental human reality, rooted 
in infancy: the separate, but nevertheless substantial self 
that must strike a balance between the absolute assertion of 
individuality and its complete denial. Little wonder then that 
the rhetoric of self-determination has succumbed to the 
pressure of new-fashioned styles of manipulation.

Psychological experts are central to Lasch's explanation
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of why Americans are so devoid of character and easily subject 
to the new regime of hegemonic social control. As peddlers of 
advice about everything from how to be a good parent to how to 
succeed at work, such experts have facilitated the new minimal 
selfhood by contributing to "the replacement of a reliable 
world of durable objects by a world of flickering images that 
make it harder and harder to distinguish reality from 
fantasy."60 In such a superficial society, personal identity 
thins out and people depend upon experts (psychotherapists, 
for example) for assurance of their own tangibility. Rather 
than helping to construct a more durable self or advance the 
cause of progressive change, the clinical professions and 
social scientific disciplines have merely aided history's 
"victims" to cope with their degraded human status as 
survivors of perpetual crisis. Many commentators besides Lasch 
have argued that the occupations which are directly implicated 
in the transformation of subjective experience— especially 
advertising and psychotherapy— are engaged in a circular 
holding pattern from which there is no foreseeable exit: 
simultaneously responding to the psychological echoes of 
economic and institutional change, profiting from them, and 
declining to suggest alternative social arrangements.61

In Social Amnesia: A Critique of Conformist Psychology 
from Adler to Laina. Russell Jacoby surveys varieties of 
psychological theory more systematically than Lasch, but 
reaches similarly gloomy conclusions.62 The more ideas are
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designed to maximize autonomy and self-direction (the work of 
humanistic psychologists is one example), the more they manage 
to promote "social amnesia," the chronic condition of late 
capitalism. Jacoby's psychological experts are incapable of 
assisting progressive change, with two exceptions: a small 
group of left-wing Freudians (surrounding emigrd analyst Otto 
Fenichel) whose revolutionary potential was repressed almost 
as soon as it was realized and the heroic members of the 
Frankfurt School, especially Herbert Marcuse, Theodor Adorno, 
and Max Horkheimer ,63

Post-Freudian theoretical traditions ranging from neo- 
Freudianism (Erich Fromm, Karen Horney, Clara Thompson, Harry 
Stack Sullivan, etc.) to humanistic psychology (Abraham 
Maslow, Gordon Allport, Carl Rogers, etc.) are judged guilty 
of manufacturing psychologies of conformity. Their function, 
according to Jacoby, is to patch up the ravages of the system 
and keep the wheels of capital greased and turning. By
interpreting social process and conflict as psychological 
process and conflict, these experts have obscured useful 
knowledge, blocked much-needed change, and consecrated an 
idiotic "feel more, think less" philosophy.64

A critic of linear historical progress, just as Lasch is, 
Jacoby protests the notion that psychology flourishes because 
Western societies have moved beyond the material challenges of
social life to address the higher reaches of human experience,
an idea that grafts onto social systems as a whole the
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progressive hierarchy of needs and motivations that Abraham
Maslow advanced in his theory of individual personality. In a
pattern that should be familiar by now, Jacoby turns this
assertion on its head.

...domination is reaching the inner depths of men and 
women. The last preserves of the autonomous individual 
are under siege. Today human relations are irregulars and 
seconds at the closing days of the warehouse sale of 
life.... The whole program, in brief, is grin and bear 
it.... The frantic search for authenticity, experience, 
emotions, is the pounding on the ceiling as the water 
rises.65

Finally, Jacoby is careful to articulate his distaste for the 
public consequences of most psychological expertise, which, 
not surprisingly, he considers to be wholly negative.66 Since 
Jacoby believes that therapeutic culture has advanced only at 
the expense of a genuinely public sphere of activity, it is 
also the case that psychological expertise will have to be 
vanquished before a meaningful political life will be 
regained, if that is even possible.

Clecak: Cultural Optimism as an Antidote to Political 
Pessimism
It is precisely on this question of public consequences 

that Peter Clecak's America's Quest for the Ideal Self; 
Dissent and Fulfillment in the 60s and 70s offers a strikingly 
different view. Clecak shares with Lasch and Jacoby a position 
on the left, but he criticizes them severely for "misreading 
the signs” and harping on the rise of selfishness and self- 
absorption. He accuses them of operating within the "framework
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of nostalgia" that has affected recent cultural critics of 
every political persuasion: radical, liberal, and conservative 
alike. Not only does Clecak take issue with the nostalgia of 
leftist cultural critics like Lasch and Jacoby? he claims that 
the very aspects of late capitalist culture they condemn are 
actually salutary developments. In particular, quests for 
personal fulfillment (which, in Clecak's scheme, include but 
are not limited to explicitly therapeutic activities) are 
evidence of "the democratization of personhood...,the 
substantial extension of the many facilitating conditions for 
fulfillment of the self: enhanced cultural options, rising 
economic resources and rewards, strengthened legal guarantees, 
and augmented personal and political rights."67

Clecak is, however, very far from an uncritical 
propagandist for the culture of psychological expertise. 
Indeed, he endorses others' unflattering portraits of it. What 
makes his cultural criticism so different from most others on 
the left is a willingness to subordinate politics to culture. 
Rather than the either/or choices offered by Lasch and Jacoby, 
Clecak suggests that trends as different as the New Left and 
the New Right are actually part of the same overall 
development in which the content of public expression is 
secondary to the popularization of its expressive style. 
During the 1960s and 1970s, he argues, dissent of all kinds 
spread swiftly to previously untouched groups of Americans. 
Citizens fervently pursued transcendence through strategies of
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salvation or social justice, venerated personal authenticity, 
and cherished— at the very center of their diverse political 
activity— a vision of a free and happy self within a caring 
community. Far from seeing a deterioration of political life 
and culture, Clecak points out that the styles of behavior and 
authority characteristic of private and spiritual life have 
simply flooded the public sphere. Cultural politics have 
triumphed.

Many left-wing analysts are uncomfortable with the 
implications of this view, and understandably so, since it 
treats the cultural similarities of radical feminists, born- 
again Christians, and anti-abortion activists (to mention only 
a few of the countless possible examples) as more significant 
than their political differences. If Clecak's analysis of "the 
democratization of personhood" appears at first to allow a far 
more positive assessment of recent U.S. history, it may only 
be because that assessment rests on very flimsy foundations. 
His celebration of cultural primacy is founded on a dubious 
view of concerted political action and a widely shared 
demoralization with both the equalizing capacity of the 
liberal welfare state and the democratic political commitments 
of the American people.

* * *

This chapter began by identifying the major goals of this 
project with "the new history of psychology," but also 
explained how the chapters that follow differ from most work
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in that specialized field. Then it reviewed the literature in 
a number of fields that touch on the subjects of this 
dissertation— -the origin and rise of social experts, 
government and social control, and the history of the self—  

attempting to summarize and assess the most characteristic 
features of the scholarly landscape. My alternative to 
persistent historiographical themes of malevolent intentions, 
ideological co-optation, and tragic results can be found at 
the end of Chapter 1.
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1. Laurel Furumoto, "The New History of Psychology," in The G. 
Stanley Hall Lecture Series, ed. Ira S. Cohen (Washington, DC: 
American Psychological Association, 1989), 9-34.
2. Thomas Kuhn, Ifce SfcCMSfcurg 2f Scientific Revolutions
(Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1962).
3. One example is George W. Stocking, Jr., "On the Limits of 
'Presentism' and 'Historicism' in the Historiography of the 
Behavioral Sciences," Journal of the History of. the Behavioral 
Sciences 1 (July 1965):211-18.

For recent examples, see Thomas Haskell, The Emergence of
Professional Social Science:__The American SfisiaJ. Science
Association and the Nineteenth-Century Crisis of Authority 
(Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1977), chap. 1; Ian 
Lubek and Erika Apfelbaum, "Neo-Behaviorism and the Garcia 
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1984), chap. 6.
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University Press, 1988), part 4.
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American Psychologists and World War II" (Ph.D. diss., 
University of Pennsylvania, 1986) and James H. Capshew and 
Ernest R. Hilgard, "The Power of Service: World War II and 
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Association," in The American Psychological Association: A 
Historical Perspective. eds. Rand B. Evans, Virginia S. 
Sexton, and Thomas C. Cadwallader (Washington, DC: American 
Psychological Association, 1992), 149-175.

Capshew's thesis persuasively argues that World War II 
was the most decisive event in the recent history of 
psychology, but his gaze remains fixed mainly on the 
profession's organizational development. For example, Capshew 
presents the emergence of a reorganized and revitalized 
American Psychological Association in 1943, during the war, as 
the culmination of wartime developments. In contrast, I am far 
more interested in what happened to psychological experts and 
their work when they escaped the bounds of professional 
organizations, like the APA, and tried to make their ideas 
serve public policy.
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6. The general historical overviews that exist have been 
concerned almost exclusively with the professionalization of 
psychology. These include Donald S. Napoli, Architects of 
Adjustment: The History of the Psychological Profession in the 
United States (Port Washington, NY: National University 
Publications, 1981) and Albert R. Gilgen, American Psychology 
Since World War II: A Profile of the Discipline (Westport, CT: 
Greenwood Press, 1982).

Napoli's survey begins with the development of mental 
testing at the turn of the 20th-century and concludes with the 
postwar period, while Gilgen focusses his attention on the 
period since 1940. Both books mention such events as world war 
and Depression, but only in order to illustrate their place in 
the professionalization process, not to explore psychology's 
public role.
7. Laurel Furumoto's and Elizabeth Scarborough's work on the 
history of women psychologists helped to place great women in 
the history of psychology and make gender a relevant 
consideration in analyzing the professionalization process. 
See, for example, Laurel Furumoto and Elizabeth Scarborough, 
"Placing Women in the History of Psychology: The First 
American Women Psychologists," American Psychologist 41 
(January 1986):35-42; Laurel Furumoto, "On the Margins: Women 
and the Professionalization of Psychology in the United 
States, 1890-1940," in Psychology in Twentieth-Centurv Thought 
and Society. 93-113; Laurel Furumoto, "Shared Knowledge: The 
Experimentalists, 1904-1929," in The Rise of Experimentation 
in American Psychology, ed. Jill G. Morawski (New Haven: Yale 
University Press, 1988), 94-113.

Fewer recent efforts seem to have been made to recover 
great psychologists, of either gender, who were members of 
racial and ethnic minority groups. In contrast, the relevance 
of race as a factor around which critical episodes in the 
history of psychology revolved— the evolution of intelligence 
testing, for example, and its relationship to eugenics— is 
widely accepted and extensively discussed. For an example 
which does both, see Robert V. Guthrie, Even the Rat Was 
White: A Historical View of Psychology (New York: Harper & 
Row, 1976).
8. Laurel Furumoto, "What does it mean to do a feminist 
history of psychology," (abstract for paper to be delivered at 
the Twenty-Fourth Annual Meeting of Cheiron, Windsor, Ontario, 
June 1992).

Furumoto describes the course of her own work as moving 
from "compensatory" history— rediscovering lost women and 
adding them to an illustrious past— to history from a feminist 
perspective— "rethinking the history of 'the discipline' as 
the history of 'the masculinist perspective'."
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A Chapter in Our Legacy of Social Responsibility," American 
Psychologist 40 (March 1985):276-84 and J.G. Morawski, 
"Psychology and the Shaping of Policy," Berkshire Review 18 
(1983):92-117.
10. A few illustrative examples might include: Gregory Nevala
Ca 1 vert, Bsmasrgcy £ m  fcUfi HSflrtJ Spiritual Values.
Decentralism, and Democratic Idealism in the Movement of the 
1960s (Eugene, OR: Communitas Press, 1991); Peter Collier and 
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the Sixties (New York: Summit Books, 1989); George
Katsiaficas, Ifce Imagination of the New Left: A Global
Analysis of 1968 (Boston: South End Press, 1987); Doug McAdam, 
Freedom Summer (New York: Oxford University Press, 1988); 
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Ages: Life in the United States. 1945-1960 (Boston: South End 
Press, 1982).
12. The rest of this chapter discusses only those writers 
whose work conforms to the broad definition I have offered of 
the "new history" of psychology above, which presumes a 
critical perspective of some sort on psychology's historical 
development. I have intentionally neglected those historians 
of social and behavioral science who either treat cultural 
context and public impact as insignificant issues or assume 
that psychology's social consequences are self-evident and 
therefore require no explanation.

Two examples of the type of work I ignore in the history 
of psychology, one old and one recent, include Richard Lowry, 
T2ie__Evolution of Psychological Theory; 1650 to the Present 
(Chicago: Aldine Publishing Company, 1971) and Roy Josd
DeCarvalho, The Founders of Humanistic Psychology (New York: 
Praeger, 1991). See also my review of the latter in Isis 83 
(1992):702.
13. Roger Smith, "Does the History of Psychology Have a 
Subject?" History of the Human Sciences 1 (October 1988):147- 
77.
14. The literature on the origins of social science is 
related, but not identical to, another body of work which 
investigates the evolution of a "new class" and debates the
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political implications of the appearance of groups of 
managerial and professional workers in between labor and 
capital since the late 19th century. This literature is not 
limited by any means to social experts or intellectuals. 
Indeed, it frequently focuses on engineers and other 
technically proficient "coordinators" united by a common 
commitment to scientific management. For an example of this 
type of history, see Donald Stabile, Prophets of Order: The 
Rise of the New Class. Technocracy and Socialism in America 
(Boston: South End Press, 1984).

On the left, the "new class" debate proceeded with the 
theoretical goal of amending Marx's two-class scheme so that 
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facts of advanced capitalism— facts Marx obviously failed to 
predict very well in the 19th century. Left-leaning historians 
typically berated those groups constituting the "new class" 
for moderating the radical program of the working class, hence 
sabotaging a historic opportunity to move toward socialism in 
the United States. On the right, in contrast, the "new class" 
was typically blamed for wrecking the perfection of the free 
market system by introducing socialistic elements of economic 
planning. For an overview of the discussion among radical 
theorists, see Pat Walker ed., Between Labor and Capital 
(Boston: South End Press, 1979).
15. Haskell, The Emergence of Professional Social Science.
16. Haskell, The Emergence of Professional Social Science. 17.
17. Burton J. Bledstein, The Culture of Professionalism: The 
Middle Class and the Development of Higher Education in 
America (New York: W.W. Norton, 1976).
18. Dorothy Ross, "Professionalism and the Transformation of 
American Social Thought," Journal of Economic History 38 (June 
1978):498.
19. Dorothy Ross, The Origins of American Social Science (New 
York: Cambridge University Press, 1991).
20. An earlier book contributed more directly to the history 
of psychology. See Dorothy Ross, G. Stanley Hall: The 
Psychologist as Prophet (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 
1972).
21. Ross, The Origins of American Social Science. 475.
22. Dorothy Ross, "Afterword" to AHR Forum: Peter Novick's 
That Noble Dream: The Objectivity Question and the Future of 
the Historical Profession, American Historical Review 96 (June 
1991) .*704-08.
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23. For an example, see Edward A. Purcell, The Crisis of 
Democratic Theory; Scientific Naturalism & the Problem of 
Value (Lexington, KY: The University Press of Kentucky, 1973), 
chap. 6.

For a general discussion of the career of crowd 
psychology in U.S. social science, which similarly emphasizes 
that crowd psychology "prepared the way for anti-democratic 
theories of 'the mass society,' needing the management of 
scientifically trained elites that would come into their own 
later in the century," see Eugene E. Leach, "'Mental 
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American Studies 33 (Spring 1992):5-29.
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26. Danziger, Constructing the Subject. 2.
27. Useful discussions of the concept, and its significance in 
defining the historical roles of social and behavioral 
experts, can be found in "The Idea of Social Control," in 
Morris Janowitz, The Last Half-Century: Societal Change and 
Politics in America (Chicago: University of Chicago Press,
1978), 27-52; James Leiby, "Social Control and Historical
Explanation: Historians View the Piven and Cloward Thesis," in 
Social Welfare or Social Control? Some Historical Reflections 
on Regulating the Poor, ed. Walter I. Trattner (Knoxville: 
University of Tennessee Press, 1983), 90-113; Ross, The
Origins of American Social Science, chap. 7.
28. For discussions of this conceptual transformation and its 
implications for the historiography of social and behavioral 
science, see "Introduction," in Philanthropy and Cultural 
Imperialism: The Foundations at Home and Abroad, ed. Robert F. 
Amo v e (Boston: G.K. Hall, 1980), 1-23 and William Graebner, 
The Engineering of Consent: Democracy and Authority in 
Twentieth-Century America (Madison: University of Wisconsin 
Press, 1987), 154-67.
29. I am indebted to Gerald Grob for pointing out this 
critical literature during and after the New Deal but prior to 
the adoption of the term by the New Left.
30. Michel Foucault, Madness and Civilization: A H i s t o r y  o f  
Insanity in the Age of Reasonf trans. Richard Howard (New 
York: Vintage Books, 1965), originally issued as Folie et 
deraison (Paris: Union generale d'editions, 1961).

Foucault's analysis of the historical relationship 
between changing definitions of insanity and rising
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psychiatric authority is complex and not easy to summarize. 
The following brief extracts from his chapter on "The Birth of 
the Asylum," are indicative of the direction that Foucaultian 
interpretations, reviewed below, would take.

In the classical period, indigence, laziness, vice, and 
madness mingled in an equal guilt within unreason; madmen 
were caught in the great confinement of poverty and 
unemployment, but all had been promoted, in the proximity 
of transgression, to the essence of a Fall. Now madness 
belonged to social failure, which appeared without 
distinction as its cause, model, and limit. Half a 
century later, mental disease would become degeneracy. 
Henceforth, the essential madness, and the really 
dangerous one, was that which rose from the lower depths 
of society. ... Everything [about the asylum] was 
organized so that the madman would recognize himself in 
a world of judgment that enveloped him on all sides; he 
must know that he is watched, judged, and condemned; from 
transgression to punishment, the connection must be 
evident, as guilt recognized by all.... Madness escaped 
from the arbitrary only in order to enter a kind of 
endless trial for which the asylum furnished 
simultaneously police, magistrates, and torturers; a 
trial whereby any transgression in life, by a virtue 
proper to life in the asylum, becomes a social crime, 
observed, condemned, and punished; a trial which has no 
outcome but in a perpetual recommencement in the 
internalized form of remorse. ... The asylum of the age 
of positivism, which it is Pinel's glory to have founded, 
is not a free realm of observation, diagnosis, and 
therapeutics; it is a juridical space where one is 
accused, judged, and condemned, and from which one is 
never released except by the version of this trial in 
psychological depth*— that is by remorse. ... What we call
psychiatric practice is a certain moral tactic
contemporary with the end of the eighteenth century,
preserved in the rites of asylum life, and overlaid by
the myths of positivism.

31. Nikolas Rose, "Calculable Minds and Manageable 
Individuals," History of the Human Sciences 1 (October 
1988) :184.
32. Andrew Scull, "Humanitarianism or Control? Some 
Observations on the Historiography of Anglo-American 
Psychiatry," in Social Control and the State: Historical and 
Comparative Essays. eds. Stanley Cohen and Andrew Scull 
(Oxford: Martin Robertson, 1983), 118-40. This piece, along 
with a number of other articles by Scull, is reprinted in 
Andrew Scull, Social Order/Mental Disorder: Anglo-American 
Psychiatry (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1989).
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33. Thomas S, Szasz, The Mvth of Mental Illness: Foundations 
of a Theory of Personal Conduct, rev. ed. (New York: Harper & 
Row, 1974).
34. Gerald, N. Grob, Mental Institutions in America: Social 
Policy to 1875 (New York: Free Press, 1973); Mental Illness 
and American Society: 1875-1940 (Princeton, NJ: Princeton
University Press, 1983); From Asylum to Community: Mental 
Health Policy in Modern America (Princeton, NJ: Princeton 
University Press, 1991).
35. The most succinct statements of Grob's and Scull's 
respective historiographical views can be found in Scull, 
"Humanitarianism or Control?,” 118-40 and Gerald N. Grob, 
"Rediscovering Asylums: The Unhistorical History of the Mental 
Hospital," in The Therapeutic Revolution: Essays in the Social 
History of.American Medicine, eds. Morris J. Vogel and Charles 
E. Rosenberg, (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press,
1979), 135-57.

Grob reviewed Scull's Social Order/Mental Disorder 
(University of California Press, 1989), which reprinted many 
of Scull's earlier articles. See Gerald Grob, "Marxian 
analysis and mental illness," History of Psychiatry l 
(1990):223-32.
36. Gerald N. Grob, "The History of the Asylum Revisited: 
Personal Reflections," forthcoming (1993), manuscript in 
author's possession, p. 31.
37. Andrew Scull, "Progressive Dreams, Progressive Nightmares: 
Social Control in Twentieth Century America," in Social 
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Richard W. Fox's So Far Disordered in Mind: Insanity in 
California. 1870-1930 (Berkeley: University of California
Press, 1978) employed the methods of social history far more 
vigorously than Scull, but approached insanity in the 
progressive era with basically similar questions. After 
reviewing numerous court transcripts, Fox noted that "refusal 
to work" figured prominently in insanity cases that made it 
into the California courts. He concluded that:

The stability of bourgeois social order— as Durkheim 
suggested— may still have been dependent in the early 
twentieth century upon the institutionalization of these 
[insane individuals] and other explicit deviants, such as 
alcoholics, drug addicts, criminals, and juvenile 
delinquents. Ritually expelled and yet still dramatically 
visible in their fortress-style asylums, the insane were 
a permanent sign of where vital social boundaries lay. 

In spite of the parallel he drew between expanding definitions 
of mental abnormality and the self-discipline required by 
industrial work and bourgeois cultural arrangements, Fox 
expressed numerous reservations about the deficiencies of the
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social control approach. He called for a more nuanced analysis 
that moved beyond labeling psychiatrists as malevolent 
controllers and the mentally ill as helpless victims. He did 
not, however, wish to jettison the consideration of class and 
power, which he considered the strong suit of the social 
control theorists.

For an example of more recent historical work that 
realizes, in my view, the type of analytical mixture that Fox 
envisioned, see Linda Gordon, Heroes of Their_Own Lives: The 
Politics and History of Family Violence. Boston 1880-1960 (New 
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connect the two is Andrew J. Pol sky, The Rise of the
Therapeutic State (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press,
1991).

Polsky's analysis traces the rise of "therapeutic 
activists" from the late 19th century through the 1960s. 
Although not specifically concerned with psychological 
experts, his subject— "social personnel"— would certainly 
include quite a number of them. According to Polsky,
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clinicians and social workers expanded the routine functions 
of the state to include "normalizing interventions” into 
marginal populations, which were grouped under the label of 
"welfare" or "social service." His is a Foucaultian analysis 
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CHAPTER 3
WORLD WAR I I :  WAR ON THE ENEMY M IND

MOBILIZATION FOR WAR
Well before the attack on Pearl Harbor, psychological

experts began mobilizing to assist the war effort.1 Their
preparations, from the start, illustrated an awareness that
offering patriotic assistance, earning professional
advancement, and bringing psychological enlightenment to the
business of government proceeded happily in unison. This link
had been forged for psychologists during their first
experience of world war and pivotal figures in World War I
psychology were still around to reinforce this point, if it
was not, in 1940, already abundantly clear.2 Robert Yerkes,
for example, had directed the military's mental testing
program during World War I and became well known in the
interwar period for his work in comparative psychology and
primatology.3 In preparation for World War II, he worked as
a key member of the Emergency Committee in Psychology,
launched in fall 1939 "to prepare the profession for a great
national crisis."4 The Emergency Committee, reorganized one
year later under the auspices of the Division of Anthropology
and Psychology of the National Research Council (NRC), served
as a central vehicle for mobilizing psychological experts for
war work, reorganizing the profession, and planning for the
postwar future. As psychology's "war cabinet," it served as
the official link between many psychological professionals and
the federal government.5
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Psychological experts were early stirred to patriotic
action, and they were optimistic from the outset that the war
would do great things for their professions. Before the United
States had been in the war for a year, a full 25 percent of
all Americans holding graduate degrees in psychology were at
work on various aspects of the military crisis, most employed
full-time by the federal government.6 Prominent voices warned
against overconfidence, however. In early 1941, for example,
well known social and personality psychologist Gordon Allport
commented on the developing, and, to his mind, problematic
relationship between psychologists and government.

Apparently the closer one comes to Government the more 
complications and resistance one encounters. But after 
all, don't we all tend to reify "the Government" and 
expect "it" to help materialize our ideas? My experience, 
too, suggests that decentralized efforts are better. It 
is "we, the people" who must invent and execute projects, 
so far as we can, by ourselves without leaning too much 
on Uncle Sam.7

By 1945, Allport and others were astounded when they compared
their initial assessments of exactly what psychology could
contribute to the war effort to what had actually happened.
The war ended amid a loud chorus of self-congratulations such
as the following.

...the application of psychology in selecting and 
training men, and in guiding the design of weapons so 
they would fit men, did more to help win this war than 
any other single intellectual activity.8

Psychology's record had been impressive indeed, and as if to
prove it, there were not nearly enough trained experts around
to meet the rapidly increasing demand for psychological
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services in both the public and private sectors. Everyone 
agreed that the war had given psychology its biggest boost 
ever and that the reputation of psychological experts had 
risen from one of lowly technicians to one of wise consultants 
and managers whose wartime accomplishments, especially in the 
military, deserved a generous payoff in public appreciation 
and government funds.

As chair of the Emergency Committee's Subcommittee on 
Survey and Planning, Yerkes was the architect of a 
reengergized and newly unified profession under the banner of 
the new American Psychological Association (APA), an 
organization whose guiding principle was that world war had 
opened exciting avenues into the future far surpassing any 
previous opportunities and swamping even the wildest 
expectations of professionals. Even before Pearl Harbor, 
Yerkes prophesied an ambitious future for psychology based on 
the "psychotechnologies" and "human engineering" made 
imperative by a state of war, and limited only by the 
challenge of scientific disinterestedness and the faith and 
abilities of the experts themselves.9 Many years later, 
psychologists reflecting on their history would agree that 
efforts by Yerkes and others had successfully prodded the APA 
"to grow up to its responsibilities in this new world."10

Many psychiatrists were similarly motivated to build on 
the blueprint offered by their predecessors during World War 
I, vindicate their techniques of diagnosis and prediction, and
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recapture any ground that might have been lost due to 
psychological disarmament during the isolationist interwar 
period. At the outset of World War II, psychiatrists relied 
(just as psychologists did) on their World War I track record 
in testing and screening military recruits for potential 
emotional liabilities. Psychiatrists, however, had even older 
prototypes of service to the state to inspire their World War 
II effort, including the pioneering work of the Public Health 
Service's (PHS) psychiatric team, stationed on Ellis Island in 
1905, for the purpose of keeping insane, and therefore 
undesirable, immigrants from slipping into the country.11 The 
PHS psychiatric team was among the very first examples of 
psychological expertise being deployed by the federal 
government in an important area of public policy— immigration- 
-distant from psychiatry's traditional spheres of authority: 
insanity and asylums.

One tremendous advantage the experts had in 1940 was that 
there were so many of them, at least in comparison to their 
numbers in 1917. Among psychiatrists, nearly 3000 eventually 
participated in the World War II screening program, compared 
to a mere 700 in World War I. In both world wars, however, 
psychiatrists involved in wartime screening programs 
represented the vast majority of all U.S. psychiatrists: less 
than 1000 at the time of World War I and more than 2000 at the 
time of World War II.12 Between 1920 and 1946, membership in 
the American Psychiatric Association had increased four-fold,
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from around 900 to 3600, with a surge of new recruits added to 
the professional ranks as a result of their war 
experiences.13 American Psychological Association membership 
had grown more than ten-fold during these same years, from 
around 400 to 4500.14 At the close of World War II, around 
1700 psychologists worked directly for the World War II 
military and many others had been involved in research for and 
consultation to war-related government agencies. A significant 
number— especially women— made war-related contributions in 
civilian areas ranging from organizing community forums for 
women newly employed in the war industries on how best to feed 
their babies to the general dispensation of •'Psychological 
First Aid."15 By 1945, the total numbers of psychologists and 
psychiatrists were running about even. Both professions would 
experience a historically unprecedented postwar growth curve, 
far outstripping general population growth or even the 
spectacular growth of the health-related professions.16

WHAT THEY DID AND WHAT THEY LEARNED
The wartime psychological work detailed in this chapter 

and the next is non-clinical. Many practitioners who worked in 
areas such as "human management" and enemy morale were social 
psychologists or other social scientists deeply influenced by 
varieties of psychological theory. Social interests 
notwithstanding, they considered themselves as firmly 
committed to rigorous scientific practices as colleagues
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located more at the physiological end of the professional 
spectrum. For the most part, experimentalists who were 
interested in such physiological problems as sensation and 
perception were involved in "man/machine" engineering problems 
during the war. A visible example was the Harvard Sound 
Control Project, which significantly improved earplug 
technology with a huge staff of psychologists and a $2 million 
government contract. Psychological scientists also conducted 
laboratory and field experiments designed to produce more 
user-friendly gunsights, improve night vision, and increase 
the efficiency of cargo handling, among other things. B.F. 
Skinner (not yet famous as the author of Walden Twot even 
spent the war years trying to prove the military value of 
behaviorist principles by demonstrating that living organisms- 
-pigeons, to be precise— could be as dependable as machines 
when it came to guiding missiles to their targets.17

Clinically-oriented professionals, on the other hand, 
became the best known of all the wartime psychological experts 
for their efforts to identify and counter an epidemic of 
mental disturbance and incompetence. Although they entered the 
war years with far less professional clout than their 
experimentalist colleagues, the tables would turn dramatically 
in the postwar era, when clinical work soared to unprecedented 
heights of visibility, authority, and political importance.

Although the absolute numbers of experts involved in the 
areas of work described below were smaller than the numbers of
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clinicians who maintained the military's mental balance by 
screening recruits and administering classification tests, 
their work indicated more directly how psychological knowledge 
could be made useful to problems defined in explicitly 
political and military terms. How could enemy soldiers be most 
effectively reached with demoralizing messages? How could 
relocation centers for Japanese-Americans be run smoothly? How 
could U.S. public opinion be oriented toward supporting 
particular war aims and away from the powder keg of racial 
conflict? How could U.S. soldiers be convinced that harsh 
military policies were actually justified, fair, and deserving 
of compliance?

To these and other questions some psychological experts 
devoted the war years. If they felt they were advancing the 
causes of scientific knowledge and professional achievement 
(and most of them did), they also knew that their jobs existed 
not for these purposes, but to provide policy-makers with 
practical, timely, and applicable analysis and information. 
Furthering a psychological science of social relations or 
theory of society was not the point. Winning the war was.

Although human relations advisors, "sykewarriors," morale 
specialists, and opinion pollsters spent their time occupied 
with pressing policy matters, they drew on much the same body 
of psychological theory and behavioral experimentation 
available to clinicians. Their primary wartime commitment was 
to making psychology useful, but they also considered the
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military to be the most ideal environment for large-scale 
research they had ever encountered. They often referred to it 
as a "laboratory" and observed that war presented unmatched 
opportunities for scientific experimentation into the 
mysteries of human motivation, attitudes, and behavior.18 
They were usually careful, however, to keep such language to 
themselves, understandably nervous that their "subjects" would 
resist the roles of rats and guinea pigs.19

Their work grew out of the same intellectual roots as 
that of their clinical counterparts, a fact that would have 
profound importance to the political course and public 
consequences of psychological expertise in the postwar 
decades. Their professional training led them to adapt 
concepts developed initially to shed light on how individuals 
coped to unhealthy situations, or responded to 
psychopathology— frustration and aggression, for example*— to 
analyzing social issues and designing of public policy. One 
important result would be to blur the line between the 
individual and the collective, the personal and the social, 
and to create the potential for camouflaging clear political 
purposes as neutral methods of scientific discovery or 
therapeutic treatment. The career of psychology during the 
Cold War, and its role in postwar race relations— the subjects 
of Chapters 5-8— offer fascinating evidence of exactly how far 
this process could, and did, go.

Psychological experts who aided in wartime
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administration, for example, drew on the language of health, 
illness, and therapeutic treatment that was the historic 
legacy of psychiatry's basis in medicine. Psychiatrist 
Alexander H. Leighton, head of the research team at the Poston 
Relocation Center for Japanese-Americans and later head of the 
Foreign Morale Analysis Division of the Office of War 
Information, encouraged all those with whom he worked to adopt 
what he called a "psychiatric approach in problems of 
community management.1,20 Psychologists also tended to draw 
their inspiration from the biological and physical sciences. 
Samuel A. Stouffer, a psychologically-oriented sociologist who 
directed the Army's most ambitious in-house effort in attitude 
assessment, reflected constantly on the methods of scientific 
practice— especially controlled experimentation— that had 
unlocked the wonders of biology and chemistry and that he 
hoped would do the same for behavioral science.21

The example of World War I loomed large for these non- 
clinical experts. Propaganda efforts and shocking evidence of 
mental deficiency in the military during the Great War had 
done much to expose the ugly truth of public gullibility, mass 
emotionalism, and widespread distortions in popular perception 
of important public issues. The experience turned even such 
democratic idealists as Walter Lippmann toward a despairing, 
and sometimes cynical, belief that only rational experts were 
in a position to understand "the world outside" and should 
therefore have the power to engineer public opinion, or what
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he called "the pictures in our heads."22 The war taught that 
representative democracy was far too emotionally unstable to 
safely determine the future course of U.S. society and that 
only those whose educations shielded them from ordinary 
irrationality should wield the power to make and shape public 
policy. Thus did science and liberal democracy diverge.23

No science poked more holes in democratic ideals than 
psychology. Many psychological experts were converted by World 
War I to the principles of crowd psychology, a theoretical 
tradition first articulated in the late 19th century by the 
aristocratic and anti-democratic French sociologist, Gustave 
Le Bon.24 Le Bon pointed to the unreason and intolerance of 
collective behavior and mass attitudes as the hallmark of 
contemporary society and as alarming threats to civilization. 
He called upon rulers to exert strict social controls over the 
emotionally explosive masses, protect the eroding powers of 
intellectual and governing elites, and champion the noble but 
eroding ideal of the individual. During the progressive era, 
pioneers in social psychology like William McDougall (whose 
career had begun in Britain) and Everett Dean Martin 
popularized Le Bon's theories.25 The tradition of crowd 
psychology also reached U.S. audiences through Freudian social 
theory and concepts like that of the primal horde.26 While 
the elitist attacks of European intellectuals on liberal 
democracy were often dulled or deleted in U.S. social 
psychology, the analysis of crowd behavior was destined to
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remain a centerpiece of U.S. political criticism for a long
time to come. The usefulness of crowd psychology derived from
its quality of translating contentious questions of political
ideology into objective axioms of social science.27

By the end of World War I, politicians too had embraced
political and psychological perspectives from the Le Bon
lexicon. Herbert Hoover, for example, who had provided heroic
relief to the hungry masses in German-occupied Belgium before
going on to manage the wartime production and marketing of
food at home, spoke up for the precious American individualism
he believed to be under attack by the psychology of the mob.

Acts and ideas that lead to progress are born out of the 
womb of the individual mind, not out of the mind of the 
crowd. The crowd only feels: it has no mind of its own 
which can plan. The crowd is credulous, it destroys, it 
consumes, it hates, and it dreams— but it never 
builds....Popular desires are no criteria to the real 
need; they can be determined only by deliberative 
consideration, by education, by constructive 
leadership.28
Political scientist Harold Lasswell, who wrote his 

doctoral dissertation on the subject of World War I 
propaganda, also helped to disseminate crowd psychology. 
During the interwar period, Lasswell was instrumental in 
promoting the application of psychological theories and 
methods— especially psychoanalysis— to political problems.29 
His theoretical and practical work on the margins between 
psychology and politics helped to cement a notion that would 
become an unquestionable axiom for the World War II 
generation: that widespread social conflicts like war and
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revolution were simply examples, on a large scale to be sure, 
of the problems that plagued individual personalities and 
inharmonious inter-personal relationships. Since society was 
nothing more than an agglomeration of many individuals, the 
quest for systematic laws of social and political misbehavior 
should be directed toward the very issues— unconscious 
motivation and irrational behavior— that the
psychopathological approach had uncovered in mentally 
disturbed individuals. The many disasters of World War I, 
according to Lasswell, had "led the political scientist to the 
door of the psychiatrist."30

World War II, he hoped, would lead policy-makers to the 
same place in time to pioneer a new "politics of prevention" 
before too many mistakes occurred. Lasswell's advocacy of 
"prevention" came earlier than most, but before the end of 
World War II, this code word reflected both widespread 
agreement and extreme optimism among psychological experts 
about therapeutic outcomes as well as policy-oriented work. 
"Prevention" was also a useful vehicle for the professions' 
ambitions. It appeared to offer an open invitation to 
psychologists, psychiatrists, and allied professionals to 
involve themselves in areas as distant from their traditional 
turf as unemployment, housing shortages, occupational health 
and safety, political corruption, and international 
tensions.31

To Lasswell, "prevention" meant treating the issue of
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power as an issue of psychological management on a social
level— releasing uncomfortable tensions here, adjusting
sources of strain there— and transforming the exercise of
power into something resembling enlightened psychiatric
treatment. Straightforward conflicts of interest,
consequently, need never disturb the collective peace of mind.

The politics of prevention does not depend upon a series 
of changes in the organization of government. It depends 
upon a reorientation in the minds of those who think 
about society around the central problems: What are the 
principal factors which modify the tension level of the 
community? What is the specific relevance of a proposed 
line of action to the temporary and permanent 
modification of the tension level?32

HUMAN MANAGEMENT
Among the most straightforward examples of psychological 

expertise used for political purposes during World War II were 
cases in which researchers and analysts were explicitly 
mandated to use the tools of their trade to assist public 
administrators. They did not have to be told to subordinate 
the goal of knowledge production to that of human management. 
It was simply understood that war '‘forces all scientific 
efforts to short cuts” and that their job description involved 
producing tips on how to control people effectively rather 
than theories that might explain previously little understood 
aspects of social life.33

The Sociological Research Project, located in the Poston 
Relocation Center for Japanese-Americans in the Colorado River 
Valley, was a clear example of psychology's usefulness in this
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area.34 Directed by Alexander H. Leighton, a Navy 
psychiatrist with some previous field experience in Navajo and 
Eskimo communities, this innovative research effort was 
initiated in March 1942, shortly after the decision had been 
made to intern the 112,000 Japanese-Americans living on the 
Pacific coast. The express intention was to experiment with 
techniques of human management that would prove useful to 
those in charge of military occupation and train workers of 
Japanese ancestry to aid in this postwar job in various areas 
of the Pacific.35 Constructed on the model offered by the 
Office of Indian Affairs, which had used social scientists as 
administrative aides in the past, Leighton's research team 
brought the tools of psychological theory and psychiatric 
treatment to bear on the management problem at hand. He 
consciously organized the effort by professional and amateur 
social scientists along clinical lines, "but with the 
community rather than patients being the subject of study."36

While Leighton's team members specifically disregarded 
the question of whether the evacuation itself was justified, 
and dutifully applied themselves to helping administrators run 
the Poston Center, they maintained a firm belief that their 
work would help to uncover the invisible laws of individual 
and social behavior. To this end, they began with a 
"fundamental postulate" about basic human nature: the
psychological self was a universal entity in which many 
cultural variations appeared. Their assumptions about the
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psychological status of Center residents all followed from 
their understanding of basic human nature and of fundamental 
parallels between mass and individual psychology. These 
assumptions can be summarized as follows: behavior was largely 
irrational, motivated by emotion and past experience 
(especially childhood); residents' perception of their 
internment (their subjective "belief systems") was more 
important than what had actually happened to them (the 
"objective facts") and whether it was good or bad? dangers 
lurked in groups because individual fears and resentments 
could be kindled into hysterical and difficult-to-control 
crowd behavior.

Day to day, the research team conducted intensive 
interviewing and personality analysis and gathered general 
sociological data by compiling employment and education 
records. Staff members made oral and written reports that 
predicted reactions to an array of possible administrative 
moves. While team members could find themselves coping with 
such humdrum annoyances as unruly teenagers, they tried to 
concentrate on analyzing and reducing resistance to the 
overall relocation program as well as to particularly 
controversial policy suggestions, like registering each camp 
member for the purposes of a loyalty interrogation. In the 
latter case, the psychological experts' recommendations were 
considered important enough to be classified as confidential 
and circulated at very high policy-making levels.
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The picture of the Center that emerged from their work 
was of a community in psychological turmoil, cut off from 
previous sources of stability, anxious about what other 
citizens thought of Japanese-Americans, and internally divided 
along generational, Issei/Nisei lines. Most of all, residents 
needed a sense of security. Hence, providing it was the surest 
route to effective administration of the Center. When the 
research team helped to defuse a general strike at the Center 
quickly and peaceably, its specific recommendations for 
instilling security came in for much notice, won acclaim among 
high-level policy-makers in the Washington office of the War 
Relocation Authority (WRA), and resulted in the addition of a 
Community Analyst to the staff of every WRA camp in January 
1943.

The most general conclusions of the Poston team,
summarized by Leighton in The Governing of Men: General
Principles and Recommendations Based on Experience at a
Japanese Relocation Camp (1945), were that human management
techniques had to be as psychologically- and emotionally-
oriented as their object.

Societies move on the feelings of the individuals who 
compose them, and so do countries and nations. Very few 
internal policies and almost no international policies 
are predominantly the product of reason.... To blame 
people for being moved more by feeling than by thought is 
like blaming land for being covered by the sea or rivers 
for running down hill.37

The best measures of social control necessarily embodied a
sophisticated psychology, since managing people effectively
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entailed managing their feelings and attitudes, far more a 
question of engineering self-controls than imposing external 
punishments.

ENEMY MORALE: WARFARE WAGED PSYCHOLOGICALLY
Work in the fields of psychological warfare, propaganda, 

and intelligence fell under the huge umbrella termed "morale." 
In the most general sense, the pervasive concern with morale 
represented the recognition by government officials that the 
human personality and its diverse and unpredictable mental 
states were of utmost importance in prosecuting the war. 
Moods, attitudes, and feelings were therefore the appropriate 
objects of military policy; objective facts receded into the 
background. The naive idea that wars could be won simply by 
perfecting weapons technology to effectively kill one's 
opponents, it was noted frequently, was incorrect. By far the 
most effective road to victory was to destroy enemy morale 
while bolstering one's own.38 There could be no higher 
military priority than the control of human subjectivity.

Applied to Americans or the Allies, "morale" was used 
loosely to describe desirable qualities ranging from personal 
bravery to group spirit. It also functioned as shorthand for 
determination, sense of purpose, superb leadership, and 
occupational competence in military and civilian populations. 
Positive "morale" was essentially the equivalent of positive 
motivation, a conspicuous component of "mental hygiene" or
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"mental health." Because it could prevent neurotic breakdown 
and loss of cohesion, fortifying Allied morale became a 
central war aim. Destroying it in the enemy was, of course, 
equally vital.

Early on in the war, Army Intelligence asked 
psychologists for urgent help in the area of morale since no 
psychological warfare program existed at the outset of the 
war.39 As programs were constructed, "morale" came to 
designate activities as seemingly different as analyzing enemy 
communications, monitoring U.S. public opinion, gathering data 
on what made German and Japanese civilians tick, and keeping 
the spirits of U.S. GIs as high as possible.

The elasticity of morale's definition elevated the public 
worth of psychological experts, since if psychological experts 
had nothing else in common, they were at least supposed to be 
united in their obsession with "the mind." ("Mental processes" 
was much preferred by those experimentalists who resisted the 
metaphysical etymology of this term.) Significantly, morale 
also stretched the definition of war to encompass aspects of 
civilian social life previously considered off limits to 
military policy-makers. The wartime recognition that battles 
over hearts and minds did not stop respectfully at the edges 
of military institutions, that civilian minds (ours and 
theirs) were co-equal targets, would have momentous 
implications for the future.

Work having anything to do with the mental state of the
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enemy was generally labeled psychological warfare and the 
frequency of this term's use during World War II indicated how 
many more elements of warfare were being considered as 
components of a psychological conflict.*0 This new 
designation tended to replace "propaganda," the term most used 
during World War I. At that time, "propaganda" had denoted 
only that portion of psychological warfare having to do with 
mass communications aimed at enemy audiences. "Psychological 
warfare," on the other hand, was much broader in meaning. The 
terminological shift corresponded to a shift in the concept of 
war itself: from a tangible battle to conquer hostile
geography to an intangible battle to persuade hostile minds.

Not surprisingly, this shift sharply underlined the 
importance of psychological experts in determining the outcome 
of military conflicts and, at the same time, blurred the 
distinction between war and peace, a confusing state of 
affairs that would come to feel entirely normal during the 
Cold War. If aspects of warfare that were not military in the 
conventional sense could make the difference between a short 
and relatively bloodless war and one that was long and deadly, 
why not consider any method of resolving conflict without 
resort to troops and guns— diplomacy, for example, or economic 
pressure— an element of psychological warfare?

Unlike the arsenal of persuasion trained on enemy and 
occupied territory, work on the mental state of Americans or 
Allied populations (civilian and military) was never called
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psychological warfare, even though it did fall under the 
umbrella term "morale.” There were, however, no important 
differences in the methods used to assess or persuade the two 
very different audiences? shared techniques included public 
opinion polls, attitude surveys, in-depth interviews, and 
personality analysis. Nor were there any differences in the 
professional training of those who spent the war years taking 
the pulse of U.S. morale rather than studying enemy minds. Not 
infrequently, the same people did both. And not infrequently, 
the policy-makers interested in enemy morale took an equal 
interest in its home front counterpart.41

The perspective that psychological experts brought to 
their work on enemy morale was, like that of the relocation 
management assistance team described above, based on a 
conviction that emotional appeals worked more effectively than 
rational ones and that chaotic irrationality infected human 
motivation to a much greater extent than orderly and 
thoughtful ideals. Similarly, those working on enemy morale 
did so out of a fierce conviction that behavioral insights 
could be powerful enough, if taken seriously, to tip the 
balance in the war, not to mention improve immeasurably the 
efficiency of military policy-making and war management. 
Psychologists identified with this work included Leonard Doob, 
Edwin Guthrie, and Alexander Leighton, among others. They 
worked in a range of agencies charged with understanding and 
influencing enemy morale, including the Office of Facts and
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Figures (OFF), the Office of Strategic Services (OSS), the 
Office of War Information (OWI), and the Psychological Warfare 
Division (PWD) of Supreme Headquarters, Allied Expeditionary 
Force (SHAEF).

Others worked outside of government, but in capacities 
that contributed directly to these aspects of the war effort. 
Typically, they coordinated their projects closely with 
government agencies and officials. Work in this field 
sometimes moved back and forth between public and private 
status. The Ethnographic Board, set up by the Smithsonian 
Institution, the NRC, the Social Science Research Council, and 
the American Council of Learned Societies compiled a central 
register of all U.S. social and behavioral scientists who had 
done foreign area research, complete with bibliographies and 
reports on obscure corners of the world. Harold Lasswell, 
whose content analysis technique inspired a tidal wave of 
"propanal" (short for propaganda analysis), worked initially 
on the Wartime Communications Research Project and then the 
Experimental Division for the Study of Wartime Communications. 
Both located in the Library of Congress, the first project was 
set up to afford Lasswell access to documents he could not 
have reached without a governmental connection, and the second 
became a training ground for propaganda analysts.42 Lasswell 
then moved over to the New School for Social Research, where 
he jointed Ernst Kris and Hans Speier in the Research Project 
on Totalitarian Communications.

127

R eproduced with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

Many psychological experts devoted to systematically 
investigating mass communications and propaganda were brought 
together in the Communications Group of the Rockefeller 
Foundation, part of that organization's contribution to 
mobilizing U.S. intellectual resources for war, openly and in 
secret.43 Among the many projects it supported were two at 
Princeton. The Princeton Listening Center, relocated in 
Washington in 1941, was incorporated into the Federal 
Communications Commission as the Foreign Broadcast Monitoring 
(later Intelligence) Service, where it was directed by Goodwin 
Watson, a social psychologist. The Princeton Office of Public 
Opinion Research was established in 1940 to analyze European 
radio broadcasts and diagnose Nazi psychology. Psychologist 
Hadley Cantril, a key figure in work on both enemy and home 
front morale, was its founder. In his opinion, many advantages 
existed in working outside of official circles, because doing 
so made it "possible for me to get confidential information 
for President Roosevelt and various other people in Washington 
without having to tie myself down to any government department 
or agency."44

National Character; Personality Diagnosis and Treatment on an 
International Scale

World War II underscored the real difficulties involved 
in distinguishing between friends and enemies. Because the 
war's ideological clashes made it impossible to trust such 
tangible indicators of loyalty as what people said and how
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people behaved, understanding the deep mental state of German 
and Japanese populations, in particular, became a prerequisite 
to good military strategy. To this challenge, psychological 
experts brought the innovative concept of national 
character.45 Nurtured by the neo-Freudian movement to revise 
psychoanalytic orthodoxies considered insufficiently attentive 
to the impact of social context on psychological development, 
writing by Franz Alexander, Karen Horney, Erich Fromm, and 
Harry Stack Sullivan had already attracted a lot of attention 
by the early 1940s.46 So had similar theoretical work by 
cultural anthropologists such as Gregory Bateson, Ruth 
Benedict, Geoffrey Gorer, and Margaret Mead. Their collective 
efforts were sometimes designated as the "cultural 
interpersonal school" or simply as studies in "culture and 
personality."

By suggesting that psychological development and national 
patterns created each other, that individuals embodied their 
culture and cultures embodied the collective personality of 
their people, national character offered a way of classifying 
national groups according to the "bipolar adjectives" most 
familiar for their power to describe individual personality: 
dominance and submission, exhibitionism and spectatorship, 
independence and dependence, etc.47 Institutional vehicles of 
socialization, from childrearing to teacher training, could be 
scrutinized for tendencies in one direction or another and 
after tallying enough of these national indicators, one could
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hope to achieve an accurate portrait of a given country's
collective personality structure.

Exploring the concept in detail and in a hurry was a
military imperative, as well as an intriguing theoretical
exercise, as Geoffrey Gorer, a major proponent of national
character, pointed out.

The conduct of the war raised in an urgent fashion 
problems of exactly the nature I have been outlining—  
problems of national character, of understanding why 
certain nations were acting in the way they did, so as to 
understand and forestall them. Germany, and even more 
Japan, were acting irrationally and incomprehensibly by 
our standards; understanding them became an urgent 
military necessity, not only for psychological warfare—  
though that was important— but also for strategic and 
tactical reasons, to find out how to induce them to 
surrender, and having surrendered to give information; 
or, in the case of occupied countries, how to induce them 
to create and maintain a resistance movement, and so on. 
In an endeavour to further the war effort, a small number 
of anthropologists and psychiatrists were willing to risk 
their scientific reputations in an attempt to give an 
objective description of the character of our enemies.48
In one neat package, national character oriented

psychology toward understanding and affecting important public
issues, without sacrificing the traditional language of
sickness, health, and diagnosis. But it was the war that
changed national character from a concept for which a daring
few would "risk their scientific reputations" into a working
assumption of military policy.

In 1936, psychiatrist Lawrence K. Frank had pointed out
that if nations had characters, then it made sense to think of
"society as the patient": "There is a growing realization
among thoughtful persons that our culture is sick, mentally
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disordered, and in need of treatment.”49 Frank believed this 
perspective would move behavioral experts from the limited 
turf of individual adjustment to the more expansive, and 
therefore hopeful, terrain of social problems. This served the 
dual, and entirely compatible, purposes of expanding 
psychology's sphere of professional influence and bringing 
treatment to problems that stubbornly resisted piecemeal 
amelioration. Finally, it was practical. Since the ideology of 
democratic individualism and personal responsibility was 
obviously outmoded in an era of wholesale cultural 
disintegration, bringing the therapeutic methods of psychology 
to bear on society at large promised to simplify the 
complicated job of social analysis by demonstrating that 
social forces and social organization were just as disorderly 
and abnormal as people analyzed one at a time.

If society was a sick patient, then it could recover, 
especially if the right healers were consulted. War work was 
a warmup for nothing less than "restructuring the culture of 
the world," in Margaret Mead's expansive phrase.50 The sense 
that responsibility was tied to power underlay all wartime 
work on morale. Not only could psychological experts decipher 
the emotional patterns of enemy propaganda to help win the 
war. They could also hope to become social engineers at war's 
end, designing a blueprint for psychological reconstruction on 
a mass scale that would bring the national characters of 
Germany and Japan back into the normal range, away from

131

R eproduced  with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

perverse dependence and toward a healthy self-reliance.51 For 
the experts involved in psychological warfare, the innovative 
concept of national character, however rudimentary, 
illustrated what colleagues were learning in fields far 
removed from wartime activity: military usefulness and
scientific progress were entirely compatible, even destined 
for a glorious and coordinated march into the future.52

The effort to scientifically systematize the basic 
elements of psychoanalysis, in the form of a series of 
concrete behavioral principles that could be empirically or 
experimentally validated, was another important theoretical 
development within psychology during the World War II era. It 
had a major influence on the techniques experts used both to 
boost and to destroy morale. Located at the Yale Institute of 
Human Relations, the effort to generate a "science of human 
behavior" was related to but distinct from the "culture and 
personality" studies mentioned above.53 Its manifesto, 
published on the eve of war, was the collectively authored 
Frustration and Aggression.54 Intended to test the basic 
notion that "aggression is always a consequence of 
frustration." the authors' ambitious goals included providing 
a psychological framework for the analysis of sociological 
problems ranging from racial prejudice to political ideology 
itself.55

War was not the least of the social phenomena they wished 
to explain in terms of aggression and frustration, and in
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doing so, the Yale group was simply following Freud's clear
lead. Social progress of any Kind required massive efforts to
repress hostility, as Freud had argued in Civilization and Its
Discontents (1930), and the costs in personal happiness were
steep enough to constantly threaten modern civilization with
reversion to a state of unrestrained violence and
barbarism.56 In his famous 1932 exchange of letters with
Albert Einstein, Freud equated the task of eliminating war
with the challenge of advancing civilization itself. Both
rested on the shaky foundation of repression.

...there is no likelihood of our ever being able to 
suppress humanity's aggressive tendencies....what we may 
try is to divert it [aggression] into a channel other 
than that of warfare.... Meanwhile we may rest on the 
assurance that whatever makes for cultural development is 
working also against war.57
In the early years of the Yale Institute, even its 

sympathetic Rockefeller Foundation funders worried that such 
socially-oriented goals as analyzing the roots of bigotry and 
warfare would generate storms of criticism for being 
insufficiently scientific.58 Less than a decade later, 
following U.S. entry into World War II in 1941, Rockefeller 
Foundation officer Alan Gregg told Yale Institute Director 
Mark May that "I did not see that the Institute was open to 
valid criticism since the psychological element in the present 
war was such as to make psychological studies of an importance 
that could not be disputed.1,59

Thus institutionally strengthened and intellectually 
vindicated by the outbreak of war, the Yale academics involved
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themselves in an ambitious Social Science Research Council 
plan to summarize, for the use of government policy-makers, 
research on the social effects of war, including studies of 
the family, minority groups, crime, and all varieties of 
morale.60 One of the Yale Institute's projects that proved 
militarily useful during the war was an ambitious data bank 
called the Cross-Cultural Survey (later incorporated as the 
Human Relations Area Files). Started in 1937 by anthropologist 
George Peter Murdock with the aim of keeping comprehensive 
files on 400 of the world's most representative "primitive" 
cultures, the project was greatly expanded by the Navy (which 
gathered lots of information about Pacific societies) and the 
Coordinator of Inter-American Affairs (who kept track of Latin 
America) .61

Many psychologists found the Yale group's formulation of 
Freud's frustration/aggression theory to be a compelling, not 
to mention timely, explanation of international events. 
Gardner Murphy approvingly cited Frustration and Aggression 
and wrote:

Fighting in all its forms, from the most simple to the 
most complex, appears to derive from the frustration of 
wants.... Satisfied people or satisfied nations are not 
likely to seek war. Dissatisfied ones constitute a 
perennial danger.62

What, after all, could possibly be more aggressive than
war?63

Frustration and Aggression embodied many of the basic 
assumptions commonly accepted among psychologists. Even those
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not inclined toward Freudian theory could agree, on scientific 
grounds, that individual and collective behavior alike 
consisted of discrete adjustments that could be scrutinized 
methodically, if not experimentally. But Frustration and 
Aggression also represented a step toward a unified and 
integrated basic science of human behavior that, in expert 
hands, could handle with ease the complicated business of 
diagnosing and treating society as the patient. As John 
Dollard pointed out, scientific experts should be recruited 
for these delicate, but critically important tasks, if only 
because

Life would be unbearable in a world where one was 
constantly having to choose. Uncertainty is exhausting 
and choice demands special psychological strengths and 
reserves. It is, therefore, a human necessity that the 
world be, to some extent, predictable. Behavior must flow 
along at least some of the time in golden quiet. Man 
needs orderly knowledge, scientific knowledge, a kind of 
knowledge which permits him to act most of the time 
without the excruciating necessity of choice.64

No experience illustrated better than war what could happen if
behavior did not "flow along at least some of the time in
golden quiet.” By exposing the irrationality of motivation,
the unpredictability of behavior, and the capriciousness of
mass attitudes, World War II reinforced the psychological
experts' faith in themselves and increased their confidence
that even shaky psychological theories could guide public
policy better than could popular will. Conveniently, war also
gave these experts an opportunity to operate outside the
ordinary constraints of democracy. This precious and, they
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believed, temporary freedom was at a maximum in the military, 
especially in the area of psychological warfare.

The Svkewarriors on German National Character
The "sykewarriors" of the Psychological Warfare Division 

(PWD) of SHAEF (Supreme Headquarters, Allied Expeditionary 
Force) operated directly under the command of General 
Eisenhower. Their assignment was to reach and persuade enemy 
minds: "to destroy the fighting morale of our enemy, both at 
home and on the front."65 Not only did the overall Allied 
goal of unconditional surrender present endless frustrations 
to the sykewarriors (it severely limited their ability to 
persuade through positive incentives), but the PWD experts 
also had to live with an unsavory reputation among the 
military brass as a bunch of professorial characters on the 
"lunatic fringe," "unsoldierly civilians, most of them needing 
haircuts, engaged in hypnotizing the enemy."66

The PWD efforts to understand the German civilian and 
military mind relied heavily on the concept of national 
character and the assumption that Germany was a sick patient, 
experiencing a psychological episode traumatizing enough to 
require a thoroughgoing suppression of rational attitudes.67 
On the basis of such theorizing, Henry Dicks, a British 
psychiatrist associated with PWD's intelligence division, 
developed a questionnaire for use in POW interrogations, the 
results of which were converted into a series of German
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personality types, demarcated according to different 
psychological responses to Nazi authority.68 This effort to 
track military and political developments via analysis of 
individual personality was considered so successful that a 
U.S. psychiatrist, David M. Levy, was called in to organize a 
"personality screening center" even after SHAEF was dissolved.

As an example of psychology successfully deployed for 
military purposes, the POW study was certainly important. It 
was as important, however, for its working assumptions: that 
political ideology was, at best, partially rational and 
conscious, and was better understood as an expression of deep 
personality structure; that the life history, and especially 
experience in infancy and childhood, provided the best guide 
to individual character and social behavior; that the concept 
of national character was reliable enough to produce 
systematic ways of addressing frustrations, which in turn 
produced discernible national patterns in everything from 
childrearing to educational philosophy.69 The many experts 
working on morale widely shared these hypotheses and applied 
them as readily to the content analysis of captured documents, 
print, and broadcast media as to in-depth interviews with 
POWs. The notion that individual personality development, 
political ideology, and cataclysmic social events like war 
could not be understood apart from one another was a 
characteristic feature of their theoretical approach.

The PWD experts believed that their psychological
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operations would shorten the war and, toward that noble end, 
they built a track record of genuine creativity that included 
artillery-fired leaflets, newspapers dropped by bombs, and a 
"talking tank" that made persuasion a literal element in 
combat. In spite of the ceremonial accolades they received 
from General Eisenhower at the end of the war ("Without doubt, 
psychological warfare has proved its right to a place of 
dignity in our military arsenal...."), they were perplexed 
about why the real decision-makers, from FDR on down, had paid 
little if any attention to them in determining overall war 
policy.70 Such cavalier neglect of psychological expertise, 
they warned, would be terribly unwise in the future. 
Behavioral experts, they felt sure, would shortly supplant 
both diplomats and soldiers in the very dangerous world to 
come.71

The Sykewarriors on Japanese National Character
What PWD did for Germany, the Foreign Morale Analysis 

Division (FMAD) of the Office of War Information (OWI) did for 
Japan. Sponsored by the OWI in cooperation with the Military 
Intelligence Service of the War Department, the FMAD grew 
directly out of the experience of the Sociological Research 
Project at the Poston Relocation Center for Japanese- 
Americans. Alexander Leighton directed both projects, and the 
FMAD analysis of Japanese morale was based on the very same 
"fundamental postulate" about human nature that had animated
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the earlier effort to make the "psychiatric approach in 
problems of community management" indispensable to 
administrators.

The thirty or so analysts who staffed the FMAD made their 
first task to seek out exploitable cracks in the fighting 
spirit of the Japanese military, widely perceived to be 
unstoppable, even fanatical. Their study of Japanese national 
character, based on the same sorts of data used by PWD, 
pointed to the same soft spots in morale and concluded, as PWD 
had, that since emotional forces were of greater salience than 
conscious political ideals in motivating Japanese soldiers, 
psychological warfare strategies that rationally attacked 
Japanese imperialism or calmly advocated democratic ideals 
could have had few if any positive results. Emotional appeals 
had a far more dramatic effect.

Of particular importance, they found, was the emotional 
role of authority, and especially the image of Japanese 
Emperor Hirohito. Direct attacks of any kind on the emperor, 
however cathartic they might be for Americans, were unlikely 
to lower Japanese morale and even threatened to backfire by 
rallying the Japanese military around a highly emotional 
symbol. "One cannot," Alexander Leighton warned, "successfully 
attack with logic that which is not grounded in logic."72 
FMAD experts considered this finding, and the eventual policy 
decision to allow the Japanese emperor to remain on the 
throne, to be among the greatest political successes of
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wartime behavioral experts. For them, it proved that the 
psychological approach to policy was an extraordinary 
scientific advance over the dubious, if conventional, reliance 
by policy-makers on mere intuition or the whims of personal 
experience. There was, however, little evidence to show that 
the many confidential studies of Japanese character the FMAD 
did for the War Department, or similar studies for the State 
Department, actually affected this important policy 
decision.73 Indeed, had the experts been clearly heeded in 
this case, and had Truman announced early on a U.S. 
willingness to allow Hirohito to continue as emperor, it is 
possible that the horrors of Hiroshima and Nagasaki could have 
been avoided.

The foundations of Japanese civilian morale were just as 
emotional, with roots in distinctive childrearing, eating, and 
schooling habits. Contrary to popular U.S. opinion, FMAD 
research showed a sharp decline had already begun in Japanese 
civilian morale that would eventually lead to surrender. 
Reports like the FMAD/s "Current Psychological and Social 
Tensions in Japan" suggested that anger, aggression, 
displacement, apathy, panic, and hysteria were highly 
sensitive elements in Japanese national character, and ought 
to be as significant as food shortages and economic pressures 
in the calculations of military planners.74
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The Strategic Bombing Survey on German and Japanese Morale
At the war's end, many FMAD staff participated in the 

Strategic Bombing Survey's Morale Division.75 Its ambitious 
postwar study, designed to answer the question of whether and 
how aerial bombing had affected German and Japanese morale, 
was directed by psychologist Rensis Likert, previously head of 
the Division of Program Surveys, Bureau of Agricultural 
Economics, U.S. Department of Agriculture. In this government 
bureaucracy, which appeared to be located very far from the 
heart of military policy-making, Rensis and his staff had 
pioneered the incorporation of intensive interviewing and
research survey techniques as a routine part of large-scale 
government surveys intended to keep tabs on wartime public 
opinion.76 The psychologists who participated in the 
Strategic Bombing Survey's morale study included Dorwin
Cartwright, Daniel Katz, Otto Klineberg, David Krech
(previously Krechevsky), Ted Newcomb, and Helen Peak. 
Virtually all of them were members of the Society for the 
Psychological Study of Social Issues (SPSSI), the most 
important organizational nucleus of wartime social
psychology.77

Immediately following the German surrender, the morale 
experts began to collect some 4000 interviews. In Japan, they 
conducted some 3000 interviews during the last months of 1945. 
They used this data to generate the same kinds of national 
character studies and collective personality profiles that
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outfits like PWD and FMAD had done during the war, as well as 
a handy, quantifiable "Morale Index" and comprehensive final 
reports.70 The results generally showed that aerial bombing, 
while dramatic, had not had nearly the effect on morale that 
U.S. policy-makers had expected would be the case, a 
conclusion readily championed by participants, like Alexander 
Leighton, who felt it vindicated the wartime predictions of 
FMAD and other psychological warfare think tanks that enemy 
morale had begun an irreversible slide toward surrender.79

Intelligence
Intelligence-gathering comprised another critical 

component of work in the psychological warfare field. 
Intelligence did not necessarily require firsthand espionage, 
and the term often described the analysis of national 
character from a distance. The OWI's Bureau of Overseas 
Intelligence, for example, was headed by Leonard Doob, a 
psychologist affiliated with the Yale Institute of Human 
Relations. Its Washington research staff numbered around 100, 
with branch offices in New York and San Francisco. This outfit 
shared much of the general approach, already outlined, to 
psychological warfare. Its work disseminating "propaganda" to 
enemy countries and "information" to allied and neutral 
countries drew inspiration from national character studies and 
attempts to identify the strengths and weaknesses in enemy 
morale.80
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The OWI Bureau of Overseas Intelligence also shared most
of the headaches of other sykewarriors, especially in trying
to get policy-makers to appreciate the advantages of allowing
psychological experts a determining role in the policy-making
process. According to Doob, the work of his researchers was
used when it suited the interests of policy-makers and ignored
when it did not, an indignity Doob attempted to remedy by
spending the latter part of the war hobnobbing with high-level
policy-makers and functioning as a marketer of behavioral
research.81 Although a true believer in the enlightening
potential of psychological expertise, Doob admitted that he
found the decision-makers as irrational as the Bureau's German
or Japanese research subjects.

He [Doob, referring to himself] had learned the valuable 
lesson, as frankness increased his frustrations, that he 
would be more valuable as a social scientist and happier 
as a human being if he treated almost every individual 
like a psychiatric patient who had to be understood in 
the gentlest possible fashion before he could be expected 
to swallow the pill of research. In the Overseas Branch, 
this meant being pleasant to what seemed to be millions 
of people— which, for this writer, was quite a strain.82
Firsthand intelligence-gathering was the main job of the

Office of Strategic Services (OSS), the predecessor and model
for the Central Intelligence Agency (CIA), which was
established by the National Security Act of 1947. The OSS
Psychological Division, organized in September 1941 and
directed by University of California psychologist Robert C.
Tryon, was staffed by 18 psychologists.83 A few names have
been released, but the identities of individuals affiliated
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with the Division beyond 1942 are still considered 
confidential for reasons of national security.84

The Division's own mission statement, "Role of Psychology 
in Defense," envisioned an ambitious morale program at home as 
well as abroad, supplemented by a variety of highly classified 
special projects. Although it had an even more top-secret 
image than other morale agencies, the OSS Psychological 
Division used the very same conceptual tools (national 
character) and data-gathering methods (surveys, polls, and in- 
depth interviews). It also called upon the same civilian 
consultants and professional networks for aid: officers of the 
APA and the Society for the Psychological Study of Social 
Issues (SPSSI), to mention but two examples. The OSS 
frequently used a farming-out method, in which key mediators, 
like Harvard psychologist Gordon Allport, would arrange for 
psychological experts to do various required tasks. Although 
the people involved were informed that the results of their 
work would be made available to the government, the interest 
and role of the OSS was kept a strict secret.85

The selection of intelligence agents was another 
critically important service provided by psychological experts 
to the OSS. Like many other activities in the field of 
psychological warfare, the OSS selection procedure was 
constructed very consciously on the model of German 
psychologists, who had contributed highly effective methods of 
officer selection to their country's military throughout the
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Nazi period.86 The OSS assessment staff, whose driving forces 
included Henry Murray (an eclectic physician, psychologist, 
and psychoanalyst) and Donald MacKinnon (a psychologist), 
devised the most elaborate and thorough procedures in the 
entire U.S. military. The three-and-one-half-day ordeal 
included cover stories to disguise personal identity, 
simulated enemy interrogations, psychodrama improvisations, 
and a variety of objective and projective psychological 
tests.87

This enormous investment of expert time and attention was 
certainly due in part to the perception that the stakes were 
very high; those selected after the lengthy ordeal would play 
key wartime roles. But it was also due to the fact that 
selection requirements for the OSS were more confusing than 
the measurement of particular skills or aptitudes, which was 
the standard requirement in most branches of the U.S. 
military. The personal qualities and talents necessary for a 
good intelligence agent appeared unpredictable, at least 
compared to those of a good aircraft mechanic, as MacKinnon 
admitted when he noted that "nobody knows who would make a 
good spy or an effective guerilla fighter."88 The "assessment 
of men" (also the title of the 1948 book which documented the 
work of the OSS team) "is the scientific art of arriving at 
sufficient conclusions from insufficient data."89

Like other wartime experts, the OSS assessors believed 
they were making a patriotic contribution and taking advantage
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of a golden opportunity to upgrade science at the same time. 
Where could they have found a more perfect place to aid the 
war effort and simultaneously validate personnel selection 
technologies? In later years, some of the OSS experts had 
lingering doubts about their wartime activities. Henry Murray, 
for example, was transformed into a militant pacifist and 
peace activist after the U.S. dropped the atomic bomb on 
Hiroshima and Nagasaki, thought the OSS should be disbanded 
completely, and strenuously objected to the establishment of 
the CIA.90 Donald MacKinnon, on the other hand, went on to 
institutionalize the OSS selection procedures at the Institute 
of Personality Assessment and Research at the University of 
California, whose goal was nothing less than "developing 
techniques to identity the personality characteristics which 
make for successful and happy adjustment to modern industrial 
society.1191

CONCLUSION
For the most part, policy-makers whose own agendas did 

not include the scientific or professional advancement of 
psychology were not disturbed that the interests of 
nationalism and science conveniently converged during the war 
for their expert counselors. They were impressed by 
psychologists' work, content to benefit in tangible ways, and 
more than happy to leave the theoretical debates to the 
experts. In 1945, when Congressional hearings were held to
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determine if scientists' wartime contributions had been
sufficient to win them a national foundation of their own (a
process that eventually culminated in the founding of the
National Science Foundation), much testimony, such as the
following, was offered by military planners about the
usefulness of OSS psychological activities, in personnel
selection as well as in psychological warfare.

[I]n all of the intelligence that enters into the waging 
of war soundly and the waging of peace soundly, it is the 
social scientists who make a huge contribution in the 
field in which they are professionals and the soldiers 
are laymen.... The psychological and political weapons 
contributed significantly to the confusion, war 
weariness, and poor morale on the enemy's home and 
fighting fronts. There is no doubt that operations like 
these shortened the war and spared many American 
lives.... Were there to develop a dearth of social 
scientists, all national intelligence agencies serving 
policy makers in peace or war would directly be 
handicapped.92
Such public declarations proved that psychology's 

accomplishments were real as well as imagined, at least 
insofar as reality was assessed by those in a position to 
further the status and funding of psychological work. There 
was certainly no shortage of testimonials from policy-makers 
that psychological experts were indispensable to the 
successful execution of war in the fields of human management, 
enemy morale, and intelligence. Their patriotic fervor, 
practical skills, soothing insights, and flair for self
promotion all convinced many policy-makers charged with 
military and national security planning that psychological 
talent would be equally necessary in future periods of war and
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peace. The wartime record of those psychological experts who 
worked on the home front, on questions ranging from U.S. 
public opinion and military morale to the psychology of 
prejudice, is examined in the next chapter.
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CHAPTER 4
WORLD WAR II: WAR FOR DEMOCRATIC MORALE 

U.S. CIVILIAN MORALE
Home front morale equalled the enemy mind as an 

illustration of the basic doctrine that war had been 
reconfigured into a profoundly psychological format. The ideas 
and emotions of Americans were as important to winning the war 
as bombs and tanks. "In a democracy," Gordon Allport 
proclaimed, "every personality can be a citadel of resistance 
to tyranny."1 Policy-makers perceived their job as more than 
keeping tabs on what Americans were thinking and feeling; they 
had to skillfully engineer the appropriate U.S. outlook. 
Indeed, before morale ever became the unique touchstone of 
psychological warfare activities, it was envisioned as the 
glue that psychological experts could use to hold together the 
entire domestic war effort. The first activities to mobilize 
psychological experts made no distinction between the skills 
required to understand Germans and those needed to understand 
Americans. Since morale was a unifying theme among 
psychological experts, it ought to be a unifying theme in the 
war as a whole.

Organizationally too, psychological experts wanted to 
make morale the cornerstone of their efforts. The Committee 
for National Morale (CNM), a private organization formed 
before Pearl Harbor, lobbied for creating a single, 
comprehensive morale agency in which all federal behavioral 
scientists would be concentrated. Although this particular
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goal was thwarted by President Roosevelt, the CNM, led by 
Secretary Gregory Bateson, sponsored committees on psychiatry, 
psychology, and social sciences, among others, and the CNM 
membership included many of the leading behavioral experts who 
would go on to play important wartime roles in, or in support 
of, a variety of public agencies: Gordon Allport, Ruth
Benedict, Edwin Boring, Hadley Cantril, Leonard Doob, Erik 
Erikson, Erich Fromm, Geoffrey Gorer, Kurt Lewin, Margaret 
Mead, Karl Menninger, Adolf Meyer, Henry Murray, Goodwin 
Watson, Robert Yerkes, and countless others.2

The path that the CNM took would be faithfully followed, 
and its work replicated, by experts ensconced in agencies 
devoted to military propaganda and public opinion polling 
alike, some of which have already been described. Its first 
effort, the typical point of departure for most wartime 
psychology, was to study German strategies of psychological 
warfare. CNM member Erik Erikson, an active CNM consultant, 
wrote a number of memoranda analyzing Hitler's speeches and 
Nazi mentality with the aim of designing the most effective 
POW interrogation techniques and anti-Nazi propaganda. Erikson 
was also involved in wartime field work designed to translate 
psychology's insights into policies that would pay off in 
performance efficiency for U.S. military institutions. In 
1940, for example, he wrote a memo for the CNM on the social- 
psychological dynamics of life on submarines after spending 
some time on one himself.3 Everything Erikson wrote employed

162

R eproduced  with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

what would become standard wartime techniques of content and 
personality analysis, and also advanced the theory that 
national character could be diagnosed and treated 
psychologically. "It is as if the German nation as a whole 
could be likened to a not uncommon type of adolescent who 
turns delinquent."4

Evidence suggests that psychological experts began the 
war with a sweeping, but undifferentiated, concept of morale. 
From its inception, the Emergency Committee in Psychology 
committed itself to an ambitious array of morale problems and 
its ambiguously named Special Subcommittee on War Experiences 
and Behavior was assigned the confidential task of studying 
the psychological resources of enemy and allied countries 
alike.5 Clearly, morale and its treatment, in any and all 
forms, was one of the top priorities of the Emergency 
Committee, which sponsored a "Conference on Psychological 
Factors in Morale" in August 1940. As a result, a Subcommittee 
on Defense Seminars was formed and Gordon Allport was 
appointed chair. From that point on, Allport remembered, 
"Telephone lines were hot with the inquiry, 'What do we know 
about civilian morale?'"6 Although Allport also remembered 
that his answer to this question was "nothing," by January 
1942 there were 22 active morale seminars functioning around 
the country, giving the government tips on everything from 
popular attitudes towards air-raid wardens to Hitler's 
personality.7 Allport eventually shifted his efforts to the
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SPSSI Committee on War Service and Research and the major part 
of his attention to the psychology of group conflict and 
prejudice.

In both of these cases, the intention was to spearhead a 
campaign that would systematically monitor morale in 
communities around the country, help to control wartime rumor, 
and line up experts to make patriotic broadcasts— all using 
the best in available psychological expertise. Their stated 
goal was to "make available to citizens, and especially to 
officials in a position to determine policy, the conclusions 
which can be drawn from scientific study of human behavior."8

Did Americans Have a National Character?
Since so much of the early morale work identified 

vulnerabilities in national character as the key to defeating 
the enemy, it did not take long before some experts were 
gingerly asking whether the concept of national character 
offered any insight into Americans themselves. Did they have 
an irrational national personality, as Germans and Japanese 
did, or was there something in U.S. history or institutions 
that immunized Americans against such culture-wide emotional 
hazards? Was morale at home an asset or a liability?

Psychological experts harbored private anxieties 
throughout the war about the manipulability of the 
characteristic U.S. personality, and with good reason, but 
their public stance was resolutely optimistic. Democratic
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traditions and institutions, they claimed, produced an 
entirely different type of morale than did autocratic regimes. 
Consequently, U.S. national character was not a military soft 
spot but rather "the psychological equipment with which we can 
win the war."9 Margaret Mead, certain that "[w]e are the stuff 
with which this war is being fought," was among the first to 
apply insights about domestic national character for practical 
war-related purposes.10 In 1941, she formulated ideas for a 
national morale program based on her analysis of U.S. 
personality strengths, published in expanded form the 
following year as And Keep Your Powder Dry. This popular 
primer instructed citizens about the best ways to transform 
their national character into a military asset and expressed 
an almost boundless faith in the ability of rational experts 
to engineer national unity, racial tolerance, orderly 
political participation, and a plethora of other liberal 
goals.11 In all of her work on morale, Mead stressed that 
policy-makers would do well to capitalize on citizens' typical 
anti-authoritarianism, competitiveness, and fiercely local (as 
opposed to national) loyalties.12 In early 1942, she became 
the Executive Secretary of the NRC's Committee on Food Habits, 
where she conducted a number of studies (with the assistance 
of Kurt Lewin) to figure out how the government could prevent 
hoarding, make rationing work, and feed the Allies during and 
after the war by enlisting characteristic U.S. personality 
traits.13
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Gordon Allport was a major figure in the wartime debate
on morale and he made it his particular business to explore
and promote the concept of democratic morale. He explained
what it was and made it into a manageable entity by suggesting
that personality theories which had evolved in order to
understand individuals could and should be applied to society
at large during the wartime emergency.

Morale is a condition of physical and emotional well
being residing in the individual citizen.... national 
problems are nothing but personal problems shared by all 
citizens.14

The hypothesis that national morale was nothing but individual 
morale multiplied by a factor of millions was very convenient. 
It made systematic measurement and monitoring possible through 
an index comprising markers like suicide and crime rates, 
levels of industrial strife, and patterns of mental illness 
and disturbance.15 As a scientist, Allport believed empirical 
data of this sort to be of the utmost importance. As a 
democratic idealist, he was positive that a vast chasm 
separated the "integral" morale of Americans (based on the 
total personality, which included a capacity for thinking as 
well as feeling) from the "segmented" morale produced by 
fascistic regimes (based only on explosive and easily 
exploited emotionalism). One of the defining features of a 
democratic personality was the successful internalization of 
authority and control. In Allport's words, "the ideal of 
democracy calls for people to carry their backbone inside 
their personalities."16
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Even as committed a champion of democracy as Allport, 
however, understood that U.S. morale was volatile enough to 
need firm management outside of public view. Even while he was 
busy encouraging colleagues to write speeches and articles on 
the topic for popular distribution in print and broadcast 
media (something he also frequently did himself), Allport was 
communicating with Washington, recommending personnel and 
ideas for the conduct of secret programs to measure morale and 
control the public psyche.17 Throughout the war years, 
Allport played a mediating role between secret agencies, such 
as the OWI and the OSS, and professional psychologists.18

The Problem of Public Opinion
The upshot of such ambiguity about a distinctly 

democratic U.S. national character— celebrating it publicly 
but also behaving as if its existence were in serious doubt-—  

seemed to be that one could not put too much faith in 
Americans. Allport's version of democratic morale might be 
accurate, and touting it in public might be just the thing to 
raise Americans' spirits. But what if it were not true? 
Policy-makers, in no mood to trust blindly that citizens at 
home would not behave like Germans or Japanese, believed that 
techniques of public opinion polling offered one of the best 
avenues for monitoring and shaping popular attitudes on 
questions of wartime importance.

Before the war, polling techniques had been developed
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largely in industry in the form of marketing studies. The 
"Gallup Poll" had become synonymous with the state of public 
opinion and commercial organizations, like George Gallup/s 
American' Institute of Public Opinion, were already public 
fixtures.19 Polling was not entirely new to the in-house 
operations of federal bureaucracies either, in spite of the 
fact that World War II is often treated as "Year One" in the 
history of government and behavioral expertise.20 Washington 
had conducted extensive surveys on peacetime domestic issues 
as early as the Hoover administration's Research Committee on 
Social Trends. During the New Deal, the Department of 
Agriculture was aggressive in its use of sampling techniques 
to reveal agricultural trends and design its own programs. 
During World War II, psychological experts used polling data 
to sell war bonds, implement civilian conservation programs, 
ease the transition to price control and rationing, and assist 
administrators in charge of military occupation. Much of this 
work was considered highly confidential.

Hadley Cantril, a Princeton social psychologist whose 
work during the 1930s had ranged from theories of collective 
action to analysis of public response to Orson Welles' "War of 
the Worlds" broadcast, already moved in high-level government 
circles before the war, when he designed polling questions for 
FDR. In 1940, he founded the Princeton Office of Public 
Opinion Research with the academic goals of establishing a 
public opinion data bank for scholars, systematically
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evaluating techniques of opinion measurement, and studying 
theories of why the public thought what it did. Shortly 
afterwards, however, the Princeton organization began 
conducting war-related polling. Similar to work in the areas 
of psychological warfare and personnel selection, Cantril's 
outfit both studied and resembled its German counterpart, 
especially the German Psychological Institute for War and 
Propaganda, greatly expanded after 1933 under the Nazi 
regime.21

Perhaps because his earliest efforts showed that "most 
people are frightfully confused about their war opinions" and 
"common sense is wrong" when is came to predicting the public 
mood, Cantril understood how significant polling could be for 
the prosecution of the morale war at home, as well as 
abroad.22 Throughout the war years, he operated behind the 
scenes, testing the murky waters of public sentiment and 
providing secret assistance to an impressive array of 
government agencies, from the OSS and the OWI to the White 
House and the Departments of State and Justice.23 Not by any 
means confined to gathering and analyzing data about what 
Americans were thinking, Cantril also helped to guide the work 
of tricky overseas polling, which had to camouflage its 
purposes as a matter of course.24 Such "disguised attitude 
measurement" was also practiced within U.S. borders on matters 
considered too delicate for truthfulness.25

Cantril's primary commitment was to translating
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psychological knowledge directly into policy, rather than to 
maintaining the integrity of independent scientific research. 
One colleague described Cantril as a savvy Washington operator 
whose sights were set on being "Advisor to the Prince."26 But 
if he spent less time worrying about psychology's scientific 
credentials than did some of his World War II colleagues, his 
belief that their collective expertise was a valuable public 
asset, and should be treated as such, made Cantril the very 
model of the new breed of policy-oriented psychological 
experts. He used polling results to make specific 
recommendations at the very highest policy-making levels: how 
the U.S. should explain its initial entry into the war; how to 
manage the opinions of problematic subgroups like union 
members; how postwar planning efforts should be presented to 
the public.27 And he understood, along with so many of his 
colleagues, that advancing psychology, enlightening public 
policy, and contributing patriotically were all of a piece. In 
early 1943, he had already concluded: "I immodestly think that 
perhaps more than any other research office...we are 
contributing to the war effort, to policy in high places, and 
to pioneering in research techniques.1,28

Of course, public opinion became a concern for 
psychological experts long before World War II precisely 
because it appeared to be a creature of the emotionalism and 
irrationality that was psychology's province. The progressive- 
era ethos of scientific management succeeded as well as it did
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not only because expertise seemed so reliable, but because 
mass opinion seemed so unreliable. The shocking results of the 
World War I military intelligence testing program, along with 
the public's response to wartime propaganda, confirmed what 
many scientists already believed by 1920: mass opinion was 
dangerous as well as fickle. Scientific and psychological 
organizations, founded in the wake of war in order to bring 
order to a chaotic society, insisted that "scientific men 
should take the place that is theirs as masters of the modern 
world."29 Skepticism, even outright disgust, at public 
opinion was a major motivating factor, a point aptly 
illustrated in the founding document of The American Society 
for the Dissemination of Science. "[T]he public that we are 
trying to reach in the daily press is in the cultural stage 
when three-headed calves, Siamese twins and bearded ladies 
draw the crowds to the side shows."30

Little wonder then that the old tradition of crowd 
psychology, which conceived of public opinion as a latent 
disease state, subject to turbulent infection at unpredictable 
moments, was incorporated so thoroughly into psychologists' 
social theories in the period following World War I. Nothing 
that happened in the interwar years led psychological 
theorists to revise even slightly their view that public 
opinion was a real threat to rational planning, even to moral 
order itself. The steady progress of psychoanalytic ideas 
about unconscious motivation contributed to further
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solidifying this view.31 In the 1930s, even Gordon Allport, 
a vocal critic of psychoanalytic pessimism and champion of a 
far more idealist psychology, participated in the growing 
group of Harvard faculty and graduate students who were 
interested in attitudes, propaganda, and mass communication; 
group members referred to themselves as "The Group Mind."32

World War II had the contradictory effect of adding to 
the already impressive accumulation of evidence about the 
dangers of public opinion at the very moment when favorable 
public opinion was needed as evidence that policy-makers were 
operating within the bounds of democratic checks and balances. 
Enemy ideologies, like Nazism and fascism, defied rational 
explanation entirely. They elicited countless infection 
metaphors and theories about collective psychopathological 
states as well as more traditional critiques of dictatorship. 
Democratic public opinion, on the other hand, was defended as 
the very essence of reason and accountability. Whether or not 
it guided and enlightened policy-making was considered the 
significant difference between a just and an unjust state.

But public opinion at home was capricious too, and masses 
of people were shockingly ignorant about the most elementary 
facts, as Cantril and others discovered.33 One wartime 
psychiatrist appraised the public's thinking as follows: 
"Despite the beauty of the thought, it is impossible to 
distill wisdom from mass opinion."34 Attitudes related to the 
war certainly needed careful attention and management. And
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public opinion about how to conduct the war required the 
strictest of controls. It would be a tremendous challenge, 
according to public opinion experts, to "bring the public to 
the point where it may have its rightful voice in the choice 
of social objectives.1135 Experts who did secret morale work, 
like Richard Crossman, a high official in the PWD who was 
elected to the British Parliament after the war, were 
especially concerned "to insure that an ill-informed public 
opinion shall not maul and mutilate the weapon of 
psychological warfare."36 No sentimental fondness for open 
democratic procedures or accurate information, they felt, 
could be allowed to interfere with the imperatives of victory, 
even though it meant shielding important policy decisions from 
the institutional checks of representative government. The 
virtues of public opinion, even for cheerleaders like Mead and 
Allport, were a lot clearer in theory than they were in 
practice.

The Psychology of Prejudice and the Morale of Minority Groups 
Among the most glaring examples of how depraved public 

opinion could actually be, and therefore how much in need of 
expert management, was what was called "intergroup conflict." 
The urgency of lessening racial tensions on the home front and 
in the military, and explaining Nazi racial ideology, drew the 
attention of psychological experts to this field and sparked 
an interest in the psychology of prejudice which would
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flourish in the postwar decades. World War II made racial and 
ethnic intolerance appear to be something rather more than an 
embarrassing blight on a democratic polity. As a manifestation 
of irrational psychological forces that found an outlet for 
personal frustration and aggression in scapegoating, racism 
was understood to be nothing less than "the weakest spot in 
our national character...a moral cancer that must be 
controlled before it kills.1'37 Prejudice was understood as a 
fundamental source of war and a threat to democracy. Its 
eradication was identified with respect for the whole 
personality, peace, mental health, and with psychological 
expertise itself.

Anti-Semitism and Authoritarian Personalities
Anti-semitism emerged as the first concern not only 

because Nazi ideology promoted it but because morale- 
destroying rumors in the United States frequently featured 
Jews. Gordon Allport, among the many psychologists whose 
enduring theoretical interests in prejudice was rooted in the 
all-too-real turmoil of the wartime climate, succeeded in 
establishing a "rumor clinic" in the Boston Traveler. 
Initially activated in order to control and counter anti- 
Semitic accusations— that, for example, Jews were avoiding the 
draft through undue financial influence— the clinic became a 
much-imitated model in papers all over the country.38

As in so many other areas, World-War-II-era perspectives
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on anti-semitism had been anticipated in the work of Harold 
Lasswell. In 1933, he argued that Hitler's appeal was a 
product of deep emotional insecurities. Nazi ideology was 
viable only because the German national personality structure 
was vulnerable to vengeful appeals. When he wrote that 
"emotional insecurities are reduced by hating scapegoats and 
adoring heroes," and "politics is a form of social 
therapy,"39 Lasswell was fueling an analytic style which came 
to full flower during and after World War II: understanding 
political ideas (at least hostile ones) in largely 
psychological terms and addressing social developments with 
tools designed for individual psychological diagnosis and 
treatment. By the early 1940s, social psychological 
perspectives on the character structure and irrational basis 
of fascism had been aired in the work of Wilhelm Reich, Erich 
Fromm, and others.40 Drawing on an eclectic mixture of 
psychoanalytic and Marxist theory, sociological concern, and 
historical attention to detail, the approach Lasswell 
advocated was widely known and used by psychologists who would 
play key roles in wartime work.41

Concentration camp studies contributed dramatic 
confirmation that these most horrifying institutional products 
of German anti-semitism were indeed built on deficits in the 
German national character and, further, had a profoundly and 
explicitly psychological goal: to systematically destroy the 
integrity of individual personalities. Bruno Bettelheim's
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famous article describing the emotional realities of camp 
life, "Individual and Mass Behavior in Extreme Situations," 
spoke eloquently of its author's desire for survival, and it 
also furthered the tendency to generalize, in broad cultural 
and political terras, from the experience of personal 
dehumanization. "It seems that what happens in an extreme 
fashion to the prisoners who spend several years in the 
concentration camp happens in less exaggerated form to the 
inhabitants of the big concentration camp called greater 
Germany.1,42 Not surprisingly, many who were moved by 
Bettelheim's analysis arrived at the logical conclusion that 
some sort of mass psychological treatment was the most 
appropriate response to German political history and 
clinically-oriented plans for postwar re-education programs 
throughout Europe, to be designed and administered by 
psychological experts, proliferated. Re-education would do 
well to treat national personalities as if they were 
schizophrenic, according to this line of thought, or at least 
symptomatic of "the post-war sickness."43

The high water mark in analysis of anti-semitism came 
with the ground-breaking The Authoritarian Personalityf which 
inspired a virtual flood of follow-up studies.44 Although not 
published in comprehensive book form until 1950, this 
Frankfurt School product was a direct outgrowth of wartime 
insight into the emotional role authority played in enemy 
national characters, represented well in the work of the
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Psychological Warfare Division (PWD) of SHAEF (Supreme 
Headquarters, Allied Expeditionary Force) and the Foreign 
Morale Analysis Division (FMAD) of the Office of War 
Information (OWI). Research funds made available, largely by 
Jewish organizations, for wartime studies of the psychology of 
prejudice, were also central in the evolution of The 
Authoritarian Personality. A significant number of preliminary 
research reports, as well as articles on various aspects of 
morale, were published by its authors during the war years. 
They generally shared the national character orientation of 
other World War II experts and were motivated, at least 
initially, by the desire to explain Hitler's success in 
Germany as well as the rise of fascist ideologies in general.

The book reported the results of an ambitious 
questionnaire given to subjects ranging from college students 
to mental patients, prisoners, union members, and veterans. In 
addition to this survey, psychological experts conducted 
numerous clinical interviews with and administered projective 
psychological tests to a sample of the respondents. At the end 
of their study, the investigators advanced a 
psychoanalytically-oriented theory: that authoritarian
political regimes were built on the deep, unconscious 
structure of individual personalities so rigidly patterned 
that they were susceptible to irrational manipulation by 
ruthless demagogues. Democratic personalities, on the other 
hand, featured far less uniformity than authoritarian ones and
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were more likely to incorporate values like rationality and 
tolerance, precisely those traits that Mead and Allport had so 
hopefully associated with U.S. democratic morale, and which 
were firmly tied to the self-images of psychological experts 
themselves.

Conveniently, the authors offered a practical method of 
measuring individuals7 psycho-political inclinations: the F 
scale. The scale and the theory that "personality may be 
regarded as a determinant of ideological preferences" both 
appealed widely to World-War-II-era experts and made deep 
impressions on diverse schools of psychological theory and 
far-flung areas of behavioral research.45 The Authoritarian 
Personality, consequently, illustrated the general acceptance 
of those trends pioneered by Lasswell7s work before World War 
II, especially the equation of politics and psychology and the 
convergence of personal and social analysis.

The fact that the research for The Authoritarian 
Personality was conducted entirely in the United States, 
however, raised some new and distinctly uncomfortable 
questions. By drawing psychologists7 attention to the fact 
that authoritarian personalities were not an exclusively 
foreign phenomenon, and pointing out that plenty of them 
flourished right here in the United States, the study painted 
a disturbing portrait of a uniquely American brand of fascism. 
If authoritarianism were a potential contained within many 
apparently ordinary personalities, and if prejudice were a
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latent tendency that could be activated with a little push 
from the demagogue of the moment, then surely what happened in 
Nazi Germany could happen in the United States. This 
catastrophic possibility, brought to life by racial strife on 
the home front, made the psychology of prejudice a high 
priority for psychological experts well after the war was 
over.46

Black Morale and the Riot Problem
Anti-semitism was not, by any means, the only focus of 

wartime work on the psychology of prejudice. Deadly race riots 
in Detroit, Los Angeles, and other cities in the summer of 
1943 (not to mention the internment of Japanese-Americans) 
were concrete proof of the explosive tensions that 
characterized relations between African-Americans, Mexican- 
Americans, and the majority of whites. If anything, they 
illustrated that anti-semitism was only the tip of the 
iceberg, and that anti-black prejudice was even more socially 
acceptable and widely expressed. Attempts to analyze home 
front riots offer a useful illustration of how wartime efforts 
to comprehend German mass psychology migrated back across the 
Atlantic and were quickly applied to domestic developments 
precisely because psychological experts understood that 
victory abroad and stability at home were intimately, and 
psychologically, connected. The OWI's Bureau of Intelligence, 
for example, conducted a series of secret studies of black
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civilian morale and attitudes, and concluded that policies 
aimed at reducing racial frustrations in both civilian and 
military life would be strategic steps toward military 
victory.47

That violent tensions at home were a threat to the 
prosecution of world war was really no secret to anyone 
though. One analyst described the 1943 Detroit riot as an 
"hysterical attack upon democracy and American morale" and 
asked: "How can we keep America from dividing itself more and 
more with walls of intolerance into increasingly warring 
camps— into a psychologically Balkanized country?"48 
Maintaining the morale of minority groups may have been 
precarious, but it was essential.49

Since psychological experts understood that segregation, 
employment, and criminal justice practices could tip the 
balance of the war effort, they took it upon themselves to 
advise and enlighten policy-makers in municipal 
administrations and police departments as well as in military 
institutions. Like the effort to give practical assistance to 
Japanese-American Relocation Center administrators, 
psychologists who took up the question of race riots typically 
gave clear and explicit instructions to those in power: "If 
These Symptoms Appear...Take the Following Actions."50

Some experts were not entirely satisfied with roles as 
advisors and made a commitment to using their skills in even 
more direct ways. Gordon Allport, for example, along with his
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student Leo Postman, conducted pioneering training sessions
with captains in the Boston Police Department in 1944. Theirs
was an attempt to reduce racial tensions in the city by
exposing hostile and defensive law enforcement officials to
psychology's cutting-edge re-education techniques.51 His
efforts to instill racial sensitivity in police officers
through "catharsis" was another one of Allport's efforts that
was much imitated in years to come.52

Riots also presented psychological experts with the
opportunity to make good use of the tradition of crowd
psychology and collective behavior that had existed long
before the war and that would continue to develop long after,
when it would be expanded into an all-purpose theory of
revolutionary upheaval in the Cold War era as well as a handy
explanation for urban disorder at home. The mood that made the
Detroit tragedy possible, for example, was considered a result
of "hysterical individual insecurity," multiplied by a factor
of thousands, reaching a point of such tension that it needed
release.53 Analysts Alfred Lee and Norman Humphrey observed
that rioters behaved:

like a herd about to stampede.... Brutalized emotions 
rise and are given sanction bv the mob. .. . All this 
looks as though the mob is rapidly going "out of its 
mind." And the generation of such mass hysteria shows the 
character of insanity, except that the members of the mob 
are not nearly as uncontrolled, impulsive, and depraved 
alone as they become under mob-suggestion. In the race- 
riot mob, no rules apply, no fair play. No ethics of any 
kind have meaning except the crude ones of the human- 
pack, even more brutal than the wolf-pack.54

Many riot specialists were eager to translate such theoretical
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models of collective behavior into socially useful 
technologies of prevention. A psychological "Race Sentiments 
Barometer," according to analysts of the Detroit riot, would 
be a major improvement over even such positive measures as 
counteracting rumors because it would offer a "more 
fundamental diagnosis and more accurate prediction through 
determining the power of the emotional drives at work, the 
significance of the societal and psychological 'ground 
swells'.1155 The proposal that psychology develop predictive 
indices for social managers was repeated in later years, 
practically word-for-word, in reference to predicting and 
controlling revolutionary upheaval around the world as well as 
civil disturbance at home. In Cold War conflicts as well as 
during urban riots in the late 1960s, such services were in 
great demand among policy-makers.

Wartime riots popularized the view that prejudice was a 
"general psychological condition" whose origins were to be 
found in early childhood experience and the treacherous steps 
of emotional development.56 This view was not a rigid one and 
gradations were recognized. The emotional basis of intergroup 
conflict could range from a more or less benign neurosis to a 
dangerous sickness akin to insanity. The point is that the 
wartime environment contributed to a decidedly psychological 
analysis of rioting, as well as a variety of other racial and 
ethnic sore spots. The view that individual insecurities and 
collective emotional depravity were somehow at the heart of
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intergroup conflict would have lasting consequences.57
This was exactly what psychological experts wanted. 

Because they played major roles in analyzing and treating 
intergroup conflict during the war, they naturally assumed 
they would continue this occupation in the postwar era. From 
psychoanalytically-inclined theorists who claimed riots were 
"violent outbreaks of infantile father hatred" to those more 
likely to consider sociological factors like poverty and 
segregation, psychological experts— clinicians, theorists, and 
researchers alike— emerged from World War II convinced beyond 
a doubt that racism was "America's number-one social 
neurosis."58

"Community disorders" entered the vocabulary of World War 
II psychiatry as a new type of diagnosis covering, among other 
things, racial tensions and riots.59 Management and 
prevention of mental disturbance was their forte, reasoned the 
psychiatrists, and prejudice was clearly a deeply rooted 
mental disturbance. According to this line of thinking, 
psychiatric authority should expand into any and every sphere, 
of social life in which frustration, fear, aggression, hatred, 
and insecurity were relevant factors. This argument went well 
beyond the treatment of racial hostility and provided a 
general intellectual foundation for the promotion of community 
psychiatry, perhaps the most significant development in that 
field in the postwar era.60

Institutional and legislative remedies for racial
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injustices, like the wartime Fair Employment Practices 
Commission, established via Executive Order in order to tackle 
the problem of employment discrimination in the war 
industries, were not necessarily invalidated by this logic, 
and many psychological experts gladly supported such liberal 
means of assuring civil rights protections. But laws and 
government regulations were often relegated to a secondary 
status, most dramatically by clinicians, whose work put them 
into close contact with individuals feeling the consequences 
of both bigotry and discrimination. Such experiences, not 
surprisingly, bolstered the opinion that since the personal 
anguish surrounding matters of race was profound, personal 
transformation in this area could hardly be any less so. In 
comparison to the potential of psychological experts to help 
instill personal and cultural change at such deep levels, 
legally-mandated equality was considered abstract, 
superficial, and temporary.61

Gordon Allport, widely known for his political 
liberalism, for example, distinguished between discrimination 
(a question of structure) and prejudice (a question of 
emotion).62 If cures for discrimination and those for 
prejudice were not entirely distinct (Allport, for example, 
vigorously advocated legislative changes because he understood 
that legal changes would effect how people felt and behaved), 
it was certainly the case that Allport perceived attacking 
prejudice though a process of psychological re-education as a
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more direct route to social change. Structure may have been
important, but emotion was clearly the tougher challenge.63

Ironically, but characteristically, the contents of
psychology's toolbox, proposed by World War II experts as the
most effective resource for combatting the epidemic of
intergroup conflict, had been used as frequently to fan the
flames of homegrown racism in the past as it had been to put
out the fire. Intelligence testing programs during World War
I, in particular, had been welcomed by eugenicists, eager to
prove their point about racial intelligence differences with
the help of the military. They received prompt and solicitous
attention from psychologists, who announced, as scientific
dogma, that black soldiers were mentally inferior and that
there was a mental hierarchy pegged to nationality: Anglo-
Saxons were at the top while the unsavory representatives of
recent immigrant groups languished far below. In 1921, Robert
Yerkes, who had chaired the important World War I Committee on
Methods of Psychological Examining of Recruits, wrote
personally to the chairmen of congressional committees
considering immigration restriction, calling their attention
to the World War I Army intelligence tests and suggesting, in
no uncertain terms, that these products of psychological
expertise could be a formidable resource in their campaign to
shut off the flow of undesirable immigration.

[The army tests] establish the relation of inferior 
intelligence to delinquency and crime, and justify the 
belief that a country which encourages, or even permits, 
the immigrations of simple-minded, uneducated, defective,
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diseased or criminalistic persons, because it needs cheap 
labor, seeks trouble in the shape of public expense.64

His argument was convincing. The Army's testing program, and
the postwar eugenic advocacy of Yerkes and other psychologists
offered a powerful scientific foundation for the limits
written into the Immigration Act of 1924.65

Yerkes went on to play a starring role in World War II
psychology and he never abandoned, or even really revised, his
eugenicist beliefs. His vision of a great future for
psychological professionals, so crucial to early mobilization
efforts, was intimately bound up with a commitment to giving
his colleagues literal life-and-death control over the
"biologically unfit."66 Nevertheless, a widespread feeling
grew up among World War II psychological experts, who, after
all, cut their professional teeth in a righteous war against
racial and political tyranny, that psychological theories and
applications were, by definition, anti-racist and democratic:
in other words, the very essence of enlightened humanism.67
The truly monumental wartime research effort that resulted in
Gunnar Myrdal's An American Dilemma powerfully embodied this
marriage between liberal toleration and behavioral science.
Whether or not psychological expertise was indeed blessed with
this sort of inherent political and moral virtue would become,
as we shall see, a major issue in the postwar era.
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MILITARY MORALE
Monitoring military morale was at least as grave a 

wartime concern as unravelling the mysteries of public opinion 
or controlling the psychological assaults on minority groups 
in civilian life. During the war, the job of regulating the 
mental state of the armed forces incorporated virtually every 
type of civilian morale and psychological warfare activity 
discussed thus far: case studies of individual personality, 
mass surveys of soldiers' viewpoints, reports assessing 
policy-making options, evaluations and predictions of 
intergroup hostilities. Life in the military was different 
from life outside it, but except for combat itself, the 
differences were relative, not absolute.6®

Conveniently, soldiers' attitudes were more accessible 
than civilians' to both measurement and manipulation. The fact 
that military institutions exerted much more direct control 
over individual behavior, and therefore offered much greater 
support too (at least in theory), led many morale specialists 
to design civilian morale programs on the basis of the 
military model.69 During wartime, exerting too much control 
was not the biggest mistake that could be made, and this 
feature of the military total institution was much appreciated 
by the many experts whose anxieties centered on the validity 
of experimental controls and conditions.

The Army institutionalized an elaborate research effort 
in order to stay on top of soldiers' attitudes and "to aid in
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practical social engineering.1,70 The Research Branch of the
Army's Morale Division (later called the Information and
Education Division) was established in October 1941 to put the
most sophisticated tools of social and psychological research,
especially survey techniques developed in business, at the
service of the military.71

Its purpose is to establish a clear-cut working knowledge 
of the American soldier, his educational background, 
likes and dislikes, opinions, attitudes and ambitions; 
and so to furnish a scientific basis either for the 
correction of Army maladjustments, or for explaining to 
the soldier the reasons back of particular policies.72

The Branch's 300 studies and 60,000 interviews were sometimes
done in response to requests from policy-makers for specific
information and sometimes conducted on the Branch's own
initiative. The expert staff summarized findings for high-
level officials and government agencies, and published them in
popular form for Army commanders in regular periodicals (a
monthly titled What the Soldier Thinks 1 and occasional
pamphlets (like Command of Nearo Troops). All of this work,
even blank questionnaires, was considered highly confidential.

An impressive group of behavioral experts staffed the
Research Branch, most drawn directly out of careers in
academic or commercial research. Samuel Stouffer, a University
of Chicago sociologist, directed the research effort. They
made liberal use of civilian consultants from academia and
business: John Dollard and Carl Hovland of the Yale Institute
of Human Relations, Hadley Cantril of the Princeton Office of
Public Opinion Research, Paul Lazarsfeld of the Columbia
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Bureau of Applied Social Research, Frank Stanton, Director of 
Research at CBS, to name only a few.

Like other experts, they found both opportunity and 
frustration in the wartime environment, which allowed them to 
ply their trade on a scale previously unimaginable, but also 
offered no guarantees that decision-makers would any pay 
attention to their wisdom. Samuel Stouffer did his utmost to 
make the Branch's research practical to military bureaucrats. 
After the war, he was the first to admit that "[m]ost of our 
time was wasted, irretrievably wasted, in so far as any 
contribution to social science was concerned [because] in 
order to help the Army, or to help "sell" research to the 
Army, I had to be concerned first and foremost with what was 
immediately wanted or purchasable."73 Even so, he tried to do 
some justice to scientific concerns by promoting an eclectic 
intellectual approach in the Research Branch that combined 
psychoanalysis, learning theory, cultural and social 
anthropology, and social systems theory, along with the latest 
statistical techniques in opinion polling.74

While this type of boundary-breaking work had begun well 
before the war in places like the Yale Institute of Human 
Relations, wartime efforts like Stouffer's advanced the 
prospects of an interdisciplinary and ambitious behavioral 
science precisely because wartime experience caused experts to 
dispense with many of the academic loyalties and identities 
they had previously cherished. In the postwar era, the
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approach advanced by Stouffer and other like-minded World War 
II experts garnered much prestige with the establishment of 
the Harvard Department of Social Relations (Stouffer himself 
became Director of its Laboratory of Social Relations), the 
Research Center for Group Dynamics at the Massachusetts 
Institute of Technology, the Institute for Social Research at 
the University of Michigan, and the Center for Advanced Study 
in the Behavioral Sciences at Stanford. In each one of these 
cases, psychological experts who had been deeply involved in 
war work were central figures and the Department of Defense 
provided most of the operating funds during their early years.

During World War II, the work of Stouffer's research 
staff was nothing if not varied. Their first effort measured 
the spirits of infantrymen the day after Pearl Harbor. 
Subsequent research checked up on the accuracy of the 
neuropsychiatric screening test, identified the factors most 
likely to influence good (or bad) adjustment to job 
assignments, and even turned its conclusions about what 
constituted good leaders into a training course in hopes of 
producing them. Among the many studies widely believed to have 
shaped policy directly was one that surveyed soldiers' 
attitudes on how the demobilization process should be handled. 
The results were converted into a point system that weighed 
length of service, combat duty, and number of dependents, 
among other factors. The Research Branch staff believed that 
such instances of turning soldiers' feelings directly into
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policy were evidence of a highly democratic policy-making 
process, largely responsible for soldiers' feeling that 
demobilization rules were fair. It was also clear to them that 
the goals of the demobilization study included keeping men in 
the army as long as they were needed and "overcoming the idea 
that the country owes soldiers a living for sacrifices they 
have made while in uniform."75

(Whited Soldiers' Unreasonable Attitudes
Their studies were matters of great pride to Research 

Branch staff and advocates of behavioral and psychological 
expertise in and out of government used them routinely, for 
many years following the war, as prime examples of socially 
useful science and ammunition for the argument that behavioral 
expertise should have a much bigger public policy-making role 
as well as hefty support from private foundations and 
universities.76 But much of what the Research Branch turned 
up in the course of its research was not only far less 
amenable to adjustment, but even shocking in its implications.

Most significantly, Stouffer's organization discovered 
that U.S. soldiers had no meaningful understanding of why they 
were fighting or what the war was actually about. Worse, they 
did not seem to care. When soldiers were surveyed with open- 
ended questions about the war's aims, an astonishing 36 
percent chose not to answer at all and only a handful ever 
mentioned fighting fascism or defending democracy. According
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to the Research Branch studies, the number of men who viewed
the war "from a consistent and favorable intellectual
position" was somewhere between 10 and 20 percent.77 "Why we
are fighting the war" was typically on the bottom of the list
of things that soldiers wanted the Army to teach them.78 In
dismay, Stouffer concluded:

[T]he war was without a context.... the war was simply a 
vast detour made from the main course of life.... It may 
be said that except for a very limited number of men, 
little feeling of personal commitment to the war 
emerged.79
Such glaring gaps between the rhetoric of democratic 

morale and the reality of popular ignorance and apathy spurred 
the Research Branch to involvement in bold efforts at direct 
political indoctrination. The most famous of these were the 
"Why We Fight" films, which the Research Branch produced with 
the help of film-making Colonel Frank Capra, but staff and 
consultants offered suggestions for many other training films 
and programs aimed at instilling the appropriate political 
attitudes and feelings in rank-and-file soldiers. Congress was 
rather touchy about making it widely known that the Army was 
engaged in such explicit propaganda during a war directed 
against exactly such efforts, and only one of the Capra films 
was ever shown to civilians, who also knew nothing of the 
military's other experiments in direct indoctrination. But did 
they work? Unfortunately, not very well. When the 
effectiveness of the "Why We Fights" films was tested, the 
Research Branch found that such cinematic education had
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succeeded in supplying soldiers with some concrete facts, but 
that the effect on soldiers' willingness and desire to fight 
passionately for U.S. political ideals was utterly 
"disappointing.1,80

The Research Branch went on to experiment with weekly 
mental conditioning sessions, hoping that active participation 
in group talk would be a more effective route to changing 
political attitudes than passively watching movies. But these 
met with similar failure. Psychiatrist Julius Schreiber, 
eventually head of the entire Information and Education 
Division, left with no positive ideas about inculcating 
democratic morale, capitulated to the dismal view that 
personal hatred for the enemy was far easier to manufacture 
than genuine enthusiasm and respect for U.S. institutions. He 
set up a program at Camp Callan Training Center in California, 
using broadcast news, lectures, and therapy groups to inspire 
the maximum amount of animosity in U.S. troops.81 The program 
was later copied elsewhere. With this sort of experience 
behind them, it is not very surprising that Stouffer and 
others associated with the Research Branch, along with so many 
others, emerged from the war convinced that, "For the majority 
of individuals... it may be true that motivations and attitudes 
are generally acquired without regard to rational 
considerations and are practically impregnable to new rational 
considerations. ”82

Irrationality, however, was only the beginning of the bad
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news. To all appearances, U.S. soldiers were motivated by the 
same primitive feelings and loyalties, the same absence of 
conscious and reasonable motivation, the same ominous 
emotional attachments to authority figures, that had been 
identified as such alarming traits in the German and Japanese 
national characters. The influence of the soldier's immediate 
group, and the caliber of his immediate leaders, were found to 
be the most salient factors in soldiers' morale. From this, an 
unflattering portrait of the ordinary soldier gradually 
materialized. He was preoccupied with physical discomforts, 
displayed all sorts of aggression, and worried most about 
moving up the hierarchy, making more money, and staying out of 
combat.83 This was not exactly the democratic warrior the 
experts wanted to find, or at least help create.

Kurt Lewin's effort to generate a social psychology of 
group dynamics was tremendously influential among the experts 
who had to face such demoralizing facts about the pitiful 
psychological state of the U.S. military. Lewin's "field 
theory" turned personal identity into a social product and 
made "attitudes" a reachable half-way mark between the obscure 
psychic depths of individual motivation and the more 
comprehensible external world in which policy-makers operated. 
Lewin drew on the work of industrial psychologists in the 
interwar years who had found human relations in the corporate 
workplace to be largely emotional. The Hawthorne Experiments, 
conducted between 1924 and 1933 at the Western Electric
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Company, were only the most famous examples of the scientific 
discovery that job satisfaction and labor productivity were 
products of irrational attitudes, highly distorted and 
subjective perceptions, and group cohesiveness, rather than 
the specific organization of labor or division of workplace 
power.84 In the Hawthorne case, Elton Mayo and his fellow 
researchers from the Harvard Business School found the 
personal attentions paid (or not paid) to female workers in 
the plant, and their immediate group environment, were the 
decisive factors in how they felt about their jobs and how 
hard they worked. What military managers observed among World 
War II soldiers was really quite similar.

Lewin hypothesized that individual personality emerged 
from the "ground," the "life-space" of all relevant group 
memberships, which ranged from marriage (a small group, but a 
group nonetheless) to ethnic and religious communities, to 
institutional affiliations like the military. By making 
individual psychology largely a matter of group psychology, 
Lewin did more than merge the two, which, after all, many 
World War II psychological experts were in the habit of doing. 
He held out the optimistic possibility that group management 
could keep soldiers' unpredictable attitudes in check and 
could be the most effective means of manufacturing democratic 
personalities and democratic leaders in the military.

Of course, what was applicable to the U.S. military was 
applicable elsewhere. Public opinion pollsters who had nothing
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to do with shaping soldiers' attitudes one way or another 
incorporated "reference group identifications" into their 
explanations of how and why public sentiment fluctuated on a 
variety of issues.85 Many plans for postwar psychological re
education programs— whether to reform intergroup relations at 
home or national character abroad— were unmistakably stamped 
with the imprint of Lewin's theories about the advantages of 
working with groups and training leaders.86 So too were 
postwar theories about the origins of revolutionary movements 
in the Third World. One of the important consequences of 
learning all these dismal truths about Americans' lack of 
democratic morale and motivation, their political apathy, and 
their vulnerability to emotional manipulation was to 
strengthen psychological experts' faith in themselves and 
illuminate the gravity of their future choices. Stated in 
simplified terms, they could either become heavy-handed social 
engineers in charge of the future (a vision that appealed to 
the most pessimistic), or (for the diehard optimists) they 
could function as democratic guidance counselors and 
cheerleaders, helping an unhealthy society reach a point at 
which self-determination might finally be feasible after all. 
While this distinction was certainly significant, both 
personally and politically, experts at all points along the 
spectrum shared a commitment to serving the state by making 
psychology enlighten a range of policy decisions related to 
political attitudes and participation.
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Interaroup Tensions and the Mental State of Black Soldiers
As with the civilian population, the unreasonableness and 

emotionalism of soldiers' attitudes seemed to reach their 
zenith in the delicate area of intergroup tensions. The vast 
majority of white soldiers supported without question the 
rigidly segregated structure of the military which not only 
kept black soldiers in separate units, but rejected them at 
much higher rates than whites, and restricted them to a small 
number of labor-intensive assignments— mainly in 
quartermaster, engineering, and transportation corps— if they 
managed to make it into the armed forces. Black soldiers were 
also systematically denied the opportunities for social 
mobility available to white soldiers, since the command of 
white troops was not a possibility for black officers while 
many black units were led by white officers. There were, in 
any case, only five black officers in the entire Army at the 
time of the Pearl Harbor attack and three of them were 
chaplains.

Not surprisingly, when the Army's Research Branch 
conducted an elaborate survey about race relations in March 
1943, it discovered that whites barely considered these issues 
whereas black soldiers' attitudes were thoroughly shot through 
with resentment about military discrimination and 
contradictory feelings about the fairness of separating the 
races in a war against a racist ideology.87 Further, the 
pervasive anger of black troops about racial injustices
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affected the way they thought and felt about everything else. 
Black soldiers were even less likely than whites (if that was 
possible) to have a reasonable grasp of war aims or be 
personally identified with democratic ideals. Unlike their 
white counterparts, however, black soldiers' uncertainty on 
this matter was not the product of thoughtless indifference, 
but rather a pessimistic conclusion drawn from direct 
observation and personal experience. As one new inductee put 
it, "Just carve on my tombstone, 'Here lies a black man killed 
fighting a yellow man for the protection of a white man.'"88

The Research Branch was careful to note that no evidence 
existed that black soldiers behaved disloyally; there was no 
difference between draft-dodging rates among blacks and 
whites, for example. Clearly, Black soldiers could and did 
respond to racial frustration in a variety of ways. Either 
their aggression could devolve into alienation and insistence 
that blacks had no reason to fight on the side of a 
hypocritical United States, or they could proclaim their 
patriotism, demand the right to serve in combat units and 
command positions, and hope that their wartime service would 
translate into racial gains at war's end. One illustration of 
alienated reaction was Malcolm X (then Malcolm Little), who 
was given a 4F after he arrived at the local induction center 
dressed in a zoot suit, and told the psychological screeners 
that he either wanted to join the Japanese Army or go South to 
organize black soldiers and kill white people.89 Civil rights
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leaders and the black press, on the other hand, along with 
many black soldiers, agitated tirelessly against the War 
Department's 10.6 percent quota for blacks in the military and 
a selection process that counted complaints about segregation 
as sufficient reasons for psychiatric rejection.90 They tried 
to counter the argument about frustration's negative 
consequences with claims that frustration made black soldiers 
even more positively motivated to serve than whites. Believing 
that black soldiers' patriotism was especially heartfelt 
because of the gap between racial rhetoric and reality 
depended as heavily on an understanding of psychological 
contradiction as had Malcolm X's choice to overtly antagonize 
military gatekeepers.

The Research Branch made films and developed leadership 
training materials in an effort to blunt the dangerous 
potential for racial divisiveness in the Army, just as it had 
done in the above-described case of addressing widespread 
ignorance among soldiers about the purpose of the war. In 
1943, Frank Capra made a film titled "The Negro Soldier" 
based, in part, on Research Branch survey data. It 
ritualistically celebrated a historic honor roll of black 
Americans who had valiantly served their country, from Crispus 
Attucks to the black WACS who were proudly repairing jeeps and 
trucks. Capra's film was careful to mention neither slavery 
nor military segregation, but attempted to instill pride and 
solidarity in black troops through emotional identification
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with "the tree of liberty" and "this great country."91 The 
Research Branch also put its findings to good use in 
publications like Command of Negro Troops and Leadership and 
the Neoro Soldier.

LOOKING TOWARD THE FUTURE: ANXIETIES
Perhaps genuine patriotism or sheer persistence boosted 

the morale of the experts themselves and helped them stick to 
their tasks of making the chaos of soldiers' and civilians' 
attitudes orderly and manageable at points when they might 
otherwise have given up in despair. But the experts had big 
worries that went beyond the dismal mental state of Americans, 
some of these deeply rooted in the histories of their 
professions. Among the most constant and pressing questions 
were about the efficacy of their own methods, and the capacity 
of their psychological techniques to inform policy in ways 
that would stand up to the tests of a rigorous science. Doubts 
about "validity" and "prediction" were best kept as quiet as 
possible, however, and while they were frequently discussed 
within the bounds of professional networks, psychological 
experts steadfastly maintained a united public front when it 
came to convincing potentially hostile customers (i.e. 
government policy-makers) that psychological services were 
worth buying and using. If the enthusiasm of their public 
pronouncements, and the track record of postwar psychology are 
any measure, they were quite successful.
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Nagging questions remained, however. Even Samuel 
Stouffer, who did his utmost to distribute helpful expertise 
to military decision-makers and whose Research Branch could 
point to concrete accomplishments— a number of surveys about 
soldiers7 postwar expectations were used to plan the GI Bill, 
for example— -worried constantly about methodological 
weaknesses.

If the war were to end today and if the Army should ask 
us what single practice General Osborn's million-dollar 
research operation has proved to be helpful to morale, we 
honestly could not cite a scrap of scientific evidence. 
The curtain would go up on the stage and there we would 
stand— stark naked.92

Toward the end of the war, Research Branch staff carefully
compiled a list of "embarrassing questions" that might, in the
future, tarnish the record of their work because they were
scientifically unanswerable.93 Notable for its length and
detail, the list included many of the issues that advocates
had insisted were psychology's forte and that psychological
expertise could handle with ease: how do you define military
morale and was it high or low? how well can you predict
performance on the basis of test responses? how effectively
can you change attitudes? what do you know about leadership?
what did you learn about motivation?

Private consensus that such basic questions could not be
answered among the very experts who had claimed the authority
to do so did not stop Samuel Stouffer from singing the praises
of wartime experts in public. If the work of his team was not
exactly the science they wanted it to be, and had turned out
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to be something more like social engineering, well, that was 
better than nothing. "There were fires to be put out, and it 
was better to throw water or sand on the fires than to 
concentrate on studying chemistry to develop a new kind of 
extinguisher.1,94

What really counted was that psychological experts 
working in a variety of fields had cleared a path to power and 
their work had had an impact— more significant in some cases, 
less significant in others— on how the war had been conducted 
and won. While psychological experts were sensitive about 
"embarrassing questions," they were at least as proud of their 
public policy successes, having kept close tabs on their 
"hits" throughout the war.95 The future clearly required 
wartime experts to continue stockpiling handy technologies, 
and making available to policy-makers new tools of prediction 
and control that would ease the country's transition into an 
increasingly dangerous world. This was really nothing new. 
Predictive technologies satisfied policy-makers' demand 
because they capitalized on professional and disciplinary 
developments that, before World War II, had already been 
profoundly shaped by the administrative applications of 
measurement and testing in mass institutions: schools,
prisons, corporations, armies, government organizations.96

One wartime idea, circulated among experts in a variety 
of morale agencies which had polling functions, was to develop 
a "Barometer of International Security," designed specifically
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to take the temperature of international tension and prevent 
the recurrence of war.97 Alexander Leighton suggested that 
behavioral "weather stations" be established all over the 
world to constantly monitor levels of national and 
international aggression and hostility.98 Ideas such as these 
had much in common with the "Race Sentiments Barometer"
proposed by riot experts as well as the all-purpose indices 
developed during the war years to gauge the state of morale at 
home and in enemy populations. In important ways, they
prefigured the outlines of Project CAMELOT, which came into 
public view almost twenty years later, similarly promising to 
predict tension and upheaval well enough to prevent them. 
Whatever the future need, Stouffer predicted, persuasive
"research brokers" would do more for behavioral expertise than 
the most significant scientific breakthroughs.99

Their postwar future, many sensed, would be inextricably 
bound to the successes and failures of the World War II
experience. The massive piles of data that the Army's Research 
Branch had collected during the war, for example, were turned 
over to the Social Science Research Council in 1945 and 
eventually resulted in a four-volume study, The American 
Soldier (1949). Considering Stouffer's own views about the 
inability of wartime research to attain scientific standing, 
it is ironic that The American Soldier was heralded throughout 
the 1950s and 1960s as a major scientific landmark in 
psychological theory and research methodology. There were some
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psychologists who, while applauding the inarch of science, 
never quite lost sight of where such scientific opportunities 
had come from. Paul Lazarsfeld, a great admirer of The 
American Soldier and a former consultant to the Research 
Branch, asked: "Why was a war necessary to give us the first 
systematic analysis of life as it really is experienced by a 
large sector of the population?"100 He might have taken the 
next logical, if disturbing, step to ask: Where will future 
data for behavioral experts come from if not from future wars?

LOOKING TOWARD THE FUTURE: HOPES
By far more visible than such apprehensive undercurrents 

was the celebration of psychological expertise that 
accompanied the war's end. Proud declarations that psychology 
had been the key to winning the war were commonplace and they 
applied equally to psychology's many faces: clinical work
aimed at keeping soldiers' mental health in balance and non- 
clinical expertise focused on waging psychological warfare 
abroad and gauging public opinion at home, to name but a few. 
Occasional warnings about the dangers of overselling the 
skills of psychological experts were drowned out in loud 
cheers of self-congratulations or shoved aside by an excited 
mood of anticipation. Surely the government and the U.S. 
public would see fit to reward psychological experts for their 
many and varied wartime contributions. It was obvious that 
psychology was destined for postwar greatness.
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True to form, psychological experts did not wait for 
government to come banging on their door, but prepared an 
articulate and vigorous case for important postwar roles 
before the war had even ended. Psychology was at the heart of 
future efforts to prevent war, they claimed, but in the 
horrifying event of the recurrence of military conflict, 
psychology would stand ready to serve the country again.

An illustrative effort on the side of war prevention was 
the "Psychologists' Peace Manifesto," which grew out of a 
suggestion by Gordon Allport at a 1943 SPSSI meeting. Formally 
released to the press on April 5, 1945, the statement, titled 
"Human Nature and the Peace," was signed by more than 2000 
members of the APA (constituting a majority of the profession 
at the time) and summarized the lessons that socially-oriented 
psychological experts had learned during the war, along with 
the important stipulation that "an enduring peace can be 
attained if the human sciences are utilized by our statesmen 
and peace-makers. "101 "Human Nature and the Peace" enumerated 
ten basic "truths" most crucial to war, peace, prejudice, and 
democracy: "war is not born in men; it is built into men"; 
"children are plastic"; "prejudice is a matter of attitudes"; 
etc. Although born of hopefulness, the statement began by 
warning that neglect of basic psychological principles was the 
surest route to international disaster. The psychologists 
involved in this effort did everything they could to insure 
the statement made it into the hands of powerful people in
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Washington.102
Psychology's public face may have been turned 

optimistically toward peace, but wartime experts were working 
actively behind the scenes to insure themselves a future in 
war as well. More indicative than the "Peace Manifesto" of 
where psychological experts were headed in the postwar era was 
an organized activity on the side of war readiness, 
coordinated by Robert Yerkes. After Yerkes chaired a 
conference on military psychology in July 1944, a committee 
drafted a set of "Recommendations Concerning Post-War 
Psychological Services in the Armed Services" and presented it 
to the Secretaries of War and Navy. Beyond ambitious plans to 
train multitudes of new psychologists, institutionalize all 
sorts of psychological research, and promote psychologists to 
important administrative and policy jobs, the Yerkes 
"Recommendations" took as axiomatic "the assumption that we, 
as a people, have now learned the importance of preparedness 
and will not again risk our existence by freezing our assets 
between wars.1,103

However different their goals, the "Peace Manifesto" and 
the "Recommendations" just described shared a fundamental 
belief about the postwar future: it would need social
engineering very badly because the "cultural lag" that 
separated human control over the material world from human 
control over the social environment was by far the gravest 
threat to the survival of the species.104 Cultural lag
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encompassed an ominous, global psychological lag that ought to 
be the highest postwar priority for psychological 
professionals.

The aim of psychological reconstruction ought to be the 
production of more and more democratic personalities and 
cultures everywhere. The various nations of the world 
show differential lags in this direction.105

Gordon Allport's preface to the "Peace Manifesto" was titled
"Social Engineering" and all his faith in democracy and
psychological enlightenment could not obscure his view that
the calamity of world war had left the U.S. government and
public with no other choice.

If we "let nature take its course" we shall not have 
peace in our time.... Social engineering...is an 
invention whose mother is grim necessity.106

For his part, Yerkes made it abundantly clear not only that
World War II had given "Human Engineering" the chance to
increase the efficient use of force, but that this specialty
would be essential in the future as well.

The physical sciences and technologies had gone far
enough already, and, with the atomic bomb, some thought they
had gone too far. Erich Fromm wrote in 1941: "Man's brain
lives in the twentieth century; the heart of most men still
lives in the Stone Age."107 A mere four years later, were
people emotionally prepared to live in the postwar world? Was
peace a realistic possibility considering everything the war
had taught about the perversity of national characters, the
dubiousness of democratic morale, and the irrationality of
soldiers' attitudes? Until psychology had progressed to a
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point of rough balance with physics, the consensus among 
psychological experts was that the answer to such questions 
was, unfortunately, no.

CONCLUSION
Their spirits were not dampened for long. Somber warnings

of future conflict, after all, seemed to guarantee psychology
as big a part in a brand new world as did aspirations for
peace. Who would carry the banner for democracy, reason, and
peace in an irrational and frightening world if not
psychologists? Edwin Boring was full of confidence.

The psychological point of view is, of course, the means 
of which social problems are solved and social progress 
is engineered. That is because it is the attitude of 
maturity and tolerance. It is also because engineering 
works by causes in a determined universe.108
Psychological experts emerged from World War II with

their trades so firmly joined to enlightened democracy,
government policy, and social order that the automatic
relationship among the three became an unstated— and
practically unchallenged— assumption well into the 1960s.109
Some of their wartime efforts had clearly been more effective
in shaping policy than others, and some policy-makers
continued to stubbornly resist psychological counsel, but most
experts were secure in the knowledge that their future
prospects were bright, if only because the country, and the
world, looked like it might be in worse straights then ever.
Psychology, they believed, was needed desperately.
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Social and political psychology will become a psychology 
of social order and social control.... Through the agony 
of these years we have learned something about the 
problems which confront an international social 
psychology.... Social psychology will have to become as 
international as physics....The internationalization of 
social psychology means the internationalization of the 
research task of war prevention.110
By 1945, do-nothing expertise was definitely out of 

favor. The strategy of advancing psychological science through 
principled detachment from the messy business of politics and 
firm loyalty to the supposedly non-ideological objectivity of 
scientific method— so characteristic of the interwar years—  

had been swept aside by the urgencies of war.111 Placing 
scientific knowledge at the service of the state, in order to 
achieve important social goals, was what promised to help 
experts realize their social responsibilities and increase 
their authority in the future. Yet neither were the perils of 
social engineering and control apparent in 1945. And why 
should they have been? Designing democratic personalities and 
predicting emotional surges in national and international 
tension levels had, in their view, not only contributed 
greatly to winning a good war against evil, but made the 
prevention of future wars a possibility at a moment when 
another horrifying and costly world conflict seemed 
unthinkable. Psychological wisdom had not yet been put to the 
repressive purposes that would appear such defining features 
of postwar psychology's public career.

The worldview that emerged from the social movements of 
the 1960s and the experience of the Vietnam War would
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challenge virtually every fundamental commitment of the World 
War II generation: its equation of social responsibility with 
government service, democracy and tolerance with psychology, 
and enlightened planning with behavioral expertise. On the 
basis of just such assumptions, significant segments of the 
next generation would accuse their predecessors of naive 
ignorance, at best, and, at worst, calculated criminality.

None of that, however, was apparent in 1945. Instead, the 
war had shown that controlling personalities, shaping 
attitudes and feelings, and guiding democracy through and era 
of emotional turbulence were major responsibilities of 
government. They were also the things that psychological 
experts did best.
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CHAPTER 5 
THE CAREER OF COLD WAR PSYCHOLOGY

INTRODUCTION
The Cold War sustained the momentum of psychological 

experts' professional gains and offered numerous variations on 
the World War II theme that war was a struggle for national 
and international psyches. It reinforced the notion of 
psychology's intrinsic political and moral virtue, so crucial 
to the worldview of the World War II generation. "Psychology 
is perceived," wrote one observer of Defense Department (DOD) 
behavioral research in 1952, "as a vehicle that will assist in 
bringing about the American Creed of equality, fair play, and 
minimal group conflict."1 Sentiments such at these, and 
correspondingly strenuous efforts to adjust always-threatening 
levels of international tension and reform instances of 
international misbehavior, flourished in the new era of uneasy 
peace.

The boundaries between military and civilian targets, 
between wartime and peacetime conflicts, already beginning to 
blur during World War II when examined through the lens of 
"sykewar," took on an erie permanence during the Cold War. 
Military psychological operations experts were only stating 
what many Americans already felt when they pointed out that 
peace had lost much of its previous association with security: 
peace was "simply a period of less violent war."2 Since peace 
and war were no longer entirely distinguishable, the services 
provided by experts became a continuous military need. The
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"inexorable relatedness of military and nonmilitary factors in 
national security policy" was a hallmark of the World War II 
worldview.3 It put psychological experts to work on 
understanding the style of warfare (guerrilla movements in the 
Third World) and guiding the new kind of military mission 
(counter-insurgency) that the postwar decades produced.

The Cold War climate left few doubts about the 
appropriateness of fear or the dangerousness of the world 
produced in the aftermath of world war. It intensified the 
feeling that enlightened policy was not merely a factor in 
good government, but necessary to the very continuation of 
humanity. At the least, expert assistance could help U.S. 
foreign and military policy-makers sort out their pressing 
problems rationally and intelligently. At most, it held the 
key to survival in the atomic age.

What was the arms race, after all, if not cultural lag 
come true in the most terrifying of ways? From the hardware of 
weapons technology to the software of anti-Communist ideology, 
everything about the Cold War confirmed the anxieties that 
lurked just beneath the surface of the national celebration in 
1945. Wartime psychologists across the political spectrum, 
from the idealistic Gordon Allport to the realistic Robert 
Yerkes, had agreed that the combination of unchecked weapons 
technology and underdeveloped social technology was poisonous. 
Psychological expertise was among the only antidotes.

The institutional and intellectual developments that
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shaped psychology's Cold War trajectory are presented in this 
chapter. They illuminate the mechanisms of psychology's 
successful public career, which, by the 1960s, was flexible 
enough to expand well beyond the boundaries of warfare and 
outside the nurturing environment of the military, as will be 
evident in Chapters 7 and 8 on psychology's role in the 
management of domestic racial conflict. The history of 
indebtedness to war, however, ran deep.

This history was the prerequisite to Project CAMELOT, a 
major DOD-sponsored plan to involve behavioral experts in 
predicting and controlling Third World revolution and 
development in order to gain the upper hand in "The Minds 
Race.114 CAMELOT had a strong psychological component, but was 
conceived from the start as an inter-disciplinary effort on 
the model of World War II teamwork and in the spirit of that 
war's ambitious and integrated science of human behavior. 
Launched in 1963, it came into public view as an international 
scandal in July 1965, a full twenty years after the end of 
World War II. CAMELOT and its aftermath are discussed in 
detail in the next chapter.

In the material that follows, I argue that a combination 
of factors— psychology's institutional niche in the military, 
its theoretical explanations of Third World revolution and 
development, and the contours of Cold War ideology in general- 
-contributed to securing the reputation of psychological 
expertise as an increasingly vital asset in the policy-making
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process. This step was essential to making a project like 
CAMELOT possible and provoked much of the anxiety, and many of 
the ethical questions, that this scandal elicited.

Psychology's Cold War career sheds light on the general 
progress of psychology's public career during this period. It 
demonstrates how intimately entangled psychology had become 
with military and foreign policy. It illuminates the 
sturdiness and persistent influence of the World War II 
worldview in the face of mounting challenges. In sum, it 
provides insight into both the building blocks, and the 
weaknesses, of psychology's rise to power and helps to explain 
how and why psychological experts were able to take strides 
toward political authority in the postwar decades.

INSTITUTIONAL BUILDING BLOCKS: DEFENSE DOLLARS
Between 1945 and the mid-1960s, the U.S. military was, by 

far, the country's major institutional supporter of 
psychological research, a living illustration of what 
socially-minded experts could accomplish, especially with a 
"not too gentle rain of gold."5 Some of the reasons for the 
meteoric rise of military psychology were not very subtle. The 
military had more money than any other public institution 
during these years, and during the Korean War, the DOD spent 
more on social and behavioral science than all other federal 
agencies combined.6 Projects that would have represented heavy 
investments for civilian bureaucracies could, on occasion,
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simply be ways of satisfying the military's curiosity, or 
calming down psychology's overheated advocates. Although 
impressive, the staggering sums that were spent on military 
psychological services between 1945 and 1970 are not, in 
themselves, convincing evidence that the military 
establishment had been thoroughly enlightened by psychology or 
converted to the experts' worldview. The military spent 
staggering sums on many things during these years and 
psychology was, in relative terms at least, quite cheap.

Many of the academic professionals who had worked in the 
World War II military were relieved to return home to their 
universities in 1945, much like the ordinary soldiers they had 
studied. Samuel Stouffer, for example, who had managed the 
Research Branch of the Army's Information and Education 
Division, returned briefly to the University of Chicago, then 
went to Harvard, where he became Directory of the new 
Laboratory of Social Relations. Rensis Likert, head of the 
Department of Agriculture's Division of Program Surveys and 
Director of the Strategic Bombing Survey's Morale Division, 
moved to Ann Arbor, where he headed up the Institute for 
Social Research at the University of Michigan. Leonard Doob 
returned to his post at the Yale Institute of Human Relations. 
Even from such scattered locations in civilian academic life, 
however, World-War-II-era experts kept close tabs on the 
progress of military psychology (typically by serving as DOD 
advisors) and carefully nurtured the professional networks
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they had constructed during the world war, to their lasting
benefit. According to Nathan Maccoby, a psychologist who
worked in the Army Research Branch under the direction of
Samuel Stouffer,

The Research Branch not only established one of the best 
old-boy (or old-girl) networks ever, but an alumnus of 
the Branch had an open door to most relevant jobs and 
career lines. We were a lucky bunch.7
Those who chose to stay on in the military, or young 

professionals who spent their entire careers in the new 
defense-oriented research organizations that proliferated in 
the postwar era, were fond of pointing out that nothing much 
distinguished psychology on campus from psychology 
administered, directly or indirectly, by the Pentagon.8 
Further, work that was officially non-military took on a 
military flavor, if only because association with national 
defense during the Cold War insured the government's generous 
and sustained patronage. The National Institute of Mental 
Health (NIMH) and the National Science Foundation (NSF), both 
important civilian sources of funding for psychological and 
behavioral research in the postwar years, came into existence 
on the heels of World War II.9 NIMH was established in 1946 
as one component of the National Mental Health Act. General 
Louis Hershey, head of the Selective Service and one of the 
most vocal lobbyists for this legislation, made liberal use of 
the military's mental health data and warned that the 
psychiatric casualties of World War II were but the tip of the 
iceberg. The NSF was created four years later, after five
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years of Congressional debate over twenty-one separate bills. 
By 1950, the Cold War climate was firmly in place and the 
Korean War had just begun.

NSF and NIMH were sensitive to military requirements and 
institutionally bound to the DOD in a number of ways.10 The 
NSF Director, for example, served on the President's Defense 
Science Board and was responsible for initiating and 
supporting military research at the request of the Secretary 
of Defense. Employment patterns were also quite fluid, and 
experts moved back and forth between military and civilian 
institutions. Theodore Vallance, for example, a psychologist 
and the director of CAMELOT's sponsoring organization in the 
early 1960s, became Chief of the NIMH Planning Branch just a 
few years later. Job location changed frequently? the nature 
of the work often did not.

During the 1950s, all the types of work that 
psychological experts had done in the World War II military 
were further institutionalized: psychological warfare,
intelligence, classification, training, clinical treatment, 
and "human factors" (previously "man/machine") engineering. 
Even the mysteries of morale and other fields of human 
relations research were vigorously pursued on the theory that, 
however speculative in the short run, their potential military 
payoff was huge.

In the wake of World War II, practical applications 
counted above all, and the patriotic rush to make psychology
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(and other behaviorally-oriented disciplines) serviceable
generated expectations that at least certain kinds of
expertise would be dependable enough, and indispensable
enough, to be called "policy sciences."11 Lingering skeptics
typically confronted the passion— and sometimes the arrogance-
-of true believers, such as sociologist Talcott Parsons.

Do we have or can we develop a knowledge of human social 
relations that can serve as the basis of rational, 
"engineering" control?... The evidence...indicates that 
the answer is unequivocally affirmative. Social science 
is a going concern; the problem is not one of creating 
it, but rather of using and developing it. Those who 
still argue whether the scientific study of social life 
is possible are far behind the times. It is here, and 
that ends the argument.12

Such confidence drowned out whatever tentative speculation
existed that the explosion of job opportunities in the
military, and elsewhere in government, might signify that
experts were being turned into obedient servants of the
state.13 The panic set off by Sputnik in 1957 about the state
of U.S. know-how did nothing to inspire a more critical mood
and only increased the gush of defense dollars.

By the early 1960s, the DOD was spending almost all of
its social science research budget on psychology, around $15
million annually, more than the entire budget for military
research and development before World War II.14 By the end of
the 1960s, the figure had almost tripled, but even the huge
sums spent by the DOD had been swamped years earlier by Great
Society programs wishing to direct psychological expertise
toward domestic policy problems.15 Whatever the intentions of
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military planners for their in-house and contract research 
during the Cold War, psychologists were hopeful, during the 
years following World War II, that "the military may serve for 
psychology the role that the industrial revolution served for 
the physical sciences.1116 After 1945, and until the formal
establishment of the NSF in 1950, the federal agency most 
responsible for funding psychological research was the Office 
of Naval Research (ONR). Established in August 1946 as the 
first federal agency dedicated to supporting scientific 
research, it took up pretty much where World War II left off. 
ONR literally inherited many wartime research contracts that 
employed psychologists in areas of personnel and training 
(test design and measurement), group dynamics (conformity, 
motivation, and leadership studies), human factors engineering 
(equipment design), and physiological psychology (sensation 
and perception). With a total budget for psychological 
research of around $2 million each year, the ONR represented 
a military commitment to psychological research and expertise 
far outstripping that of other public agencies. A decade after 
its establishment, the American Psychological Association 
(APA) celebrated the work of the ONR at an elaborate 
Washington banquet, "in recognition of the exceptional 
contributions of The Office of Naval Research to the 
development of American psychology and other sciences basic to 
the national welfare...."17

In 1950, the Korean War confirmed the wisdom and
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reliability of the military/psychology combination. Widely
publicized "brainwashing" of U.S. POWs by Chinese Communists
gave special impetus to studies of sensory deprivation and
techniques of ideological conversion, although there was a
concerted effort to keep this kind of politically-sensitive
military research quiet.18 Ultimately, research related to
the mechanisms of mass communications and persuasion found
their most eager customer in the evolving U.S. intelligence
community.19 The CIA, in particular, launched an ambitious
mind control program during this period.20 Considering a
professional self-image that leaned heavily on psychological
factors, the agency's embrace of behavioral technologies— like
personality measurement and assessment— was not at all
surprising. Consider the following description of an agent's
primary mission by the CIA's Inspector General in 1963.

The CIA case officer is first and foremost, perhaps, a 
practitioner of the art of assessing and exploiting human 
personality and motivations for ulterior purposes.... by 
bringing the methods and disciplines of psychology to 
bear ... The prime objectives are control, exploitation, 
or neutralization. These objectives are innately anti- 
ethical rather than therapeutic in their intent.21
While the CIA's determination to train agents in the

intricacies of psychological manipulation and its research
into mind control were covert, not a matter of public record
until decades later, the military's response to the Korean War
was to reaffirm, often quite publicly, the fundamental lesson
learned during World War II: war should be treated as a
psychological struggle and laboratory. The Personnel Research
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Branch of the U.S. Array, along with several new contract 
research outfits (including the Army's Operations Research 
Office of Johns Hopkins University and the Air Force's Human 
Resources Research Institute) sent psychologists to Korea to 
pursue the question of what exactly made a good soldier. These 
investigations proceeded under the watchful eyes of advisors, 
including Samuel Stouffer, who had pioneered this sort of 
attitude assessment effort in World War II.22 The Army also 
launched Project CLEAR, an effort to check up on the slow 
progress of military integration after President Truman issued 
an executive order in July 1948 to desegregate the armed 
forces. These studies were also very reminiscent of the work 
of the Army Research Branch during World War II. Finally, the 
U.S. Psychological Strategy Board, which coordinated all 
psywar campaigns in Korea, consulted with behavioral experts 
including Hadley Cantril, Daniel Lerner, Harold Lasswell, 
Moris Janowitz, Rensis Likert, Grabiel Almond, Clyde
Kluckhohn, and Alexander Leighton.23 The result was that the

*World War II experience was grafted onto this Cold War 
conflict turned hot and the commitment to psychology as a 
weapon continued unabated.

IDEOLOGICAL BUILDING BLOCKS: SCIENTIFIC UTILITY, PROFESSIONAL 
GAIN, AND NATIONAL SECURITY

In another pattern originating in World War II, military 
planners during the Cold War years consistently joined the 
lofty purposes of scientific advance to more immediate
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national security needs. Their notion of scientific advance,
however, was a decidedly self-interested one in which
psychologists and others subordinated their scientific goals
to the DOD mission. In 1953, Don Price, the Deputy Chairman of
the DOD Research and Development Board, pointed out:

[The military] stands firmly on its cardinal principle: 
it does not make research contracts for the purpose of 
supporting science, but only in order to get results that 
will strengthen the national defense.... American 
scientists are still struggling to reconcile their 
eighteenth-century devotion to science as a system of 
objective and dispassionate search for knowledge and as 
a means for furthering the welfare of mankind in general, 
with the twentieth-century necessity of using science as 
a means for strengthening the military power of the 
United States.24

As long as psychology could demonstrate its utility to
"strengthening the military power of the United States," many
military patrons were more than willing to champion it, and
their record of solid support for military psychology during
the Cold War years was impressive.

Psychology's conquest of the military, however, was far
from complete. In spite of the experts' best efforts, some key
policy-makers persisted on the old-fashioned belief that
psychological knowledge was nothing but a mystified and
expensive version of common sense, really a shameful waste of
taxpayers' money. Others were even more hostile. Hyman
Rickover, for example, the architect of the nuclear navy,
"anticipate[d] with horror the day when the Navy is induced to
place psychiatrists on board our nuclear submarines."25 He
believed that psychological experts had actually caused
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problems during World War II and decreased the efficiency of 
the military during the Cold War years. The "gauche and 
amateurish" antics of military psychologists, Rickover pointed 
out in 1968, were not merely annoying diversions. They had 
actually been straightforward threats to the national security 
for almost three decades. According to him, psychology's silly 
concerns distracted soldiers from the important business at 
hand— beating the enemy— which had very little to do with 
either "morale" or "adjustment.11

Rickover was not alone in feeling that military research 
ought to be limited to a narrow definition of winning wars, 
and not used to "determine various important human 
characteristics on the basis of the contents of wastepaper 
baskets."26 Especially during the McCarthy years, active 
political suspicion was heaped onto the charge that behavioral 
expertise was stupid and irrelevant.27 U.S. social and 
psychological experts, along with their foundation patrons, 
came under regular attack in Congress for leftist political 
sympathies and alleged plans "to weaken or discredit the 
capitalist system in the United States and to favor Marxist 
socialism."28 The constricted Cold War climate at home was 
probably an important factor in the popularization of the new 
label "behavioral science," which promised to exude hard- 
headed objectivity in the face of accusations that the 
socially-oriented sciences were soft on socialism.29

These suspicions never disappeared entirely, but as time
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went on, Rickover's brand of criticism was increasingly 
isolated.30 After the Soviet launch of Sputnik in 1957, many 
dedicated anti-Communists like Richard Nixon became more 
concerned about the competitive edge of U.S. social scientists 
than about their alleged political subversiveness. The 
military— along with the rest of U.S. society— came to 
associate psychology with sophisticated cultural and 
scientific understanding, a capacity that seemed not at all 
trivial, and certainly not optional, in a dangerous world. In 
January 1964, the Department of Defense (DOD) reported to 
Congress that behavioral scientists were involved in all 
aspects of policy formulation, implementation, and 
evaluation.31

The most virulent critics and the most enthusiastic 
proponents of military psychological expertise all based their 
arguments on the rhetoric of national security, a fixture of 
the era. While psychologists were the first to admit, to one 
another at least, that they actually knew appallingly little 
about most of their areas of supposed competence, they made 
promises to the military as a way of killing two birds with 
one stone: demonstrating psychology's social responsibility 
and advancing their own professional interests.32 The 
establishment of the ONR, the National Security Act of 1947 
(which reorganized all the military and national security 
agencies of the federal government), the Korean War, and other 
important developments in the wake of World War II added up to
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a "a dream come true" for psychological experts.33
If this sounds opportunistic, it was. There is no doubt

that psychological experts massaged the system when they
could, packaging their research plans in terms they knew would
appeal to the military. Much of the debate about basic versus
applied research had this quality; the distinction itself was
partially created by the unprecedented sums of money available
from government agencies in the period after World War II.
Differences had always existed, in theory at least, between
"applied" research geared toward smoothing the operations of
the state and "basic" research prompted by purely scientific
concerns. In practice, psychological experts worked on the
assumption that their military customers always preferred the
latter to the former.

Basic research is what I want to do, whatever that is, 
and whenever the mood strikes me.... applied research 
[is] what someone else wants me to do, with some 
practical purpose in mind.34

Some, undoubtedly, responded to the political economy of the
research market by expediently translating their basic
scientific concerns into a language filled with practical
consequences, thus garnering financial support under false
pretenses. Many, perhaps most postwar psychological experts,
however, did not have to lie, or even misrepresent their goals
to military funders. They believed that their defense-related
work could simultaneously advance scientific knowledge and
state efficiency.

Such multi-faceted ambitions deepened with the Cold War
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because superpower hostilities created openings for projects 
like CAMELOT. If its genesis in international crisis was 
unfortunate, CAMELOT nevertheless symbolized how tantalizing 
the prospects were of a permanent social and psychological 
experiment on a very grand scale. Opportunities to study and 
manipulate the basic components of human motivation and 
behavior, and consequently to take a real shot at long-term 
psychological policy-making, came frequently during the Cold 
War. The planet was still psychology's laboratory.

Most psychologists, on the other hand, were hardly crude 
opportunists. They were utterly sincere in their convictions 
that psychology was crucial to national security and 
psychologists obligated to serve their government, 
perspectives deeply rooted in the World War II experience. 
They were certain that advancing their techniques of tension- 
prediction and reduction could help the United States move 
toward an enlightened and peace-prone foreign policy rather 
than one crafted out of the dangerous and war-prone cobwebs of 
tradition.

They were also certain that Cold War was, above all, a 
psychological phenomenon, just as total world war had been. 
While Cold War presented the U.S. military with new 
challenges— unconventional styles of warfare against a new 
cast of confusing enemies— nothing could have offered clearer 
evidence of the World War II maxim that war was fundamentally 
a battle for hearts and minds. Third World upheavals were
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nothing if not contests for the feelings and will of the 
people. What could have vindicated more comprehensively 
everything the World War II experts had said about the chaos 
of public opinion and morale, and the need for expert 
management of ideology and propaganda? Military might, on its 
own, was simply not up to the task of winning the Cold War 
because victory would not go to the side with the most guns. 
No one was more intimately acquainted with the drift of 
military thinking than President Eisenhower, who proclaimed in 
1954 that:

the world, once divided by oceans and mountain ranges, is 
now split by hostile concepts of man's character and 
nature.... Two world camps...lie farther apart in 
motivation and conduct than the poles in space.35

The Cold War, Eisenhower concluded, was a "war for the minds
of men."36

The World War II worldview was the most decisive factor 
shaping psychology's Cold War history, and the link between 
the two emerged in part from the sustained vision of a 
rigorous and predictive behavioral science, which lasted from 
1945 well into the 1960s. The World War II sources were 
tangible as well as abstract. A number of individuals, whose 
formative professional experiences had been in World War II, 
went on to lay the plans that inspired the ill-fated project. 
Charles Bray, for example, was chair of the Applied Psychology 
Panel of the National Defense Research Committee during World 
War II, which had mobilized some 200 psychologists in 20 
research projects geared to streamlining military operations
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and increasing proficiency. His leadership of the Smithsonian 
Institution's Research Group in Psychology and the Social 
Sciences, during the late 1950s and early 1960s, was 
especially important in laying the groundwork for projects 
like CAMELOT. Many other psychological experts with World War 
II experience continued their involvements in military 
psychology well into the 1960s, often in important planning 
and advisory capacities. These included Leonard Carmichael, 
Leonard Doob, Frank Geldard, Daniel Lerner, Morris Janowitz, 
S. Smith Stevens, Samuel Stouffer, Theodore Vallance, Dael 
Wolfe, and others.

The most significant organizational innovation during the 
Cold War years was the establishment of military contract 
research organizations, which proliferated between 1945 and 
the early 1960s. Funded almost exclusively by the military, 
but nominally affiliated with "multiversities" and located on 
campuses, these new organizations (called Federal Contract 
Research Centers, or FCRCs) handled massive volumes of 
psychological and other types of scientific work for the 
DOD.37 According to the NSF, the numbers of professionals of 
all types employed by FCRCs tripled between 1954 and 1965 and 
their budgets increased by 500 percent.38

Stationed in a kind of "twilight zone" between the clear 
public functions of government bureaucracies and the 
supposedly private concerns of universities, these FCRCs 
literally transferred much DOD data-gathering to organizations
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outside of the state, furthering the mixture of military and 
non-military, public and private, that was so characteristic 
of Cold War research.39 The most famous of these hybrid 
organizations is undoubtedly the RAND Corporation, founded 
with Air Force aid in 1946. Another was the Special Operations 
Research Office (SORO), the sponsor of Project CAMELOT.40

THEORETICAL BUILDING BLOCKS: THE PSYCHOLOGICAL BASIS OF
DEVELOPMENT AND REVOLUTION IN THE THIRD WORLD
Development

The theoretical work of psychologists after World War II, 
especially in the areas of Third World development and 
revolution, complemented the institutional factors that were 
strengthening psychological research within the military and 
also helped to bring psychological perspectives to the 
attention of policy-makers. The notion, for example, that the 
roots of war were to be found in the psychological particulars 
of national character and the universal truth of frustration 
and aggression did not evaporate at the end of World War II. 
During the period between 1945 and 1960, psychological experts 
pursued questions about how to derail the development of 
militaristic aggressiveness, and, more ambitiously, how to 
construct an alterative psychology, oriented toward peaceful 
economic development and political stability. The fundamentals 
of the national character approach, although it sometimes came 
in for sharp methodological criticisms, also gained wide 
currency among foreign and military policy-makers in the
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period following the war.41
Formulated as an explicit alternative to the inadequate

(because they were not primarily psychological) explanations
of economists and other social scientists who stressed
material factors and large-scale social forces transcending
the individual person, some psychologists singled out
personality as the ultimate key to manipulating historical,
economic, and political developments in the newly emerging
states of the Third World. As early as 1946, psychologist Carl
Hovland offered the following general advice to the officers
of the Rockefeller Foundation, who were exploring the
possibility of funding projects on the "Psychological
Principles Underlying Economic Behavior."

Now it is not anticipated that it will be possible within 
the near future to explain all economic phenomena on the 
basis of psychological laws now known. But it is the 
writer's opinion that it is high time that a start be 
made.42

Between World War II and the mid-1960s, psychologists tackled 
this area of theory and research. Many eventually concluded 
that there was little point in spending vast public sums to 
aid the baffling development process or assist abstractions 
like developing societies.

Personalities, on the other hand, were concrete entities. 
Not only did they "develop," but they were assumed to be 
reachable through conscious intervention into the family's 
childrearing practices. Mothers, because they functioned as 
personality factories, became favorite subjects of expert
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attention and logical objects of public policy. The inner 
landscape, that familiar geography on which so much military 
conflict transpired, also turned out to be the key to 
unlocking peaceful economic change in far flung corners of the 
world.

Leonard Doob, an important figure in World War II
psychology and one of the authors of Frustration and
Aggression. spent a number of the postwar years conducting
psychological studies in African and Caribbean societies and
developing a theoretical argument that posited "civilization"
(by which he meant Western-style industrial and cultural
development) as an outgrowth of personality change.*3
Civilization's presence or absence, in other words, had more
to do with the conditions of psychological development and
with the state of affairs "within people" than with such
external, material realities as economic infrastructure, raw
materials, population growth, or the extent and nature of
political institutions.

People acguire the central goal of seeking to become more 
civilized when their traditional values no longer bring 
them satisfaction and/or when some experience gives them 
a favorable view of civilization.44
Although Doob held tightly to the vision of an objective 

and non-judgmental behavioral science, insisting, for example, 
that "the process of becoming more civilized is neither 
praised nor condemned," his conclusions told a different 
story.45 His data characterized the people of "uncivilized" 
societies as rigid and lacking in empathy, whereas the
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psychological profile of civilized people included tolerance, 
reason, self-reflection, and a refreshing absence of dogma.46 
Doob still endorsed the psychoanalytic premise that 
civilization required repression, but the resulting misery 
seemed to fall squarely on the shoulders of those individuals 
who were in the process of acculturation, striving for an 
urbanized, industrialized society. The psychological conflicts 
involved in "becoming more civilized" could, according to this 
way of thinking, function as the basis for nationalist and/or 
revolutionary ideologies since they offered psychologically 
necessary safety valves for the accumulation of hostile 
emotions by directing those emotions toward outsiders, 
frequently Westerners. If Third World individuals could be 
systematically aided in navigating this treacherous route 
toward civilized personalities, Doob suggested, they would 
likely find that state psychologically satisfying when they 
finally arrived.

His research methods, which relied heavily on projective 
tests like the Rorschach, were indicative of general trends in 
the direction of postwar social scientific research.47 
Personality measures were more and more frequently used by 
anthropologists, sociologists, and political scientists 
engaged in field work in the Third World because getting 
illiterate or semi-literate people to draw or respond to ink 
blots was a practical possibility. For the many who were 
influenced by varieties of psychoanalytic theory, of course,
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exploring the levels below consciousness was also a 
theoretical necessity. A whole generation of postwar social 
scientists was routinely schooled in the use of tests like the 
Thematic Apperception Test (TAT), F Scale, Rorschach, and the 
Goodenough Drawing Test, in addition to more conventional 
intelligence-measuring techniques like the Stanford-Binet 
scale.

Probably the best known example of postwar psychological
theory pushed to the limits of its explanatory power in
relation to international economic development was the work of
David McClelland. A personality psychologist originally
interested in theories of motivation, McClelland's The
Achieving Society (1961) tried to illustrate that
psychological determinism could be empirically sound and
quantitatively rigorous when it came to explaining and
predicting patterns of national economic development.
McClelland, although interested in seeing psychology advance
methodologically, also had in mind the practical translation
of psychological theory into public policy.

The shortest way to achieve economic objectives might 
turn out to be through changing people first. ... the 
precise problem of most underdeveloped countries is that 
they do not have the character structure, especially the 
motivational structure, which would lead them to act in 
the ways required. The model is like a combustion engine 
without the gas to make it go.48
Individual psychology, as it turned out, was "the gas," 

the precious fuel of economic progress. Much as Doob had 
focussed on the individual personality as the entity that
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either moved, or failed to move, toward a state of 
civilization, McClelland theorized that the personal 
psychological resources of a given country largely determined 
whether or not it would be an "achieving society." Economic 
development was a product of a competitive, achievement- 
oriented type of personality whose main sources were internal 
and psychological. This achieving personality (or any other 
kind, for that matter) was manufactured within the family. 
Relationships between mothers and children (in the case of 
McClelland's research, it was exclusively mothers and sons') 
were thus directly implicated as likely obstacles to national 
economic growth. By the same token, reforming motherhood was 
among the clearest solutions to national economic failures.

McClelland's grand and global theory began modestly in 
the early 1950s with an effort to quantitatively isolate and 
measure individual motives, including the one that emerged as 
a central factor in his later work on economic development: 
the need for achievement, "n Achievement." Firmly committed to 
the most exacting experimental methods as well as to elements 
of psychoanalytic theory, McClelland developed ingenious 
techniques for taking "psychic X-rays" of a given society's 
unconscious inclinations. These included methodical content 
analyses of folk stories and children's stories from around 
the world (in order to discern patterns of cultural fantasy 
and aspiration— a kind of projective test for the entire 
society), direct tests for n Achievement (via studies of
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mothers and sons in Germany, Japan, India, and Brazil), and 
observation of the actual behavior of business entrepreneurs—  

who were assumed to embody the achieving ideal— in the United 
States, Turkey, Italy, and Poland.

McClelland assumed a straightforward cause-and-effect 
relationship between mothers' early expectations of sons, the 
development of a (male) entrepreneurial class, and levels of 
national economic development. Although he carefully pointed 
out that his model was not bound to any particular economic 
philosophy, and would predict growth rates equally well in 
capitalist and socialist economies, his concept of achievement 
certainly assumed a fundamentally competitive and acquisitive 
economic drive.

His assumptions about gender did not merit any such self- 
conscious commentary. Basically, if mothers' inculcated enough 
n Achievement, the country would prosper; if they didn't, it 
would remain impoverished or even slip backwards into 
underdevelopment. The fact that girls and women were central 
economic actors, especially in subsistence-based, agrarian 
societies, was entirely invisible in this model of 
development. Women were considered important, but for the 
values they instilled, as mothers, in their young sons. 
According to McClelland, the childrearing style that produced 
the highest levels of n Achievement balanced warmth against 
high expectations, and exhibited just the right amount of 
pressure to achieve: not too much and not too little. To the
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extent that political or economic forces were relevant in
producing national achievement levels, they operated largely
on mothers and their childrearing practices. "The family as
the nucleus of the social structure is a little like the
nucleus of the atom; it is harder to influence by external
events than one might expect....”49

After elaborately comparing national economic growth
rates with measures of n Achievement in 1925 and 1950, as well
as examining historical cases as divergent as Spain in the
Middle Ages, the Protestant Reformation, pre-Inca Peru, and
the 19th-century United States, McClelland found that surges
in n Achievement levels were consistently followed by spurts
of productive economic activity, confirming his theory that
psychological change was the motor of economic history.

What people want, they somehow manage to get.... These 
results serve to direct our attention as social 
scientists away from an exclusive concern with the 
external events in history to the "internal” 
psychological concerns that in the long run determine 
what happens in history.50

At last, patterns of economic development could be reliably
predicted on the basis of measurable psychological factors:
"the psychologist has now developed tools for finding out what
a generation wants, better than it knows itself, and before it
has had a chance of showing by its actions what it is
after. "51

The policy implications of such awesome knowledge were 
very clear to Doob and McClelland. First, U.S. foreign aid 
geared to economic development really ought to target
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psychological development since the latter was both measurable
and a fundamental cause of economic growth. This simplified
the policy-making process by turning it away from such elusive
factors as agricultural efficiency and turning it toward those
indicators with a demonstrable, empirical relationship to n
Achievement. Second, the goal of aid should be to nurture and
produce emotionally mature elites who would then lead their
countries toward entrepreneurial activity and success. In this
translation of psychology into public policy, old-fashioned
programs could still be useful, if considered in the new light
of their psychological consequences. Birth control programs
were, for McClelland, just one example.

One must obviously reduce the number of some kinds of 
people more than others, yet practically all birth- 
control policies ignore this problem entirely. No matter 
how few, the "wrong" kind of people will not produce 
rapid economic development, nor will the "right" people, 
no matter how many, block economic development. "Right" 
and "wrong" mean here, of course, more or less suited in 
motives and values to the task of economic 
development.52

McClelland was more than willing to testify before Congress 
about the deficiencies of the county's development assistance 
policies, many of which, in his view, suffered from reliance 
on the erroneous motivational assumptions of economists.53 He 
recommended that all government programs of foreign assistance 
be carefully scrutinized for evidence of their "psychological 
multiplier effect" and U.S. investments restructured in favor 
of those which had demonstrated the biggest payoff in 
developing the "right" kinds of personalities and discouraging
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the "wrong1' ones.54
For its part, Congress seriously explored the 

psychological aspects of international relationships on 
several occasions in the mid and late 1960s.55 Committee 
hearings aired topics ranging from Communism's psychological 
appeal to the role of unconscious projection and need for love 
in U.S. foreign policy. Expert testimony was offered by Jerome 
Frank, Margaret Mead, Karl Menninger, and Charles Osgood, 
among many others. Reports were prepared to inform elected 
officials about the "Psychological Difficulties in Giving and 
Receiving Aid" and to answer the question, "Is the United 
States Acting Rationally?"

Revolution
Social psychological perspectives also pervaded the study 

of political upheaval in the Third World in the period after 
World War II, in large part because the striking pattern of 
interdisciplinary teamwork during World War II had left as 
much of a mark on many sociologists, anthropologists, 
political scientists, and economists as it had on those closer 
to formal psychological training. The tendency toward the 
study of "total societies," for example, required a patchwork 
of methods and theories drawn from throughout the social 
sciences. The new prominence of psychological research, such 
as that of Doob and McClelland just described, in fields 
conventionally associated with political science or sociology,
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helped to push the center of gravity in research done by non
psychologists toward the consideration of psychological 
variables.56 As early as 1939, Robert Lynd had offered the 
following advice in his critical discussion of the direction 
of U.S. social science: "It is a safe prescription to almost 
any young social-scientist-in-training to 'get more 
psychological underpinning.'"57

By the early 1960s, when CAMELOT was in its planning 
stages, much of mainstream social science was committed to a 
behavioral science approach to the analysis of Third World 
revolution, an orientation that would significantly shape 
policy, as well as research, during the Vietnam era. 
Influential books like Walt Rostow's The Stages of Economic 
Growth (1960) made it obvious not only that societies needed 
to be jolted into modernization (typically by revolution), but 
that an appropriate psychological outlook— characterized by 
rationality, risk-taking, and desire for growth and 
consumption— -was a prerequisite to national "take-off."58 An 
MIT economist in the 1950s, Rostow became an important Vietnam 
War policy-maker and advocate of counter-insurgency in the 
1960s as Chairman of the DOS Policy Planning Council and 
deputy to National Security Advisor McGeorge Bundy, another 
academic turned policy-maker. He testified before Congress 
about the advantages behavioral experts brought to "winning 
the Cold War," and singled out the psychologist for special 
mention as "a valued collaborator in penetrating the operation
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of the Communist mind...."59
By the early 1960s, the analytical concept of "political

culture" had also injected a new appreciation for psychology
into the study of comparative politics. The very use of the
term, according to its originator, Gabriel Almond, a Stanford
University political scientist, indicated a "psychological
orientation toward social objects.1,60 Directly descended from
World War II analyses of national character, political culture
illustrated just how central a psychological orientation had
become for social scientists not formally identified with
psychological training, in this case political scientists
interested in Third World revolution and development.61
According to Lucian Pye,

The concept of political culture assumes that each 
individual must, in his own historical context, learn and 
incorporate into his own personality the knowledge and 
feelings about the politics of his people and community. 
This means in turn that the political culture of a 
society is limited but given firm structure by the 
factors basic to dynamic psychology. ... [Political 
culture combines] the revolutionary findings of modern 
depth psychology and recent advances in the sociological 
techniques for measuring attitudes in mass societies.62
While they depended heavily on World-War-II-era national

character studies, political culture advocates were also
likely to criticize them for being biased toward the
unconscious and insufficiently attentive to rational, adult
motivation. They prided themselves on the flexibility with
which political culture could theoretically encompass both
conscious and unconscious psychological factors. This balanced
emphasis, however, did not so much depart from the direction
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of psychological theory as conform to it, since, in the years
after World War II, attention had been showered on
consciousness and ego development, including by such
psychoanalytic theorists as Heinz Hartmann.63

The definition of development— political and economic—
that paralleled political culture made it clear too that the
point was to delineate a national personality profile, but
through more exhaustive and systematic comparisons than had
been possible for World-War-II-era social psychologists.
Political culture advocates included in their notion of
political development precisely the kinds of findings just
detailed in the work of psychologists Leonard Doob and David
McClelland. They also harked back to the World War II
discovery that individual subjectivity could be the key to
untangling social and political processes.

Political culture does not refer to the formal or 
informal structures of political interaction.... Nor does 
it refer to the pattern of interaction among political 
actors.... It refers not to what is happening in the 
world of politics, but what people believe about those 
happenings.64
The popularity of the political culture concept was 

fueled as much by policy-makers' immediate concerns as by the 
theoretical momentum of social science. Its multi-disciplinary 
approach to the problem of nation-building certainly seemed 
appropriate to the complicated analysis of whole political 
systems, a kind of bridge between the micro-analysis of life 
histories and the macro-analysis more conventional among 
political sociologists and historians.65 But the concept also

255

s.- ..

R eproduced  with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

promised to "yield more understanding about the possibilities 
and limitations for consciously changing a political culture 
in order to facilitate national development."66 It was partly 
because of the blueprint it offered for engineering political 
change in the Third World— a prime concern of much U.S. 
foreign and military policy during the Cold War years— that 
the political culture perspective became a dominant one by the 
mid-1960s.

Its advocates were concentrated in the Social Science 
Research Council's Committee on Comparative Politics.67 That 
Committee's Chairman was Lucian Pye, an MIT political 
scientist and one of the DOD's many advisors on matters of 
behavioral research. Pye argued that the main challenges Third 
World societies faced in becoming modern nation-states were 
psychological.

...fears of failure in the adventure of nation building 
create deep anxieties, which tend to inhibit effective 
action.... The dynamics of such psychological inhibitions 
to effective action, particularly in relation to the 
politics of modernization, can permeate and restrain the 
entire process of nation building.68
Like McClelland on economic development, Pye pointed out 

that political development would go nowhere if Third World 
personalities were not emotionally suited to the requirements 
of such a national "adventure." Referring frequently to 
psychoanalyst Erik Erikson's work on identity development, Pye 
suggested that modernizing the political structures of Third 
World states would require the inculcation of new forms of 
identity through a revamped socialization process. Also like
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McClelland, personalities stood, for Pye, at a critical 
juncture between personal psychology and a country's political 
institutions. They were the critical variable and, further, 
they were reformable. By supporting the development of a 
modernizing identity among emotional elites in the Third 
World, the United States could promote peaceful political 
change toward western models and minimize the chances of 
bloody, Communist-inspired revolutions.

Pye and others considered the question of national 
identity— whether and to what extent people developed a self- 
confident psychological affiliation with and sense of 
belonging to a nation-state— especially delicate. Instilling- 
a clear national identity was understood to be the source of 
legitimacy for political institutions and elites. Patriotic 
service to the state during war had, after all, been the 
origin of their own power, and they assumed it was equally 
essential to stabilizing shaky Third World political systems. 
Analysts suggested that providing new states with assistance 
in building national self-identity was a task of political 
socialization equivalent to the family's manufacture of 
personal self-identity.69 True, it occurred on the level of 
international relations rather than interpersonal relations, 
but the difference was more one of location than of kind.

Even with these new and important intellectual 
developments, many of the old themes of crowd psychology, 
which had informed psychologists' policy-oriented work during
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World War II and before, remained sturdy and largely 
unchanged, appearing at the center of behavioral schemes to 
understand and manipulate Third World revolution, including 
CAMELOT. In fact, Rex Hopper, the Brooklyn College sociologist 
who was eventually chosen to direct Project CAMELOT, took the 
crowd psychology tradition so seriously that he summarized its 
contributions to the literature on revolution in a 1950 
article titled, "The Revolutionary Process: A Frame of
Reference for the Study of Revolutionary Movements."70

Working squarely in the tradition of Le Bon and 
McDougall, as well as the more recent World-War-II-era 
analysts of race rioting, Hopper laid out a series of stages 
through which revolutionary movements passed: "the Preliminary 
Stage of Mass (Individual) Excitement, the Popular Stage of 
Crowd (Collective) Excitement and Unrest, the Formal Stage of 
Formulation of Issues and Formulation of Publics, and the 
Institutional Stage of Legalization and Societal 
Organization."71 Each stage corresponded to a particular kind 
of psychological mood, to which revolutionary elements 
(leaders, organizations, and ideologies) had to conform. As 
individuals were transformed into a "psychological crowd," and 
as that crowd eventually became a revolutionary public and the 
basis for a new society, people experienced the typically 
painful consequences of dramatic psychological change: wish 
repression, oppression psychoses, motivation disturbances, and 
general psychological exhaustion.
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Although he was a Latin America specialist himself, 
Hopper's summary of the literature was purely theoretical, and 
did not single out any particular national case, or even 
region of the world, for examination. Nor did Hopper give any 
indication that the effort to predict, guide, or prevent 
revolution might raise ethical questions for behavioral 
scientists. In all likelihood, his straightforward endorsement 
of the notion that "a generalized description is a necessary 
prerequisite to any attempt to control" indicated that "the 
revolutionary process" he was describing was located safely on 
territory outside the industrialized West.72 Years later, 
when he directed his attention toward potentially 
revolutionary changes within the domestic social structure of 
the United States, his attitudes were strikingly different and 
far less neutral.73

In the early 1960s, mainstream social and behavioral 
scientists were fully engaged with developing the kind of 
predictive indices that grew organically out of theoretical 
chronologies like Hopper's and eventually became so central to 
CAMELOT's plan. Systematically identifying the constellation 
of factors that caused "internal war" was, at the time, a 
major effort. For example, the Princeton Symposium on Internal 
War, hosted in September 1961 by the Princeton Center for 
International Studies and funded by the Carnegie Corporation, 
brought together a small group of prominent social and 
behavioral scientists, including Gabriel Almond, Daniel Bell,
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Kenneth Boulding, Harold Lasswell, Seymour Martin Lipset, 
Talcott Parsons, Lucian Pye, and Sidney Verba.74 For several 
days, they discussed the general preconditions of internal war 
and such particular topics as "The Commencement of Rebellions 
and the Art of Controlling Rebels." Although a purely 
theoretical effort on its face, the organizer of the 
Symposium, Harry Eckstein of Princeton, presented his paper 
(titled "Introduction to the Study of Internal Wars: The 
Problem of Anticipation") to the Smithsonian Group, charged 
with advising the DOD on the direction of military behavioral 
science, just a few months later.75 Eventually, Eckstein 
became one of CAMELOT's consultants.

Edward Tiryakian, a sociologist from Duke University and 
another one of the participants in the Princeton Symposium, 
later contributed his work on the prediction of Third World 
upheaval to a conference directly associated with the CAMELOT 
effort.76 Tiryakian's predictive model assumed that 
revolutionary upheaval was necessarily destructive, and 
endorsed political stability as the ideal state. (His 
hypothetical society, distinguished primarily by the absence 
of conflict, was called "utopia.") His "A Model of Societal 
Change and Its Lead Indicators" developed an "index of 
revolutionary potential" complete with "advance warning 
signals" that measured increases in social pathology and 
instability via such indicators as the spread of sexual 
promiscuity and cults. Because these factors were located in
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the social unconscious (he called it the "social 
underground"), far removed from the superficial political and 
economic targets of revolutionary movements, they were, 
according to Tiryakian, by far the most reliable predictors of 
war's psychological preconditions.

CAMELOT'S ORGANIZATIONAL BACKGROUND
The Smithsonian Institution's Research Group in Psychology and 
the Social Sciences

The long-term planning efforts of the Smithsonian 
Institution's Research Group in Psychology and the Social 
Sciences were the most immediate precursors of CAMELOT, 
although in significant ways this group merely updated the 
advice that Robert Yerkes' had given to the defense 
establishment as early as 1944. The Smithsonian Group 
consisted of some of psychology's leading lights, most of whom 
had been deeply influenced by their experiences during World 
War II: Leonard Carmichael, Leonard Cottrell, Harry Harlow, 
Neal Miller, S. Smith Stevens, and Dael Wolfe, among others. 
The Group's 1957 report tried to anticipate the kind of 
research that would be necessary to win the global conflict 
with the Soviet Union ten to twenty years in the future. They 
assumed that Cold War would continue, mainly because human 
beings were not emotionally conditioned in such a way as to 
make peace ^ery likely, and that its battleground would be 
primarily psychological.
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The principal weapon of cold war is persuasion —  the 
persuasion of men.... it is assumed that persuasion is 
the major cold war weapon of importance in the future.77

They concluded that "full realization of the potentialities of
psychology and the social sciences in designing a fully
operational Psychological Weapon System could not be expected
unless that system were explicitly admitted to the arsenal of
primary weapons systems of the nation."78

Breakthroughs in developing and countering "Psychological
Weapons Systems," which the group confidently expected, would
show that psychology was both militarily important and
politically neutral. It could be the source of technologies
devoted to manipulating motivation, designing blueprints for
the "international persuasion of peoples," and gathering
intelligence, techniques which could be used for good (in U.S.
hands) or ill (in Communist hands). Although the Smithsonian
Group predicted, with much satisfaction, that advances in
these difficult areas would be realized, members also
identified potential trouble spots. In particular, they noted
that obstinate public opinion could be a major obstacle to
psychological R&D and admitted that "there will also be
difficulty in finding solutions to these conflicts within the
framework of democracy...."79

Project CAMELOT, as it unfolded, would illustrate how
accurate such anxieties were. Public perceptions and
democratic institutions were, in the case of CAMELOT, big
enough problems to cause the project's cancellation. They were
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not, however, big enough to stop, or even really slow, the 
forward momentum of Cold War psychology, based on the sturdy 
World War II worldview and two decades of military practice.

The 1962 Symposium on "The U.S. Army's Limited-War Mission and 
Social Science Research”

A significant event, immediately preceding CAMELOT's 
launch, was a March 1962 conference, funded by the Army's 
Chief of Research and Development and hosted by SORO, which 
brought over 300 social and behavioral scientists together in 
Washington, DC. Never before had the armed forces "rolled out 
such a massive welcome mat for the professors."80 There were 
many flattering mentions of psychological expertise and its 
military record, and generals and colonels repeatedly 
expressed much eagerness to be enlightened in the matter of 
counter-insurgency. "Recognition of the need for social 
science research within the military establishment," they 
assured their guests, "is quite widespread today."81 Courses 
in Military Psychology, Leadership, and Human Relations were, 
after all, on the required list at West Point, special warfare 
(a recently coined term for psychological warfare) had had its 
own school at Fort Bragg, North Carolina since 1952, and 
psychologically-sensitive courses in counter-insurgency were 
being offered all over the world, in numerous languages, by 
the U.S. Army.

Military planners talked at great length, leaving little 
room for guesswork about what kind of ammunition they were
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looking for: "The kind of underlying knowledge required is the
understanding and Br.edi.S-ti PR of human fre.hayjp.r at the
individual. political and social group. and society 
levels.1182 Prediction and "population control" were needs at 
the very heart of the counter-insurgency mission, and military 
planners were completely honest and explicit about them. 
Methods of controlling indigenous peoples, destroying 
Communist-inspired guerrilla movements, exploiting national 
psychological vulnerabilities, and predicting the potential 
for internal war (one of CAMELOT's goals) would be terribly 
useful. Methods of preventing insurgencies in the first place 
would be even better. Could experts manage to provide these 
sorts of technologies? For their part, the experts spent most 
of the conference listening and taking notes. Even the 
photographic record of the conference managed to exclude them.

In spite of these indications that military planners 
regarded them more as dutiful technicians than as co-equal 
partners, fervent desire to be of use was much in evidence 
among the behavioral scientists who attended the conference, 
as was the particular mood of the Smithsonian Group and its 
representative, Charles Bray. Conference discussion was 
limited to the fine points of technical assistance. No one 
ever questioned either the notion of counter-insurgency, or 
the appropriateness of involving social and psychological 
experts in it. Attendees agreed that it was their job to 
provide the military with an objective "technology of human
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behavior" and leave their own political convictions at home. 
Nevertheless, they did make clear assumptions about the 
military's Cold War mission and the nature of military 
institutions themselves.83 On the one hand, Communism was "a 
malignant organism that grows and thrives on human misery—  

which reaches out its long tendrils in every field of human 
endeavor, seeking to strangle and destroy."84

On the other, militaries around the world could be 
constructive, nation-building forces. Like the benevolent 
railroad-building soldiers in the U.S. historical imagination, 
foreign militaries could, with U.S. assistance, become the 
leading edge of the modernization process in the Third World, 
steering new states toward the stability that the U.S. 
national interest required. The U.S. military, it went 
practically without saying, was "a direct, positive instrument 
for human progress," and the U.S. national interest was 
synonymous with freedom, prosperity, and social justice all 
over the world.85

Such themes made the World War II imprint evident enough, 
and numerous explicit references were also made to its 
relevance, often by attendees— like Leonard Doob, Morris 
Janowitz, and Elmo Wilson— whose own experience bridged the 
gap between world war and Cold War.88 But the spirit of World 
War II expertise, as well as postwar trends in the analysis of 
development and revolution, was quite evident among younger 
scholars who came to Washington at the invitation of the
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military. One of them, Frederick T.C. Yu, presented a
national-character-type analysis of Asian identity and Chinese
Communism. Unlike the Germans or Japanese in 1940, Asian
personality had not yet deteriorated, under the toxic
influence of Communist ideology, to the point of causing
global crisis. It was, however, in serious psychological
trouble and needed prompt attention.

Like our young Americans in their late adolescent years, 
people in the developing countries [in Asia] do not 
really know what they want to be. They are in the process 
of growing , up. They are searching frantically for a 
purpose in life and a reason in the things they do, 
believe, and want. But they do not really know what they 
should do or want, except that, in a very vague way, they 
want to be strong successful, great, happy and 
prosperous. They are confused.87

If psychological experts could imbue U.S. policy with 
therapeutic powers, then the United States could help Asian 
states help themselves develop clear national identities to 
replace the uncertainty that was causing so many problems. All 
the while, new states would accumulate "human motivation 
capital" that would be on our side in the event a counter
insurgency campaign became necessary.88

Our responsibility is to help them grow, help them see 
and understand the meaning of things they wonder about. 
In short, to help them discover themselves.89

The best therapy was a strong military. Armies represented "a
sense of self-respect and self-assurance" to people who had
long chafed under colonial controls and whose struggles to
form independent states clearly required a psychological
foundation of self-esteem.90 The axiom that nation-building
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was a unique military responsibility was a cornerstone of SORO 
Director Theodore Vallance's thought as well and a position he 
championed long after the 1962 symposium. The Cold War, he 
always maintained, had altered the DOD mission to the point 
that "the U.S. military establishment has a new functional 
emphasis: mediating changes in foreign cultures."91 What
could have spotlighted the importance of behavioral expertise 
more successfully than the translation of military conflict 
into an endless series of opportunities for cultural design 
and mediation?

* * *

Each of the factors described in this chapter contributed 
something essential to the progress of psychological expertise 
and to the willingness of government officials to take 
psychology into account when it came to the design of U.S. 
foreign and military policy in the Cold War era. That 
psychological researchers found a welcome home in the military 
establishment, winning financial support through the efforts 
of proponents like the Smithsonian Group, was important. That 
psychological and political theorists had something convincing 
to say about why Third World personalities were socialized 
into emotional and political states of underdevelopment, and 
how those flaws could be corrected to produce "developing" 
people, was also important. That the Cold War itself was so 
vulnerable to interpretation as a terrifying struggle for
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human emotional and intellectual loyalties— to be won or lost 
on the battlefield of the mind— was perhaps most important of 
all.

Each one of these historical threads is evident in the 
fascinating story of Project CAMELOT, which is described and 
analyzed in the next chapter. In CAMELOT's aftermath, 
psychology's political progress, and its political
consequences, were clearer than ever.
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CHAPTER 6 
PROJECT CAMELOT AND ITS AFTERMATH

INTRODUCTION
Like so many other developments in postwar psychology, 

Project CAMELOT had deep roots in World War II. During that 
global emergency, psychological experts gained, for the first 
time, a significant and growing client base among high-level 
policy-makers, generous financial support, and rich 
theoretical, methodological, and organizational experience. In 
return, they designed "psyops," studied the enemy mind, and 
predicted likely responses to various policy alternatives 
among civilian and military populations. In the fifteen years 
after 1945, psychology proceeded rapidly along the path 
charted by its World War II experience. The persistence of 
war— old-fashioned and hot in the case of Korea, new fashioned 
and cold in the case of U.S./Soviet hostilities in the Third 
World— sustained psychology's momentum and blessed its future. 
As Chapter 5 illustrated, between 1945 and 1960 psychological 
experts secured their institutional position within the 
military, promoted as inseparable the goals of national 
security and scientific advance, and developed uniquely 
psychological analyses of development and revolution in the 
emerging states of the Third World.

In all of these areas, experts were careful to maximize 
the practical military utility of their theoretical and 
research pursuits. If their functional policy orientation was 
less visible to the public at large than the testing or
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clinical work that more and more psychologists were doing 
during these years, it was far more important in establishing 
psychology's political credentials and guaranteeing that 
behavioral experts would be warmly welcomed in every federal 
agency charged with Cold War foreign and military policy. The 
successful career of Cold War psychology linked psychologists' 
desire to serve their society even more firmly to stability- 
minded policy elites than had World War II and eliminated from 
serious consideration the possibility that work for non
governmental social change organizations might be an 
appropriate expression of professional and social 
responsibility.

The story of Project CAMELOT and its aftermath 
illustrates the continuation of all of these important 
historical themes well into the 1960s. As a large-scale effort 
dedicated to translating psychological and behavioral 
expertise directly into the language of foreign policy and 
military action, CAMELOT shows just how far psychological 
experts had come since the formative years of World War II. 
They had come far enough so that even a major international 
scandal, which is what CAMELOT became, did not interrupt their 
progress in the realm of public policy. Nor did it prompt 
severe critics like Ralph Beals (an anthropologist who 
conducted one of the most thorough investigations of CAMELOT) 
to reassess the fundamental loyalty to the state that was an 
axiom of the World War II worldview: "social scientists have
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a responsibility to government even if they do not agree with 
government practices."1

PROJECT CAMELOT DESCRIBED
Project CAMELOT was initiated in 1963 by planners in the

Army Office of Research and Development who were concerned
about combatting Soviet-inspired "wars of national liberation"
in countries like Cuba, Yemen, and the Belgian Congo. They
were prepared to believe what the experts had been saying
since 1945: behavioral expertise had a very important, perhaps
the most important, contribution to make to Cold War victory
over Communism. Their goal reflected the most lavish ambitions
of psychological experts, nothing less than the control and
prediction of the social and psychological preconditions of
Third World revolution. In the words of its architects:

Project CAMELOT is a study whose objective is to 
determine the feasibility of developing a general social 
systems model which would make it possible to predict and 
influence politically significant aspects of social 
change in the developing nations of the world.2

In spite of the code name (chosen to "connote the right sorts
of things...the development of a stable society with domestic
tranquility and peace and justice for all") and the ill-fated
effort to disguise its military sponsorship in Chile (a lie
which led to the project's exposure), CAMELOT was not
officially classified.3

CAMELOT's mandate to "predict and influence" the process
of Third World development marked it as a product of the World
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War II worldview. Additionally, it was an example of the 
innovative trend toward military counter-insurgency and 
special operations that was so firmly identified with the 
Kennedy administration and its pledge to counter the Soviet 
Union's support for liberation movements around the world, 
which Khrushchev had announced as a doctrine of Soviet policy 
in his famous 1960 speech, "For New Victories of the World 
Communist Movement."

The project was funded through the Special Operations 
Research Organization (SORO), one of the many contract 
research organizations that appeared after 1945 to service the 
Defense Department's scientific research effort. A non-profit 
organization founded in 1956, SORO existed for the purpose of 
conducting "nonmaterial research in support of the Department 
of the Army's missions in such fields as counterinsurgency, 
unconventional warfare, psychological operations, and military 
assistance.114 SORO was so loosely affiliated with the American 
University that some critics retrospectively dismissed its 
campus setting as clever camouflage. Its Director, Theodore 
Vallance, had been a psychological researcher during World War
II.5

By the early 1960s, Vallance was predicting a big role 
for "paramilitary" psychology in the "cultural engineering" of 
emerging Third World states, a logical outgrowth of the 
military's "trend away from emphasis on human components for 
hardware systems toward emphasis on human components of social
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systems...."6 Vallance was a staunch partisan of a politically 
neutral military psychology, very much like Charles Bray's 
"technology of human behavior." He was careful to describe 
CAMELOT as "an objective, nonnormative study concerned with 
what is or might be and not with what ought to be."7 In 
addition to CAMELOT, SORO's work included providing the Army 
with dozens of country-specific handbooks on psychological 
operations, case studies of Southeast Asia focussing on the 
exploitation of psychological vulnerabilities, and a 
comprehensive data bank called the Counter-Insurgency 
Information Analysis Center.

CAMELOT's projected research plan bore all the telltale 
traces of the World-War-II-era conception of an ambitious and 
integrated behavioral science. Psychology, cultural 
anthropology, and sociology were all slated to make important 
contributions to the final goal of the project: developing a 
theoretical model of a social system experiencing internal war 
accurate enough to be predictive, and therefore useful to 
military policy-makers. In order to reach that goal, CAMELOT's 
designers decided to move ahead in several phases. Phase I 
consisted of reviewing the existing data on internal war, a 
largely theoretical challenge already engaging the talents of 
many mainstream behavioral scientists. Phase II would produce 
21 case studies of post-World War II insurgencies and 5 
contemporary field studies with the explicit goal of 
developing predictive indicators. Phase III would bring the
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work of the first two phases to bear on a single in-depth 
analysis of an undetermined country. Phase IV would validate 
the findings of Phase III, and the project as a whole, by 
applying the model to yet another national case.8

Its focus was Latin America, and Rex Hopper, a Brooklyn 
College sociologist and Latin America expert, was chosen as 
CAMELOT's Director. Countries in Asia and Africa, however, 
were also found on CAMELOT's list of foreign areas in need of 
study. Vietnam, for example, was a clear target for research 
and the project exploded into public view at precisely the 
moment when U.S. involvement in Vietnam escalated: mid-1965.9 
It was also a bare two months after Marines had landed in the 
Dominican Republic, intervening to prevent a purported 
Communist takeover.

Had it come to fruition, CAMELOT would have been the 
largest, and certainly the most generously funded, behavioral 
research project in U.S. history. With a $4-6 million contract 
over a period of 3 years, it was considered, and often called, 
a veritable Manhattan Project for the behavioral sciences, at 
least by many of the intellectuals whose services were in 
heavy demand.10 Prominent behavioral scientists, including 
sociologists Jessie Bernard, Lewis Coser, and Neil Smelser, 
were among the project's consultants, and the National Academy 
of Sciences agreed to provide CAMELOT with an advisory 
committee.
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PROJECT CAMELOT EXPOSED
The project backfired. University of Pittsburgh 

anthropologist and CAMELOT consultant Hugo Nutini tried to 
promote the plan among Chilean scholars by lying to them about 
its fiscal sponsors; he told them it was funded by the 
National Science Foundation (NSF). But a concerned Norwegian 
sociologist, Johan Galtung, had already leaked preliminary 
versions of CAMELOT's research design, and the crucial fact of 
its military sponsorship, to Chilean colleagues. When they 
heard about it, outraged left-wing journalists in Chile 
decried the plan as an ominous indication that U.S. policy was 
shifting its sights from bananas to behavior, and predicted 
that social science research would replace dollars as the 
leading edge of U.S. diplomacy.

Even though Chile had not been among those countries 
mentioned by CAMELOT's planners, the project was publicly 
denounced in a special session of the Chilean Senate where 
politicians called it "a plan of Yankee espionage" 
masquerading as science.11 Protests were lodged in Washington 
by the U.S. ambassador to Chile, Ralph Dungan, who had never 
been informed about CAMELOT's existence. Finally, the whole 
project was canceled by Secretary of Defense Robert McNamara 
on July 8, 1965 because of this unfavorable publicity. A 
subsequent memo from President Johnson, dated August 2, 1965, 
ordered that all future foreign area research be cleared by a 
new review agency in the Department of State, the Foreign
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Affairs Research Council, located in State's Bureau of 
Intelligence and Research. (This adjustment in the 
bureaucratic location of final decisions apparently had little 
short- or long-term effect on the nature or funding of 
overseas research for government agencies.12)

On the very day CAMELOT was canceled, the Subcommittee on 
International Organizations and Movements of the House 
Committee on Foreign Affairs convened hearings intended to get 
to the bottom of the scandal. The testimony of Army and SORO 
bureaucrats made it clear that they saw CAMELOT as a logical 
continuation of behavioral experts' role in World War II, 
Korea, and in a wide spectrum of Cold War agencies, including 
the OSS and the CIA. They reiterated that, as far as they were 
concerned, "The U.S. Army has an important mission in the 
positive and constructive aspect of nation building as well as 
a responsibility to assist friendly governments in dealing 
with active insurgency problems."13 Obviously, they had 
absorbed the mainstream social scientific view that militaries 
were the leading edge of the modernization process.

Military planners readily pinned the blame for CAMELOT's 
cancellation on either Communist distortions or bureaucratic 
rivalries between the Departments of Defense (DOD) and State 
(DOS). While they realized that CAMELOT-1ike projects would 
have to be handled more discreetly in the future, they were 
also somewhat surprised by all the fuss. In the end, CAMELOT 
could hardly have been as consequential to its military
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funders, who had very deep pockets, as it was to the 
behavioral scientists who saw it as either the chance or the 
mistake of a lifetime. CAMELOT's fiscal sponsors had plenty of 
money and behavioral science, from the military perspective, 
was a relative bargain. Even a multi-million dollar project, 
such as CAMELOT, was described by its military sponsors as a 
"feasibility study."14 The scandal, in any case, did not put 
even a tiny dent into levels of DOD funding.15

Dante Fascell (D-FL), Chair of the investigating 
Subcommittee, was typical of CAMELOT's Congressional critics. 
He feared the episode proved that the DOS had lost its 
civilian grip on foreign policy and that the DOD was all too 
willing to jeopardize foreign alliances in sensitive areas of 
the world. Fascell accused the DOD of inappropriately 
involving itself in non-military business and concluded that 
behavioral science had not been at fault. Support for foreign 
area behavioral research was repeatedly expressed during the 
hearings; it was called "one of the vital tools in the arsenal 
of the free societies."16

The committee ended by chastising the DOS for spending 
such a minuscule amount of money on behavioral science— less 
than 1 percent of the federal government's total for foreign 
area research, according to Secretary of State Dean Rusk.17 
It firmly recommended that civilian foreign policy bureaucrats 
invest in a much bigger behavioral research program and the 
executive branch establish an Office of the Behavioral Science
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Adviser to the President. In June 1966, Dante Fascell filed 
House bills designed to further these goals and correct 
civilian policy-makers' relative neglect of behavioral 
science.

THE INTELLECTUALS DEBATE PROFESSIONAL ETHICS
CAMELOT's demise was also followed by much soul-searching

among intellectuals, who saw the project's significance rather
differently than did its military sponsors or its
Congressional critics.18 Some observed that CAMELOT's
consequences for experts were, to put it mildly, surprising.
The credibility of behavioral science, they suggested, emerged
from the ordeal of the Congressional probe not only unscathed,
but actually strengthened. As Robert Nisbet put it,

Let it be trumpeted far and wide: The federal government, 
starting with the subcommittee whose job it was to look 
into Camelot's coffin, and going all the way across town 
to Secretaries Rusk and McNamara, love the behavioral 
sciences; love them not despite but, apparently, because 
of their sins....With the kind of luck that...God grants 
to children, fools, drunkards, and citizens of the United 
States of America, the behavioral sciences emerged from 
this potentially devastating hearing with their luster 
untarnished, their prestige, if anything, higher.19

What began as a Pandora's box may have ended as a lucky break
in the coming-of-age story of behavioral experts, but
intellectuals themselves were divided on CAMELOT's lessons.
Some insisted that CAMELOT had been an excellent opportunity
to shape policy, unforgivably wasted by incompetent operators.
Others wondered about the acceptability of contracts from
military agencies and compared what behavioral scientists were
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doing for the Defense Department to the huge amounts of work 
being conducted under the auspices of the Department of 
Health, Education, and Welfare (HEW) and other domestically- 
oriented bureaucracies by the mid-1960s.20 A very few, 
worried that researchers were being turned into the unwitting 
servants of power, ventured so far as to ask whether any form 
of federal support was ethical.

In the end, no consensus was reached. Few participants 
were naive enough to defend CAMELOT for its basic scientific 
value, but many maintained their remarkable optimism about the 
potential of behavioral science in government, regarding 
CAMELOT an example of socially engaged research, even a rare 
opportunity for science "to sublimate" the military's 
unfortunate tendency toward violence.21 David Riesman, not a 
participant in CAMELOT himself, was not alone when he 
suggested that the episode proved "the top management of the 
Defense Department often seems to have a wider perspective on 
the world than its counterpart in State."22 Years later, 
Gabriel Almond was still scolding DOS policy-makers for their 
backward intellectual tastes. "They believe in making policy 
through some kind of intuitive and antenna-like process," 
Almond noted testily, "which enables them to estimate what the 
prospects of this and that are in this or the other 
country.1123

Ithiel de Sola Pool, a political scientist who had worked 
with Harold Lasswell at the Library of Congress during World
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War II, was a key figure at the MIT Center for International
Studies, which had been founded and supported throughout the
1950s with secret CIA funding.24 De Sola Pool was probably
the most enthusiastic proponent of a "humanizing" alliance
between social science and government. He claimed that:

They [the social sciences] have the same relationship to 
the training of mandarins of the twentieth century that
the humanities have always had to the training of
mandarins in the past.... The only hope for humane 
government in the future is through the extensive use of 
the social sciences by government.25

Far from considering CAMELOT's participants to be spies, de
Sola Pool went so far as to accuse critics of "a kind of neo-
McCarthy ism. 1,26

Neither CAMELOT's supporters nor its detractors were
politically homogeneous and the project cannot, therefore, be
easily dismissed as a perverse brainchild of rabid cold
warriors. Many, perhaps even a majority, of participants were
liberal anti-Communists; some were critics of U.S. involvement
in Vietnam. For them, deploying the theories and techniques of
behavioral science to prosecute the Cold War efficiently and
non-violently was evidence of the democratic values embedded
in U.S. policy. Indeed, CAMELOT's critics and defenders all
tended to venerate the vital and progressive role that
behavioral expertise could and should play in government.
Sociologist Irving Horowitz, who called this position the
"Enlightenment Syndrome," was among them.27 Horowitz
expressed the anxieties of many intellectuals when he
interpreted CAMELOT'S cancellation as a serious attack on
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behavioral scientists' intellectual freedom and public 
contribution.

The degree to which the development of the social 
sciences is permitted within a nation operates as a 
twentieth-century index of freedom.... I do not think 
anyone can participate in social research and fail to see 
a high correlation of good social science and a good 
society.28
Unlike Horowitz's belief in the inherent democracy of

behavioral expertise, Charles Bray and the Smithsonian Group
(the immediate predecessors of CAMELOT), had at least admitted
that psychotechnologies were politically neutral, capable of
application to repressive as well as benevolent ends.
Awareness of the negative potentials of behavioral science was
never, of course, entirely absent during the period after
World War II. Bray's Group followed the lead of important
World-War-II-era figures like social psychologist Kurt Lewin
and sociologist and NSF administrator Harry Alpert, who, while
deeply committed to a vision of behavioral scientists bringing
order and enlightenment to public policy, were nevertheless
alert to the ever-present danger that their wisdom could still
be used for manipulative purposes. "Science gives more freedom
and power to both the doctor and the murderer, to democracy
and Fascism," wrote Lewin in a 1946 essay.29 Alpert restated
the message more than a decade later.

Whether the atom is used for peace or destruction, 
whether bacteria are mobilized for purposes of health or 
disease, whether knowledge of human motivations is used 
to provide happiness or to sell soap, are alternatives 
which the scientist as seeker of knowledge and truth 
cannot determine.30
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Such warnings seemed to lose their force under the pressure of 
Cold War conflicts and opportunities, at least until the anti
war movement gained the loyalty of many U.S. intellectuals in 
the late 1960s. During the 1950s and early 1960s, few doubts 
surfaced that U.S. policy-makers would see fit to use 
behavioral expertise exclusively in the interests of freedom, 
just as there was correspondingly little skepticism about the 
repressive reach of the Soviet psychological and psychiatric 
professions.31

Horowitz was among the most thoughtful commentators on 
CAMELOT and its implications at the time. His own political 
views were decidedly left-wing; he was, for example, a great 
admirer of radical sociologist C. Wright Mills well before the 
New Left turned Mills into a hero. Yet Horowitz embodied many 
of the assumptions of the World War II worldview; for example, 
that intellectuals' social responsibilities included unique 
obligations to government. even when they did not agree with 
government policies.

In the case of CAMELOT, Horowitz criticized participants 
for their unscientific reluctance to look a gift horse in the 
mouth. Swallowing military objectives without question was a 
terrible mistake for which intellectuals should, Horowitz 
felt, be held responsible, but he was also convinced that 
contempt for social and behavioral science— rather than 
defective method or botched research design— was the real 
motive behind CAMELOT'S termination. He regarded the whole
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affair as a major setback and Johnson's memo as "a gross 
violation of the autonomous nature of science.1132 For 
Horowitz, CAMELOT's unhappy end threatened the fragile hold 
that behavioral expertise had on public policy. He chose to 
emphasize the virtues of socially engaged intellectuals over 
their ideological sins. They were, after all, at least trying 
to survive as the voice of reason in an unreasonable political 
system.

Some intellectuals on the left, like social psychologist 
Herbert Kelman, were more willing than Horowitz to concede 
that behavioral research could serve repressive ends, that 
"even under the most favorable conditions manipulation of the 
behavior of others is an ethically ambiguous act."33 Yet 
Kelman too maintained that psychological expertise was a 
requirement of humanistic policy, and that it could and should 
be a profoundly "constructive and liberating force" in U.S. 
public life.34 Overcoming all the negatives required insuring 
that psychological research would proceed uncontaminated by 
mundane political considerations and that experts would be 
able to do their work autonomously and in the spirit of 
international scientific cooperation.

Horowitz and Kelman are merely two examples of the 
canceled project's public critics in the social sciences and 
psychology. The questions they raised about the ethical and 
social responsibilities of behavioral scientists, and the 
relationship of research to government policy, were both
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timely and sincere. It does not detract from the validity of 
their critique to point out that they were also self- 
interested. Few voices were heard, for example, calling for a 
halt to, or even a pause in, government-funded research. 
Dismay about CAMELOT did not alter the conviction, widespread 
among behavioral scientists across the political spectrum, 
that such research should be continued, even expanded.

The belief that science required complete political 
independence in order to generate positive results was 
entirely compatible with insistence that whatever controls 
over socially-useful research were needed should be retained 
by professionals themselves. Keeping the material and status 
benefits of government research contracts while expanding the 
authority of experts over the conditions and applications of 
their work was part of the ongoing, successful bargaining 
process that marked the public history of psychological 
expertise in the decades after World War II. Because experts 
whose political views led them to disagree about everything 
else (the Vietnam War, for example) could still agree about 
this, practically no ground was lost in the fight for 
government research support. Considering the international 
proportions of the CAMELOT scandal, this was a remarkable 
feat.

If any criticisms of CAMELOT questioned the very 
foundations of the behavioral science/government bond, they 
tended to be voiced by anthropologists, possibly because their
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work depended more heavily than any of the other disciplines
on foreign field opportunities. After CAMELOT, the American
Anthropological Association (AAA) actually appointed a
Committee on Research Problems and Ethics, sponsored a wide-
ranging inquiry into the responsibilities of social
scientists, and strongly urged other behavioral science
organizations to do the same. The AAA adopted a series of
resolutions such as the following:

Constraint, deception, and secrecy have no place in 
science.... Academic institutions and individual members 
of the academic community, including students, should 
scrupulously avoid both involvement in clandestine 
intelligence activities and the use of the name of 
anthropology, or the title of anthropologist, as a cover 
for intelligence activities.35

The anthropologists were not, however, entirely certain about
how either "science" or "intelligence" should be defined.
Ralph Beals, one of those most concerned with the negative
consequences of Project CAMELOT for the profession, was also
aware that the CIA extracted most of its information from
civilian research. He was forced to conclude that "today there
is practically no information that may not, under some
circumstances, have military significance.1,36

That this dilemma represented something more than a
definitional problem was well illustrated when the alarm over
CAMELOT in 1964 escalated into a tidal wave of shock over
revelations of CIA involvement in academic life in the years
that followed.37 Advocates of an "engaged anthropology"
gained momentum from news about colleagues' secret activities,
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as they did from the gathering strength of the anti-war 
movement, and young leftists formed professional groups like 
Anthropologists for Radical Political Action.38 But the 
anthropological establishment reacted publicly too, by 
stepping up its campaign to erect impermeable barriers between 
legitimate intellectual work and cloak-and-dagger intelligence 
gathering of the CIA variety. The difference between the two, 
however, was far less obvious than caricatured images of 
scientists and spies would suggest, as they well knew.

As if to underscore the enduring confusion between 
research and espionage, anti-war activists brought evidence of 
counter-insurgency activities by social scientists to members 
of the AAA's Committee on Research Problems and Ethics in 
1970, five years after CAMELOT had been put to rest. The 
Student Mobilization Committee to End the War in Vietnam 
documented numerous instances of cooperation between 
anthropologists and the U.S. military, including a counter
insurgency project in Thailand run by the American Institutes 
for Research, the organizational descendent of SORO and CRESS. 
In spite of the AAA's formal position that an unbridgeable 
gulf ought to exist between covert activities and 
anthropological field work, the two committee members who went 
public with this information (Eric Wolf and Joseph Jorgensen) 
were reprimanded by the AAA for acting outside the bounds of 
their authority. They resigned in protest.39
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AFTERMATH
Direct Consequences

After CAMELOT, Hugo Nutini, the consultant whose lie 
exposed CAMELOT in the first place, was banned from returning 
to Chile. The immediate international impact of the scandal, 
however, extended well beyond his case. Many foreign 
governments devised restrictions to prevent U.S. meddling and, 
in a few cases, even slammed the door shut entirely on U.S. 
researchers.40 U.S. academics worried that "the natives will 
all say you're working for the CIA," regardless of what the 
facts of research sponsorship and design actually were.41

Still, very little about behavioral science funding or 
design changed after CAMELOT was canceled. A similar project 
was uncovered in Brazil less than two weeks later and others 
were launched in Colombia (Project Simpatico) and Peru 
(Operation Task), sponsored by SORO and funded by the DOD, 
exactly as CAMELOT had been.42 Project Agile, a study of Viet 
Cong motivation, the attitudes of villagers, and communication 
patterns among South Vietnamese troops, was conduced in the 
years after CAMELOT'S demise, as were studies of the 
"Potential for Internal Conflict in Latin America."43 
Whatever objections existed to such activities were clearly 
ineffective and did not interfere with the completion of the 
research. A confidential DOD memo written five weeks after 
CAMELOT's cancellation simply stated that counter-insurgency 
research involving foreign areas was "highly sensitive" and
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"must be treated in such a way that offense to foreign 
governments and propaganda advantage to the communist 
apparatus are avoided."44 Four years later, the DOD admitted 
that not a single one of its social or behavioral science 
projects, or for that matter anything involving foreign area 
work, had been terminated in the years after CAMELOT'S 
exposure.45

Two years after CAMELOT was canceled, the officers of
most major behavioral science organizations gave their
blessings to defense research in a Congressional hearing on
that topic. Arthur Brayfield, the Director of the American
Psychological Association (APA), had this to say:

I think the military should be free to use all 
reasonable, ethical, and competent tools at its command 
to help carry out its mission, and I would say strongly 
that the use of behavioral science and behavioral 
scientists is one of those useful tools.46

Such endorsements were gualified by warnings that it would be
wise to pay closer attention to appearances in the future
since it was inevitable that someone, somewhere, would always
label behavioral research sensitive and accuse behavioral
experts of being surreptitious manipulators.

Some visionary advocates tried to turn the CAMELOT'S
negative public relations impact into a plus by arguing that
the behavioral sciences deserved a federal foundation of their
very own and should no longer have to rely on the largesse of
the military because of their secondary status in the NSF.
"Senator for Science" Fred Harris (D-OK) led a movement in
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Congress in 1967 to establish a National Social Science 
Foundation. He agreed with Dante Fascell that foreign area 
research, in particular, needed to be "civilianized." Harris 
pointed to CAMELOT (as well as his subsequent membership on 
the Kerner Commission) as a turning point in his own thinking 
on the matter, but he often employed the shining example of 
World War II behavioral experts to make his case for the 
importance of social research in government.

Although Harris' battle for a separate foundation was 
ultimately lost, it is arguable that the social sciences won 
their war with the federal government during the 1960s. In 
1968, President Johnson signed a bill amending the NSF's 
founding legislation that granted social science the formal 
status it initially lacked as part of the NSF mandate. 
Throughout the 1960s, the NSF steadily increased the 
proportion of its budget devoted to social science and tilted 
its priorities toward the applied research with which social 
science was commonly associated.47

Barely affected by CAMELOT'S immediate fallout, the DOD 
nevertheless took a number of steps to shine up its tarnished 
image in the academic world after CAMELOT, and by the end of 
the decade such efforts were calculated as much to counteract 
storms of student anti-war protest as to dispel the doubts of 
hesitant faculty members. For example, in 1967 the DOD 
launched Project THEMIS, a program designed to encourage 
increasingly skeptical universities to consider the advantages
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of putting social and behavioral scientists to work for the 
DOD, and improving the caliber of those who did. In its first 
year alone, THEMIS doled out $20 million worth of support; the 
budget for its third year was projected at almost twice 
that.48

The Defense Science Board, the DOD's highest ranking
advisory group, also convened in the wake of CAMELOT to mend
the tattered relationship between Defense and academic
experts. Its members, eager to bury for good the uncomfortable
questions that CAMELOT had raised, issued a report that took
as axiomatic a view that would unravel for many before the end
of the war in Vietnam: that intellectuals' obligation to serve
their society and work for federal government agencies were
one and the same.49 The report did not even consider the
consequences, ethical or otherwise, of the specific military
requirements and purposes of DOD behavioral science research.
Instead, it concluded:

The DoD mission now embraces problems and 
responsibilities which have not previously been assigned 
to a military establishment. It has been properly stated 
that the DoD must now wage not only warfare but 
"peacefare," as well. Pacification assistance and the 
battle of ideas are major segments of the DoD 
responsibility. The social and behavioral sciences 
constitute the unique resource for support of these new 
requirements and must be vigorously pursued if our 
operations are to be effective.50
Over the next decade, the Vietnam War put great pressure 

on the military to wage "peacefare." Behavioral research and 
its operational, "psywar" counterpart were in high demand 
partly because that war illustrated so dramatically the
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failure of great military might in the absence of basic 
cultural and political comprehension. Vietnam "sykewarriors" 
simply replicated, on a grander scale, many of the techniques 
used during World War II. In a typical month in 1969, 713 
million leaflets were dropped from the air and 2000 hours of 
propaganda were broadcast— all to encourage NLF defections.51

Other Vietnam-era studies reflected the growing power of 
psychological expertise since 1945. General Westmoreland 
demanded repeated studies of Viet Cong psychology. He got 
them, pronounced them invaluable, and made them required 
reading for his staff.52 The most renowned of the Vietnam 
motivation and morale studies, and surely among the most 
elaborate field studies on revolutionaries and the 
revolutionary process, were those conducted by the RAND 
Corporation between 1964 and 1969.53 Apparently not at all 
affected by the CAMELOT scandal, the Viet-Cong Motivation and 
Morale Project (VC M&M) outlasted its original conception as 
a 6-month pilot study in 1964, and became more secure and 
ambitious as the 1960s wore on. A classified project that 
studied prisoners, defectors, and refugees, 62,000 pages of 
interviews were finally made public in 1972.

VC M&M was a classic example, during the Vietnam era, of 
the basic axiom about bureaucratic survival and expertise that 
policy-makers had learned during World War II: government uses 
social science the way a drunk uses a lamp post, for support 
rather than light.54 Its authors' conclusions— that the enemy
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was near the breaking point and that heavy bombing would 
quickly end the conflict— told the policy-makers exactly what 
they wanted to hear in 1965, the precise moment of military 
escalation. And there is quite a bit of evidence that policy
makers were paying close attention to the findings of VC M&M, 
rewarding the project's researchers for their good efforts 
with a 100 percent increase in funding in 1966.55

The light-at-the-end-of-the-tunnel mentality would, of 
course, appear horribly misguided later on. One of the 
project's own staff members would go so far as to call it "a 
whitewash of genocide.”56 In the aftermath of CAMELOT, 
however, the RAND studies illustrated, once again, how 
politically useful psychological intelligence was to the 
policy-making process, even when it was entirely wrong.

The Progress of Cold War Psychology
In retrospect, it seems clear that policy-oriented 

behavioral expertise was neither fragile at the time of 
CAMELOT nor seriously jeopardized by the outcome of the 
scandal. In 1966, SORO, CAMELOT'S sponsoring organization, 
reconstituted itself as the Center for Research in Social 
Systems (CRESS) and continued, under its new name, to provide 
the Army with detailed information about the Third World. The 
name change was virtually the only change. CAMELOT'S spirit 
lived on. Its outlines continued to inform, in a general way, 
the work of CRESS and other research organizations long after
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1965. A number of subsequent studies bore more than a passing 
resemblance to aspects of the shelved project.

A 3-volume CRESS study, Challenge and Response in 
Internal Conflict (1968), provides some clues about what 
CAMELOT might have looked like had it been completed. Like 
CAMELOT, it was launched in 1963 under the watchful eyes of 
SORO Director Theodore Vallance. Its purpose was to provide 
the Army with an "institutional memory bank" that could guide 
counter-insurgency planning. Although its authors declined to 
evaluate the specific military purposes to which their 
research might be put because "counterinsurgency might be 
undertaken by either 'good' or 'bad' governments in an 
assorted mix of 'good' and 'bad' ways," they were quite 
certain that U.S. counter-insurgency efforts always assisted 
morally virtuous and popular regimes.57 The finished product 
encompassed the work of 45 experts from 14 universities, 
detailed 57 cases of 20th-century insurgencies (29 since World 
War II), and literally covered the globe.

In the period after CAMELOT, CRESS also produced a number 
of CAMELOT-like behavioral studies spotlighting the Vietnamese 
insurgency.58 One, "Human Factor Considerations of 
Undergrounds in Insurgencies," surveyed 24 postwar cases, but 
an analysis of National Liberation Front psychology was its 
centerpiece. In their effort to understand why normally law- 
abiding individuals were drawn into the orbit of dangerous 
revolutionary movements, psychologists Andrew Molnar, Jerry
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Tinker, and John LeNoir emphasized all the basic social 
psychological factors that had been identified as key 
variables during World War II: group membership and
cohesiveness, patterns of leadership, the advantage of 
emotional over rational appeals.S9 Like their predecessors in 
World-War-II-era psychology, they placed the individual firmly 
at the center of inquiries into social and political 
phenomena.

The study also featured a developmental stage model of 
the revolutionary process, based on the principles of crowd 
psychology, very much like the one Rex Hopper had outlined in 
1950.60 It concluded with the familiar-sounding theme that 
the best counter-insurgency strategy was preventive treatment. 
But when nipping upheavals in the bud was impossible, as was 
the case in Vietnam, soldiers should be trained as "agents of 
pacification." They should be made into admirable models of 
civic action, engaged in the necessary work of building roads 
and bridges and, at the same time, capable of coercively 
channeling popular frustrations into the "catharsis" provided 
by loyalty to the existing government.61

Many CRESS studies considered the frustration of personal 
needs a convincing explanation for revolutionary upheaval in 
Vietnam and elsewhere, a smooth continuation of yet another 
critical element in World War II psychological warfare. One 
sophisticated 1969 survey, subcontracted by CRESS to the 
Princeton Center for International Studies, began by noting
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It seems obvious that most riots and revolutions are made 
by angry men, not dispassionate ones, and that the more 
intense their anger, the more destructive their actions 
are likely to be.... most human aggression occurs as a 
response to frustration.62
Ironically enough, CAMELOT'S spirit was destined to have 

its most lethal reincarnation in Chile, the country where it 
had been exposed, but which had never been one of the intended 
targets of research. In 1973, almost a decade after CAMELOT 
was canceled, its mark could be seen in the secret, CIA- 
sponsored coup against the socialist government of Salvador 
Allende.

The connection came through Abt Associates, a research 
organization located in Cambridge, Massachusetts whose 
President, Clark Abt, had been one of CAMELOT'S consultants. 
In 1965, the DOD's Advanced Research Projects Agency (ARPA) 
contracted with Abt to design a computer simulation game to be 
used for monitoring internal war in Latin America. Except for 
the addition of sophisticated computer technology, CAMELOT'S 
goal remained intact. Dubbed POLITICA, the game was first 
loaded with data about hundreds of social psychological 
variables in a given country: degree of group cohesiveness, 
levels of self-esteem, attitudes toward authority. Then it 
would "highlight those variables decisive for the description, 
indication, prediction, and control of internal revolutionary 
conflict.1,63

In the case of Chile, according to Daniel Del Solar, one
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of POLITICA's inventors, the game's results eventually gave 
the green light to policy-makers who favored murdering Allende 
in the plan to topple Chile's leftist government.64 
POLITICA had predicted that Chile would remain stable even 
after a military takeover and the president's death. Just as 
useful to the planners of military and covert action as the 
RAND study of VC M&M had been, POLITICA proved to be far more 
accurate.

CONCLUSION
Precisely because it was an official failure, CAMELOT's 

story illustrates the stamina of the World War II worldview in 
the face of a significant challenge. It also helps to explain 
the political distance that behavioral science— psychology in 
particular— had travelled in twenty years, and the intimate 
links that had been forged between psychology's diverse public 
uses. By 1965, a majority of elected officials and top policy
makers thought they understood why "we have psychiatrists and 
psychologists running out of our ears in this Government of 
ours today."65 With regular prodding from the experts, they 
proclaimed that behavioral scholarship was indispensable to 
foreign and military policy. Yet in CAMELOT's case, the 
aggressive political deployment of psychological expertise was 
effectively obscured through psychology's old scientific and 
new therapeutic reputation, which made it entirely possible, 
even likely, that knowledge about human societies would be
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considered as neutral technology or impractical basic 
research, even when it was being paid for by military or other 
institutions with clear political missions.66

Almost two decades had passed since George Lundberg's 
classic formulation of social expertise as the ability "to 
predict with high probability the social weather, just as 
meteorologists predict sunshine and storm."67 Yet the vision 
of an objective psychology whose practitioners should strive 
to be technically proficient social engineers, which World War 
II had done so much to further, remained secure. CAMELOT's 
antiseptic language often emphasized the allegedly apolitical 
character of behavioral science, referring, for example, to 
"insurgency prophylaxis" rather than counter-revolution. Even 
at the height of the Cold War, psychology offered a convenient 
way to avoid all mention of capitalism, Communism, or 
socialism.68

One of CAMELOT's lessons is that even a significant 
international scandal, which in an earlier period might have 
elicited much debate about the proper relationship between 
knowledge and power, did not noticeably interrupt psychology's 
political progress. The heated debate among intellectuals that 
followed the project's cancellation tells a great deal more 
about the insecurities felt by a group of intellectuals new to 
power than it does about any actual threat to their public 
status. Many of the official architects of the Vietnam War, 
after all-~policy-makers like McGeorge Bundy, Robert McNamara,
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and Walt Rostow— were the very models of the new "mandarins"
de Sola Pool had so hopefully proclaimed to be the vanguard of
a humanistic future.69

They, along with the researchers put to work on Cold War
projects like CAMELOT, all had liberal, behaviorally-oriented
educational backgrounds. They had dutifully absorbed the
lessons of recent war, hot and cold: that political passions,
ideas such as freedom, and military conflicts themselves were
contaminated by toxic emotions in need of treatment and
containment. They studied the chaotic compound known as
"national character," subsequently renamed "political
culture," in hopes of producing effective management
techniques. For the Cold War generation, the calculated
shaping of behavior at home and abroad was both a realistic
and responsible goal. "Population control" via behavioral
management was the enduring refrain of World-War-II-era
experts and was constantly reiterated through the years that
followed 1945. (This use of the term "population control"
should not be confused with the global family planning
programs it often denotes today.) According to morale
specialist Rensis Likert,

The important problems of our times concern human 
behaviour.... Problems of human behaviour underlie each 
of the many kinds of organized group effort on which 
nations are becoming increasingly dependent..., The 
larger social problems of nations and of the world also 
involve human behaviour.70

Cold War managers were, after all, charged with nothing less
than overseeing the awful dangers of superpower conflict.
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Because they were involved in a global Minds Race, the very
future of the planet depended on how well they could stabilize
the emotional and behavioral disorder caused by aggression,
fear, self-interest, primitive loyalties, and the ever-present
human quest for security, which took so many irrational forms.
Is it any wonder, in the face of such imposing emotional
obstacles during the postwar decades, that the most famous
psychologist in the United States— B.F. Skinner— would reject
individual autonomy, suggest that psychology's biggest
challenge was to move "beyond freedom and dignity," and define
his profession's toughest problem as follows: "to induce
people not to be good but to behave well"?71

As the years wore on, the booming postwar economy would
slow and the quagmire of U.S. policy in Vietnam would become
more obvious and elicit more protest. Cold War psychology, one
product of the World War II worldview, would be more seriously
challenged than it was as the moment of CAMELOT's exposure.72
By the end of the decade, Harold Lasswell himself, the very
embodiment of World-War-II-era faith in psychological
expertise, was expressing grave doubts about the enlightening
potential of scientific expertise.

If the earlier promise [of science] was that knowledge 
would make men free, the contemporary reality seems to be 
that more men are manipulated without their consent for 
more purposes by more techniques by fewer men than at any 
time in history.73

By the time Lasswell spoke these discouraging words at the
1969 APA meetings, psychological experts had already found
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secure new homes and enthusiastic new sponsors in federal 
bureaucracies devoted to cleaning up U.S. domestic social 
problems.74 Total federal expenditures on the "psychological 
sciences" steadily increased throughout most of the 1960s, 
from $38.2 million in FY 1960 to a high of $158 million in FY 
1967.76 While the source of most of the funds did shift 
decisively from DOD to HEW early in the decade, defense- 
related research spending never dipped. CAMELOT had little if 
any impact on the number of dollars made available to 
psychological experts by the military.

Neither, in 1965, had intellectuals of the sort involved 
in CAMELOT been recast by the Vietnam war, and anti-war 
critics like linguist Noam Chomsky, as the "secular 
priesthood" whose job it was "to ensure that the people's 
voice speaks the right words."76 Eventually, the anti-war 
movement would convert many Americans to views directly 
opposed to the World War II worldview. With a civilian 
population sharply divided on the merits of U.S. involvement 
in Vietnam, it became possible to think that psychology (and 
other varieties of expertise) was useful mainly because it 
helped the state maintain ideological control over a 
potentially unruly population, shield a murderous foreign 
policy from public view, and "manufacture consent" by 
insisting that U.S. motives were always pure and U.S. power 
always legitimate.77

The notion that experts were blindly reinforcing U.S.
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dominance around the world in hopes of gaining power 
themselves was a far cry from the World War II image of 
citizen-intellectuals putting their social responsibility on 
display by going to work for the government. When CAMELOT 
unfolded, however, most of the anti-war movement's history 
(including the partial takeover of 1969 APA conference by 
antiwar activists) still lay in the future.78 The teach-in 
movement, which did so much to expose the military-industrial- 
academic complex, was just getting off the ground with novel, 
all-night gatherings on the campus of the University of 
Michigan in Ann Arbor.

In 1965, the dreams inspired by World War II had come 
true. Psychological experts were no longer required to prove 
the efficiency they brought to military functioning, nor were 
they pressured to defend their investments in anti-Communist 
foreign and military policies, tasks they had pursued avidly 
in earlier years. The political benefits of psychology had 
become, for the moment at least, entirely self-evident and, at 
the same time, largely invisible. Society had become the 
patient. Psychology had become the cure.
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CHAPTER 7
THE WAR AT HOME: THE DAMAGING PSYCHOLOGY OF RACE 

INTRODUCTION
Cold War showdowns in faraway corners of the Third World 

may have been dramatic examples of how psychological expertise 
could be drawn into the fabric of postwar U.S. foreign and 
military policy, but they were hardly unique. Intergroup 
conflict did not fade away in 1945 and the appearance of a 
mass-based civil rights movement in the 1950s— inspired in 
part by the painful contradictions black Americans had lived 
with during World War II— pushed race and racial conflict to 
the center stage of public policy more insistently and 
effectively than ever before. Levels of racial tension at home 
were obviously in desperate need of monitoring and control, 
and if at all possible, prediction and prevention as well.

In this critical area of domestic policy, the reminders 
of war and its benefits were ever-present. The domestically- 
oriented government bureaucracies that purchased expert advice 
and supported research on the development of racial identity 
and the psychology of prejudice in the years after World War 
II drew on the same sources of inspiration as their Cold War 
counterparts. They formulated explanations for racial crises 
that were founded, as theories of Third World development and 
revolution were, upon such psychological basics as personality 
development, the roles of frustration and aggression in 
motivating behavior, and the logic of identity formation. In 
the decades after 1945, experts recalled World War II as their
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inspiration as they set out to develop a "strategic guide to 
the war against prejudice," "community diagnosis and 
treatment" of this "contagious disease," and "the conquest of 
conflict itself."1

This chapter locates the origin of postwar psychological 
perspectives on race in the transforming experience of World 
War II, briefly describes a few of their characteristic 
features in the decades that followed, and offers a number of 
examples of the translation of psychology into public policy 
on a variety of racial matters— from educational segregation 
to employment. Just as Chapter 5 explored some of the 
developments that eased the transformation of psychology into 
public policy in the area of Cold War military policy, the 
pages that follow offer a similar analysis in an important 
sphere of domestic politics and policy-making.

THE WORLD WAR II DILEMMA
Fighting a global war against an oppressive racial 

ideology surfaced deep contradictions in U.S. society at home, 
sharply contrasting political ideals of equality and 
opportunity with the historic fact of slavery and the 
contemporary reality of segregation and discrimination. Black 
soldiers, who were called to fight racism in a segregated 
military, and Japanese-Americans, who were forced by law into 
internment camps, were only the most conspicuous 
manifestations of America/s continuing racial dilemma.
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Between 1941 and 1945, there were Americans who protested 
such terrible ironies, and the war reinvigorated old civil 
rights organizations and spurred the formation of new ones 
destined for a central role in the civil rights movement of 
the 1950s and 1960s. The Congress of Racial Equality (CORE), 
for example, was founded in 1942 by a small group of black and 
white activists who pioneered the tactic of civil disobedience 
that would become such a familiar feature of protest, 
especially during the 1960s. Many of them had been involved in 
the religious-pacifist Fellowship of Reconciliation and were 
disturbed enough by domestic racial injustice to declare 
themselves conscientious objectors, even during this "good 
war." For their part, government agencies operating in the 
area of race relations during the war years did what they 
could to make their policies conform to the need to control 
intergroup tensions, thereby keeping civilian and military 
morale as high as possible. The tangible results ranged from 
the establishment of the Fair Employment Practices Commission 
to the desegregation of the military shortly after the war, 
long before the rest of U.S. society followed suit.

World war made an international issue out of U.S. race 
relations as well, and brought global attention as surely to 
the country's dirty racial laundry as it did to the nobility 
of those ideals, historically associated with the United 
States, that were being trampled in Europe. This international 
spotlight would remain an important factor in debates on U.S.
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race relations after World War II, as it would in the history 
of the civil rights movement, because the anti-colonial 
revolutions that followed World War II throughout the Third 
World, along with the growing U.S. involvement in Indochina, 
would continue to rub salt into the wound of America's 
domestic hypocrisy. Racial justice and liberation began to 
appear as or even more likely in Southern Africa than it did 
in the U.S. South, a confusing and shameful development in 
light of many emerging states' initial identification with 
documents like the U.S. Declaration of Independence.

Ambitious studies of race relations and riots were 
conducted during the war years for the explicit purpose of 
morale-related policy-making. Many of these had lasting 
influences on the direction of postwar behavioral science. 
Gunnar Myrdal's An American Dilemma; The Nearo Problem and 
Modern Democracy, however, funded by the Carnegie Foundation, 
was the landmark World-War-II-era study in this field.2 
Myrdal, a Swedish economist, politician, and architect of his 
country's welfare state during the 1930s, was chosen to head 
the project because its funders believed an outsider might be 
more objective on a subject so touchy with Americans.

Carnegie's choice of Myrdal was influenced by individuals 
who operated on the boundaries between intellectual life, 
business, and foundations. Beardsley Ruml, for example, 
treasurer of Macy's and a psychologist who had directed the 
Laura Spelman Rockefeller Memorial during the 1920s, was a

330

R eproduced  with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

vigorous proponent of behavioral research as a hopeful 
approach to solving a multitude of social problems, a vision 
institutionalized in the 1923 founding of the Social Science 
Research Council. More than a decade later, Ruml was the first 
to suggest Myrdal's name. And Lawrence K. Frank, the 
psychiatrist whose formulation of "society as the patient" had 
struck such resonant chords in World War II work on national 
character, heartily endorsed Myrdal for both his familiarity 
with psychiatry's clinical methods and his proven ability to 
transform theoretical expertise into public policy on a very 
grand scale.3 Frank was so influential in directing social and 
behavioral science from a series of high foundation posts that 
he was called "the procreative Johnny Appleseed of the social 
sciences.114

Myrdal arrived in the United States to begin work on the 
project in the fall of 1938, long before U.S. entry into World 
War II. There is no doubt, however, that Myrdal's emotional 
and intellectual relationship to this massive research project 
on U.S. race relations was decisively shaped, from beginning 
to end, by its wartime context.5 This was certainly the case 
for most, if not all, of the others who worked on the project. 
Samuel Stouffer, to mention but one, headed one of the most 
important military efforts to monitor and influence soldiers' 
attitudes, the Army Research Branch. He also directed the 
research for An American Dilemma during Myrdal's temporary 
return to Sweden in 1940-41.
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Like Stouffer and other World-War-II-era social and
behavioral scientists who have been discussed in earlier
chapters, Myrdal considered World War II a golden opportunity
to advance behavioral theories, practical applications, and
patriotic service— all at the same time. Myrdal called An
American Dilemma his "war work" and pointed out the relevance
of the subject to global military conflict.6

In my investigation I have the world's problem in 
miniature: the whole aggression-complex and the circle of 
prejudices, violence and poverty.... The race problem is 
even greater than the war.7

He also suggested that the proliferation of crises, abroad and
at home, was the best argument for an accelerated program of
government-supported research and rational state planning.
"The peace will bring nothing but problems, one mounting upon
another, and consequently, new urgent tasks for social
engineering."a

The final product, published as a 1400-page book in 1944, 
was an emphatic and explicit statement of the World War II 
ethos. This was the same constellation of beliefs that had 
characterized military psychology and work on managing 
international diplomatic and military conflict. It included: 
a commitment to applying behavioral theory and research to the 
amelioration of pressing social problems through the policy
making agencies of the state (Myrdal termed this "social 
engineering"); an optimistic belief that inter-disciplinary 
research was essential to enlightened government policy; a 
rejection of value-free empiricism and methodological
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obsessions within behavioral science; and the embrace of 
liberal values such as racial equality.9 An American Dilemma 
emerged as a monumental work of comprehensive, inter
disciplinary social science that dominated both popular and 
policy-oriented debates about U.S. race relations, and the 
status of black Americans, well into the 1960s. Most, and 
probably all, of the postwar perspectives discussed in this 
chapter were indebted to its model, not infrequently through 
the direct involvement of their authors in this mammoth 
research effort.10

The experts whom Myrdal put to work writing reports, 
literature reviews, and monographs included a wide range of 
social scientists and an equally wide range of topics, from 
the structure of Southern agricultural economics to the 
incidence of mental disorder within the black community. In An 
American Dilemma. psychological topics were sometimes 
addressed directly, as in sections on "Psychic Traits" and the 
"'Peculiarities' of the Negro Culture and Personality." At 
other times, psychological concepts were imported into the 
analysis of historical and political developments from civil 
rights activism ("The Protest Motive and Negro Personality") 
to patterns of racial violence ("The Psychopathology of 
Lynching"). Myrdal's discussion of black community 
institutions anticipated much of the "social pathology" 
literature that would appear in the postwar years, suggesting 
that every facet of black culture, from family to personality,
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"is a distorted development, or a pathological condition, of
the general American culture.1,11 Some of the psychological
material that was produced for Myrdal was published separately
in book form. Characteristics of the American Nearo was edited
by social psychologist Otto Klineberg, an early proponent of
the national character concept that informed so much wartime
work on enemy morale.12

Most importantly, the central thesis of An American
Dilemma served to push future work and policy on matters of
race in decidedly psychological directions.13 Myrdal's main
argument was that the dilemma of race for white Americans was
fundamentally moral and psychological.

The American Nearo problem is a problem in the heart of 
the American. It is there that the interracial tension 
has its focus. It is there that the decisive struggle 
goes on. This is the central viewpoint of this 
treatise.... The moral struggle goes on within people and 
not only between them.14

Located safely in the United States during most of the war,
Myrdal himself was plagued by guilty anxiety about Sweden's
delicate neutrality. Certain that the decisive European battle
was for hearts and minds, he came to see U.S. race relations
in similar terms: as an index of struggle within the U.S.
psyche. Surely this justified a new approach to social
engineering, one that would attempt to instill democracy
within persons as well as rearrange social conditions without.

Myrdal's wife, Alva, also influenced him to adopt a
thoroughly psychological approach. A brilliant intellectual,
activist, and diplomat in her own right, Alva Myrdal's serious
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interests included child guidance, psychoanalysis, and 
behaviorism. Although she did not actually draft any of the 
material in An American Dilemma, the couple shared a long 
history of intellectual and political collaboration, neatly 
captured by the image of the desk at which they both worked, 
which had been designed so that they would face each other 
while writing.15 Alva's role in shaping the book was no less 
important for being formally unacknowledged. She debated each 
and every point with her husband, just as she had when they 
were working as co-authors.16 Her wartime activities, which 
included giving advice to the OSS as well as making speeches 
for Swedish broadcast under OWI auspices, emphasized the 
strengths of U.S. democratic morale. She called for a program 
of spiritual and ideological preparedness much as Gordon 
Allport and Margaret Mead had. In her written work, she drew 
sharp moral and psychological lines between democracy and 
fascism.17

This contrast became the centerpiece of An American 
Dilemma. At the core of Myrdal's analysis was the description 
of a unifying national conscience, a repository of principles 
like equality and democracy and a source of tremendous respect 
for individual dignity and the rule of law. Termed the 
"American Creed," it was destined eventually to triumph 
against the backwardness of racism and segregation, which 
Myrdal considered an extreme example of cultural lag. All 
ordinary white Americans, even the most bigoted, believed in
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the "American Creed," according to Myrdal, a fact which 
produced "a volcanic ground of doubt, disagreement, concern, 
and even anxiety— of moral tension and need for escape and 
defense. "18

Racism and segregation, in other words, were covering up 
the terribly guilty conscience of the white majority. As 
alarming as such psychological defense mechanisms were— they 
provided the foundations upon which racially oppressive 
institutions were built— Myrdal was certain that psychology 
held the key to undoing, as well as to perpetuating, racism. 
In the final analysis, he predicted that white guilt would 
become the black community's best ally. Since the "American 
Creed" prohibited the thoroughgoing, official incorporation of 
racial subjugation into U.S. institutions, surely it could 
serve a more positive function and actually dissolve the caste 
barriers that comprised the American dilemma. An important 
task of postwar social engineering would therefore be the 
further investigation of white racial attitudes, so that 
appropriate reforms could be designed and implemented where 
they would count most: on the psychic interior.19

THEORETICAL BUILDING BLOCKS: THE PSYCHOLOGICAL BASIS OF RACIAL 
IDENTITY AND PREJUDICE

Unleashed by pressing wartime concerns about anti
semitism and urban rioting, and stimulated by the appearance 
of An American Dilemma, a flood of studies about the 
psychology of racial identity and prejudice appeared during
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the years that followed World War II. Whereas the bulk of 
psychological research on racial issues prior to World War II 
had been limited to investigating— and typically verifying—  

differences in intelligence, postwar researchers cast their 
net widely, grappling with new topics and promoting a 
decidedly environmentalist approach (nurture over nature) that 
toppled conventional assumptions about the existence and 
permanence of white racial superiority. Otto Klineberg's 
"Tests of Negro Intelligence," a literature review done for 
Myrdal's project, set the postwar tone.20 It directly 
repudiated biased mental testing experiments (beginning with 
Robert Yerkes' data from the World War I military), challenged 
the notion that psychological tests could even measure innate 
intelligence, emphasized education as a key social variable, 
and identified "rapport" (the racial relationship between 
investigator and subject) as a central methodological 
question.21 It emphasized psychological experts' obligation to 
go beyond uncovering the facts, making the design and creation 
of a non-racist social environment the special responsibility 
of behavioral scientists.

While the scope of their ambitions widened, the subject 
of behavioral research on race narrowed in the postwar years. 
It was more concentrated on the anti-black attitudes of whites 
than it had been during the war or in earlier decades. 
Although a widely-felt compulsion to make the holocaust 
comprehensible was responsible for much new interest in the
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field, research on anti-semitism eventually slowed to a 
trickle, and the attitudes of and toward a variety of other 
racial and ethnic minorities escaped the notice of most 
researchers until social movements among Native Americans and 
Mexican-Americans during the 1960s (to mention only two 
examples) made the point that the psychology of race was a 
varied, even contradictory field. Between World War II and the 
mid-1960s, black Americans were the chief subjects for 
psychological investigators interested in race. Research 
efforts focussed either on uncovering white prejudice or on 
measuring psychological damage and assessing social pathology 
among blacks. These trends were consistent with Myrdal's 
conclusions and illustrated the growing symbiosis between 
racial identity, racial prejudice, blackness, and whiteness.

The tight fit between investigations of race relations 
and investigations of black Americans only gained momentum in 
sympathy with the gathering forces of the civil rights 
movement during the 1950s. Although events like the 1955 
Montgomery bus boycott shocked much of the country and 
grassroots activism among masses of poor black Americans broke 
the bubble of middle-class contentment and consensus, the 
movement demonstrated real concern with the issues of 
psychological freedom and healthy personality development that 
were, during the 1950s, becoming standard features of U.S. 
popular and consumer culture.22 Until the early 1960s, 
movement leaders, none more so than Martin Luther King, Jr.,
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united behind appeals to the moral conscience of white 
Americans. While they had taken some cues from Myrdal, their 
commitment to moral exhortation had other important roots: the 
traditions of the black church, for one.23 The enduring 
impact of An American Dilemma was, finally, as indebted to the 
spiritual and psychological concerns of the movement as the 
movement was indebted to the work of liberal social and 
behavioral scientists.

Personality theory and research were increasingly 
foregrounded in studies of black and white racial psychology 
after 1945. A partial explanation, at least, can be found in 
the widespread influence of The Authoritarian Personalityf 
which had done so much to convince so many that prejudice was 
determined by deep psychic structures and, conveniently, 
offered a practical way of measuring the personality's 
inclinations toward or away from authoritarianism. While 
authors of psychological perspectives on authoritarianism 
usually stressed the profound roots of prejudice (and the 
unconscious ones too, if they were psychoanalytically 
inclined), that did not mean they were pessimistic. Quite the 
contrary. If the World War II experience had shown them how 
social arrangements— childrearing patterns, for example— could 
have momentous, and sometimes lethal, consequences on the 
level of national character, it also taught them that bold 
social intervention could and should accomplish great things. 
In Gunnar Myrdal's words:

339

R eproduced  with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

In a sense, the social engineering of the coining epoch 
will be nothing but the drawing of practical conclusions 
from the teaching of social science that "human nature" 
is changeable and that human deficiencies and unhappiness 
are, in large degree, preventable.24
Prejudice was one of those preventable "human 

deficiencies" because the personality was reachable, hence 
reformable, through social engineering. This was hopeful 
indeed, and echoes the confidence psychologists expressed 
about manipulating the personality in order to achieve any 
number of other public policy goals. Since the redistribution 
schemes of the New Deal were under sharp attack in Congress 
after the war, education was really the only kind of social 
engineering that appeared likely to succeed in a politically 
conservative era. Campaigns to change white attitudes by 
providing information about and establishing contact between 
otherwise segregated groups consequently became the core of a 
flourishing movement known as "intercultural education." These 
were considered the techniques most likely to eliminate 
ignorance and fear. The number of organizations working to 
reduce racial hostilities grew from approximately 300 in 1945 
to almost 1,400 five years later, a dramatic increase that 
brought the concept of prejudice into the lives of millions of 
Americans for the first time.25

If white attitudes were in need of change, black 
personalities were the proof that change was both mandatory 
and long overdue. Postwar studies that differed in other ways 
all agreed that racism did terrible damage to the developing
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self-image of the child and the mature personality of the 
adult. The case for psychological harm— to self, to gender 
identity, and to family relations— was the most effective 
argument that experts brought to public policy efforts in the 
postwar period. Gordon Allport's attempt to state this case 
comprehensively listed the following as standard psychological 
traits in those unfortunate enough to be the targets of 
prejudice: ego defensiveness, obsessive concern, insecurity, 
withdrawal and passivity, clowning, slyness and cunning, self- 
hatred, aggression, and neuroticism.26 Minority group status 
and psychological victimization, in other words, were treated 
interchangeably, as the various examples described in this 
chapter will show.27

Black personalities, like white ones, could be tested and 
measured. Perhaps, psychological experts reasoned, the damage 
could be controlled or even reversed. This position was well- 
intentioned and ambitious, based on the World War II doctrine 
that behavioral scientists had serious public obligations to 
enlighten policy on matters of social importance. Neither was 
it insignificant that many postwar intellectuals had liberal 
political sympathies, becoming strong supporters of the civil 
rights movement of the 1950s and 1960s. As early as 1934, the 
vast majority of "scholars in the field of racial differences" 
had been all but unanimous in their refusal to recognize 
racial superiority or inferiority as scientifically validated 
facts.28 By 1948, a survey of hundreds of experts found that
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their professional experience and scientific research had 
convinced almost all of them that legal segregation had 
detrimental psychological consequences for blacks and whites 
alike.29 By the mid-1950s, support for desegregation and 
federal civil rights legislation had become fixtures of social 
scientific orthodoxy.30

Social Context as the Source of Prejudice
The environmentalist consensus that emerged from World 

War II generally prevented psychological experts from 
advocating crude versions of psychological reductionism, and 
encouraged them to incorporate sociological variables into 
their discussions of the nature of black personality or the 
causes of white racism. This trend was yet another example of 
the abstract commitment to a comprehensive behavioral science 
approach during this period. It was, however, also the case 
that the institutional realities of race— the elaborate 
apparatus of legal segregation in particular, but also the 
legacy of slavery— were so clearly salient and so impossible. 
to ignore. One consequence was a marked convergence between 
the perspectives of psychological and non-psychological 
experts. Some psychologists started sounding like 
anthropologists and there were many sociologists who eagerly 
incorporated the language of psychoanalysis into their 
research. Not infrequently, research involved inter
disciplinary team efforts.
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An example of this, which simultaneously illustrates the 
centrality of the war experience to postwar work in this 
field, was the research on racial attitudes jointly conducted 
by emigrd psychoanalyst Bruno Bettelheim and sociologist 
Morris Janowitz. Both had been indelibly marked by the war. 
Bettelheim's first-person account of concentration camp 
survival had confirmed that German national character was 
severely disturbed and furthered the vision of postwar 
psychological reconstruction on a national and international 
scale. In later years, the New Left reminded him of ugly, 
wartime national characters and he denounced anti-war and 
civil rights protests as an Oedipal rebellion among "little 
boys with a need to play big by sitting in papa's big 
chair."31 Their pathological leaders, according to Bettelheim, 
who took his sharp criticisms to Capitol Hill on a number of 
occasions during the 1960s, needed nothing so much as an 
enormous dose of psychiatric medicine. For his part, Janowitz 
had worked as an intelligence expert and "sykewarrior" during 
World War II. His postwar research on the political sociology 
of military institutions would make him a key player in Cold 
War behavioral science.

The Bettelheim and Janowitz study was conducted among 150 
male veterans in Chicago and was published in 1950 as Dynamics 
of Prejudice; A Psychological and Sociological Study of 
Veterans.32 The effort was funded by the Department of 
Scientific Research of the American Jewish Committee and was
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part of the famous "Studies in Prejudice" series that included 
The Authoritarian Personality, also published in 1950. 
Bettelheim's and Janowitz's own backgrounds, as well as the 
source of research support, undoubtedly informed their choice 
to study both anti-semitic and anti-black attitudes, a choice 
of multiple subjects in the study of racism that would become 
rarer and rarer in later years, as noted above. Their use of 
veterans as subjects was quite deliberate. They believed that 
World War I veterans had been an important vehicle of anti
semitism in Germany, and were concerned that maladjusted U.S. 
veterans might contaminate the postwar domestic landscape with 
similar prejudices.

Their stated goal was very practical: to formulate a 
"diagnosis" and then "a cure for one of the major disorders in 
contemporary American society: ethnic discrimination and
aggression."33 This was perfectly consistent with the desire 
(so evident in Myrdal and in many other contemporary experts) 
to make behavioral expertise enlighten government policy and 
inspire social action. Their combined insights brought them to 
the following conclusions about the nature of prejudice. 
First, prejudice was an expression of fundamental hostility, 
anxiety, and aggression.34 Second, it originated in past 
deprivations (especially in childhood) and anticipation of 
future deprivations (especially economic threats). Third, it 
resulted from an absence of ego strength and inadequately 
internalized controls, which caused aggression to be
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discharged indirectly and irrationally rather than directly 
and rationally. Fourth, prejudice was more likely to be 
related to downward socio-economic mobility than to any 
particular rung on the ladder of the U.S. class structure.35

All of these themes were standard fare in postwar 
studies, with the exception of their final conclusion about 
class mobility, which rejected the assumption that working- 
and lower-class individuals were necessarily less tolerant 
than middle- or upper-class individuals. Equally standard was 
their view that such theoretical conclusions deserved direct 
translation into government action, even when that meant 
radical shifts in public policy. Bettelheim and Janowitz saw 
fit, for example, to call for programs of full employment, an 
adjusted annual wage, and a dramatic extension of social 
security benefits.36 Reforms that would protect people from 
sliding downward, they argued, would do more than simply offer 
an economic safety net and insurance against poverty. They 
would actually insulate people from the emotional threats and 
frustrations that resulted in explosions of racial intolerance 
and ethnic hatred.

In the end, like the experts who have been described in 
previous chapters, Bettelheim and Janowitz preferred 
prevention to even the most dramatic of social rearrangements. 
Because nothing appeared to have quite as much preventive 
potential as education, "tolerance propaganda" should begin at 
a very early age, guiding the release of aggression and
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hostility (which they assumed to be a fixed and universal 
feature of human psychology) in more socially acceptable 
directions than racial animosity.37

Rearranging personality structures through manipulating 
the process of parenting and childhood socialization held the 
greatest promise of all. One of the main qualifications of the 
democratic personality was that symbols of authority and 
social control were located on the inside. Bettelheim and 
Janowitz had contributed to the theoretical literature which 
implicated deep personality structures in the production of 
prejudice, making the manufacture of tolerant personalities 
the most effective route to eliminating such objectionable 
attitudes. The reform of childrearing was also attractive for 
practical reasons: it was far more likely to succeed than the 
radical economic redistribution they had called for. "In any 
case," Bettelheim and Janowitz pointed out, "it seems simpler, 
and more feasible, to influence parental attitudes toward 
children, when compared with the efforts needed for assuring 
a stable economy free from the fear of war and 
unemployment."38 David McClelland had reached similar 
conclusions in his quest to promote achievement-oriented 
personalities in developing countries as a method of heading 
off the violent upheavals that international inequalities and 
tensions were likely to produce. Mothers, everyone seemed to 
agree, were an appealing audience because they had an 
immediate impact on their young children. Moreover, they could
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be reached, counseled, and tested.

The Gender Problem and the Black Family
Psychological and psychoanalytical approaches to 

containing and preventing prejudice leaned toward reforming 
childhood socialization practices, parenting patterns, and 
family relations of authority for reasons that were both 
theoretical and practical, as noted above. Given this bias, 
the deep concern with gender roles and their development that 
pervaded the postwar literature on race is not very 
surprising. Mothers, it was clear, were strategically 
positioned as cultural architects because families were 
personality factories. To the extent that the United States 
succeeded in overcoming its social problems, mothers could be 
credited. To the extent that social crises remained 
unresolved, or even worsened, mothers could be blamed. And 
they often were.39

In the case of the black family, however, the gender 
problem extended well beyond the willingness to identify 
mothers as agents of socialization and powerful sources of all 
sorts of attitudes— tolerant and prejudiced, achievement- 
oriented and fatalistic— in their (male) children. Beginning 
with E. Franklin Frazier's landmark study of the black family 
in 1939 and continuing with Abram Kardiner's and Lionel 
Ovesey's psychoanalytic theory and Mamie Clark's and Kenneth 
Clark's research in the 1950s and 1960s, "matriarchal" gender
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relations within the black family were analyzed and discussed 
as significant defects in their own right, immediate sources 
of personality and social problems (from warped self-esteem to 
juvenile delinquency to school failure), and appropriate 
targets for policy designed to improve race relations by 
enhancing masculinity and bolstering patriarchal authority.40 
By 1965, it was considered common knowledge that "the damage 
to the [black] infant takes place long before he sees the 
dirt, the drunks, the drug addicts, the spilled garbage of the 
slum; the damage takes place when the unavailable mother 
brings her child home from the hospital and realizes she hates 
him for being alive."41 A good look at gender, in other 
words, showed just how deeply the black personality—  

especially the black male personality— had been damaged.
The emphasis on gender roles was accepted unquestioningly 

as an essential component of comprehensive research and policy 
at the time. It was, after all, completely consistent with 
broad cultural trends, including: the widespread
popularization of psychoanalysis (still associated with the 
scandalous yet scintillating taint of sexuality in popular 
perception), an avid ideology of domestic and dependent 
femininity in the period after 1945, and the growing interest 
in the history of black Americans that was sparked by the 
emergence of the civil rights movement. The anti-feminist 
implications of this emphasis in the psychological literature, 
however, became infinitely clearer in retrospect, especially
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in the wake of policy controversies like the Moynihan Report 
and in the face of a new women's movement prepared to 
criticize and defy notions of essential differences between 
men and women, in the family and elsewhere.

E. Franklin Frazier's monumental work, The Nearo Family 
in the United States, was a touchstone for virtually every 
subsequent addition to the postwar literature on the 
psychology of race. His thesis was that the history of 
marriage, family, and childrearing in the black community had 
been determined by external and impersonal forces since the 
Civil War, especially the long march of industrial capitalism. 
Personal and even cultural factors were, in comparison, 
relatively insignificant. Considering this fundamentally non- 
psychological argument, which consistently attributed causal 
status to economic over psychological processes, Frazier's 
prominence in the postwar psychological literature seems 
puzzling. Perhaps his subject matter— the family— was such 
familiar territory to psychological experts, and so readily 
identified with them, that theorists and researchers in 
psychology were encouraged to claim at least Frazier's 
starting point as their own: that the black family was a 
Pandora's box that had been opened.

As a historical sociologist, Frazier emphasized long
term, macro-social and macro-economic developments like 
slavery, mass migration, and urbanization as the hinges upon 
which the black family's history, and future, turned. He
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countered the theory that the black family's peculiarities 
revealed its African heritage by arguing that black Americans 
were shaped by exactly the same historical forces as white 
Americans and by describing how the passage from Africa and 
the experience of the first several generations of black 
American slaves had wiped out any possibility of African 
cultural holdover. Frazier considered slavery to be among the 
most important factors shaping black families, even long after 
Emancipation, and insisted that many contemporary features of 
black gender, sexual, and parenting relations could be traced 
to its harsh consequences.

In particular, slavery interfered with what Frazier 
understood to be the fundamental facts of gender, sexuality, 
and family economy. Women were naturally inclined toward 
monogamous and long-lasting emotional bonds. Male sexuality 
was naturally wild and terribly undiscriminating. The purpose 
of stable marriages and families was to tame men so that women 
could accomplish the necessary feats of reproduction and 
childrearing while being supported and protected by dependable 
breadwinners. Because becoming dependable breadwinners 
conflicted with male nature, however, incentives were 
required. Frazier saw those incentives in capitalist economic 
relations. For Frazier, insuring patriarchal black families 
required an economic guarantee: that black men would be as 
free as white men to accumulate property, sell labor power, 
and otherwise function within the marketplace. In other words,
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Frazier assumed that capitalist patriarchy was the aspiration 
that made the most sense for black Americans at the moment, 
even while he criticized it as a historically specific social 
arrangement and called, at various points in his career, for 
nationalist and socialist alternatives.42

These assumptions were so profound and widespread as to 
merit little contemporary attention, but it defined the nature 
of the black family's problem nonetheless. Slavery had 
interfered with patriarchy by making it impossible for black 
men to be breadwinning husbands and devoted fathers. This had 
forced black women into unnatural roles of family authority 
and replaced the primary family relationship— between a 
monogamous heterosexual couple— with unusually strong 
maternal/child bonds and little, if any, dependence on the 
regular economic or emotional contribution of men. Although 
Frazier described some slaves as heroic in their efforts to 
maintain loving and loyal families in spite of the 
inhumanities of servitude, slavery ultimately resulted in 
stripping men of their male prerogatives and putting 
"motherhood in bondage."43

New challenges faced black families in the 20th century, 
when mass migrations out of the rural South and the increasing 
pace of urbanization turned gender non-conformity into the 
kiss of death for black Americans. Frazier argued that the 
matriarchal family structure had been relatively benign in the 
rural isolation of Reconstruction, really only a matter of the
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"simple folkways and mores" of black peasants. Once in contact 
with the strong patriarchal norms of the dominant white 
culture, however, the black community started to disintegrate 
at its source. The "city of destruction" freed the corrosive 
forces of selfish individualism among black Americans and the 
result was a proliferation of "roving men and homeless women," 
newly equipped to destroy any hope of stable families and 
communities through exploitative and violent behavior.44

Frazier concluded that only by altering the course of 
those macro-social forces that had so destabilized the black 
family was there any hope of encouraging more stable (i.e. 
more patriarchal) families in the future. The book ends by 
suggesting that the inclusion of black men in the ranks of 
industrial workers might be one worthwhile avenue to pursue 
because gains in economic power and security offered a solid 
basis for increasing men's power in the family and therefore 
the viability of the black family itself. In the long-run, 
only the complete integration of black men into the economic 
life of the United States, and equal opportunities to rise or 
fall there, would do.

In Frazier's analysis, constructive solutions for the 
black family were as deeply gendered as the definition of its 
problems had been in the first place. In The Nearo Family in 
the United states, economics and demography typically preceded 
psychology. For example, Frazier never suggested (as some 
others did later) that black families were disorganized
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because their men were plagued by lifetimes of low self
esteem. Offering men an opportunity (such as therapy or 
another method of individual treatment) to sort out their 
feelings about themselves or their parents was not considered. 
Employment was. This was a pattern which appeared time and 
time again in postwar research and policy directed at black 
Americans, although in some cases, psychological failures were 
implicated as causes where Frazier had seen them merely as 
painful consequences. During the 1960s, policy planners hoped 
that getting black men into good jobs with decent pay, so that 
they could function as reliable breadwinners and domestic 
authority figures, would fix the matriarchal deviations of the 
black family. Supporting masculinity was, moreover, just about 
the best way to tackle poverty, illegitimacy, inadequate 
housing, poor academic achievement, and a host of other 
community problems, including rioting.

The Mark of Oppression (1951) confirmed, with clinical 
data, the gender- and family-related damages that had been 
catalogued by Frazier on a sociological level. Here, however, 
personality was the primary, dynamic source of institutional 
reform and psychology the crucible of social change. In spite 
of this significant departure from the direction of causation 
in Frazier's work, The Mark of Oppression was deeply indebted 
to Frazier's study. Kardiner and Ovesey took to heart the cue 
about the black family and its destruction under the 
conditions of slavery. They incorporated Frazier's concern
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with the disorganizing clash between black matriarchy and the 
patriarchal norms of the majority white society. Finally, 
their work showed how far explanations of U.S. racial identity 
and race relations had moved in psychological directions by 
the early 1950s, and how serious psychological experts were 
about seeing their theories turned into practical plans for 
"social engineering" in the area of race.45

Based on 25 clinical case studies and the results of 
their subjects' Rorschach and TAT test results, psychiatrists 
Abram Kardiner and Lionel Ovesey developed a psychoanalytic 
perspective on black personality development that displayed 
sensitivity to sociological factors, like class differences, 
which had been illuminated in the research of Bettelheim and 
Janowitz. They treated class differences extensively. They 
explained why, for example, black middle-class families were 
more likely to achieve patriarchal norms than their poor 
counterparts. Nevertheless, the case studies led them to view 
caste (i.e., racial barriers), rather than class, as the 
unifying, psychological reality that left a "mark of 
oppression" on all black Americans, male and female, poor and 
well off, rural and urban.

Kardiner and Ovesey understood gender and family as the 
most important vehicles through which the mark of oppression 
was reproduced. As critics of the looseness and superficiality 
with which World-War-II-era experts like Margaret Mead and 
Geoffrey Gorer had treated patterns of childrearing in their
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profiles of national character, Kardiner and Ovesey offered 
psychoanalytic principles as the preferred alternative. They 
substituted new terms ("basic personality" instead of 
"national character"), elevated the status of unconscious 
motivation, and applied the theory to black Americans instead 
of German or Japanese citizens. The result was a 
psychoanalytic variation on the environmental theme offered by 
Otto Klineberg and others during the war years. What had 
previously appeared to be racial differences in personality 
were not. If black American personality seemed different, it 
was a product of shared social circumstance, especially the 
pressures of institutionalized racism. Discrimination had 
constructed differences. Aggressive, anti-discriminatory 
policies could therefore eliminate them.

Among the shared social circumstances that produced black 
personality were black men's difficulties finding and keeping 
jobs and black women's tendency to "hold the purse-strings" 
and conduct their affairs independently of men.46 
Psychologically speaking, this type of family pattern bred 
disrespect, emotionally and sexually unsatisfying 
relationships, an unnatural dominance of "loveless [female] 
tyrants" exerting harsh discipline over children, and an 
epidemic of social disorganization that flowed outward from 
the domestic sphere.47

In addition to being impoverished, discriminated against, 
and ghettoized, black Americans led wretched inner lives.
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Hostility and aggression were, according to the projective
tests administered by Kardiner and Ovesey, the most typical
traits in their subjects7 personalities. Considering the
immense frustrations caste threw in the way of the release of
black feelings, was psychological damage really such a
shocking result? Instead of expressing their rage directly, it
was channeled inward against the self, producing oceans of
self-loathing that caused more and less severe instances of
emotional incapacity. "The Negro," they concluded, "has no
possible basis for a healthy self-esteem and every incentive
for self-hatred.1,48

Kardiner and Ovesey were straightforward in their
expression of sympathy for the plight of black Americans and
direct about their anti-racist intentions.

Obviously, Negro self-esteem cannot be retrieved, nor 
Negro self-hatred destroyed, as long as the status is 
quo. What is needed by the Negro is not education, but 
re-intearation. It is the white man who requires the 
education. There is only one way that the products of 
oppression can be dissolved, and that is to stop the 
oppression.49

"Stopping the oppression" and liberating the black personality 
clearly involved changing the attitudes of white Americans. It 
did not, however, involve any reassessment of what normal 
gender roles or families were like in spite of the fact that 
Kardiner and Ovesey considered the pressure to conform to 
white ideals "a slow but cumulative and fatal psychological 
poison.1150

Fourteen years after The Mark of Oppression and twenty-
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six years after The Nearo Family in the United States, Kenneth 
Clark put the final touches on the equation between the 
pathology of the ghetto and the destructive "cycle of family 
instability" in his famous study of Harlem, Dark Ghetto.51 
Making the same gendered assumptions that Frazier, and 
Kardiner and Ovesey had made before him, Clark stated that, 
because of slavery's legacy, "Psychologically, the Negro male 
could not support his normal desire for dominance."52 Nothing 
about this statement— in particular its contention that male 
domination was "normal"— required any explanation. As we have 
seen, the disabilities of black masculinity had been a 
constant refrain since before World War II. Attacking dismal 
rates of black male un- and under-employment was, for Clark, 
simply the obvious way to correct what was wrong with the 
black family.

Kenneth Clark's work before and during the 1960s was 
always sensitive to the many and complex aspects of ghetto 
life. In his concern for issues of self-image and identity, he 
never lost sight of the realities of institutional power, and 
he had only sharp words for proposals that did not include the 
redistribution of material wealth and political authority. His 
view that matriarchy had created a "distorted masculine 
image," damaging men far more than women, however, reinforced 
the rationale that had made male psychology the main subject 
of psychological theory.53 Women's psychological state was 
considered only secondarily, and usually as a by-product of
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the male experience.
By the 1960s, government policy's impact on male self

esteem would become a significant and official indicator of 
success or failure, even when social welfare programs 
specifically targeted women and children. That self-esteem 
became such an important factor in policy calculations, and in 
such a gendered fashion, can be attributed to the 
persuasiveness of the postwar experts reviewed in this 
chapter, the progress of the civil rights movement, and a 
social context hospitable to turning psychology into public 
policy for a variety of reasons, several of which are 
considered below.

POLICY AND THE RACIAL POLITICS OF SELF-ESTEEM
The truly decisive evidence of personality damage, 

presented accessibly and in a way that finally moved a tiny 
group of white Americans in a position to make a big 
difference, was offered by psychologists Kenneth and Mamie 
Clark in the early 1950s. Kenneth Clark had been a research 
assistant on Myrdal's project in the 1940s. Mamie Clark had 
explored racial identification and self-esteem in her 
psychological research since the 1930s; her masters thesis, 
awarded by Howard University in 1939, was titled "The 
Development of Consciousness of Self in Negro Pre-School 
Children." Two of their joint studies of black children's 
self-images, published in 1947 and 1950, probably did more to
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push theoretical treatments of self-esteem into the light of 
public policy than any other postwar work in the field of the 
psychology of race.54 Their effectiveness was based equally 
on the Clarks' ability to personalize the consequences of 
racism in a vulnerable group— children— and to do so in the 
name of empirical, scientific research.

Their experiment consisted of giving some 160 children, 
ages five to seven, a coloring test. Children were asked to 
color objects like leaves and oranges (in order to insure that 
they had a realistic sense of color relationships) before they 
were asked to "color this little boy (or girl) the color that 
you are."55 What the Clarks found was that the children 
consistently portrayed themselves as distinctly lighter than 
the actual color of their own skin. Further, the gap between 
realistic and unrealistic coloring was largest among children 
whose skin was darkest.

Such marked preferences for light skin made it impossible 
to ignore the awareness of racial differences among young 
children, and their clear acceptance of racist valuations of 
those differences. The Clarks' accomplishment was in 
demonstrating that racial hierarchies were no longer simply a 
matter of abstract injustice in a society dedicated to the 
principle of equality, but rather a question of immediate and 
subjective experience: how people felt about themselves. It is 
hard to imagine anything that could have made this point more 
effectively than children's sense of who they were, damaged at
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such a young age. As the Clarks concluded,
It is clear that the Negro child, by the age of five is 
aware of the fact that to be colored in contemporary 
American society is a mark of inferior status.... This 
apparently introduces a fundamental conflict at the very 
foundations of the ego structure.ss

The Clarks shared in the reforming zeal of their colleagues
and made the practical policy implications of their experiment
explicit.

These results seem most significant from the point of 
view of what is involved in the development of a 
positive, constructive program for more wholesome 
education of Negro children in the realities of race in 
the American culture. They would seem to point strongly 
to the need for a definite mental hygiene and educational 
program that would relieve children of the tremendous 
burden of feelings of inadequacy and inferiority which 
seem to become integrated into the very structure of the 
personality as it is developing.57

In fact, the Clarks' findings did encourage fresh strategies
among civil rights advocates. Having repeated the point that
racial distinctions were morally and politically unjustifiable
and deserving of change for decades, activists began to
emphasize how racism destroyed the developing personality of
the black child, an argument destined to have tremendous
success.

Even before the Clarks' work became widely known, the 
toll exacted by "damaged, thwarted personalities" was being 
seriously considered in important policy documents, like the 
Truman administration's 1947 report on civil rights, To Secure 
These Rights.S8 But the Clarks wasted little time in bringing 
their work to policy-makers' attention. In 1950, Kenneth Clark 
attended the Midcentury White House Conference on Children and
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Youth and, as a result, a chapter on "The Effects of Prejudice
and Discrimination" was included in the conference's official
fact-finding report.59 Little experimental literature existed
at the time— other than the Clarks' own work— to prove that
racism and segregation caused personality damage, so the
chapter relied heavily on theoretical perspectives like The
Mark of Oppression and The Authoritarian Personality. In spite
of the thin literature, Clark suggested that an overwhelming
consensus existed among experts about the psychological
consequences of racism: psychologists knew for certain that
supporters of segregation were psychologically maladjusted and
segregation harmed the developing and adult psyches of
minority and majority group members by disturbing individuals'
sense of reality and filling them with inner conflict and
guilt. Clark's conclusion restated the environmental emphasis
of postwar experts, and added to it.

It is a mistake to believe that personality patterns 
found among Negroes indicate inherent racial 
tendencies.... As minority-group children learn the 
inferior status to which they are assigned and observe 
that they are usually segregated and isolated from the 
more privileged members of their society, they react with 
deep feelings of inferiority and with a sense of personal 
humiliation. Many of them become confused about their own 
personal worth.60

He articulated a deep concern for the personal self-esteem of
children that would prove eminently effective and influential
on the level of law and public policy, as legal history would
show.
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Brown v. Board of Education: Personality Damage as a
Constitutional Issue

It was the historic Brown decision in 1954, in which the
Supreme Court overturned educational segregation, that
illustrated how effectively psychological perspectives on the
development of racial identity, and the damage done to it,
could penetrate the public sphere as constitutional issues. In
1951, Robert Carter and Thurgood Marshall of the NAACP Legal
Defense Fund put out the call for social scientific help in
the state-level cases that preceded Brown. Marshall explained
what was considered a chancy and extremely unorthodox approach
to legal victory as follows.

I told the staff that we had to try this case rBriaas v. 
Elliott in South Carolina] just like any other one in 
which you would try to prove damages to your client. If 
your car ran over my client, you'd have to pay up, and my 
function as an attorney would be to put experts on the 
stand to testify to how much damage was done. We needed 
exactly that kind of evidence in the school cases. When 
Bob Carter came to me with Ken Clark's doll test, I 
thought it was a promising way of showing injury to these 
segregated youngsters.61

Organized by Kenneth Clark, psychologists did indeed attempt
to prove damages in Briggs v. Elliott and the other cases that
led up to Brown.62 Consider, for example, Clark's own role in
Briggs. He administered a psychological test (very similar to
the coloring test described above, but employing dolls
instead) to the children in whose name the suit had been
brought. Then he offered the following testimony to the court,
in which many of the themes of postwar psychological research
and theory on racial identity can be found.
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I have reached the conclusion that discrimination, 
prejudice and segregation have definitely detrimental 
effects on the personality development of the Negro 
child. The essence of this detrimental effect is a 
confusion in the child's concept of his own self-esteem—  
basic feelings of inferiority, conflict, confusion in the 
self-image, resentment, hostility towards himself, 
hostility towards whites... [or] a desire to resolve his 
basic conflict by sometimes escaping and withdrawing.63

Arguments such as these did not significantly sway the judges
involved, who sided with the state, but the NAACP legal team
did not abandon the strategy of showing damage. When the Brown
case was being prepared, members of the Society for the
Psychological Study of Social Issues (SPSSI) were asked to
write a summary statement of the supportive testimony that
social and behavioral scientists had offered in all the school
segregation cases to that point. SPSSI formed a committee in
order to comply with this request and eventually the statement
was signed by 32 behavioral scientists and filed as an
appendix to the appellants' brief in Brown.64 The signers
comprised an honor roll of World-War-II-era experts; many had
been involved in pioneering work on the effects of prejudice
on wartime morale. They included Gordon Allport, Hadley
Cantril, Kenneth Clark, Mamie Clark, Else Frenkel-Brunswik,
Otto Klineberg, Alfred McClung Lee, R. Nevitt Sanford, and
Samuel Stouffer.

The statement itself was titled "The Effects of
Segregation and the Consequences of Desegregation: A Social
Science Statement."65 Admitting that the question of
personality was located "on the frontiers of scientific
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knowledge," it made a forceful case that "segregation,
prejudices and discriminations, and their social concomitants
potentially damage the personality of all children."66 The
damage was done through a process that destroyed self-esteem
(in the case of black children) and generated guilt feelings,
unrealistic rationalizations, and uncritical idealization of
authority (in the case of white children). The authors had
been influenced by Myrdal's faith in the "American Creed" as
well as by their own work in the field of race relations.
While the statement was being prepared, Gordon Allport wrote
to Kenneth Clark,

The one point that I hope will be made to the Supreme 
Court is this: People really know that segregation is un- 
American, even the masses in the South know it. They also 
have prejudices. This mental conflict is acute.... But, 
let the backbone come from the Supreme Court, and it will 
strengthen the moral backbone of those who now live in 
conflict. The decision will be accepted with only a 
flurry of anger, and soon subside. People do accept 
legislation that fortifies their inner conscience.67
The finished product made empirical evidence of

psychological damage the focal point of the argument. Because
twisted psychology could have such negative social
consequences— riots and racial violence were the events most
frequented cited— immediate action should be taken to
desegregate schools. The statement tried to convince its
audience that the experience of behavioral science during
World War II and in the years since pointed inevitably toward
this goal. It tried to reassure the Supreme Court justices
that desegregation would proceed smoothly and non-violently
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provided their decision was firm and united.
The statement was a huge success. The Brown decision

argued that racial segregation in educational institutions had
to be eliminated not only because it violated the civil rights
of black schoolchildren, but because it damaged the integrity
of their psychological development.

To separate them [black students] from others of similar 
age and qualifications solely because of their race 
generates a feeling of inferiority as to their status in 
the community that may affect their hearts and minds in 
a way unlikely ever to be undone.... A sense of 
inferiority affects the motivation of a child to 
learn.... Whatever may have been the extent of 
psychological knowledge at the time of Plessy v. 
Ferguson. this finding is amply supported by modern 
authority.68

Kenneth Clark's work, and his impact on the Midcentury White 
House Conference, were prominently noted in Brown's footnote 
#11, along with references to the work of Gunnar Myrdal, E. 
Franklin Frazier, and others.69 Although Brown was not the 
first constitutional case to take account of social scientific 
data (the Court's fondness for expert wisdom dated back to the 
progressive era), it was the first to give psychological 
arguments such prominence. It also produced an unprecedented 
level of concerted debate about the role of such evidence, 
systematic efforts to put science on the side of segregation, 
and McCarthyite attacks on the "socialism” of the social 
sciences.70

In the social scientific community, Brown was greeted 
with an outpouring of jubilation. In 1954, Senator McCarthy 
was censured by the Senate and the temperature of domestic
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anti-communism was finally starting to drop. Most experts 
probably thought the camouflage that racist reactionaries had 
found in anti-Communist rhetoric was transparent, merely 
heightening their status. Apparently unconcerned, many 
psychologists continued to work with the NAACP, and other 
civil rights organizations, putting themselves at the service 
of legal and political strategies designed to thwart the 
frustrating resistance to Brown throughout the South.71 As 
had been the case during World War II, doing the right thing 
and advancing the causes of science and professionalization 
were so tightly enmeshed as to be inseparable. Experts 
associated with the Brown statement exulted in the view that 
the 1954 decision had been "a landmark in the development and 
practical significance of the social sciences.”72

Subsequent developments would cause some of them to 
rethink this view. The level of white resistance to Brown, 
which materialized immediately and sometimes took shocking and 
violent forms, made it plain that predictions (such as 
Allport's, quoted above) of orderly compliance with the. 
"American Creed" had been, to put it mildly, overstated. 
Desegregation efforts during the fifteen years following Brown 
offered no convincing data that the tide of psychological 
damage had been stemmed, either among whites or blacks. If 
anything, self-esteem became an increasingly prominent issue 
as time passed. After the civil rights movement's turn toward 
black nationalism in the mid-1960s, black activists expressed
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great hostility toward arguments about the psychological 
damage wrought by segregation. Instead of repeating the old 
maxims about the disorganizing effects of slavery, they dusted 
off histories of slave resistance, emphasized the cohesiveness 
of black families, and celebrated the resilience of black 
culture over time. Infused with pride, many black Americans 
were no longer willing to serve as exemplars of psychological 
damage and, as often as not, turned the tables completely. 
White Americans were now accused of being "sick” or 
"pathological."

It was after this sea change that "The Effects of 
Segregation and the Consequences of Desegregation" came under 
fire for being a premature, naive, and unrealistic 
contribution to public policy. In defense, one of its authors, 
Stuart Cook, reasserted his belief that "we must neither 
underestimate the potential value of social science knowledge 
to significant societal decisions nor overlook our obligation 
to make that knowledge available when and where it is 
needed."73 This did not really answer the question, however, 
of how an allegedly scientific consensus had failed rather 
miserably to predict the course of desegregation. If 
psychological recommendations for repairing personality damage 
had turned out not to be scientific after all, what claims 
could psychological experts possibly make to influence future 
public policy?74
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The Movnihan Report and the Question of Black Masculinity
By the 1960s, themes of self-image, self-esteem, and 

self-identity were commonplace in discussions of race and were 
bedrock foundations of Great Society social welfare programs. 
Pushed along by Brown. the popularization of psychotherapy, 
and a virtual flood of behavioral and clinical studies, these 
themes found expression in bestsellers like Robert Lindner's 
The Fifty-Minute Hour (1955), a collection of psychoanalytic 
case studies that presented prejudice as, above all, an 
irrational psychological condition.75 Explorations of racial 
psychology also found institutional support in new federal 
bureaucracies— especially the National Institute of Mental 
Health (NIMH)— established after World War II to support 
civilian behavioral research and promote mental health in the 
U.S. citizenry. Self-esteem was a concern that migrated from 
the theoretical terrain of personality development to take up 
residence in policy debates about black unemployment and 
education by the early 1960s. And self-esteem typically 
encompassed the emphasis on gender and family issues that was 
so central to the work of postwar experts.75

The Nearo Family: The Case for National Action, popularly 
known as the Moynihan Report, was probably the most 
controversial example of postwar behavioral research 
transformed into public policy, and its ideas have proven 
remarkably tenacious, outlasting the debate over social policy 
in the 1960s by several decades.77 Daniel Patrick Moynihan
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was a young political scientist who went to Washington after 
Kennedy's election and upon receipt of his Ph.D. from the 
Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy at Tufts University. 
Moynihan was a good example of the new breed of "social 
scientist-politico" who populated military and civilian 
bureaucracies in the 1950s and 1960s, promoting the idea that 
social and behavioral science should play a much larger role 
in government: diagnosing problems, suggesting solutions,
evaluating programs.78

In March 1963, Secretary of Labor W. Willard Wirtz asked 
Moynihan to head the new Labor Department Office of Policy 
Planning and Research, and Moynihan became the youngest 
assistant secretary in the federal government. A year earlier, 
Moynihan had been involved in important policy debates among 
psychological experts as a member of the Kennedy 
Administration's Interagency Task Force on Mental Health. That 
experience exposed him to the single most important innovation 
in the mental health field at the time— the replacement of 
institutionalized treatment of mentally sick individuals with 
community programs to prevent and contain emotional 
maladjustments, a radical shift in policy that served to 
implicate all individuals (not just crazy ones) in the quest 
for psychological health. In his new job at the Department of 
Labor, Moynihan read Selective Service Director General Lewis 
Hershey's 1963 report on the dismal mental and physical state 
of the U.S. military, a report so shockingly reminiscent of

369

R eproduced with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

World War II military statistics (a 50 percent rejection rate,
for example) that Moynihan decided to do something about it.
The something was a mixture of welfare and warfare.

The thought of using the Selective Service System as a 
national screening device came instantly to mind. To link 
social issues to military preparedness was, well, an 
idea.79
Moynihan went on to contribute to a task force report, 

One-Third of a Nation: A Report on Young Men Found Unqualified 
for Military Service, which emphasized how effective the 
military might be as a social welfare program— preparing young 
men for jobs and offering them opportunities for education. 
Several years later, telltale traces of these recommendations 
showed up in Project 100,000, a Defense Department program 
that lowered military admissions standards with the goal of 
uplifting the "subterranean poor" and curing them of the 
"idleness, ignorance, and apathy" which marked their lives, in 
the words of Secretary of Defense Robert McNamara.80 It was 
not coincidental that Moynihan found inspiration and reason 
for hope in exactly such products of military psychology. They 
linked warfare to welfare, neatly illustrating an important, 
recurring theme in the history of psychology: the
reverberation of wartime developments in distinctly non
military policy spheres. In the short run, One-Third of a 
Nation functioned as a blueprint for the War on Poverty and as 
a model for Moynihan's next project: a report on the black 
family.

In writing the report, Moynihan undoubtedly drew on his
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own recent experience analyzing the problems of a gender-
specific subject— young men unfit to serve in the military. He
also drew, freely and consciously, on the insights that E.
Franklin Frazier, Kenneth Clark, and others had offered into
the gender problems of the black family.81 The Moynihan
Report thus reproduced many of the features of the postwar
literature reviewed thus far in this chapter. It blamed
slavery for lowering self-esteem and increasing dependence,
accepted patriarchy as normal and natural, identified black
families as matriarchal and deviant, and called for the
employment of responsible male breadwinners as the solution to
a host of social problems in the black community. It is worth
quoting the Moynihan Report at some length in order to
illustrate the centrality of gender in the link Moynihan
forged between welfare and warfare.

At the heart of the deterioration of the fabric of Negro 
society is the deterioration of the Negro family.... In 
essence, the Negro community has been forced into a 
matriarchal structure which, because it is so out of line 
with the rest of American society, seriously retards the 
progress of the group as a whole, and imposes a crushing 
burden on the Negro male and, in consequence, on a great 
many Negro women as well.... Given the strains of the 
disorganized and matrifocal family life in which so many 
Negro youth come of age, the Armed Forces are a dramatic 
and desperately needed change: a world away from women, 
a world run by strong men of unquestioned authority, 
where discipline, if harsh, is nonetheless orderly and 
predictable, and where rewards, if limited, are granted 
on the basis of performance. The theme of a current Army 
recruiting message states it as clearly as can be: "In 
the U.S. Army you get to know what it means to feel like 
a man.1,82

Very little, if anything, that Moynihan wrote about the black 
family was new, although he did pepper the report with more
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copious charts, graphs, and statistical correlations than had 
previous writers. Moynihan did call the black family damaged 
and disorganized, but hadn't Frazier pointed out the terribly 
destructive consequences of slavery and urbanization 25 years 
earlier? Moynihan used the term "tangle of pathology," but 
hadn't Kenneth Clark articulated a comprehensive approach to 
the "social pathology" of the black ghetto which had been 
hinted at in An American Dilemma? Moynihan pointed out that 
the family was a useful target of government intervention, but 
hadn't one of the most appealing things about the family 
always been that it seemed particularly susceptible to 
conscious change by outside agents?

The charges of racism that swirled around the public 
debate over the Moynihan Report were especially ironic because 
Moynihan allowed race far less autonomy as a factor in 
historical development than had the other experts— Myrdal, 
Frazier, etc.— on whose work the report depended. Based on his 
own recent study of the history of various immigrant groups, 
Moynihan believed that nothing about the black family's 
problems was specifically "racial."83 One journalist 
summarized Moynihan's view as: "Paddy and Sambo are the same 
people."84 Like other desperately poor individuals, blacks 
living in poverty needed decent jobs, educational 
opportunities, and the hope of attaining some measure of 
security in life. What Moynihan wanted to do was turn a 
ghettoized black underclass into an urban industrial working
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class, hence providing the basis for an inter-racial economic 
alliance, much as Frazier had suggested. His vision of a 
stable black working class did not imply that voting rights or 
desegregation, the core demands of the civil rights movement, 
be rejected. Indeed, Moynihan supported these aims. But he 
insisted that guaranteeing the symbols of legal equality, 
while doing little to promote concrete opportunities for 
economic participation, was merely a way of repeating the 
tragic errors of Reconstruction. Black people's basic 
problems, according to Moynihan, were about class, not 
race.85

Gender was implicated in either case, however. The
destruction undisciplined men would wreak on a community— -any
community— was as evident in the histories of Irish and
Italian immigrants as it was in black urban ghettos during the
1960s. Moynihan warned,

...there is one unmistakable lesson in American history: 
a community that allows a large number of young men to 
grow up in broken families, dominated by women, never 
acquiring any stable relationship to male authority, 
never acquiring any set of rational expectations about 
the future— that community asks for and gets chaos. 
Crime, violence, unrest, disorder— most particularly the 
furious, unrestrained lashing out at the whole social 
structure— that is only to be expected; it is very near 
to inevitable. And it is richly deserved.86

He had personal reasons to know. Moynihan had grown up in the
poor, heavily Irish Hell's Kitchen neighborhood in Manhattan,
the product of a female-headed family. During his teenage
years, he worked in his mother's bar, where he and his brother
frequently intervened in rough disputes between customers and
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got a firsthand look at the anarchy of unchecked masculinity.
The assumptions that Moynihan, and his contemporaries, 

made about gender were deep and consequential, but they went 
largely unquestioned at the time. There were, however, a few 
exceptions, women who offered, in 1965, the kinds of feminist 
criticisms that would become standard just a few years later 
after the emergence of a mass women's movement. One was Mary 
Keyserling, Director of the Women's Bureau in the Department 
of Labor. She tried to expose and counter Moynihan's gendered 
assumptions about economic roles in the family by arguing that 
wage-earning black women were not a problem, that "our 
underutilization as a Nation of the great national resource 
which is our womanpower" is an "item of unfinished 
business."87 Only men like Moynihan, Keyserling tersely 
pointed out, were saying that black women were "over
employed." Abandoning the workforce to become dependent wives 
and mothers was no solution, in Keyserling's view, because the 
obstacles facing black women were at least as great in the 
case of earning decent wages as they were in the case of 
finding reliable male breadwinners. She calmly noted that 
improving the employment status of men was a noble goal, but 
that it should not come at women's expense. Black women, after 
all, were concentrated in the lowest-paid, most dead-end kinds 
of jobs. They needed economic advocacy as much, if not more, 
than others.

In 1965, however, Keyserling's was a rather solitary
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voice. Most women active in the civil rights movement, 
understandably enough, would not have welcomed a choice 
between endorsing black women's economic dependence or 
abandoning the code of racial solidarity, and until the 
appearance of an autonomous women's movement several years 
later, these did appear to be the only choices. Nevertheless, 
research on black women's organizations has shown that the 
controversy over the Moynihan Report served to push many black 
women toward feminist consciousness several years prior to 
women's liberation.88 Of course, it was only a matter of time 
before a chorus of feminist denunciations of Moynihan would 
appear.89

In 1965 though, the deafening silence on the question of 
Moynihan's gendered assumptions helps to explain why Moynihan 
did not seem to realize, either while writing his report or 
afterwards, that gender, sexuality, and the family would be 
such hot button issues, and the unacknowledged source of a 
great deal of the controversy. Alarm over families, and over 
what occurred within them— between men and women, parents and 
children— doubtlessly reminded the Report's critics of the 
self-improvement approaches of psychological experts because 
the explosion of postwar clinical work was tied so firmly to 
personal afflictions and domestic adjustments. Because the 
women's movement had not yet turned issues like sex role 
socialization into questions with public standing, it was no 
wonder that so many of Moynihan's critics viewed his emphasis
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on gender skeptically, as a dangerous detour into the private
sphere. They worried that, whatever Moynihan's intentions,
policy-makers would respond to the Report by endorsing
counseling or therapeutic treatment because they viewed black
Americans' real problem as "ego inadequacy" or "deviance"
rather than an absence of equal opportunities.

After decades of performing as walking, talking examples
of racism's psychological destruction, black Americans had had
enough. As Walter Jackson has pointed out, part of the
national spasm over the Moynihan Report was due to the fact
that it appeared during a moment of critical transition in the
civil rights movement. "Blacks reacted viscerally against the
image of themselves as patients surrounded by social
scientists taking their pulse and probing their
pathologies."90 William Ryan, a psychologist and one of the
most prominent of Moynihan's critics, articulated the anxiety
that psychology would displace politics as follows.

Writers about the Negro family dwell on the issue of 
sexual identification as if they had just stepped off the 
boat from Vienna forty years ago. They are more kosher 
than a rabbi, holier than a pope, more psychoanalytic 
than Freud himself. It sometimes appears that they worry 
more about the resolution of Negro Oedipus complexes than 
they do about black men getting decent jobs.... [T]hey 
see psychological functions, particularly sex-role 
induction, as far more prominent than other more 
important functions of the family.91
For many civil rights advocates who criticized the 

Moynihan Report, "family disorganization" and "social 
pathology" were code terms.92 They intimated that since black 
Americans' problems were primarily personal and psychological,
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institutional racism and discrimination could be deemphasized 
or even eliminated as a terrain of government action. Many 
mainstream civil rights activists shared Moynihan's belief in 
the naturalness and superiority of patriarchal gender and 
family arrangements; even the newer advocates of black power 
frequently recommended a heavy dose of patriarchy as the best 
antidote to the poison that whites had forced on the black 
community. Almost all, however, emphatically objected to the 
notion that matriarchal families were the source of black 
Americans' problems. The vast majority of black families were 
still headed by men and, in any case, the causal relationship 
went in the other direction. Racial oppression produced social 
pathology rather than vice versa. To put the family under a 
microscope threatened to undermine the very foundations of the 
Great Society by "blaming the victim."93

Moynihan's goal all along had been to design a universal 
system of social provision to care for Americans at the bottom 
of the class ladder, regardless of race. His choice to promote 
family policy had to do more with practical and political 
considerations than anything else.94 Families, it has been 
pointed out, were relatively straightforward targets of 
intervention and measurement. Further, family policy had a 
chance of winning support in a Congress dominated by a 
conservative majority of Republicans and Southern Democrats, 
whereas general social welfare measures, presented as such, 
did not. Moynihan understood this very clearly. In later
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years, the War on Poverty's abandonment of class issues (for 
Moynihan, this was represented by jobs programs and income 
guarantees) and its embrace of community action programs and 
ideas like "maximum feasible participation" (which Moynihan 
rejected as a useless example of importing social scientific 
concepts into government programs) was, for Moynihan, proof 
positive that he, and the War on Poverty, had failed.95 
Convinced that race had been overemphasized, Moynihan wrote a 
memo in 1970, as an advisor to the Nixon White House, urging 
the federal government to treat the circumstances of black 
Americans with "benign neglect."96

* * *

In 1965, when Moynihan began work on the black family 
report, his purpose was, quite simply, "to win the attention 
of those in power."97 He wrote it "for an audience of a 
dozen, at most two dozen, men who in their brief authority had 
become accustomed to...making large decisions on the basis of 
manifestly inadequate information."98 It was never intended 
to go beyond a tiny circle of high-level policy-makers, 
although it eventually did. Between March 1965, when the 
report was initially approved and printed, and July 1965, no 
more than 80 numbered copies had been distributed in the 
Department of Labor and the White House.99 What opened the 
Report to a firestorm of public criticism, and what made 
Moynihan a household name after July, was largely a fluke of 
timing. The Watts riot exploded on August 11, just two days
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after Newsweek had summarized the Moynihan report. Watts was 
the most destructive riot in the United States since the 1943 
riot in Detroit. Demand for copies of the Report skyrocketed 
immediately; 70,000 copies of it were eventually printed.100

The coincidence of timing generated a widespread 
perception that Moynihan's "tangle of pathology" was the 
Johnson's administration's official explanation for the 
violence, arson, looting, and death that had appeared with 
such ferocity in Watts. The establishment news media made this 
assumption explicit. The Wall Street Journal announced that 
"Family Life Breakdown in Negro Slums Sows Seeds of Violence—  

Husbandless Homes Spawn Young Hoodlums, Impede Reforms, 
Sociologists Say"; the Washington Post reported that "the Los 
Angeles riots reinforce the President's feeling of the urgent 
need to help restore Negro families' stability."101 Moynihan 
encouraged such conclusions by pointing out Watts' dramatic 
rates of female-headed families and illegitimacy, and by 
offering his by then standard warnings about the dangers of 
unchecked masculinity. In a 1967 article, Moynihan reflected 
that "Watts made the report a public issue, and gave it a 
name.11102

Watts also made him into an instant riot expert. 
Embittered by the avalanche of protest over the Report, 
Moynihan left Washington to head the MIT/Harvard Joint Center 
for Urban Studies, spending the next several years designing 
a plan of expert first aid for the country's crisis-ridden
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cities. Central to his new public authority was the real 
desperation of federal, state, and local administrators to 
find anyone who might help. During the Detroit riots, in the 
summer of 1967, Moynihan was urgently called to that city by 
a Mayor in need of advice. That fall, Life produced the 
following solemn headline: "A Troubled Nation Turns to Pat 
Moynihan."103

Even more than timing, the fear and angry reaction that 
ghetto riots provoked in white Americans seemed to vindicate 
Moynihan's perspective as well as erase any remaining traces 
of faith that the conscience of white America could be moved 
in anti-racist directions. Deep reserves of feeling that black 
men were especially disordered in attitude and uncontrollable 
in behavior had been fortified by experts' emphasis on 
unchecked female sexuality and the burgeoning literature on 
black "matriarchy.” These reserves were obviously much easier 
to tap than the "American Creed," if the latter even existed 
at all. Hadn't Moynihan at least offered a plausible 
explanation for this moment of crisis? What was rioting, after 
all, if not convincing proof that black families had twisted 
the masculinity of their sons to the point of extreme 
irrationality and violence?

Moynihan's solution, too, rang true for many. The 
transformation from marginal and defiant loners to integrated 
and responsible breadwinners would be produced by upward 
mobility, a move which required money but whose essence lay in
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wholesale changes of attitude and loyalty. As one Moynihan
observer put it,

In the lower class, they don't take care of property; in 
the working class they do. In the lower class, the men 
don't work; in the working class, they're trying to get 
overtime. It's the difference between the rioter and the 
cop.104

Just how large policy-makers thought this attitudinal gap was, 
and how profoundly implicated in it were postwar 
investigations of the sources of prejudice among whites, and 
personality damage and gender non-conformity among blacks, can 
be seen in the work of the Kerner Commission, the federal 
government's major response to ghetto riots after 1965.

381

R eproduced with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

NOTES TO CHAPTER 7
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Carolina Press, 1990), 281-82. Hendry was the Director of the 
American Jewish Congress' Commission on Community 
Interrelations, a key source of support and funding for 
behavioral research on prejudice in the postwar era.
2. The definitive recent work on Myrdal is Jackson, Gunnar 
Mvrdal and America's Conscience.
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important biographical issues, but An American Dilemma itself 
and its central role in the development of a lasting liberal 
orthodoxy on race and race relations in the United States. 
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psychological experts, Jackson's treatment of the origins, 
course, and eventual failure of racial liberalism shares 
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Development Movement in the United States," quoted in Steve 
Joshua Heims, The Cybernetics Group (Cambridge: MIT Press, 
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After working for a number of years in the early 1930s 
for the Laura Spelman Rockefeller Memorial, the Spelman 
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Perspective: The Wartime Context of Gunnar Myrdal's An 
American Dilemma." in The Estate of Social Knowledge, eds. 
Joanne Brown and David K. van Keuren (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins 
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7. Gunnar Myrdal to Gustav Cassel, March 5, 1940, quoted in 
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8. Gunnar Myrdal, An American Dilemma: The Nearo Problem and 
Modern Democracy (New York: Harper & Brothers, 1944), 1023.
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9. An example of an explicit statement of this worldview in 
Myrdal's own words is:

From the point of view of social science, this [World War 
II] means that social engineering will increasingly be 
demanded. Many things that for a long period have been 
predominantly a matter of individual adjustment will 
become more and more determined by political decision and 
public regulation. We are entering an era where fact
finding and scientific theories of causal relations will 
be seen as instrumental in planning controlled social 
change.... To find the practical formulas for this never- 
ending reconstruction of society is the supreme task of 
social science.

Myrdal, An American Dilemma. 1022-24.
10. Myrdal drew scores of U.S. social and behavioral 
scientists into the project. Of the individuals whose postwar 
work is addressed in this chapter, Kenneth Clark and E. 
Franklin Frazier were directly involved.
11. Myrdal, An American Dilemma. 928, emphasis in original. 
For amplification, see the section titled HThe Negro Community 
as a Pathological Form of an American Community" in chap. 43.
12. Otto Klineberg, ed., Characteristics of the American Nearo 
(New York: Harper & Row, 1944).
13. This is one of Jackson's major conclusions as well. See 
Jackson, Gunnar Mvrdal and America's Conscience, esp. chap. 7.
14. Myrdal, An American Dilemma, xlvii-xlviii, emphasis in 
original.
15. See the photograph in Jackson, Gunnar Myrdal and America's 
Conscience f 84.
16. Sissela Bok, Alva Myrdal: A Daughter's Memoir (Reading, 
MA: Addison-Wesley, 1991), 159.
17. On the couple's collaborative work and on Alva's wartime 
views, see Jackson, Gunnar Myrdal and America's Conscience, 
chaps. 2 and 4.

During the Myrdals' temporary return to Sweden in 1940- 
41, they co-authored a book about the United States designed 
to stiffen the anti-Nazi resistance of the Swedish population. 
In this book, Kontakt med Amerika (Contact with America t. they 
dwelled on the virtues of democratic morale and formulated the 
outlines of the "American Creed," which would become the 
central theme in An American Dilemma.
18. Myrdal, An American Dilemma. 31.
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19. The argument of An American Dilemma did not face its first 
serious challenges until the 1960s, when fresh behavioral 
research suggested that white Americans might not have such 
guilty consciences after all, and the "American Creed" might 
not be nearly as powerful a force in shaping white attitudes 
as Myrdal had hoped.

See also Jackson, "The 'American Creed' from a Swedish 
Perspective," 209-27. Jackson argues that it was Myrdal's own 
guilty response to the dilemmas of Swedish neutrality that led 
him to distort and romanticize the "American Creed."
20. Otto Klineberg, "Tests of Negro Intelligence," in 
Characteristics of the American Nearo. 23-96. See also his 
review of personality test studies, on pp. 97-138.

Franz Samelson has suggested that the shift away from a 
psychology of objective racial differences was largely 
completed by the time of World War II. See Franz Samelson, 
"From 'Race Psychology' to 'Studies in Prejudice': Some
Observations on the Thematic Reversal in Social Psychology," 
Journal of the History of the Behavioral Sciences 14 (July 
1978):265-7S.
21. Rapport emerged as a significant concern among World War 
II, and then among VA, clinicians, especially white 
psychiatrists and psychologists who were treating black 
patients. See, for example, Jerome D. Frank, "Adjustment 
Problems in Selected Negro Soldiers," Journal of Nervous and 
Mental Disease 105 (January-June 1947):647-60; Ralph W. Heine, 
"The Negro Patient in Psychotherapy," Journal of Clinical 
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"Psychiatric Interview Experiences With Negroes," American 
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The Bettelheim and Janowitz study, Dynamics of Prejudice, 
discussed below, assumed that female interviewers always had 
better rapport with male subjects. See Bruno Bettelheim and 
Morris Janowitz, Social Change and Prejudice. Including
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Dynamics of Prejudice (New York: Free Press of Glencoe, 1964), 
114-16. In contrast, the research design of The Authoritarian 
Personality incorporated the view that male subjects would 
achieve better rapport with male interviewers and female 
subjects would do better with female interviewers. See T.W. 
Adorno et al., The Authoritarian Personality (New York: W.W. 
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Divine's Kingdom in Harlem, he even suggested that the tools 
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CHAPTER 8
THE KERNER COMMISSION AND THE EXPERTS 

INTRODUCTION
By the mid-1960s, the momentum of the civil rights 

movement, along with mounting evidence that white Americans7 
racial attitudes were changing with excruciating slowness, had 
significantly altered the landscape of domestic policy-making. 
The intractability of white resistance and the rising tide of 
black anger began to undermine hope that the federal 
government could actually eliminate racism and poverty through 
dramatically expanded social welfare programs like the War on 
Poverty, a disheartening situation that made psychological 
explanations more appealing than ever. The seriousness of 
prejudice, personality damage, and a laundry list of social 
pathologies had been absorbed by policy-makers, who were 
convinced by landmarks like Brown that such maladies were 
profoundly consequential and therefore deserving of government 
attention and action, the sooner the better. And the legacy of 
World War II lessons about intergroup conflict and rioting—  

that irrational racial fears were dangerous threats to U.S. 
democratic morale and unity— also endured.

At the same time, evidence of psychological disorder was 
found to be politically expedient in new ways. The ugliness of 
psychic deformation offered a justification for the Great 
Society that was more durable, or at least fresher, than such 
tired old abstractions as equality and social justice. By the 
late 1960s, when urban riots became commonplace, Johnson's
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political career was in ruins and his administration's major 
commitments were under attack from an anti-war movement on the 
left and right-wing forces increasingly alarmed about the 
Great Society's economic and racial reforms.

It was in such a hostile environment that a policy 
framework steeped in the language of psychology proved its 
real usefulness. Psychological arguments helped to insulate 
large-scale social welfare programs and shield them from 
political opposition by conferring upon them a new identity as 
"mass treatment programs" for a range of serious social 
problems.1 Not coincidentally, this record of service 
rebounded in new levels of psychological authority and ever- 
increasing attention to psychological issues. "Freedom from 
mental illness has taken on a social importance somewhat 
equivalent to freedom from want or freedom from fear," pointed 
out mental health policy-makers in the 1950s, "and the right 
to mental health is achieving a status like that of the right 
to work."2

This chapter documents one case— the Kerner Commission—  

in which psychological expertise was employed in order to 
analyze the causes of a significant domestic problem— urban 
riots— and support a welfare state approach to racial 
conflict, prejudice, and discrimination.

Beginning with the Watts riot in 1965, which coincided 
with the release of the controversial Moynihan Report on the 
black family, psychological experts relied on the major themes
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of postwar research and theory to explain violent civil 
disturbance in particular as well as the emotional turbulence 
of race relations in general. Riots, which brought terrible 
damage and death to hundreds of inner cities during the second 
half of the decade, also made the lessons of Cold War 
psychology appear as applicable in the South Bronx as they 
were in Southeast Asia. Even before Watts, Kenneth Clark 
(whose research had decisively informed the Brown decision and 
an array of Great Society programs, and whose ideas would 
directly influence the Kerner Commission two years later) had 
called for a "relevant social psychology." He identified 
Project CAMELOT, and its objective of predicting and 
controlling Third World revolution, as a pertinent model for 
the study of riots and disturbances at home.3

The National Advisory Commission on Civil Disorders 
(popularly known by the name of its Chairman, Governor of 
Illinois Otto Kerner), was the federal government's major 
response to urban rioting during the 1960s. Because its 
formation was so widely publicized and its final Report so 
widely read, it was also the best known of all the 1960s 
presidential "social issue" commissions.4 On July 27, 1967, 
with the shock of the Detroit riot not even a week old, 
President Johnson addressed the nation solemnly, reassuring 
citizens that the federal government would respond swiftly and 
forcefully to the crisis. He announced the formation of a riot 
commission at the outset, but stressed that the first
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responsibility of officials was "not to analyze, but to end 
disorder."5 Two days later, on July 29, the 11-member body was 
created by executive order. Johnson charged it with "a tall 
order": investigating what had happened during riots, why they 
had happened, and how to prevent them from happening again.6

Between July 27, 1967 and March 1, 1968, when its final 
Report was released, the Kerner Commission's work illustrated 
how indispensable psychological perspectives had become to 
authoritative government pronouncements on questions relating 
to race, just as Project CAMELOT had shown psychology's 
usefulness in foreign and military policy directed at Cold War 
counter-insurgency. During its short existence, the Kerner 
Commission employed an army of experts to conduct large-scale 
research on the rioting process, invited testimony on a range 
of urban and racial afflictions, and received piles of 
unsolicited advice about what exactly had gone wrong in U.S. 
cities. Psychological perspectives were evident in each of 
these, and other, areas of the Commission's work. This chapter 
describes the efforts of researchers to understand the causes 
of riots and the motivations of rioters, analyzes the 
relationship of the experts to commission politics, and 
assesses the degree to which psychology informed the 
Commission's conclusions and policy recommendations. The 
experience of the psychological experts who worked for the 
Kerner Commission underlines how continuous and familiar 
certain themes were in psychology's postwar public history. It
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also illuminates distinctive and changing aspects of this 
history in the late 1960s.

When he announced the Kerner Commission's formation, 
Johnson's foreign and domestic policies were both already on 
the defensive. The pressures he faced made Johnson deny at the 
very outset that the Commission's function was to prop up his 
administration's approach to urban policy and civil rights. He 
instructed the commissioners to follow the truth freely, 
wherever it led. "We are looking to you, not to approve our 
own notions, but to guide us and to guide the country through 
a thicket of tension, conflicting evidence and extreme 
opinion.117

Seven months later, when the final Report was issued, the 
Johnson presidency was on the rocks. Although the Commission 
had produced a Report that was compatible with the 
administration's political orientation— especially in its 
total disregard of how the Vietnam War was choking the Great 
Society— Johnson ignored the Commission's warning that 
extraordinary levels of funding and political will were 
required to tackle the domestic problems of poverty, racism, 
and urban despair. In January, the Tet Offensive had shaken 
Johnson's confidence by making the depth and hopelessness of 
U.S. military involvement in Vietnam clearer to the public 
than it had previously been. By March 1, when the Report was 
issued, Johnson's career was finished. On March 31, he 
announced his decision not to run for re-election.
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The Kerner Commission may have been unusual in attempting 
to complete its task at the moment of ultimate political 
misfortune for the president who had appointed it. In its use 
of social and behavioral expertise, however, it was entirely 
typical, another in the series of postwar episodes in which 
science's good reputation bolstered the legitimacy of a high- 
level policy-making process that would otherwise have appeared 
thoroughly contaminated by political considerations.

To say that psychological experts were politically useful 
to the Kerner Commission, however, is not to say that they 
were mere pawns in the hands of the state, hoodwinked into 
supporting Johnson administration aims against their will. In 
a pattern very similar to Project CAMELOT, and to World War II 
work before that, the Kerner Commission's experts made genuine 
efforts to advance scientific understanding of important 
public questions and fortify their own authority at the same 
time. They considered advising the President an important 
opportunity to act on their social and professional 
responsibilities, and pursue the ongoing project of infusing 
the operations of government with psychological enlightenment. 
By 1967, with scandals like CAMELOT behind them, the experts 
were often quite conscious of their contradictory position in 
the policy-making process and of the likelihood that their 
work would be used as window dressing for a policy based more 
on political considerations than scientific evidence. 
Sometimes, they fought the political tide and paid for it.
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They were fired, or their work was marginalized or completely 
ignored.

Notwithstanding such conflicts, psychological experts 
were a standard ingredient in high-level domestic policy
making by the late 1960s. A look at the Kerner Commission 
documents not only verifies their existence and importance, 
but reveals the process by which almost three decades of 
psychological research and theory about race and rioting 
expanded the reach of government by defining new areas of 
human experience— the subjective experience of self, in 
particular— as appropriate and legitimate spheres of public 
policy. Helped along by the dramatically increased status and 
visibility of psychological experts in non-policy roles, 
especially popular culture and clinical work, the Kerner 
Commission's experts employed all the intellectual tools that 
had been placed at their disposal by their World War II and 
Cold War predecessors: the importance of frustration and
aggression, the irrationality and prejudice of public 
attitudes and opinion, the personality damage done to black 
Americans, the tradition of crowd psychology. But the 
Commission's context in urban rioting and in the polarized 
social climate of the late 1960s also served to alter some of 
those tools, or at least shed new light on their past (and 
future) political importance.
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The Movement Context
Just as research on the psychology of prejudice and 

racial identity had been spurred on by the direction of the 
civil rights movement in the 1950s and early 1960s, so the 
work of the Kerner Commission took place in the context of 
that movement's turn toward black nationalism, a transition 
which made psychology, if anything, more prominent in the 
demands of activists, and certainly in analyses of them. Black 
power was understood, by critics and supporters alike, as a 
bid for self-esteem and psychological independence. Alarmed 
observers like Erik Erikson called the departure from 
integrationist goals proof that black activists were moving in 
the direction of psychological despair, away from the 
"essential wholeness of experience" and toward a rigid and 
intolerant "totalistic identity."8 Supporters of black 
nationalism expressed themselves in equally psychological 
terms, pointing to the analogy between black power and 
adolescent rebellion against "bad parents" or suggesting that 
long-suppressed black rage required constructive expression—  

in separatist forms— if the tragedy of black self-hatred and 
identity crisis were ever to be overcome.9 Alvin Poussaint, 
for example, restated the salience of personality damage to 
black rage in a New York Times Magazine article, "A Negro 
Psychiatrist Explains the Negro Psyche," published just as the 
Kerner Commission was getting underway.10

Psychological analysis of this sort was not simply

404

R eproduced with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

imposed by hostile outsiders. Civil rights activists,
nationalists and integrationists alike, adopted the language
and tactics of psychology as their own, often embracing the
gender biases of the postwar literature at the same time.
Eldridge Cleaver, the Black Panther Party's Minister of
Information, used the vocabulary of humanistic psychology when
he titled an important essay on his personal and political
development, "On Becoming.1111 Price Cobbs, a black
psychiatrist, conducted inter-racial encounter groups, called
"Racial Confrontation as a Transcendental Experience," out of
the San Francisco office of Esalen (a counter-cultural hub)
for two years, until the effort disintegrated in a cloud of
angry recriminations in 1969.12

Civil rights activists also tried to make psychology's
insights serve their explanations of rioting and what to do
about it. Black nationalist Albert Cleage, Reverend of
Detroit's Central United Church, pointed to the devastation of
rioting in order to counter Moynihan's condemnation of black
psychology: "His study tries to show that the black community
is sick; but the black community is not as sick as the white
community."13 And a young Jesse Jackson, lieutenant to Martin
Luther King and Director of Chicago's Operation Breadbasket,
wrote the following to Mayor Richard Daley in August 1967:

Riots are illegal, but make no mistake about it, they are 
not illegitimate.... For the victims of slum life, 
military suppression redirects their frustration and sets 
akindle a flame of passion and hate. This bottled up fear 
and stifled search for justice drives men to 
spontaneously combust and come up screaming
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irrationally.... the debate is not over the pursuit [of 
liberty] but over the right to be a man... .l4

THE KERNER COMMISSION IS APPOINTED
The Kerner Commission was established one week after the 

start of the Detroit riot, in which 43 persons were killed, 
more than 7,200 arrests were made, and approximately $40 
million worth of damage was done to property. Eleven 
commissioners were personally named by President Johnson. As 
a body, the Commission was weighted sharply toward the ranks 
of elected national officials and exuded an aura of 
moderation. Liberals of both parties predominated; neither 
Southern Democrats nor black nationalists were represented; 
organized labor, big business, established civil rights 
organizations, and police departments each had some voice and 
the Commission included one female and two black Americans.15 
The Commission's Executive Director, also designated by 
Johnson himself, was David Ginsburg, a Washington attorney. 
Not a single one of the commissioners was a social or 
behavioral scientist (although Fred Harris could certainly 
claim to be an advocate), and Ginsburg's credentials were 
obviously political, rather than scientific, leading one blunt 
critic to dismiss him as Johnson's "chief political cadre."16 
This insensitive oversight elicited pointed criticism from the 
intellectual community and resulted, in the short run, in the 
appointment of psychiatrist W. Walter Menninger (one of 
William Menninger's sons) to a subsequent presidential
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commission.17
The seven months between August 1967 and March 1968 were 

crammed with work for commissioners, their staff, and outside 
consultants. The deadline for a final report, which was 
unrealistic in the first place, was pushed up by six months, 
making the already hectic pace of work almost unbearable, and 
even calling its quality into question. Almost no one involved 
believed that seven months was adequate time to methodically 
review all the facts about urban rioting, let alone produce a 
scientific explanation of its causes. But they were animated 
by a shared sense of terrible crisis and by the tremendous 
power and responsibility of telling the federal government how 
to cope.

In spite of the mad rush, the final Report became an 
instant best-seller, with the result that its famous 
conclusion— "Our nation is moving toward two societies, one 
black, one white— separate and unequal"— was widely discussed 
even if the Johnson administration was too far gone to do 
anything about it.18 The Bantam paperback press run of 30,000 
sold out in three days and another 1.6 million copies were 
sold between March and June 1968.19 Marlon Brando, in a 
personal effort to raise the racial consciousness of his 
fellow citizens, even did a dramatic reading from the Report 
on a late-night television talk-show.20
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THE EXPERTS AND THEIR WORK
The Kerner Commission's Assistant Deputy Director for 

Research, whose job it was to coordinate the Commission's 
massive and hurried research program, was Robert Shellow, a 
social psychologist previously on the staff of the National 
Institute of Mental Health (NIMH). He came to the Commission 
highly recommended by American Psychological Association 
Executive Officer Arthur Brayfield, who wasted no time in 
making staff suggestions to Fred Harris and expressing the 
view that the Commission "must take a hard look at the 
psychological aspects of the problems.”21 Because of the 
pressure to issue an authoritative statement at the earliest 
possible moment, not all of the Commission's research was 
completed in time to be included in the March 1, 1968 final 
Report. A volume of supplemental research studies was 
published later on that year.22

The Commission's data-gathering and analyzing effort was 
vast. The in-house social science staff, although important, 
consisted of only a handful of researchers outside of Shellow. 
himself, and not all of them worked full-time for the 
Commission. David Boesel of Cornell and Louis Goldberg of 
Johns Hopkins were both Ph.D. candidates at the time; Gary 
Marx, a sociologist on the faculty of Harvard's Department of 
Social Relations, came to Washington three days a week; Elliot 
Liebow, an NIMH administrator and anthropologist, scraped 
together one day each week to work for the Commission.23
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The in-house staff was tiny for political reasons. By 
1967, many prominent social and behavioral scientists had 
become critics of Johnson's foreign policy and experts with 
anti-war records were simply eliminated from consideration for 
spots on the Commission staff. Administrators assumed that 
such individuals would be security risks.24 There were 
practical reasons for the small size of the research staff as 
well. Lining up academic experts on very short notice proved 
to be a formidable logistical challenge. Few were willing to 
alter their immediate plans, take on a huge research project, 
and work at a hectic pace. A combination of politics and 
convenience thus determined that the number of experts engaged 
in contract research for the Commission would far outstrip the 
numbers of in-house researchers. No background checks were 
required for contract work and it could be managed far more 
flexibly, without, for example, requiring that experts move to 
Washington, DC. Although the vast majority of the Commission's 
experts were not submitted to any official litmus test, the 
Vietnam War, a very sore spot with the administration, was not 
discussed anywhere in the Report. Considering the war's rapid 
depletion of Great Society funds, this astonishing gap is 
difficult to explain except as a result of executive 
pressure.25

The work done by the small in-house research team was 
supplemented by field teams of six, who were sent out to 
gather information in 23 cities in an effort to compile
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accurate chronologies of urban disorders.26 In all, team 
members interviewed 1,200 people— from mayors to rioters—  

pored over official documents like police and fire department 
logs, took scores of witness depositions, and lined up 
confidential testimonials for the Commission. Robert Shellow 
estimated that the final city-by-city analyses were based on 
15,200 pages of raw data, excluding the teams' own research 
reports.27

Contract research that was paid for directly by the 
Commission involved hundreds of thousands of dollars and the 
kinds of quasi-independent research organizations that 
proliferated after World War II in the rush to meet the 
government's new demand for expert help. For example, the 
University of Michigan's Survey Research Center, a branch of 
the Institute for Social Research, which had been a stepchild 
of World-War-II-era military expertise, handled one of the 
Commission's supplementary studies on racial attitudes, which 
involved more than 5000 written surveys and personal 
interviews in 15 cities.28 Other significant pieces of 
research of immediate use to the Kerner Commission fell under 
the funding auspices of more permanent, and generously 
endowed, federal bureaucracies. The NIMH, for instance, 
cooperated fully with the Kerner Commission. It was already 
sponsoring more than fifty studies (at a price tag of $4 
million) on "mass violence.1,29 These included an effort to 
design accurate riot predictors by the Lemberg Center for the
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Study of Violence at Brandeis University and a large-scale 
psychiatric study in which forty NIMH staffers investigated 
the salience of masculinity in differences between rioters and 
non-rioters in Detroit.30

In addition to research done for, or in cooperation with, 
the Kerner Commission, Robert Shellow made it his business to 
collect and review the most recent behavioral and clinical 
theories. His meetings with consultants and advisors reviewed 
work being done by a range of academic experts on social 
conflict, racial attitudes, and rioting. The Commission 
considered the feasibility of predicting individual 
dissatisfaction and developing phase models of revolutionary 
upheaval, efforts which were remarkably reminiscent of Project 
CAMELOT and of World War II work before that.31 Among the 
consultants to the Kerner Commission were Neil Smelser (who 
had also been one of Project CAMELOT' s advisors) and Ralph 
Turner, both important figures in the translation of crowd 
psychology into the sociological literature on "collective 
behavior." Along more clinical lines, the Commission's 
psychiatric consultants (including Robert Coles and Charles 
Pinderhughes) analyzed riots as an element in group identity 
and wrote reports on various aspects of adolescent male 
psychology.32

The major accomplishment of the in-house research staff 
was a lengthy and controversial document, titled "The Harvest 
of American Racism.” It concluded, in no uncertain terms, that
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the desperate state of U.S. cities was the fault of white
racist institutions and that white— not black— Americans were
destroying the American dream. Greatly increased taxes and a
multi-billion dollar assault on urban slums, far beyond
anything envisioned by the Great Society, were the only
possible means of preventing further riots. A shocked David
Ginsburg reacted to this radical criticism of the Johnson
record by firing Shellow and his immediate colleagues en masse
in December 1967, along with 120 other staff members. A
funding shortfall, caused by the Vietnam War, was the official
reason offered for this dramatic move.33

In the short run, the house-cleaning confirmed some
experts' suspicion that they were useful only as "social
science input," obediently serving a process that had been
politically determined by others from the start.34 Robert
Shellow, for example, reported the following brief
conversation with one of his staff superiors as evidence that
the Commission appreciated expertise more for its appearance
than its substance.

Shellow: You realize that it's going to be awfully 
difficult to mount a study of riots using social science 
methodology and compress it into four or five months. 
Staff director: That's not important...what's important 
is that you've got that Ph.D.35

Even some experts deeply invested in the Great Society
bureaucracies that "Harvest" had criticized as band-aid
approaches reacted sharply to Ginsburg's purge of the
Commission staff. Research psychologist Thomas Tomlinson, of
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the Office of Economic Opportunity, for example, accused the 
Commission of abandoning any and all approaches that were 
likely to provoke presidential wrath (either because they cost 
too much or pointed the finger at Vietnam), even if they were 
the only way to prevent future rioting.36 Not surprisingly, 
Ginsburg lambasted such charges as "irresponsible and totally 
inaccurate."37 Whatever the truth in this particular case, 
the roller-coaster relationship between expertise and public 
policy, which made experts feel giddy with power one moment 
and weak and expendable the next, was not new. It was a 
significant pattern in the history of policy-oriented 
psychological experts since 1940, as we have seen.

Masculine Self-Esteem Revisited
All of the psychological experts affiliated with Kerner 

Commission research were steeped in the postwar literature on 
prejudice and personality damage, and their explorations of 
riot causation were marked by the characteristic themes of 
psychological work on race since 1945: social pathology,
wounded masculinity, matriarchal families, and problematic 
self-esteem. Also very conspicuous in their work was the 
language of clinical practice. The conceptual basis of 
medicine and psychiatry— health, sickness, and therapeutic 
treatment— infused policy debates about the status of U.S. 
cities and the motivations of rioters, corresponding to the 
increased status and visibility of postwar clinical work, as
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well as to the innovative trends of community psychology and 
psychiatry. What follows is a discussion of the significance 
of these particular patterns, unmistakable and influential, in 
the testimony that was offered and the research that was done 
by and for the Kerner Commission.

John Gardner, the Secretary of the Department of Health, 
Education and Welfare (HEW), was one of the very first 
witnesses to appear before the Commission. A member of the 
cabinet, Gardner was the highest ranking psychologist in the 
federal government. He brought to his job a perspective that 
had been shaped by the kinds of wartime experiences described 
in earlier chapters as typical of policy-oriented 
psychological experts. During World War II, Gardner worked for 
the FCC's Foreign Broadcast Monitoring (later Intelligence) 
Service and the OSS. After the war, he became President of the 
Carnegie Corporation and consultant to government officials in 
the Department of Defense, the Agency for International 
Development, and the White House. In 1965, he brought to his 
job as HEW Secretary a particular commitment to organizational 
psychology and a strong desire to champion individual 
potential and development in the face of mass institutions.38

On August 1, 1967, Gardner explained to the Kerner
Commission that rioting was caused by poverty and 
discrimination, but also lamented "the social evils of the 
ghetto," including family breakdown.39 Clearly, social 
pathology and gender-nonconformity were on the minds of

414

R eproduced with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

policy-makers— even cabinet secretaries— as reasons why black 
ghetto residents remained poor and trapped in inner cities.

Social psychologist Kenneth Clark also spoke to the 
Commission early in its deliberations, on September 13, 1967. 
His pessimistic testimony made such a deep impression that a 
93-word excerpt was prominently featured in the conclusion of 
the Commission's final Report, a statement longer than the 
text of the conclusion itself.40 Calling himself a "social 
diagnostician," Clark warned the Commission that "the patient 
is suffering from a very severe and viral disease," not 
necessarily terminal, but with "symptoms which suggest a grave 
diagnosis.1,41 His testimony continued, full of analogies 
between riots and infectious disease, and he railed against 
the government for its unwillingness to take action beyond 
convening official investigating bodies. He even expressed 
something like regret over his own appearance before the 
Commission. There was, he emphasized, little more to learn 
about rioting and human hopelessness. Psychological experts 
and policy-makers alike understood exactly what sort of 
"treatment" was needed to cure cities and turn them into 
environments conducive to human development, rather than 
violence. There was, however, simply not the political will to 
do so; allegiance to the "American Creed" had been exposed as 
a myth. He even compared urban ghettos to German concentration 
camps and white Americans to World War II Germans who had done 
nothing to stop, or even acknowledge, the holocaust while it
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was occurring. Finally and sadly, he pointed out that too much 
anxiety swirled around damage done to property. Rioting's 
logic was psychological, and the price to be paid for it was 
similarly psychological. In comparison, material destruction 
was trivial.

Elliot Liebow, an NIMH administrator who worked on the 
in-house research staff of the Commission one day a week, also 
offered testimonial advice to the commissioners. Trained as an 
anthropologist, Liebow was the author of Tally's Corner 
(1967), a widely read and discussed ethnography centering on 
a small group of ghetto residents in Washington, DC, who, not 
coincidentally, fit the accepted profile of rioters: black, 
male, adolescent or relatively young, under- or unemployed.42 
Liebow's field work started as part of an NIMH study of 
childrearing among low-income families in the early 1960s, but 
it soon evolved into a sympathetic portrait of the men's 
"streetcorner society." His analysis of their emotionally 
impoverished lives emphasized the family; the bulk of the book 
described hostility between men and women, and the 
estrangement of fathers from their children. Liebow traced the 
men's numerous disappointments to the gap between what the 
dominant culture expected them to be— reliable providers and 
loyal husbands— and what the men actually were— members of a 
"streetcorner society," an inferior friendship network in 
which a system of games and "public fictions" eased the pain 
of their failures with women and children.
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In Tally's Cornerf Liebow reiterated the view, prevalent 
in the postwar literature, that poor black communities were 
not independent subcultures, and therefore not exhibits for 
cultural pluralism. They were pathological variations on the 
white norm. The men's inability to find decent jobs and live 
up to the role of patriarchal breadwinner sentenced them to 
lifetimes of low self-esteem and dependence on an all-male 
version of sociability that was both shallow and pitiful. "The 
streetcorner,M Liebow concluded, "is, among other things, a 
sanctuary for those who can no longer endure the experience or 
prospect of failure."43 The policy implications of this point 
of view directly recalled the earlier work of Frazier, Myrdal, 
and Clark in suggesting that male wages were the key to 
assisting black families and communities. For Liebow, public 
policy had gone too far in the direction of making women and 
children the subjects of government social programs. Men 
deserved more attention.

Liebow's testimony before the Commission, on November 9, 
1967, began with just such a plea for the repair of masculine 
self-esteem.

At the heart of our family system is this husband-wife 
relationship and the husband is also the father. In our 
society we define a man as someone who is the breadwinner 
of the family, who supports the family and he is the head 
of it, and that is what it is to be a man in American 
society.... there are a lot of lower class Negro males 
who are not men in this sense, and why aren't they 
men?.... one of the reasons...is how he sees himself.44

Liebow did not suggest that rioting was the logical endpoint
in a downward spiral of self-esteem, but rather the behavior
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of men who were attempting to assert some form of power and 
control, who rejected a sense of self as lazy, incompetent, 
and irresponsible. This trend toward interpreting rioting in 
positive terms— as a bid to recoup emotional or political 
self-esteem— was new in the late 1960s. Eventually, it helped 
to transform psychological and social theories of collective 
behavior dramatically. Beginning in the late 1960s, social 
movements of all sorts became far more sympathetic objects of 
social scientific analysis. Theorists began turning away from 
the fundamentals of the crowd psychology tradition (collective 
action as a sort of group temper tantrum), considering instead 
the possibility that social collectivities might act 
purposefully and rationally, on the basis of rising 
expectations and increasing material resources.

The Citv as Patient
Matthew Dumont was another NIMH administrator who offered 

the Commission his advice in the form of a report on the 
positive, community-building roles of ghetto gangs, and he 
suggested that policy-makers would be wise to consider their 
potential to act as counter-rioting forces.45 His semi- 
optimistic interpretation of civil disturbance was similar to 
Liebow's: "...one may have to conclude that the rioter is a 
more mentally healthy person than the non-rioter.1146 Dumont, 
however, did not make his special concern with black men, or 
masculinity, explicit. He did not really have to. Rioters, or
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most of them anyway, were male; therefore, his subjects were 
male. That rioting was a gender-specific behavior was an 
assumption made by most, if not all, of the Kerner Commission 
experts. Rarely was it considered necessary in reports or 
recommendations to point out that rioters were male.47 In 
this sense, Dumont was not at all exceptional.

As an advocate of community psychiatry, Dumont 
represented one of the most innovative and significant 
developments in the postwar clinical professions.48 By the 
late 1960s, popular perception no longer tied clinicians to 
their historic charges: the institutionalized insane.
Perfectly normal (if painfully maladjusted) individuals had 
become appropriate participants in clinical exchanges, and 
healing complex social environments had been gathered under 
the mantle of clinicians' ever-expanding list of therapeutic 
chores. Even the names of their respective movements made it 
evident that psychiatrists and psychologists were prepared and 
eager to bring diagnosis and treatment to communities at 
large. The working definition of community psychiatry 
typically covered all aspects of a population's social and 
biological life, combining the profession's conventional 
commitment to clinical work with hefty chunks of research, 
education, urban planning, government administration, 
community organization, and political activism.49 Community 
psychiatry and psychology, in other words, implied sweeping 
social planning and activism in the name of mental health.
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In the case of rioting, Dumont thought it sensible to 
consider violence a symptom and "the city as patient."50 This 
phrase embodied a truly remarkable expansion in the subject of 
psychological authority, founded on the World War II 
preoccupation with "prevention," expressed through massive 
campaigns to instill mental health in the U.S. public during 
the period after 1945, and finally enacted on the level of 
state policy through federal legislation. In 1963, the Mental 
Retardation and Community Mental Health Centers Construction 
Act institutionalized psychology's progress in the form of an 
ambitious federal program: 2000 community centers would be 
built to replace the outmoded system of segregated asylums. 
They would be accessible to all U.S. citizens on the 
assumption that combatting the scourge of mental disease in 
the community would prevent most, if not all, of the negative 
social consequences associated with severe psychological 
illness.51

By the time the Kerner Commission was established, its 
community focus made the purposes of psychiatry and psychology 
indistinguishable at times from those of the welfare state, 
and advocates were quick to notice similarities between their 
goals and assumptions and those of the Great Society; both 
envisioned community participation and the enfranchisement of 
the poor and oppressed based on conscious improvement of 
damaging environments. The mission of community psychology, 
Robert Reiff announced in September 1967, was to "place the
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psychologist in the position of social interventionist, whose
primary task was to intervene at the social system level to
modify human behavior.1,52

Matthew Dumont stated the alliance between psychology and
liberal politics even more simply: "Mental health is
freedom."53 He showed how useful a justification mental health
had become for the social welfare vision and how intertwined
it was with language of 1960s activist politics. And he
brought this perspective to the attention of the Kerner
Commission, some of whose members immediately embraced this
advantageous, new way of expressing policy concerns.54 Like
Kenneth Clark's testimony, Dumont's rhetoric relied on
extensive disease metaphors and called for the prompt
diagnosis and treatment of social disorder. He referred
frequently to "urban organisms," "painful tissue destruction,"
and the "sensory deprivation psychosis" experienced by
ghettos. The spread of rioting convinced him that entire
communities, not just individuals, were suffering the pain of
poor self-esteem.

This, then, is the diagnosis. A riot is symptomatic 
expression of deficits of stimulation, self esteem, a 
sense of community, and environmental mastery. The 
treatment of the condition is no secret and in inadequate 
dosages it has already been administered.55

THE BENEFITS OF WAR, AGAIN
Just as Cold War psychology had offered militaries a new 

lease on life as constructive, nation-building institutions,
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capable of reducing levels of national and international 
tension, so Dumont hoped to translate the internal policing 
functions of the state into a positive force for therapeutic 
treatment.

Law enforcement and correctional institutions may 
themselves be redefined as preventive and rehabilitative 
forces, with policemen functioning not as an army of 
occupation but as community organizers, group recreation 
workers, and counselors, armed with knowledge, 
understanding, physical prowess and self-control rather 
than guns.56

Sensitivity-training for police forces had been on 
psychological experts' riot prevention agenda since Gordon 
Allport and Leo Postman first set out to re-educate Boston 
police during World War II and strenuous efforts had been
made, in the intervening years, to "professionalize” police
responses to race-related rioting through heavy doses of 
social psychological knowledge about frustration and 
aggression, childhood traumas, and the stages and types of 
rioting mobs.57 Since 1964, J. Edgar Hoover informed the 
Kerner Commission, the FBI National Academy had been running 
training sessions for police administrators and instructors 
all around the country. The curriculum included a required 
course on "Causative and Psychological Factors in Development 
and Behavior of Mobs" alongside the demonstration of riot 
control techniques by crack Army units.58 By August 1967, 
when the Commission began its work, approximately 60,000
copies of the FBI's Prevention and Control of Mobs and Crowds 
were in the hands of state and local law enforcement
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personnel. This standard manual, initially issued in February 
1965 and updated two years later, emulated the work of World 
War II riot experts (by defining the police role as preventive 
treatment and "release of tension") while also incorporating 
the painstaking theoretical progress that riot experts had 
made in the decades since. The manual carefully distinguished 
crowd types, crowd behavior patterns, rioters' personality 
profiles, and riot chronologies, among other things.59

By the mid-1960s, the FBI was certainly more willing to 
accept and dispense psychological experts' advice than World- 
War-II-era police departments had been, but domestic 
polarization over "pacification" campaigns in Southeast Asia 
had begun to make optimistic analogies between law enforcement 
and enlightened social relations (whether applied to foreign 
militaries or domestic police forces) appear naive and 
misguided, especially to experts and observers opposed to the 
Vietnam War.60 Even some professionals whose careers had been 
based on the persuasiveness of psychological approaches 
ruefully agreed that equating cities with patients and law 
enforcement with therapy embodied terribly repressive, as well 
as liberating, potential.

Kenneth Keniston, well known as the author of books about 
generational identity such as The Uncommitted (1960) and Young 
Radicals (1968), penned a telling satire along these lines in 
1968, "How Community Mental Health Stamped Out the Riots."61 
He warned that idealistic psychological approaches could be
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put to frightening purposes if they actually managed to
transform public policy-making into a process of correcting
individual maladjustments and community pathologies. In his
article, Keniston imagined looking back on the landscape of
the late 1960s from a vantage point in 1978. The Department of
Defense had been renamed the Department of International
Mental Health, General Westmoreland had been appointed
Secretary, and wars had become struggles for a mentally
healthy world. On the home front, Ronald Reagan (famous during
the 1960s for his law-and-order approach to campus activism
and unrest in California) had directed a massive community
mental health program in an effort to stem the tide of urban
rioting. In 1971, laws were passed sentencing people
identified as potentially violent to mandatory therapy. And
since 1972, a "Total Saturation Approach" to urban problems
had been used, featuring "Remote Therapy Centers" (relocating
riot-prone patients to the same sites used for Japanese-
Americans during World War II) and "Mobile Treatment Teams,"
which had been found far more effective than old-fashioned
police departments. Finally, Keniston reiterated, ironically
and with ominous overtones, the neat fit between mental health
and social welfare.

...our long-range goal: nothing less than a society in 
which all men and women are guaranteed mental health by 
simple virtue of their citizenship. Thus, the entire 
community must be our target: we must insist upon total 
mental health from the womb to the grave.62

As the utopian hopes of postwar community psychiatry and
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psychology were dashed against the stubborn persistence of 
poverty, inequality, racism, and violence in U.S. society, 
Keniston's skepticism became a more common feature of 
progressive analysis, to the point where the sheer existence 
of psychological approaches to subjective experience was 
considered prima-facie evidence of sinister schemes of social 
control.

Keniston sketched his negative vision in extreme and 
satirical terms for the purpose of dramatizing the dangers of 
community psychological approaches. The Kerner Commission, 
however, received many suggestions, completely sincere and 
sometimes unsolicited, that overlooked these dangers and 
continued to assume that psychological approaches were 
intrinsically enlightened. Therapy for rioters, and modes of 
communications that would release unconscious fears and boost 
levels of self-esteem, were common refrains. In letters to the 
Kerner Commission, U.S. citizens informed policy-makers that 
constructive means of preventing future riots were, among 
others, "reality therapy," dialogue centers, human relations 
councils, and in-depth clinical interviews to explore the 
motivations of individual rioters.63 Given the preponderance 
of psychologically-oriented advice from experts and ordinary 
citizens alike, it was little wonder that Commission Executive 
Director Ginsburg identified "an entire system of deprivation 
and frustration leading to the alienation of individuals" as 
the Commission's very first priority in developing social and
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economic recommendations to improve ghetto life.64

Cold War Psychology Comes Home
The intimacies that transpired between Cold War 

psychology and policy-makers' approach to urban rioting were 
not figments of Kenneth Keniston's overheated imagination. The 
Kerner Commission made full use of resources that had been 
developed for the use of the military during the 1950s and 
1960s, sharing with such projects as CAMELOT not only similar 
approaches to the psychology of crowds, revolutionaries, and 
rioters, but overlapping personnel as well.

Ted Gurr and Ithiel de Sola Pool linked the two 
experiences, illustrating the flexibility of policy-oriented 
experts and their desire to operate in diverse areas of 
government. Ted Gurr, a consultant to CRESS (the 
organizational sponsor of Project CAMELOT, renamed in 1966) 
turned his comparative studies of civil strife abroad toward 
more domestic topics. In 1968, he argued that sophisticated 
frustration/aggression theories could be applied to the 
circumstances of Guatemalan guerrillas, Indonesian students, 
and urban black Americans with roughly equal effectiveness, a 
view that was adopted, as noted above, by the Commission's 
Director.65 Sola Pool, a vocal figure in military behavioral 
science, won a Kerner Commission contract worth $221,000 for 
his consulting firm, Simulmatics Corporation, to track the 
media's contribution to urban riots.66
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Beyond the presence of such individuals, the entire 
project of riot analysis was infused by the sense that the 
military had the most "Directly Related Experience," according 
to the title of a Kerner Commission memo on successful 
psychological warfare and counter-insurgency campaigns.67 
Much of the riot training and equipment advice sought after by 
municipal administrations and police departments came from the 
military, whose own experts sometimes derided the value of 
civilian knowledge on these topics.68

New Variations on Old Crowd Psychology
The Kerner Commission experts also owed a debt to the 

military's patronage of expert work on the nature of social 
upheaval and to those elements of the crowd psychology 
tradition that had survived as themes in postwar theoretical 
models of crowd formation and revolutionary stages. By the 
late 1960s, crowd psychology was called by a new name, 
"collective behavior," and had migrated throughout the social 
sciences via the behavioral revolution of the 1950s, which 
stripped crowd psychology of its obvious anti-democratic 
tendencies and injected it with a heavy dose of scientific 
method.69 The theoretical work of Kerner Commission 
consultants Neil Smelser and Ralph Turner kept alive the 
residue of the old psychology in the form of a sophisticated 
new sociology. The idea that groups were subject to 
unconscious social contagion remained viable, alongside the
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conviction that race rioting was appropriately classified with 
religious cults, natural disasters, and other types of social 
panic.70

The Kerner Commission experts employed phase models of 
urban disturbance, compiled elaborate chronologies, designed 
multi-factored riot classification schemes, and hypothesized 
that rioters shared a common personality profile.71 All of 
these recalled military efforts, like the failed Project 
CAMELOT, which had used these very techniques to make the 
explosiveness of civil unrest in the Third World at least a 
little bit more predictable for military and foreign policy
makers. They also all employed, sometimes almost verbatim, the 
theoretical jargon of social science for descriptive purposes: 
riots were labeled as "expressive," "suggestible," 
"permissive," or as prototypes of "social contagion."72

There were significant differences, however, having to do 
with the sympathy that black Americans had gained since the 
1950s through the civil rights movement and the growing 
presence of intellectuals in a variety of 1960s social 
movements. The justice of civil rights demands, the slowness 
of racial change, and decided patterns of activism among 
highly educated Americans on university campuses had momentous 
consequences within the literature of particular social 
science disciplines. Also important was the movement of the 
psychological professions away from their preoccupations with 
the abnormal, a shift that decisively changed the subjects of
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psychological experts, beginning with World War II. All of 
these developments combined to make it less likely that 
experts in the late 1960s would view urban rioters as deviants 
in the grip of irrational forces. We have already considered 
instances of this tendency toward a more positive and rational 
theory of collective behavior among Kerner Commission experts, 
such as Elliot Liebow, who suggested that rioting was 
psychologically empowering for individuals whose lives were 
otherwise impaired by apathy and hopelessness.

Rioting was sometimes even posited as an ideological 
stance, a necessary, if destructive, stage in the civil rights 
movement, or, as it was more likely to be called in the late 
1960s by advocates of this position, the black revolution. 
This perspective was only possible because the irrational 
contamination of ideological commitment, such a core element 
of the World War II worldview, had been thoroughly challenged 
in the 1960s. The terrible destruction wrought by enemy 
national characters and the deep emotional appeal of fascism 
faded from view during a decade when the ideological 
commitments closest at hand— eradicating racism, poverty, and 
imperialism— seemed beyond reproach and the postwar "end of 
ideology" appeared nothing so much as an irresponsible 
abandonment of moral principle.

A number of Kerner Commission experts and research 
projects tested out this positive new assessment of ideology. 
The result was that riots could appear to be purposeful,
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organized protests against legitimate and pressing grievances. 
That riots were taken seriously as a form of political action 
was sometimes indicated through the vocabulary used to 
describe them: "urban rebellions" competed with "mob violence" 
and "lawless anarchy."

Widespread consideration of riots as a rational 
collective activity was new, but the idea itself was not. As 
early as the Harlem riot of 1943, Kenneth Clark had suggested 
that a significant number of black Americans condoned rioting 
as a specific means to achieve the end of racial justice.73 
By 1965, he denied that ghetto violence was an uncontrollable 
force and chose instead to call it "a weird social defiance" 
of objective social conditions ranging from substandard 
housing and soaring crime and infant morality rates to 
impoverishment and discrimination.74 Clark, however, 
sometimes reverted to the old themes of crowd psychology in 
his observations of riots. "[S]uch anarchy could even be a 
subconscious or conscious invitation to self-destruction," he 
noted that same year. "Those who despair in the ghetto follow 
their own laws— generally the laws of unreason."75

Gary Marx, on the Commission's in-house research staff, 
did not so much criticize the old crowd psychology as try to 
turn it upside down, by applying its principles to the 
behavior of police, rather than rioters. "Who controls the 
agents of social control?" was, Marx submitted, a major 
unasked and unanswered question. He went so far as to suggest
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that law enforcement personnel had caused urban riots, or at 
least intensified them, through the classic pattern of 
contagion, panic, and frustration usually attributed to crowd 
members.76 Marx's themes found strong encouragement in the 
publications of the Lemberg Center for the Study of Violence 
at Brandeis University, a research center, established in 
1965, that had blazed trails eagerly followed by Kerner 
Commission experts. The Lemberg Center staff insisted that 
rioters could be understood as reasonable actors frequently 
faced with "police panic." Further, they speculated, rioters 
were attempting to solidify a positive sense of community and 
masculinity. They simply could not be compared with Gustave Le 
Bon's primitive and herd-like crowds.77

THE COMMISSION'S CONCLUSIONS
In retrospect, it appears that the Kerner Commission 

turned the expert investigation of rioting into an 
unprecedented executive priority. But it was hardly the first 
such official investigation during the 1960s. During the 
Johnson presidency alone, 13 commissions were appointed at 
municipal and state levels.78 Since early in the century, 
commissions had been among the government's favorite answers 
to the questions raised by riots. Between 1917 and 1943, 21 
were established to investigate riots in E. St. Louis (1917), 
Chicago and Washington, DC (1919), Detroit (1925 and 1943) 
Harlem (1935 and 1943), and elsewhere. According to critics,
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commissions offered a convenient way of "processing racial 
crisis" symbolically, purchasing urban stability and, at the 
same time, insuring "the continuation of long-term social 
conflict by other means."79 According to supporters, 
commissions were clear evidence of government making good on 
its responsibilities to maintain social order while still 
addressing intergroup conflict with speed and seriousness.

Following the Watts riots in the summer of 1965, 
California Governor Edmund G. Brown had put a state-level 
commission together, determined to pinpoint the causes of 
violence in the Los Angeles ghetto. The McCone Commission was 
named after its Chairman, John A. McCone, a businessman who 
had served as CIA Director. Hundreds of other riots occurred 
and investigating bodies formed during the two years between 
Watts and the Kerner Commission's formation— 164 during the 
first nine months of 1967 alone— but the McCone Commission's 
work was especially important in influencing the direction 
that Kerner Commission experts took.80 Because Watts had been 
among the largest of the riots, the McCone Commission had 
received wide publicity, as had its conclusions about the 
nature of urban disorder: that riots were "spasms" and rioters 
"marauding bands" who "seemed to be caught up in an insensate 
rage of destruction."81 In the months and years that 
followed, the McCone Commission findings were used to support 
theories that urban riots were the handiwork of criminal 
"riffraff," conspiracies concocted by black nationalists,
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attacks of mass hysteria, or a combination of all three.
The Kerner Commission experts set out very deliberately

to counter these conclusions, as the final Report makes
clear.82 Months of research and analysis resulted in a final
Report that emphasized the responsibility of white
institutions and attitudes for urban rioting.

What white Americans have never fully understood— but 
what the Negro can never forget— is that white society is 
deeply implicated in the ghetto. White institutions 
created it, white institutions maintain it, and white 
society condones it.83

On the one hand, this forceful statement (which appeared in
the final Report's introductory summary) illustrated that the
merits of the ill-fated internal document, "The Harvest of
American Racism," had not been entirely lost on the
Commissioners. On the other hand, the final Report enumerated
a long list of social pathologies and incorporated lengthy
descriptions of the "culture of poverty" from which black
Americans suffered. A chapter on "Unemployment, Family
Structure, and Social Disorganization" reiterated all the
standard themes, from the poor self-esteem of black men who
could not achieve the status of patriarchal breadwinners and
hence were forced to become demoralized members of a
"streetcorner society" to the damaging consequences of an
unnaturally high labor force participation rate among black
women.84

The net result could be confusing. The Report called "the 
racial attitudes and behavior of white Americans" the most
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fundamental cause of rioting, but pronounced increased black 
self-esteem a crucial step in the right direction.85 And 
while many of the Commission's "Recommendations for National 
Action" were for new or reinvigorated federal programs (in the 
areas of jobs, education, welfare, and housing), they were 
sprinkled with references to the need for a new black 
psychology, as if to imply that institutional reforms were 
attractive mainly for their psychological consequences— lower 
levels of frustration, heightened self-esteem, and more 
"normal" families.86 One month after the Kerner Commission 
finished its work, a parade of social experts testified before 
the Senate that programs geared to improving the socio
economic status of poor black Americans were not important 
because they redistributed money or power. They were "only a 
means to an end," and a far more psychological end at that.87

We know that looting is as bad for the looter as the 
looted. The burning store is a statement of frustration 
about self as well as a criticism of a society that 
permitted cynicism and prejudice to grow in place of 
community and love.88
Perhaps the final Report's inability to decide which came 

first— the unequal division of material and political power or 
the unequal division of psychological resources— simply 
mirrored the experts' ambivalence about their own position and 
goals. Robert Fogelson (co-author of the Commission's 
supplementary study, "Who Riots?") was disappointed in the 
Report's equivocation, and less than happy that his own work 
had been used to support, in his view, muddy analysis and
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feeble recommendations.89 Because he believed that profound 
institutional reorganization was necessary in order to solve 
the problems of cities, he criticized the Commission's 
emphasis on attitudes. He also admitted, however, that a 
document more to his radical taste would surely have been 
rejected, or even used by people in power to undermine the 
Great Society by blaming reformers for the problems they were 
trying to reform. As if to confirm the truth of this ironic 
double-bind, Georgia Governor Lester Maddox sent the following 
telegram to Lyndon Johnson upon the final Report's 
publication.

I ADVISED YOU ON NUMEROUS OCCASIONS STARTING IN EARLY 
1964 THAT NATIONAL LEGISLATION OR GUIDELINES AND 
DIRECTIVES THAT WERE DIRECTED AT AND CONTINUED TO 
INSPIRE, ENCOURAGE AND OFTEN TIMES PROTECT AND FINANCE 
THE MISFITS, MISTAKEN, BUMS, CRIMINALS, COMMUNISTS AND 
OTHER LAWLESS AGITATORS WOULD BRING WAVES OF VIOLENCE, 
BURNING, LOOTING, INJURY AND VIOLENT DEATH TO AMERICAN 
CITIES SUCH AS NEVER BEFORE TO TAKE PLACE IN OUR
NATION  I URGE YOU... TO NOT ASK FOR MORE OF THE
PROGRAMS THAT HAVE BROUGHT TRAGEDY TO AMERICA. PLEASE 
DENOUNCE THE SOCIALISTS [sic] AND FRAUDULENT 
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE RIOT PROBE COMMISSION, THAT EVEN 
NOW ENCOURAGE INCREASED VIOLENCE90
Opponents of the Kerner Commission's "socialism” were not 

limited to Southern Democratic power-brokers like Maddox. The 
majority of ordinary white Americans, as the experts 
themselves had shown, would not change their minds under the 
constructive pressure of the "American Creed"; they barely 
recognized the prevalence of racism, let alone considered 
themselves a part of the rioting problem and solution. 
Experts' work might illustrate that radical changes were
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needed, but it also led to the conclusion that such changes 
were unlikely to be tolerated. In such a circumstance, what 
could experts do except complain about the uses to which their 
efforts had been put? Many did exactly that.91

Not everyone, of course, shared such a dim view of the 
Kerner Commission's accomplishments. Arthur Brayfield, 
Executive Officer of the APA, was delighted with the final 
Report. He praised it as comprehensive and deserving of 
support, especially for "its clear recognition of the 
psychological factors— the crucial role of attitudes, of 
feelings, and indeed of the total functioning of human 
personality in its social and physical environment.1192 For 
Brayfield, the Commission had offered a positive model for 
government use of psychological experts because it illustrated 
how far government had moved in the direction of defining its 
responsibilities and programs in terms of their psychological 
consequences.

I believe that any inquiry into the development of human 
resources must focus on the black revolution. For the 
black revolution poses in its starkest form an 
overwhelming question: Can we design and develop a
society— a set of social arrangements— a human 
environment— that will foster the sense of personal worth 
and self-esteem required to sustain the human spirit, 
give meaning to our lives, and provide the energizing 
force to forge our personal destinies and to insure the 
emergence and survival of a humane society?93

CONCLUSION
This chapter has demonstrated that the benefits of war 

were both flexible and far-reaching. Many of the patterns
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characterizing the history of psychological experts during 
World War II, and in Cold War military policy, were just as 
evident in the evolution of domestic social policy. In fact, 
the development of the U.S. welfare and warfare states was 
intimately linked and mutually reinforcing, as the Kerner 
Commission case shows. In investigating riots at home, no less 
than revolutions far away, psychological experts were engaged 
in an ambitious, inter-disciplinary project to tease apart the 
knotted strands of personal motivation, social context, and 
history, all without losing sight of political principles and 
realities. They came up with few, if any, new ideas that 
passed scientific muster, but they were remarkably successful 
in ways neither intended nor anticipated. In particular, 
psychological experts' work on the domestic policy issues 
tackled by the Kerner Commission made the precise relationship 
of psychological and social change a focal point of the 
policy-making process. It made individual subjectivity an ever 
more significant factor in policy calculations and a new, and 
undisputed subject of government.

In the course of this process, experts and policy-makers 
sometimes found themselves at odds or in direct conflict. The 
experts typically presented the relationship between 
psychology and society as complex, dynamic, and confusing, a 
state of affairs that frustrated policy-makers' desires for 
unambiguous guidance and prestigious legitimation of expedient 
solutions. For their part, experts became increasingly
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conscious of the contradictions embedded in their rising 
status in government, a development fueled by 1960s social 
movements that captured their sympathy and, at the same time, 
pointed out how much damage uncritical intellectuals could do.

The experts and the policy-makers argued continuously 
about how psychological insights into rioting could best be 
operationalized and whether or not their consequences, in 
policy forms, were liberating, repressive, ineffective, or 
entirely irrelevant. Neither group was monolithic and neither 
acted on needs that were unified and clear at all times. The 
interests of professions were significant factors in the self
promotion campaigns of experts, but they sometimes conflicted 
with the political requirements of government bureaucracies. 
Even so, there was rarely much disagreement about psychology's 
fundamental relevance to matters regarding race and racial 
conflict, a fact that must certainly be considered a mark of 
great progress in the public history of psychology.

Psychology's postwar career on the level of state policy- 
-both in the case of Cold War counter-insurgency and in the 
case of racial conflict at home— leaves little doubt that 
psychological expertise had tremendous repressive potential. 
It could and did, for example, assist police forces at home 
and in the Third World to quell legitimate protest without 
resort to obvious, old-fashioned mechanisms of coercion and 
control. On the other hand, psychology's career also 
illustrates that experts were increasingly aware of this
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negative potential as they navigated the sea change that 
occurred with the Vietnam War and as the old equations between 
psychology, democracy, and patriotism began to unravel. 
Experts cannot therefore be understood simply as political 
pawns (although they were at times), and the research and 
theories they developed in government service were not simply 
vehicles through which Washington adapted its methods 
according to the dictates of sophisticated, scientific 
obfuscation (although at times, this occurred too).

Further, psychology's politically liberating potential 
remained utterly convincing. For every domestic policy-maker 
who emerged from the 1960s convinced that black Americans 
needed nothing beyond vigorous self-improvement routines, 
there were thousands of citizens and activists who believed 
that the keys to mass persuasion and radical change rested 
within the U.S. psyche at large. For the many civil rights 
activists and supporters who believed their own anti-racist 
politics had changed them psychologically and permanently, a 
color-blind vision of equality and opportunity could hardly be 
realized without a plan of truly thoroughgoing change in the 
psychological, as well as the material and political, spheres 
of social life.

This remarkable chameleon-like capacity— to serve a 
variety of political purposes in unpredictable ways— is 
perhaps the most important lesson to be learned from those 
facets of psychology's public history reviewed thus far. If
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government tended toward using psychological experts to dress 
up repressive public policies in enlightened disguises, it was 
the particular purposes that shaped the consequences, rather 
than anything intrinsic to psychology itself. Government, in 
theory at least, could as easily seek to promote as to impede 
social change.

The point is not to choose whether or not psychological 
experts continuously served a master of democratic progress or 
anti-democratic social control, but to see how they extended 
the reach of government and the purposes of public policy to 
include the subjective and emotional realities of power. 
During the postwar decades, they altered the tone of public 
life in a variety of ways, not by any means limited to policy
making or contained within the formal apparatus of the state. 
Their impact on public culture in general— on the very 
definition of "the political" and on the direction and style 
of civic participation— offers further evidence of the 
complexity of psychology's political history. It is to aspects 
of this history that we turn in Part 4.
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CHAPTER 9 
"ARE YOU NERVOUS IN THE SERVICE?"1

WARTIME STRESS AND THE NORMALIZATION OF MENTAL TROUBLES
INTRODUCTION

The benefits of World War II accrued as surely to 
clinicians as they did to the sykewarriors and opinion 
pollsters who evolved into the behavioral scientists of the 
postwar era. Experts who treated malfunctioning individuals 
and those who attempted to manage the mental state of entire 
populations could all claim loyalty to the practice of 
psychology. They pointed with pride to a common body of 
theoretical knowledge and insisted that its flexible 
application to both clinical and policy purposes validated 
psychology's status as a universal science. The experts 
surveyed in Chapters 3 and 4 spent the war years guiding 
wartime policy around mass emotional currents that threatened 
to obstruct military victory and contaminate democracy by 
undermining the cohesiveness of civilian and military spirit. 
Their reward for effective service was a place in postwar 
public policy for themselves and their research. War brought 
access to policy-makers and access to policy-makers inspired 
visions of altering the exercise of power.

The experts whose work is described in this chapter 
provided services deemed equally crucial to the war effort. 
Although the substance and subject of their tasks were 
different, the ultimate goal was not. Clinicians were just as 
centrally concerned with morale and their activities also
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promoted a highly subjective conception of effective warfare 
rather than one that emphasized, for example, superior 
technology. As specialists in individual treatment, they spent 
their time administering tests, formulating diagnoses, and 
experimenting with a range of psychotherapeutic techniques 
designed to help mentally anguished soldiers recover a degree 
of military usefulness in spite of the terrible strains of 
war.

Their record had dramatic results during the war and 
after. Clinical tasks multiplied, the ranks of clinical 
professionals surged, and clinical theories about what caused 
mental troubles were fundamentally reformulated, along with 
corresponding treatments. War on a mass scale was probably the 
only thing that could have made clinical treatment possible on 
a mass scale. It achieved what clinicians prior to World War 
II had never even dreamed of attempting on their own: a 
comprehensive "normalization11 of clinical work that reoriented 
theory and practice away from mental illness and toward mental 
health.

This chapter describes how the military's tangible 
requirements inspired such normalization and argues that it 
shaped clinicians' history both during World War II and long 
after. The normalization process was radical. Millions of 
ordinary men were brought into the orbit of clinical 
applications for the first time in hopes of insuring the 
mental stamina of the fighting forces. In the short run, the
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outcome appeared misguided, even disastrous. Instead of 
proving or improving Americans' war-readiness, clinical 
technologies exposed an epidemic of emotional instability and 
betrayed the weakness of democratic resolve. In the long run, 
however, wartime clinical practice earned benefits for almost 
everyone involved. It insured a huge demand for clinicians in 
the postwar years and lengthened the menu of services 
available to a growing body of consumers. War proved that more 
things, relationships, and experiences could alleviate mental 
troubles than anyone had previously imagined. And it 
demonstrated why taking charge of citizens' mental health was 
such a major obligation of a modern, democratic state.

WHO THEY WERE AND WHAT THEY DID
Clinicians were the war's most visible psychological 

experts. Not only did their numbers exceed those of their 
policy-oriented counterparts, but their immediate clientele—  

literally millions of soldiers— eclipsed the relatively small 
group of war managers and policy-makers whose needs governed 
the path of experts with social scientific inclinations. One- 
third of the psychiatrists in the United States volunteered 
immediately to serve in the massive effort to screen every 
single one of the 15 million recruits to the armed forces.2 
But this amounted to a mere 3,000 people, less than 2 percent 
of all U.S. doctors (who numbered around 180,000 in 1940) and 
less than 3 percent of military physicians.
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It was clear early on that a critical shortage of 
psychiatrists would hobble the effort unless a crash course in 
mental medicine were provided to the military's general 
medical personnel and an assortment of allied professionals, 
from clinical psychologists to social workers and nurses. One- 
quarter of the country's trained psychologists, to take only 
one example, served in the military by the end of the war 
years.3 And their numbers increased dramatically as a result 
of military requirements. In 1940, a bare 272 members of the 
American Psychological Association (less than 10 percent of 
the entire membership) had been employed in clinical 
capacities of any kind, and among these, very few were 
assigned major psychotherapeutic tasks.4 By July 1945, 1,700 
psychologists were working for the military, a significant 
number of them in clinical capacities.5 War had offered many 
of them their first opportunities for clinical training and 
practice, persuading them that the field of individual 
treatment was the place to be in the future.

Because of psychiatry's medical origins, clinicians' 
responsibilities also seemed much less controversial at first 
than psychological experts assigned to propaganda or 
intelligence operations, whose delicate tasks were usually 
shrouded in secrecy. Indeed, before the shocking results 
turned information about the military's mental state into top- 
secret data, clinical experts loudly broadcast their plans to 
mount screening and treatment programs. Properly supported and
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implemented, clinicians argued, they could increase military 
efficiency by selecting out individuals who were identified, 
in advance, as psychological drags on the war effort and 
dealing quickly with cases of mental breakdown after the fact. 
While they shared with the experts discussed in Chapters 3 and 
4 a commitment to advancing national and institutional 
purposes— namely the skillful conduct of war by the U.S. 
military— their historical reputations marked them as 
humanitarians charged with caring for the sick and 
unfortunate.

Because of the memory that 69,394 men (around 2 percent 
of all those examined) had been rejected during World War I, 
the first priority was a screening program for inductees.6 
Robert Yerkes' notorious World War I intelligence testing 
program also came to mind as an unsettling reminder. Even 
though it had not been comprehensively administered, Yerkes 
had found a 50 percent rate of mental defectiveness among 
inductees and 60-70 percent of the rest demonstrated very low 
levels of intelligence: the average soldier scored a mental 
age of 13.7 This amounted to a virtual epidemic of feeble
mindedness among the young men who were to be the country's 
first line of defense. Psychiatrists in 1940 faulted their 
World War I counterparts for being insufficiently rigorous in 
their preemptive screening. They had relied largely on 
physical exams and symptoms, and psychiatrists were called in 
only on a referral basis, when some other military gate-keeper
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suspected the existence of a mental problem. When 
psychiatrists did have the chance to investigate, they 
complained that military bureaucrats frequently ignored their 
recommendations and labelled clinicians "nutpickers" or 
"nutcrackers."8 Psychiatrists accused the World War I armed 
forces of harboring attitudes toward their profession that 
were "colored by a mixture of prejudice and ignorance."9

The World War II screening effort would have to be a 
substantial improvement. Designed and run by psychiatrist 
Harry Stack Sullivan, Director of the prestigious William 
Alanson White Psychiatric Foundation, the program was 
incorporated into the 1940 Selective Service Act upon the 
express request of President Roosevelt, who was worried about 
the projected high costs of psychiatric hospitalization. The 
screening process itself entailed a series of 4-5 thorough 
psychiatric examinations, beginning at the local draft board 
level. Each exam was supposed to last 20 minutes and consist 
of detailed, standardized, and objective questions.

It assumed psychiatrists' ability to identify 
"predisposed" individuals and thus predict mental trouble. 
Predisposition was a psychiatric concept with roots in 19th- 
century medicine. By 1940, large-scale socio-economic events 
like the Depression had moved the concept away from a narrow, 
genetic meaning. By the interwar period, most psychiatrists 
had come to believe that a range of detrimental social 
conditions could enhance the predisposition of individuals to
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mental troubles: childhood delinquency, sexual perversion, 
unemployment, and so forth.

As understanding of predisposition broadened, so too did 
psychiatric comprehension of the condition to which it 
pointed: mental illness. In contrast to the narrow criteria 
employed during the World War I effort, psychiatric disability 
was defined very broadly in World War II. At the inception of 
the draft, "sulkiness.. .lonesomeness.. .shyness, sleeplessness, 
lack of initiative and ambition, and personal uncleanliness" 
were all officially sanctioned grounds for psychiatric 
rejection.10 Draftees who expressed any discomfort at all 
about undressing in the presence of examiners were considered 
potentially unsuited to the conditions of military life and 
were therefore subject to disqualification. In less than six 
months, "fatigue, increase in use of alcohol or tobacco, 
tendency to show increasing irritability, increase in 
profanity, decrease in neatness, being at odds with officers, 
and desire for transfer” were added to the list of offenses 
deemed worthy of discharge.11

Psychiatric screening did not live up to its architects' 
hopes, and it probably could not have done so, given the 
breadth of the screening criteria and the drastic shortage of 
trained personnel. It was simply impossible to conduct the 
program as it had been designed, and one or two quick exams, 
lasting a minute or two at most, was the rule. Questions 
varied from place to place, and time pressures often reduced
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what was supposed to be a serious probe to yes or no answers 
to questions such as: "Do you like boys?" and "Do you wet your 
bed?" Results too were inconsistent. One psychiatrist might 
judge manic-depressive candidates eminently qualified for 
military service while another routinely rejected all who 
divulged their vegetarian dietary habits. Frustrated by 
logistical hurdles, Harry Stack Sullivan quit his Selective 
Service post in 1942.12

Equally serious were the disagreements that surfaced 
among psychiatrists themselves about the recognizability of 
predisposition or the qualities necessary in a good soldier. 
Did the military's well-known sensitivity to signs of 
predisposition present unexpected opportunities to 
malingerers, who exploited psychiatric concern to avoid 
military service? Could the very aggressiveness that made 
mental patients unmanageable prove a distinct asset in combat? 
Was homosexuality, surely the most common form of perversion 
among men, really such a blight on military discipline, and 
did it, when discovered, merit automatic discharge and 
criminal prosecution? Such controversial questions were 
clearly responses to wartime imperatives, but they also 
threatened psychiatrists' hard-earned authority to predict, 
not to mention treat, mental trouble.

The overall results of psychiatric screening and 
examination were both militarily alarming and publicly 
contentious. A total of 1,846,000 recruits were rejected from
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the armed forces for "neuropsychiatric" (NP) reasons, a full 
12 percent of all recruits and a full 38 percent of all 
rejections. (No other justifications for military rejection 
approached NP deficiency: "muculo-skeletal" and "eye, ear, 
nose, throat" came the closest with 17 and 10 percent 
respectively.) An additional 550,000 or so men who survived 
their initial exam were eventually given NP discharges, a full 
49 percent of all discharges for mental and physical defects. 
Of these, 386,600 were "honorable," medical discharges based 
on a range of diagnoses, especially "psychoneurosis." Another 
163,000 were "dishonorable," administrative discharges for 
reasons including psychopathic personality, drug addiction, 
alcoholism, and homosexuality.13 The total number of 
individuals formally disqualified from military service 
because of psychological malfunction was 2.5 million, a number 
dramatic enough to provide convincing evidence that rampant 
emotional disturbance constituted a threat to national 
security.14

More detailed statistics were just as staggering. Of the 
casualties severe enough to require evacuation during the 
major U.S. campaign in the Pacific, at Guadalcanal in summer 
and fall 1942, 40 percent were psychiatric. In a six-month 
period in 1944, combat divisions in Europe experienced a 
psychiatric casualty rate of 26 percent; with intensive 
combat, this figure jumped 300 percent. Resentment also 
materialized around the disproportionately high rejection
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rates of Native Americans (40 percent) and black Americans (53 
percent). Leaders of these communities often accused 
psychiatrists of racial bias and demanded easier entrance into 
the military. Psychiatric discharges were also 10 percent 
higher in the Women's Army Corps than they were among male 
soldiers, but no protest was mounted in this case. Indeed, 
alarm over the potential masculinization of female recruits 
insulated disproportionately stringent psychological screening 
and discharge practices from criticism. Other citizens grew 
impatient with all the talk about neurosis. They were 
convinced, as some military officials were, that perfectly 
capable men were using the excuse of mild or non-existent 
maladjustment to remain safe at home.15

By 1943, the military considered such attitudes serious 
enough to do two things: order a major study to calm mounting 
objections to psychiatric screening and censor information 
about rejection rates and the mental state of soldiers.16 
Most clinicians believed public opinion on matters of mental 
health and illness was dreadfully ignorant, and they 
admonished that too few men were being screened out of the 
military, rather than too many.17 But the backlash forced 
them to rethink their role. Clinicians had mobilized for the 
patriotic purpose of assisting the U.S. military, only to find 
their good intentions and diligent work overshadowed by their 
exposure of mental problems in millions of ordinary men.

With negative statistics and the military's continuing
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need for massive infusions of manpower, it is not surprising 
that the initial enthusiasm for avoiding mental troubles 
entirely by screening them out slid gradually into an emphasis 
on effectively treating men who showed signs of mental 
trouble. For the first two years of the war, psychiatric 
casualties had been summarily discharged; they were given a 
diagnosis but treatment was discouraged because "the official 
point of view of the Army toward psychiatric illness was a 
mixture of fatalism and disinterest."18 By 1944, the Army's 
Neuropsychiatric Consultants Division, headed by William 
Menninger (the first psychiatrist ever elevated to the rank of 
brigadier general), was downplaying the Selective Service 
emphasis on screening and lobbying to overturn the policy of 
therapeutic skepticism. Aggressive treatment programs, William 
Menninger argued, would allow psychiatry to display its 
powerful healing capabilities and shine up its tarnished 
image.

By March 1945, the practice of automatically discharging 
soldiers with NP diagnoses was terminated. Determined not to 
let the disappointments of the early war stand as setbacks, 
William Menninger pushed military clinical practices in 
directions ever more sensitive to social context, abandoning 
as unhelpful, or at least insufficient, the notion that 
individuals could be conclusively categorized as either 
predisposed to mental trouble or not. The war's progress had 
transformed mental troubles into transitory and relative
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phenomena, with a number of possible outcomes. At one extreme 
was descent into more or less permanent mental disturbance and 
incapacity of the variety familiar on the wards of state 
hospitals. At the other was return to normality. William 
Menninger suggested that, if caught early in the form of 
simple maladjustment, mild mental trouble would rarely lapse 
into severe mental illness. It was because of this belief—  

that prompt treatment would virtually guarantee recovery— that 
psychotherapy came into its own.

Efforts therefore shifted to training vast numbers of 
military clinicians in up-to-date methods of psychiatric 
diagnosis and treatment. Trained psychiatrists worked in 
induction centers, basic training camps, and in hundreds of 
general military hospitals at home and overseas; ten were 
devoted exclusively to NP casualties. Some were assigned to 
combat units. Most of the people who had direct contact with 
soldiers, however— 48,000 medical officers and 872,000 non
medical officers--had no previous psychiatric training. 
Consultants, whose job it was to spread psychiatric knowledge 
around as liberally as possible, were in the vanguard of the 
treatment campaign, responsible for developing and maintaining 
high and consistent clinical standards throughout the 
military.

Personnel shortages gave psychiatrists the reason they 
needed to proselytize, which they did with missionary zeal. 
Here was an opportunity to place general psychiatric
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principles at the center of all medical education and practice
and correct the woeful errors of doctors ignorant of
psychological factors by introducing them to "the anatomy and
the physiology of the personality."19 Exasperated too that
their fees lagged behind those of other physicians, many
psychiatrists seized the opportunity war presented to raise
the prestige of psychiatry within medicine. They agreed with
Alan Gregg, Director of the Rockefeller Foundation's Medical
Science Division, when he declared that it was high time for
"radical change."20

[Psychiatry's task] derives in part from the 
incomprehension of all the rest of medicine which has 
gone so heavily technical and specialized that the 
psychiatrists are the only people left who are likely in 
many instances to insist upon a comprehensive view of the 
patient.... I come to the conclusion that unless 
psychiatry could be spread as a leaven in the lump of 
medicine and throwing most of its emphasis not upon 
madhouse material but upon the psycho-pathology of 
everyday life, psychoneuroses, and behavior 
abnormalities, we would have to work in vain for any 
substantial improvement in the physician's comprehension 
of his patient.21
The Army sponsored a School of Military Neuropsychiatry 

in Brooke General Hospital at Fort Sam Houston in Texas, which 
offered intensive introductory courses. But chronic shortages 
of qualified faculty brought pleas to private organizations, 
like the Rockefeller Foundation, to fund visits by civilians 
in order to improve the sophistication of military clinicians. 
Alan Gregg willingly shipped in a crew of "visiting firemen" 
to lecture on diagnostic procedures and demonstrate case 
conferences.22 He hoped they would convert their students to
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the messianic view that "the convergent rays of psychiatry, 
psychoanalysis and psychology now flood the conduct of man 
with light as it has never before been illuminated."23

The combination of advocates' enthusiasm and wartime 
necessity succeeded in increasing the profession's status and 
numbers. As of 1944, psychiatry was accorded a division of its 
own in the Army's Office of the Surgeon General, ranking on a 
par equal to surgery and medicine. By the end of the war, 
2,400 physicians were working as military psychiatrists, more 
than the total membership of the American Psychiatric 
Association in 1940. A majority had no pre-war psychiatric 
training.24 William Menninger estimated that the military 
trained more psychiatrists in a few short years than all U.S. 
medical schools could have produced in a decade.25

Shortages also temporarily curbed rivalries between 
psychiatrists and non-medical clinicians who specialized in 
mental troubles, especially clinical psychologists. William 
Menninger was a tireless advocate for clinical teamwork. He 
adapted the innovative models tried before the war in his 
family's Topeka, Kansas clinic (which would become a national 
hub of inter-disciplinary training after the war) and agitated 
for resources with which to train clinical psychologists as 
well as psychiatric social workers and nurses.26 Not content 
with a traditional division of labor that would have left 
psychologists in charge of testing, he encouraged them to 
participate in activities limited to psychiatrists before the
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war: diagnosis and even the practice of psychotherapy.
If the war generated a spirit of professional 

cooperation, the professions nevertheless remained unequal; 
psychiatrists were to supervise all others who ventured into 
the sacred territory of individual treatment. Because their 
subordinate position during World War I had produced much 
tension and little collaboration, psychologists resisted 
working within the medical corps under psychiatric authority. 
Psychological testing, of course, remained an important— and 
relatively autonomous— function assigned almost exclusively to 
psychologists, who had succeeded early on in locating 
administrative responsibility for it in the Army Adjutant 
General's Office, where it was insulated from psychiatric 
interference.

Testing programs were intended to accomplish important 
administrative goals; their clinical use was secondary, at 
least at first. By war's end, 9 million men, almost 15 percent 
of the country's entire male population, had taken military 
General Classification Tests.27 Designed as basic job 
placement tools and measures of trainability, these tests 
included exercises in sentence completion, reading 
comprehension, basic arithmetic, mechanical knowledge and 
aptitude, and so forth.28 In 1944 alone, 60 million 
standardized tests were administered to 20 million individuals 
in the military for the purpose of sorting men into orderly 
and manageable occupational and training categories.29
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Military testers avoided using terms like "intelligence” and 
"IQ" to describe what they were doing (semantic choices such 
as these had drawn much controversial attention to their World 
War I predecessors) even though the results correlated neatly 
with educational background.30

Although it was exactly such administrative personnel 
work that psychologists' applied roles in mass institutions 
before World War II had prepared them to do, the momentum of 
war itself swept psychologists into the clinical picture in 
significant numbers, where personality inventories and 
projective tests became more common features of the 
therapeutic process. The appearance of symptoms of mental 
trouble in countless soldiers, and the serious problems these 
posed for the fighting efficiency of the U.S. military, were 
the most compelling reasons why psychologists tried to make 
their tests promote personal healing as well as military 
efficiency, and also took on new diagnostic and interviewing 
tasks previously monopolized by psychiatrists. Skyrocketing 
breakdown rates (NP admissions in the United States went from 
31.2 per 1000 per year in January 1942 to 68.9 per 1000 per 
year in August 1943) prompted the military to set up a 
training program in clinical psychology at Brooke General 
Hospital, alongside the School of Military Neuropsychiatry.31 
Five other training centers were envisioned but never 
materialized. There were not enough psychiatrists to serve as 
teachers.
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In spite of logistical obstacles to their training, 
psychologists rose to the challenge before them. According to 
a 1944 report by Robert Sears (one of the authors of the 
important book Frustration and Aggression^, psychologists 
throughout the military were quietly taking case histories or 
even conducting psychotherapy, learning as they went, 
sometimes with little or no formal training.32 According to 
one administrator in the Veterans Administration: "This was 
therapy and it was called 'therapy'— recourse was rarely had 
to the euphemism 'counseling.'"33 They did it because it was 
necessary at the time, but intelligent psychologists could 
certainly see that the boom in individual treatment was the 
wave of the future. In 1946, a survey of every psychologist 
and psychologist-in-training who had served in the military 
showed a striking movement toward clinical work during the war 
years. Hundreds of them had practiced psychotherapy for the 
first time and many intended to return to school for further 
training in this field.34

Blurring the division of labor between psychiatrists and 
clinical psychologists did more than permanently alter the 
balance of power between these two professions, although it 
did that too. It contributed to normalization, the dramatic 
shift in the subjects and purposes of clinical expertise. 
Before 1940, psychological testers worked to achieve the 
managerial goals of mass institutions like businesses or 
schools, performing the administrative tasks required in the
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interest of scientific management, educational progress, and 
operating efficiency. While most psychiatrists prior to the 
war worked in the institutional context of state hospitals, 
they believed firmly that their most profound loyalty was to 
individual patients and the alleviation of their mental 
troubles. Psychology's historical bond with reformist social 
science and psychiatry's origins in medicine undoubtedly had 
much to do with this difference in disciplinary identity.

Being drawn into diagnosis and treatment during the war 
made psychologists appreciate and identify with the ideal of 
personal mental health to a greater extent than they had in 
the past. This in turn helped them realize that 
administratively useful activities like testing could double 
as therapeutic aids; by the end of the war, projective 
personality and other psychological tests were being utilized 
to encourage self-reflection in individuals as well as provide 
information to military policy-makers.

Psychiatrists, on the other hand, became more aware than 
ever that their roles as healers and guarantors of military 
efficiency could clash. A myriad of morale-related 
responsibilities and the expectation that they treat men who 
broke down in order to return them to duty made it clear to 
psychiatrists that their first duty was to the military 
institution— and not necessarily to the mental health of the 
soldiers in it. In the end, psychiatrists learned that their 
role was similar to other wartime experts; "The war calls on
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psychiatry to be practical. No one expects it to be 
perfect."35 Winning the war, in other words, was the first 
priority. Humanitarian attention to its human cost was 
acceptable as long as it did not obstruct victory.

WAR AND THE PRODUCTION OF NORMAL NEUROSIS
Thus sensitized to how their own most important

professional obligations were being shaped by the wartime
context, clinicians were quick to see social factors at work
in the production of the mental troubles they treated. Their
conclusion? Individuals who became psychologically unbalanced
were responding quite normally to an abnormal environment.

The situations of war, for the civilized man, are 
completely abnormal and foreign to his background. It 
would seem to be a more rational question to ask why the 
soldier does not succumb to anxiety, rather than why he 
does.36

William Menninger went so far as to call war a "pathological 
outpouring of aggression and destructiveness [that] might well 
be regarded as a psychosis.1137

That mental breakdown was to be expected under extreme 
conditions may have appeared obvious in retrospect, but it was 
not at first. It took time and effort to determine that men in 
combat units snapped in far greater numbers than did those 
serving in non-combat capacities and that symptoms in the air 
forces differed systematically from those in the ground 
forces. These were facts that predisposition simply could not 
explain. The sheer numbers of cases seen by military
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clinicians— NP admissions alone totaled one million, 
representing 850,000 individuals38— led them to view the 
typical psychiatric casualty not as an intrinsically mentally 
disordered individual, but as a perfectly ordinary person 
under incredible strain: an "Everyman."39 "It became obvious 
that the question was not who would break down, but when.1,40

Psychiatrists did not discard entirely their conviction 
that the mental troubles of given individuals were configured 
in uniquely personal ways, conditioned especially by family 
background and childhood experience. They could not have done 
so and remained clinicians, after all. Dispensing entirely 
with the study of individual mental health would have 
eviscerated the very basis of psychological treatment and left 
them no option but to become social engineers.

While few clinicians embraced this label explicitly, the 
movement toward an environmental understanding of wartime 
breakdown pushed the concerns of clinical professionals in 
decidedly social directions. According to William Menninger, 
the essence of the clinical task was to treat the whole 
personality in the context of the whole environment. This 
assignment was huge, to say the least. Human personality 
consisted of "everything we are, have been, and hope to be" 
and environment was nothing less than "everything outside 
ourselves, the thing to which we have to adjust— our mates and 
our in-laws, the boss and the work, friends and enemies, 
bacteria and bullets, ease and hardship."41
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Mental health was present when the struggles within and 
between personality and environment could be routinely managed 
through adjustment; mental disturbance occurred when this 
management effort overwhelmed the individual. It stood to 
reason that unusually forceful conflicts in either the 
personality or the environment— such as war— could throw 
mental health out of balance. Psychiatric methods would have 
to be closely coordinated with theory and research in the 
social and behavioral sciences. Only such a socially-sensitive 
clinical vision could encourage the type of wise policy-making 
that would produce a postwar environment hospitable to mental 
health.

Such views clearly anticipated the activist ethos of 
postwar clinical work and the innovative movements of 
community psychology and psychiatry, whose leaders were World 
War II clinicians like William Menninger. In the meantime, 
revealing the precise causes of mental trouble in any given 
case became a delicate balancing act between individual 
psychological patterns (determined by personal history) and 
changing levels of environmental hardship (in the immediate 
context of war). Since war was constantly acting upon the 
soldier and the soldier's circumstances, mental health and 
illness could no longer be considered fixed states.

Clinical vocabulary reflected the discovery that mental 
troubles could appear in the most normal of men and displayed 
the concomitant etiological emphasis on social factors. "War
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neuroses" clearly tied neuroses to war and "stress" implied 
that mental pressures were largely external. "Operational 
fatigue" (used in the Air Forces), "combat fatigue" (used in 
the Navy), and "combat exhaustion" (used in the Army) 
suggested that the weariness experienced by soldiers was 
somehow occupationally induced. On the other hand, clinicians 
who prided themselves on their terminological precision often 
derided such terms as useless and misleading. "Operational 
fatigue," they complained, was not even an accurate 
description; it had nothing to do with fatigue and individuals 
suffering from it would not recover with rest. It was nothing 
but a "wastebasket diagnostic term."42

The statistical picture that emerged from clinicians' 
diagnostic choices also fostered the impression that most of 
soldiers' mental trouble was due to the war. Ninety percent of 
all hospitalized cases were classified as psychoneuroses and 
personality disorders, relatively minor troubles in the world 
of possible mental disorders. Only 6-7 percent conformed to 
the psychotic profile of the traditional mental patient.43 
The label "psychoneurotic" was used extensively because it 
functioned as a summarizing term for a number of more specific 
classifications, denoting a diversity of emotions and 
behaviors: anxiety, fear, hostility, guilt, depression, and 
physical manifestations like nausea and vomiting when they 
appeared as recurring psychosomatic symptoms.

Clinicians attempted to distinguish one particular
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"reaction” syndrome from the next with great care and the
result pushed patterns of psychiatric classification away from
the neurological emphases of the past, toward encompassing a
wide variety of normal mental troubles.44 Several diagnoses,
for example, were grouped under the category "transient
personality reactions to acute or special stress," which
emphasized the immediate pressures operating on the suffering
individual, the absence of past psychological problems, and
the likelihood of complete recovery in the future. Transient
personality reactions were defined as follows.

A normal personality may utilize, under conditions of 
great or unusual stress, established patterns of reaction 
to express overwhelming fear or flight reaction. The 
clinical picture of such reactions differs from that of 
neuroses or psychoses chiefly in points of direct 
relationship to external precipitation and reversibility. 
In a great majority of such reactions, there is an 
essentially negative historical background.45

A majority of more specific diagnostic labels in this and
other general categories of mental disorder— from "acute
situational maladjustment" to "anxiety reactions"— appeared to
share a definite relationship to the individual's actual
experience. War transformed clinical nomenclature.

In sum, clinicians diverged sharply from their
traditional preoccupation with illness and abnormality,
fixating instead on the normal. Of necessity immersed in
managing the psychological symptoms of individuals, they
nevertheless came to view their own greatest potential in
terms of preventing the slide toward illness and irrationality
in mass populations, exactly as non-clinical experts did. War
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taught them that their historical commitment to treating 
mental illness at the point of insanity and gross disability 
was terribly reactive and extremely inefficient. Why wait 
around for people to deteriorate into pathetic mental cases? 
Far more forward-looking would be a professional ideology of 
early intervention in cases of mental trouble, even systematic 
environmental design with an eye toward producing mental 
health— presumably so that mental illness would dissipate to 
a point where it required only minimal professional attention.

While it was not in clinicians' power to redesign the 
wartime environment so that mental trouble could be prevented 
entirely (i.e. end the war), they did begin to make
suggestions that sounded remarkably like those of their
policy-oriented counterparts. John Appel, head of the Mental 
Hygiene Branch in the Psychiatry Division of the Army's Office 
of the Surgeon General, led much of the effort to reform the 
military's overall environment through policy changes that 
would have an impact on personal well-being. In the name of 
clinicians' twin duties to individual soldiers' mental health 
and military efficiency, he called for fixed tours of combat 
duty. Knowing exactly how much time they could expect to spend 
in combat would both increase soldiers' efficiency and 
decrease their rates of mental breakdown. The indefinite tours 
that were routine in the war's early years had, John Appel
observed, depleted human resources to the point of utter
uselessness. A policy of limiting combat to 120 days was
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finally adopted in the spring of 1945.46
Other measures geared to preventing mental trouble 

through environmental adjustment included improving leadership 
training, boosting group cohesion, establishing rest camps, 
and feeding soldiers good food. These reforms should sound 
familiar. Very little of consequence distinguished their 
clinical advocates, who were devoted to environmental 
tinkering, from the psychological experts devoted to social 
engineering on a policy level examined in Chapters 3 and 4. 
Even though the details of their daily work remained rather 
different, the war advanced the integration of their overall 
perspectives.

There were, of course, genuine differences in 
orientation. Clinical theories and skills were especially 
suited to engineering the internal, psychological environment, 
and it was here that clinicians excelled. For example, while 
clinicians were just as dismayed as non-clinical experts to 
learn that the average soldier did not understand the 
political aims of the war, their greater familiarity with the 
interior landscape of irrational drives and unconscious 
motivations allowed them to respond more hopefully to this 
piece of distressing news. According to William Menninger, 
psychiatric interviews brought military clinicians to the same 
unfortunate conclusion that pollsters in the Army Morale 
Division's Research Branch had reached. "Only a small 
proportion of the entire armed force was capable of feeling an
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emotional urge toward the real purpose of American 
participation in World War II."47

William Menninger and others involved directly in mental 
breakdown and recovery, however, drew on their clinical 
experiences and determined that there were worse things than 
not knowing what the war was all about. They pointed out that 
gut-level loyalties to buddies, automatic obedience to unit 
leaders, and hatred of the enemy were more important to 
military cohesion and the will to fight than was comprehension 
of the evils of fascism or the virtues of liberal democracy. 
"The Atlantic Charter, The Four Freedoms and postwar aims do 
not stir the soldier to his best efforts; only good morale 
within his own small group and the hope of getting home soon 
can do that," wrote Roy Grinker and John Spiegel, two 
psychiatrists who served in the Tunisian Campaign in 1943.48 
"Fortunately," they added, "strong intellectual motivation has 
not proved to be of the first importance to good morale in 
combat."49

If rational morale was weak morale, then it followed that 
emotion— not reason— was the source of military strength. The 
following sections briefly describe two particular areas of 
wartime clinical work: self-help literature designed by 
experts for mass consumption and the wartime practice of 
psychotherapy with mentally troubled soldiers. Although they 
employed clinical experts in different capacities, they both 
advocated emotional management on the individual level as an
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indispensable element in effective military functioning and 
eventual victory. The process of normalizing clinical ideas 
and experiences, apparent in each case, provides the 
historical basis for the postwar developments explored in the 
next two chapters.

Self-Help: Emotional Preparedness as Military Strategy
The clinical drift toward prevention surfaced in efforts 

to promote psychological self-help among normal soldiers. 
Advice was geared to the personal management of emotions under 
stress— fear, in particular. It was usually packaged in the 
form of short pamphlets or small, easy-to-read books; a number 
of popular films were also made for training purposes. Edwin 
Boring, a prominent psychologist involved in the war effort, 
thought such wartime self-help literature so successful that 
he predicted the postwar years would expand the market for 
such products into radio, television, and movies and change 
the emphasis from controlling negative emotional states to 
attaining contentment and peace of mind: Fear in Battle (an 
actual example of wartime self-help literature, discussed 
below) would be transformed into "How to be Happy— at every 
drug store" (his prophetic fantasy of where the future might 
lead).50 The dissemination of psychological knowledge through 
popular channels would, Boring speculated, "increase personal 
maturity, help social tolerance and progress, and enlarge the 
democratic communal base of thinking."51
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Boring's glowing review of the genre, however typical of 
the period's extravagant optimism and abiding faith in the 
democratic consequences of true science, was also self- 
interested. He was co-editor of Psychology for the Fighting 
Man. a 456-page book and one of the most important efforts in 
the self-help category. The brainchild of the Emergency 
Committee in Psychology, the book was part of psychologists' 
consciously organized effort to "sell" the notion of their 
professional contribution to the U.S. military.52 Marjorie 
Van de Water, a professional journalist who specialized in 
popular science writing, was hired to turn the sometimes 
obscure language of experts into prose the average GI could 
easily read and understand. Numerous checklists were included, 
for example, and they offered simple instructions about what 
to do or think in a variety of situations. Although Boring 
derided this how-to style as "soft and popular," and one 
reviewer dismissed the "birds, bees, and flowers" tone of the 
book, there was no arguing with the project's success.53 The 
book was published in 1943 after sections were serialized; it 
eventually sold around 400,000 copies at 25 cents a piece.

Authored collaboratively by 59 experts, the book covered 
a range of topics including a number that were not strictly 
clinical. Its general purpose was to bring up-to-date 
psychological knowledge to the masses and explain to ordinary 
soldiers the challenge of insuring the maintenance of 
psychological resources for military purposes.
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...the Army has a perpetual problem of psychological 
logistics, a problem of the supply of motives and 
emotions, of aptitudes and abilities, of habits and 
wisdom, of trained eyes and educated ears. How does it 
[the Army] get the mental materiel to the right places at 
the right time?54

Accordingly, the rationale for psychological personnel testing
was explained, as were the basics of vision and hearing,
propaganda, and psychological warfare.

Most of the book, however, concentrated on loaded topics
of great concern to individual soldiers: morale, food, sex,
neurosis, panic, and personal adjustment. How to cope with
sexual deprivation was a major subject and on this, as on
other topics, the book's tone veered unsteadily between
authoritative prescription and empathetic reassurance. If
masturbation became a regular habit, or a preferred form of
sexual activity, the authors counseled, "it is definitely
abnormal." "If it is only resorted to as a temporary outlet,"
they added, it could do no mental or physical harm.55
Prostitution could-also seriously hamper military efficiency,
the experts warned, and no true sexual satisfaction could be
found in promiscuous contacts. But adjusting to the sexual
strains of military life was no simple matter either.
Everything from unusual fantasies to homosexuality could be
understood as a normal response to abnormal circumstances, at
least sometimes. They were inappropriate, but they were also
likely to be temporary. On masturbation, prostitution, and
other sexual topics, Psychology for the Fighting Man tried to
balance clear instructions and friendly reassurance. "It is
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not easy for a man to get his sexual life into wise and proper 
adjustment.1,56

Homosexuality was a major, ongoing preoccupation of 
clinical experts throughout the war years, and their work on 
the topic was not by any means limited to the self-help 
literature.57 Because homosexuality was considered a special 
threat to military discipline and good morale, it was the 
official pretext for the psychiatric hospitalization and 
dishonorable discharge of thousands of soldiers and sailors. 
But clinical opinion about homosexuality changed decisively 
during the war years. The pre-war consensus held that 
homosexuality was nothing but depraved sexual behavior in 
otherwise ordinary people. By 1945, clinical research made it 
appear that homosexuals had unique psychological profiles? in 
other words, they were not ordinary people. The military's 
practical response to homosexuals simply had to change, 
according to some clinicians. Because it involved 
psychological identity, homosexuality ought to be treated with 
compassionate psychotherapy rather than criminal penalties. 
Sexual deviance was no simple matter of wicked behavior; 
hence, punishment could not fix it. Only experts with a grasp 
of the personality as an integrated whole could hope to 
illuminate— let alone alter— the psychological processes 
implicated in the production of homosexuality.

Psychology for the Fighting Man managed to present both 
old and new views on this topic, capturing this fascinating
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change of attitude in progress. Soldiers were counseled that 
meeting heterosexual needs through homosexual behavior was 
understandable, even if it was also degenerate. Normal 
soldiers with such impulses should fight hard to control them 
if they could (two practical tips from the experts were 
praying and concentrating on killing the enemy), but, whatever 
happened, they would probably be just fine once they returned 
home. On the other hand, the experts indicated that 
homosexuals were a recognizable type whose perversion— if 
forced upon unsuspecting soldiers— deserved court-martial and 
prompt discharge. In the first case, homosexuality was a 
normal response to an abnormal situation. In the second, it 
constituted a distinct clinical syndrome: "Attempts to reform 
such men are almost always futile."58

Belief in the possibility and desirability of reforming 
the self, although not necessarily applicable to sexual 
preferences and behaviors deemed deviant, was nevertheless at 
the core of most of the self-help effort. "Adjustment" was a 
term as likely to designate efforts to postpone or prevent 
mental breakdown through self-education and preparedness as it 
was to the treatment of mental shock with professional 
techniques such as psychotherapy.

For obvious reasons, fear was an emotion especially in 
need of adjustment, and its management was a major theme in 
Psychology for the Fighting Man. The first step in the process 
of emotional management was reassuring explanation. Fear,
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according to the experts, was entirely natural and healthy 
when it was a response to actual external danger. Moreover, it 
was "nature's way of meeting in an all-out way an all-out 
emergency" and it was "useful in mobilizing all the body's 
resources."59 Whether in combat or in anticipation of combat, 
all soldiers who were honest experienced fear.

The process through which fear was normalized, it is 
important to note, depended on the sex-segregated nature of 
the combat experience. Generalized fears had, after all, long 
been attached to the phenomenon of hysteria in women. Fear of 
combat, however, was uniquely masculine, and could therefore 
circumvent the taint of irrationality and abnormality that 
marked all the terrors clinicians treated in the female 
gender. Women felt "anxiety," rather than "fear," and the 
difference was crucial. Because the source of soldiers' combat 
fears was obvious and environmental, their feelings were 
normal. In contrast, women's feelings could be vague and 
difficult to explain, and they tended therefore to be 
interpreted as abnormal anxieties with purely intrapsychic 
roots. The purpose of the self-help literature, in any event, 
was to help soldiers strike a balance between permitting 
themselves to feel normal emotions (like fear) when it was 
safe to do so, and strictly regulating them, when it was not. 
Left unmonitored, fears could grow into anxieties, ceasing to 
be comprehensible emotional reactions to real peril and 
becoming states of chronic inner disturbance requiring
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treatment.
John Dollard, a psychologist at the Yale Institute of 

Human Relations and a consultant to the Research Branch of the 
Army's Morale Division, authored several self-help pieces on 
this particular topic, including a short pamphlet, Fear in 
Battle. and the even shorter "Twelve Rules on Meeting Battle 
Fear."60 Both were intended to reassure men that fear was no 
cause for shame or embarrassment. Even extremely unsettling 
psychological experiences, Dollard advised, were perfectly 
ordinary amid the extraordinary circumstances soldiers faced.

Characteristic of advice on this and other topics, and of 
the normalization process in general, was the insistent 
refrain that insight-meaning psychological self- 
consciousness— was the most effective method and barometer of 
psychological self-mastery; practiced introspection was both 
technique and goal. Understanding of self was a kind of 
emotional armament, as necessary to the effective prosecution 
of war as to the goal of individual self-defense and 
preservation. "Keep remembering that being scared makes you a 
better soldier," was Dollard's Rule #3. But such comforting 
words were hardly an adequate guide to soldiers facing the 
tangible horrors of combat. So Dollard also prescribed 
specifics on suppressing fear when necessary; "Make a 
wisecrack when you can" and "Never show fear in battle" were 
two of his recommendations.61

Wartime self-help literature, including the examples
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described above, attempted to communicate several different 
things. Because it provided refreshing clarity and ready 
sympathy to countless individuals living without much of 
either, its appeal was not exactly mysterious. More generally, 
it highlighted the potential helpfulness of clinical expertise 
to ordinary people. Soldiers who absorbed the lesson that they 
could take steps to prevent mental breakdown themselves were 
living proof that the meanings of war and of mental health 
were both changing rapidly. Owning up to feelings like fear 
was defined as key to managing the military's ''mental 
materiel” precisely because victory in war required the active 
mastery of individual subjectivity. If they agreed to strive 
for a state of psychological insight, experts promised 
soldiers that, in return, they would help them fulfill their 
patriotic duty, demonstrate their emotional enlightenment, and 
survive the war in body and spirit.

Professional Help; The Psychotherapeutic Frontier Expands
Not all cases of wartime mental trouble, of course, could 

be so efficiently managed through the provision of self-help 
literature exhorting soldiers to circumvent breakdown by 
taking responsibility for their own emotional control. As the 
years wore on and psychological casualties mounted, the 
challenges clinicians had initially faced in screening 
predisposed individuals out of the military began to pale in 
comparison with treating masses of mentally troubled soldiers
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and returning them to health. Clinicians turned increasingly 
to psychotherapeutic means of accomplishing this task.

Before the war, psychotherapy had been associated largely 
with the elite office practice of psychoanalysis (the original 
talking cure) or with a range of techniques employed by 
psychiatrists functioning in the institutional context of 
state hospitals. In both cases, psychotherapy was an unusual 
experience for which the pre-requisites were extreme wealth, 
avant-garde curiosity, or something close to insanity. 
Psychotherapy was not relevant to ordinary people. If 
anything, it was stigmatizing.

Wartime necessity permanently altered this pattern by 
normalizing psychotherapy. Clinicians' efforts to cope with 
anxieties and neurotic symptoms among soldiers introduced 
psychotherapeutic techniques to millions for the first time. 
Many of the somatic techniques used during the war had been 
used before with civilian mental patients— insulin injections, 
electroshock, and heavy sedation among them— and cases of 
severe (i.e. psychotic) disorder and total collapse were 
usually segregated and hospitalized, much as they had been 
before the war.

But the time and personnel pressures endemic to wartime 
clinical work, along with experts' obligations to serve the 
military's institutional need for a steady supply of 
dependable human resources, forced them to devise a menu of 
creative psychotherapeutic short-cuts and alternatives. For
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the most part, these fell into the category of talking cures, 
even if the talking was brief and, at time, chemically 
facilitated by various drugs. Individually and occasionally in 
groups, soldiers discussed their feelings, combat experiences, 
and personal histories with experts. The primary goal of such 
treatment was to help mentally troubled individuals recoup 
their previous level of function and return to military 
service, but these practices also unquestionably encouraged 
new levels of psychological self-exposure and self- 
consciousness, and insinuated that these characteristics were 
necessarily present in healthy individuals struggling to 
recover from momentary mental setbacks. The result was that 
basic definitions of clinical practice changed. From all 
appearances, larger and larger numbers of normal individuals 
benefitted from psychotherapy and many more and varied 
activities proved therapeutic.

Psychotherapeutic treatment for the masses placed a 
premium on clinicians' time and energies. Treatment was as 
rapid as possible. The logistics of its provision, however, 
changed as the war altered clinicians' views of mental 
distress and its causes. For example, cases of combat 
breakdown were initially evacuated to hospitals in the rear 
because they were assumed to be confined to predisposed 
individuals who had escaped detection at the point of 
screening. Early in the war, when the emphasis was still on 
prediction rather than treatment, clinicians believed that
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such predisposed men were unlikely to be militarily
productive, once pushed beyond their low mental thresholds. As
time passed, evidence mounted that mental breakdown was normal
under great stress and doubt was cast on the predictive value
of predisposition. Treatment of most combat mental cases
subsequently evolved from trauma-oriented procedures to
something more like psychological first-aid.

It was 1943 when psychiatrists were sent to combat areas
for the first time.62 Altering the geographical location of
clinical work directly reflected the recognition that clinical
efforts should be aimed at the normal neurosis produced in
ordinary people under the abnormal conditions of combat.
According to Grinker and Spiegel, psychiatrists with combat
experience in North Africa,

The realities of war, including the nature of army 
"society," and traumatic stimuli, cooperate to produce a 
potential war neurosis in every soldier. When 
predisposition is combined with adequate stimuli of a
certain type or degree, a neurotic breakdown is
precipitated, which constitutes an illness and requires 
treatment.63
After 1943, the first stop for mentally wounded soldiers 

was a clearing station close to the front, where they were
immediately sedated so that they could sleep. After adding
some good food and a bath to a decent interval of rest, 40 
percent of these cases had recovered sufficiently to be 
returned to combat by the third day. Those who did not bounce 
back so quickly proceeded to the second stop for combat 
casualties, an "exhaustion center." Here, patients were
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sedated again, then offered some form of very brief 
psychotherapy, often in combination with drugs like sodium 
pentothal, which was administered for the sole purpose of 
speeding up the therapeutic process through 
'’narcosynthesis.,,S4 Five to eight days later, another 20 
percent of the men were sent back to their units.65 Not only 
were these new procedures efficient from the military point of 
view (many of these cases would previously have been removed 
from active service altogether only to languish in costly and 
labor-intensive hospital settings), but it seemed to indicate 
that timely application of clinical attention to relatively 
mild instances of mental trouble significantly affected the 
outcome. Many recovered sufficient mental balance to continue 
military service: many in combat duty, others in non-combat 
capacities.

Of course, important theoretical differences remained in 
how clinicians understood and treated war neuroses. Freudian 
psychology would emerge from the war as the dominant paradigm 
among clinicians. Partisans, like psychiatrists Roy Grinker 
and John Spiegel, considered predisposition (by which they 
meant past history, especially childhood socialization 
patterns and familial relationships) to be highly relevant in 
the precipitation of mental trouble and the determination of 
a given individual's neurotic symptoms. Yet they also embraced 
the position that the traumas present in the wartime 
environment had a direct bearing on mental breakdown.
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Sick or well, every combat soldier reacts to the stresses 
of the harsh realities of war according to how his 
previous psychological patterns have prepared him, and he 
reacts only to the proper quantities of specific stimuli 
to which he is sensitized. In other words, in our 
opinion, the neuroses of war are psvchoneuroses.66

Insisting that all war neuroses were psychoneuroses was simply
another way of saying that war was mentally unbalancing not in
and of itself, but because it mobilized old, and often
unconscious, emotional conflicts residing in the individual
psyche, conflicts that were the most fundamental and authentic
sources of mental trouble and neurotic symptoms. The ultimate
point of psychotherapy was to untangle the knots tying
previous psychological patterns to current psychological
reactions. Clearly, the theoretical balance between
psychological history and current circumstance meant that the
job of delivering long-lasting psychological relief combined
a detective's investigatory zeal with a counselor's patient
wisdom. Psychotherapy entailed highly disciplined effort,
painstaking insight, and a lot of time.

These were luxuries unavailable during the war. Grinker
and Spiegel, along with other clinicians, sometimes regretted
that the therapies they recommended— from food and sleep to
brief talking cures— were inadequate to do the real job of
emotional healing. Keenly aware that wartime pressures forced
them to place superficial band-aids over deep mental wounds,
they bemoaned their own habit of providing short-term
"covering" techniques rather than long-term "uncovering"
ones.67 Like their policy-oriented counterparts, however,
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World War II clinicians accepted without question that short
cuts were essential during war. The point was not to achieve 
perfect mental health and insight, or scientifically validate 
clinical services, but fortify the military's flagging 
psychological resources. Clinicians agreed that temporarily 
interrupting the most immediate source of neurosis— namely 
combat danger or fear of it— was a first step in the process 
of emotional healing. Other, more ambitious steps would have 
to wait.

In the meantime, clinicians made creative use of the 
resources available to them. Like food and rest, everything 
from vocational training to good weather was eventually 
drafted into clinical service and relabelled "therapeutic." 
Clinicians could and did explain exactly why satisfying work 
and hot meals were psychologically beneficial and, as we have 
seen, they used their authority to back efforts to humanize 
military life in the name of preventing mental trouble. In the 
end, however, they knew it was not self-evident that such 
undertakings required their unique clinical talents. Common 
sense might be as much a resource as clinical expertise, and 
far less expensive, if the overall goal were to make the 
military a more hospitable place to spend time. Over-reaching 
therapeutic frontiers could undermine their authority. 
Extending therapeutic frontiers within reason, however, could 
legitimate a larger sphere of operation.

In contrast to food and sleep, the practice of individual
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psychotherapy remained clinicians' singular contribution. 
Exclusively associated with clinical experts, psychotherapy 
claimed to alleviate mental anguish directly by establishing 
a helpful relationship between a troubled individual and a 
trained psychotherapist. The clinical theory underlying much 
wartime psychotherapeutic practice was Freudian in a rough 
sense at least, and psychodynamic approaches reached their 
zenith in the postwar years. Even though time and staff 
shortages precluded the practice of anything resembling 
classical psychoanalysis, clinicians held fast to an 
analytical version of the therapeutic relationship, however 
abbreviated by war. Only a deliberate professional effort, 
infused with insight, could successfully release whatever 
repressed emotions were at the root of the dysfunctional 
symptoms and strengthen the individual's capacity to adjust 
more adeptly to the stresses of war.

Even this supposedly unique professional relationship, 
however, threatened at times to dissolve in the face of simple 
common sense. Indeed, therapists themselves were often the 
first to point out that empathetic attention was usually 
helpful to troubled people, whether offered by professionals, 
friends, or family. Because so few non-psychiatric clinicians 
had any meaningful psychotherapeutic training before the war, 
military psychotherapists were generally advised to rely on 
intuition in their daily practice. "If he [the therapist] is 
sincere, sensitive and open-minded...he will instinctively
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take the right psychotherapeutic path," wrote Grinker and 
Spiegel in an effort to reassure those with little or no 
previous experience in this area. But if sincerity and open- 
mindedness were the keys to effective psychotherapy, why limit 
its practice to a small number of highly-paid professionals? 
"It is well.. . Grinker and Spiegel added as an afterthought, 
"if he [the therapist] has a definite notion of precisely 
which path he is taking and how he means to accomplish his 
objective... .,,6a

World War II was a moment of important professional 
transition for psychotherapeutic experts. It offered them the 
difficult challenge of proving they had something unique to 
offer at the same time that it offered them an unprecedented 
opportunity to try that something out on a new mass audience. 
Hampered by wartime shortages of time and staff and 
constrained by their own inexperience, clinicians did their 
best to demonstrate that psychotherapy was delicate enough to 
require specialized skills yet not so delicate as to be 
confined to extreme cases of mental breakdown. Its benefits 
were palpable enough to merit the extension of psychotherapy 
to large numbers of people for many reasons in very short 
periods of time, but only experts could achieve positive 
results. Amateurs, they warned, were prone to do terrible 
damage.

By normalizing the content and extending the subject of 
clinical expertise, the war redefined psychotherapy in
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remarkably expansive terms. According to psychiatrist Lawrence
Kubie, a consultant to the Office of Scientific Research and
Development and an ardent proponent of the clinical emphasis
on prevention,

...psychotherapy embraces any effort to influence human 
thought or feeling or conduct, by precept or by example, 
by wit or humor, by exhortation or appeals to reason, by 
distraction or diversion, by rewards or punishments, by 
charity or social service, by education or by the 
contagion of another's spirit.69

According to such definitions, just about any human
relationship could qualify as psychotherapeutic. It is
understandable that this drastic extension of
psychotherapeutic territory was confusing and failed to
resolve outstanding questions about what psychotherapy
actually did or who should be allowed to practice it. These
controversial issues would continue to be hotly debated
throughout the postwar decades.

CONCLUSION
Their abilities as preventive emotional healers were 

matters of belief rather than fact among clinicians at the 
war's end, but one would never have known it. It was an 
article of collective faith that psychotherapeutic treatment 
was science, not art. It brought "a systematic body of 
knowledge" to bear on wartime mental troubles with excellent 
practical results that were "more a matter of training than an 
accident of personality."70 In part, clinicians were simply 
jumping on the same scientific and technological bandwagon
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that had proved so auspicious for other varieties of wartime
experts. In part, their extreme therapeutic optimism resulted
from the genuinely novel opportunities war had offered them:
to minister to mass populations under conditions that forced
them to renovate the tools of their trade, meeting the
immediate and urgent needs of ordinary people under
extraordinary pressure.

For these and other reasons, the war produced a
comprehensive reassessment of clinical terms. ’’Normal
neurosis” became a conceivable clinical category only because
the concepts of mental health and illness had themselves
changed drastically: from qualities inherent in or absent from
individuals to a spectrum on which mental stability and
instability were feats to be constantly achieved or avoided.
Upbeat and hopeful, military clinicians had learned much about
their own potential from their work with masses of ordinary
soldiers. Not only could they treat cases of severe breakdown
effectively, but they could prevent milder cases from
deteriorating by intervening quickly and aggressively, nipping
mental trouble in the bud. According to William Menninger,
this reassessment was the war's most profound lesson, and it
pointed very decidedly toward a larger jurisdiction for
psychological experts.

...as a result of our experience in the Army, it is 
vividly apparent that psychiatry can and must play a much 
more important role in the solution of health problems of 
the civilian.... If health is the concern of medicine, 
and if by mental health we mean satisfaction in life, 
efficiency, and social compatibility, then the principles
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of psychiatry must apply not only to each of us as 
individuals but to our social relationship with each 
other. The field of medicine must be recognized as 
inseparably linked to the social sciences and concerned 
with healthy adjustment of men, both individually and in 
groups.71

Under less strained conditions than war, he seemed to be 
suggesting, clinical experts could improve significantly on 
their very laudable military record. Psychiatrist Henry Brosin 
turned this wartime refrain into an explicit promise about 
what clinicians could do in civilian life when the fighting 
ended: "Good mental health or well-being is a commodity which 
can be created under favorable circumstances."72

In 1945, the mood of celebration and promise among 
clinicians was the very same that animated policy-oriented 
experts; so too were the doubts and warnings that lurked 
behind it. Surely the government and the U.S. public, grateful 
for their tireless, patriotic service, would see fit to ensure 
their future with generous infusions of training and research 
funds. Professional advance and the national interest were, in 
this case, fortuitously compatible and achievable through 
practical means. Postwar social order and stability rested on 
a foundation of mental health, a clinical goal which was also, 
in Henry Brosin's terms, "a commodity." "National mental 
health," wrote William Menninger, "could be purchased if that 
were our aim."73 This consensus that augmenting clinical 
funding was tantamount to improving national well-being would 
shortly be displayed on the floor of the U.S. Congress, where 
government officials debated the details of a federally-
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sponsored mental health effort that became the National Mental
Health Act of 194674.

If money for mental health were not forthcoming, how
would the massive social problems, just waiting to be caused
by untreated veterans, be managed? Clinicians predicted that
men destabilized by their wartime experiences might be
mentally mutilated for life if left to their own devices,
victimized by a pitiful and expensive epidemic of
"pensionitis," (a syndrome of debilitating dependence upon the
state supposedly caused by financially rewarding veterans'
mental instability), or prone to criminal temptations.75 Even
mild forms of maladjustment increased the likelihood that
unemployment, illiteracy, strikes, illegitimacy, and racial
prejudice (to name only the most frequently mentioned
scourges) would mushroom in the postwar era. With sufficient
clinical infrastructure, they pledged, the country could rest
assured that undesirable social conflict would be minimized
and veterans would be mentally prepared to live as
economically productive and law-abiding citizens. In 1944,
Alan Gregg put it as follows:

There will be applications far beyond your offices and 
your hospitals of the further knowledge you will gain, 
applications not only to patients with functional and 
organic disease, but to the human relations of normal 
people— in politics, national and international, between 
races, between capital and labor, in government, in 
family life, in education, in every form of human 
relationship, whether between individuals or between 
groups. You will be concerned with the optimum 
performance of human beings as civilized creatures.76
Behind this most ambitious vision of clinical
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responsibility for the general state of human civilization lay 
the same political uneasiness felt by policy-oriented experts. 
Clinical work, after all, had corroborated the growing body of 
non-clinical research demonstrating that democracy was 
seriously endangered by strong and unpredictable emotional 
currents, including ugly tendencies toward prejudice and 
conformity. By 1945, little or no psychoanalytic 
sophistication was required to make the point psychoanalyst 
Franz Alexander had made almost a year prior to the attack on 
Pearl Harbor: "It is no wonder that in the face of current 
world events one turns for explanation toward the 
psychiatrist, the specialist in irrational behavior."77

The course of the war had borne out the truth of 
Alexander's view that ”[t]he real difficulties of 
democracy... are emotional."78 Clinicians' daily 
responsibilities for shoring up soldiers' morale and group 
cohesion had taught them that reason could never compete with 
emotion when human motivation and behavior were involved. 
Primitive fears and immediate loyalties had done far more to 
keep the fighting forces fighting than had campaigns (most of 
which were miserable failures) to persuade soldiers that 
preserving democracy and eradicating fascism were worth the 
highest sacrifice.

Demoralizing as this wartime lesson was, it hardly 
lowered the professional aspirations of clinicians. Indeed, it 
merely fueled their missionary vision. What were clinicians if
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not experts in emotional management? And was not a plan of
conscious, emotional management democracy's best hope for
survival? By the close of war, most clinicians certainly
thought of their professional obligations in the activist,
liberal terms articulated so well by figures such as William
Menninger, Harry Stack Sullivan, and Alan Gregg. They
considered themselves custodians of a vital social resource—
mental health— without which economic prosperity, democratic
decision-making, and intergroup harmony were implausible.

Although they could not have known it at the time, their
future role as emotional managers was as fraught with
political contradictions as was that of their counterparts who
imagined themselves as the enlightened social engineers of
postwar society. To champion the individual in the process of
striving toward psychological insight, as they did, and to
insist that the essence and future of democracy lay in this
momentous struggle, as they also did, was the historic task of
those experts with a unique understanding of the human
personality. Psychiatrist Lawrence K. Frank, who had proposed
before the war that society be treated as a "patient," was
equally prophetic when he wrote in 1940:

...we are, somewhat reluctantly, realizing that the 
democratic aspirations cannot be realized nor adequately 
expressed in and by voting and representative government; 
democracy, or the democratic faith, is being reformulated 
today in terras of the value and integrity of the 
individual, not as a tool or as a means, but as an end or 
goal for whose conservation and fulfillment social life 
must be reoriented.... Thus freedom for the personality 
may be viewed as the crucial issue of a democratic 
society, for which we must seek to develop individuals
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who can accept all the inhibitions and requirements 
necessary to grasp life, without these distortions and 
coercive, affective reactions.79
Ringing defenses of democracy, converted into 

psychological rhetoric such as "freedom for the personality," 
were not the inherently liberating manifestos that Frank and 
most other World-War-II-era clinicians believed them to be. 
They were politically ambiguous. Labelling the individual 
precious and dignified was certainly nothing new in U.S. 
history. Calling for direct control of the psychological 
terrain— because it was the only effective means of 
safeguarding democratic potential and averting a menacing 
epidemic of blind conformity and authoritarianism— was new, at 
least as an explicit public ideal and purpose of government. 
Experts would have to manufacture democratic personalities 
because U.S. social institutions had failed to produce people 
who could be trusted with democracy's future.

Thus were the clinical hopes and dreams of prevention 
that emerged from World War II based on a collapse of faith in 
the rational appeal and workability of democratic ideology and 
behavior. Some clinicians dedicated to shoring up the 
emotional basis of democracy in the postwar era (humanistic 
theorists and practitioners, for example) did so by 
consecrating the individual psyche as the ultimate source of 
value and turning self-regulation into an act as publicly 
virtuous as it was personally meaningful. Others (behaviorist 
theorists and practitioners, for example) dismissed such
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psychological individualism as a foolish dream and insisted 
that only scientific expertise could be trusted as an 
incorruptible source of (necessarily social) authority and 
control. Humanists wanted to actualize the perfect self. 
Behaviorists were more modest; they merely wanted to condition 
good behavior.

In spite of important tactical differences between 
clinical schools and tendencies, the postwar era they all 
envisioned was founded on the professionally unified project 
that emerged from World War II: to enlarge psychology's
jurisdiction. As we shall see in Chapter 10, important 
developments after 1945 grew out of the fundamental clinical 
lessons of war described above. Clinical theory had to be 
grounded in normal psychology. Clinical services had to reach 
masses of ordinary people, coordinated and delivered by the 
state if necessary, so that normal neuroses could be treated 
before reaching a point that threatened social stability. And 
because human motivation brimmed with irrationality and 
resisted so stubbornly the call of reason, clinical experts 
would be indispensable guides in an era of social and 
emotional reconstruction. Democratic personalities would have 
to be remade from the inside out.
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CHAPTER 10
HYSTERICAL MISERY AND COMMON UNHAPPINESS:

FROM PREVENTION TO SELF-ACTUALIZATION
INTRODUCTION

The progress of clinical expertise outlasted the war. If 
anything, postwar psychological healers were even more 
aggressive, more upbeat, more emphatically dedicated to the 
proposition that preventive techniques and treatment should be 
vigorously applied to normal people and their normal problems 
in normal communities. World War II had given clinicians an 
ominous glimpse of what could happen when healthy individual 
personalities were overwhelmed by unhealthy environmental 
stresses. Painfully aware that cures for drastic mental 
disturbances were flawed, if not altogether futile, they were 
relieved that war had presented an alternative. The 
"hysterical misery" of the desperately ill need no longer be 
their sole preoccupation. They could set their sights on the 
"ordinary unhappiness" of ordinary people.1 And they did. In 
the name of prevention and mental health, clinicians pledged 
themselves to careers as architects of social as well as 
personal change.

The war ended in 1945, but the challenge of psychological 
adjustment did not. Combat anxieties no longer precipitated 
breakdown, but new social strains multiplied and spread, 
threatening to generate waves of civilian casualties at a 
moment when a country burdened by postwar reconstruction could 
least afford the financial and symbolic sacrifice. As if to
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acknowledge that unemployment, housing shortages, racial 
conflict, and the dawn of the nuclear age all tested the 
mental and emotional stamina of soldiers and citizens fatigued 
by years of war, the legislation that became known as the GI 
Bill was formally titled the Servicemen's Readjustment Act of 
1944.

Because adjustment seemed to have such positive civic, as 
well as personal, overtones, maladjustment was considered a 
national hazard. It was this specter of incomplete or failed 
adjustment, and the realization that psychological and social 
fitness were inextricably linked in any measure of social 
well-being, that prompted a new mood of receptiveness to the 
psychological duties of national government. "Not many 
personalities," cautioned William Menninger in 1948, "can 
still be in there adjusting after a full speed head-on 
collision with as solid a piece of Environment as a ten-ton 
truck."2

This chapter describes how clinical experts devoted 
themselves to the job of keeping personality and environment 
in stable balance, continuing the process of normalization 
that began between 1941 and 1945. It shows how smoothly 
postwar trends paralleled clinicians' preventive credo and how 
quickly institutional and legislative changes helped to 
realize clinicians' vision of an expanded jurisdiction for 
psychological expertise, initially facilitated by an expanding 
federal government. The major outlines of clinicians'
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historical chronology after 1945 are quite similar to those of 
their colleagues in the behavioral sciences. Chapter 5, for 
example, described the career of policy-oriented psychological 
experts during the early Cold War, when grave new military 
priorities facilitated a flow of defense dollars to experts 
who promised that psychological science and technology would 
help manage political change in a dangerous world in exchange 
for continued state support and a part in determining the 
direction of U.S. foreign and military policy.

This convergence demonstrates, yet again, the theme that 
divergent types of psychological experts shared important 
common ground. Some worked in national security occupations 
trying to manage revolutionary upheaval in the Third World 
while others worked in local clinics trying to steer 
individuals toward a happier existence. Some thought they were 
developing social and behavioral science; others considered 
themselves neutral technologists; still others made unwavering 
commitments to professional lives delivering social service 
and personal aid. The particulars of their stories were 
distinctive. The general outlines of their histories were not.

For clinicians, the lessons of World War II were also 
beacons illuminating their future path, but the characteristic 
features of postwar U.S. society, as they emerged, were 
equally prominent in heightening the visibility of clinical 
experts and increasing the popular demand for their services. 
Economic affluence and an ethic of avid consumption allowed
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people to think of empathy and warmth as items to be 
purchased. While the pervasive techniques of industrial 
psychologists contributed something to the alienation of “the 
organization man" (the famous William H. Whyte book by that 
title included an appendix on "How to Cheat on Personality 
Tests"), experts' promise of supportive understanding also 
nourished the ongoing quest for existential meaning, just as 
new levels of geographic mobility did by placing more people 
than ever out of reach of the community ties with which they 
had grown up. An insistent ideology of patriarchal domesticity 
returned civilian jobs to male veterans and simultaneously 
sequestered women and children in a familial bubble that made 
private ordeals into a matter of great public curiosity and 
untiring investigation.

It was in this context of affluence, alienation, and 
sharp gender distinctions that the postwar trends discussed in 
this chapter unfolded. Three developments in particular are 
described below because they illustrate the growing public 
influence of clinical expertise, as well as the basis of that 
influence in the World War II experience and the incessant 
militarism of the postwar years.

First, the swift acceptance by federal government of an 
unprecedented responsibility for the mental and emotional 
well-being of the entire U.S. population. It was apparent with 
passage of the National Mental Health Act of 1946 that the 
mental health of ordinary citizens would become a
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consequential public policy issue in its own right. Federal 
legislation, in turn, provided the infrastructure necessary to 
support a community-oriented psychology and psychiatry during 
the 1950s and 1960s. One of the first and most important 
results was the growing conviction that psychological and 
social change were inseparable. Political activism was as much 
of a social responsibility for clinical experts as personal 
helpfulness.

Second, the popularity and growth of psychotherapy for 
"the normal." Spurred in part by veterans' requests for 
ongoing assistance and built on the infrastructure of new 
federal initiatives, this development sharply altered the 
geographic location, professional interests, and daily 
responsibilities of clinical experts. The enormous new market 
for psychotherapy at first caused some bewilderment among 
clinical professionals, who were not always as confident about 
the services they offered the public as they would have liked 
to be. But for the most part, it fostered their desires for a 
larger territory in which to work and added the blessings of 
consumer demand to their arguments that psychological 
knowledge would increase in direct proportion to the 
normalization of its research, theory, and technologies. 
Experts allied with psychoanalysis and behaviorism alike 
agreed that "The study of psychotherapy, in distinction from 
the isolated study of abnormal behavior, is a description of 
the process by which normality is created."3
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Third, the emergence of humanistic perspectives within 
the psychological professions. Presenting itself as an 
alternative to psychoanalysis and behaviorism, this innovative 
trend took wartime normalization and the postwar 
popularization of psychotherapy to their logical extremes. It 
personified the belief that an optimistic, normal psychology 
could provide two desperately needed pre-requisites for a 
nation seeking renewal and revitalization-— mental health and 
democratic behavior— neither of which had been much in 
evidence during World War II. Practitioners like Carl Rogers 
and theorists like Abraham Maslow, whose work is briefly 
reviewed below, advanced ideas about the inherent goodness of 
motivation and the primacy of subjectivity in psychology, in 
science, and in all human affairs. They boldly insisted on 
clinicians' ability to generate positive insight and mature 
behavior and they tirelessly popularized their own work. 
Humanistic approaches eventually contributed to a fundamental 
shift in the ideas of 1960s social movements, where "the 
political" was reconceptualized to encompass "the personal" 
and notions of social responsibility were saturated in the 
vocabulary of subjective experience.

THE STATE AS HEALER: MENTAL HEALTH AS PUBLIC POLICY
Taking charge of unpredictable emotions and reactions in 

persons and populations had not been merely, or even mainly, 
a humanitarian effort during the war years, nor would it be
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one after 1945. If at times it was presented as a matter of 
sheer altruism, it really was not. The job of maintaining mass 
emotional control was decisively taken up by the federal 
government in the postwar decades because it was understood 
that mental health was necessary to the efficacy of the armed 
forces in the short run and national security, domestic 
tranquility, and economic competitiveness in the long run. Who 
could forget the shocking epidemic of emotional disorder and 
disability exposed during World War II? Ensuring a sufficient 
threshold of mental stability, because that threshold 
undergirded the integrity of social institutions, became a new 
and important sphere of federal action in the postwar 
decades.4

Prior to the war, public accountability for disturbed 
psychological life had rested largely with individual states, 
which provided an uneven patchwork of custodial services to 
the mentally ill in segregated institutions. After the war, 
federal policy-makers absorbed the lesson that it was more 
efficient, forward-looking, and quite possibly cheaper to take 
preventive action on behalf of mental health than face the 
demoralizing, long-term prospect of treating the gravely and 
chronically sick. Asylums would continue to exist, of course, 
and states would have to sustain and even improve them. The 
federal government, however, would design its new role on the 
basis of what clinicians believed they had learned during 
World War II: that mental health and illness were relative,
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rather than fixed states; that mental illness could be 
prevented with early, assertive clinical intervention; that 
normal adjustment to internal and external strains was a 
lifelong project, never permanently accomplished and always in 
need of expert vigilance.

Above all, federal mental health policy after 1945 was 
built on and furthered the integration of clinical and social 
scientific insights, helping to merge the concerns of 
emotional guides and social engineers, so that by the late 
1960s, movements for community mental health had effectively 
undermined the legitimacy of distinctions between private 
emotions and public policy, between clinical work and the 
business of politics and government.

The Role of the Veterans Administration
The record of the veterans Administration (VA) clearly 

indicated, even before the end of World War II, that some 
federal agencies were prepared, even eager, to support vast 
new programs in the mental health field. The VA, of course, 
had little choice in the matter; next to the armed forces 
themselves, it was the agency whose primary job was to care 
for war casualties. Since huge numbers of those casualties had 
suffered psychiatric breakdown, the VA found itself in charge 
of binding more mental than physical wounds and picking up the 
emotional pieces of military conflict.

The number of psychiatric cases in VA hospitals doubled
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between 1940 and 1948.5 Right after the war, in April 1946, 
almost 60 percent of all VA patients were neuropsychiatric 
cases of one sort or another: 44,000 out of a total of
74,000.6 Fifty percent of all disability pensions were due to 
psychiatric casualties and, by June 1947, the monthly cost of 
such psychiatric pensions was $20 million, with each case 
running the government something more than $40,000.7 The VA's 
57 outpatient clinics served over 100,000 additional people. 
By the mid-1950s, the VA was responsible for 10 percent of all 
hospitalized mental patients in the country and was providing 
ongoing treatment to thousands upon thousands of outpatients.8 
Waiting lists for clinical services were long and growing 
rapidly.

Because personnel shortages had been so severe during the 
war, and psychiatrists, psychologists, and other clinicians 
were so scarce, professional training soon became "the most 
pressing medical problem" facing the agency, according to Dr. 
Daniel Blain, Chief of psychiatry in the VA.9 Indeed, more 
open positions existed in the VA at war's end for clinical 
psychologists than there were clinical psychologists in the 
entire country. In order to cope with the prospect of drastic, 
long-term personnel shortages, programs of professional 
education were swiftly put into place.

An ambitious four-year training program in clinical 
psychology, for example, was launched in 1946 to train 200 
individuals in 22 different universities.10 Under the terms
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of the program, students were given free educations and pro
rated salaries in exchange for half-time work in a VA facility 
while they pursued their doctoral degrees. This instantly made 
the VA the single largest employer of these professionals in 
the entire country. In 1946, the VA's Chief of Clinical 
Psychology wrote,

The significant and inevitable consequence of this 
development is that a large portion of the whole 
profession of clinical psychology will come under 
Governmental control.... The field is rapidly expanding 
and the opportunities for service and research are almost 
limitless.11

The VA continued to produce hundreds of new clinicians each 
year, all of whom could expect interesting work and 
substantial pay in a job market where their skills were in 
high demand. Just three years into the clinical psychology 
program, it had expanded to 700 students in 41 
universities.12 This pattern of steady growth, which lasted 
for decades, insured that the VA would remain the source of 
plentiful, exciting professional opportunities and contributed 
to a massive shift in employment patterns within psychology 
away from academia and toward clinical work. The year 1962 was 
"a real turning point" as psychologists employed outside of 
universities outnumbered their academic colleagues for the 
first time.13 Opportunities were not limited to clinical 
psychology. By the mid-1950s, the VA was employing 10 percent 
of all U.S. psychiatrists in its 35 psychiatric hospitals, 75 
general hospitals with psychiatric services, and 62 mental 
health clinics; another 10 percent of U.S. psychiatrists
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worked as VA consultants.14
The VA proved a bonanza not only for clinical 

professionals. It was also the site of increased consumer 
demand. Veterans and members of veterans' families, most 
exposed to clinical expertise for the first time during the 
war, were the first to come looking for assistance with the 
ordinary— if still extremely difficult— problems of postwar 
living. It must be recalled that the vast majority of veterans 
who received discharges for psychiatric reasons were 
classified as suffering from the lower orders of mental 
disturbance: psychoneurosis rather than psychosis. These
veterans and others tended to bring "normal" problems to the 
attention of VA clinicians: marital tensions and parenting 
difficulties were especially common.15

Some veterans undoubtedly remained skeptical that 
professional helpers could be of any practical use. If the 
statistics on skyrocketing numbers of VA outpatients are any 
indication, however, many others had received the message that 
had been directed at them repeatedly as soldiers: nothing was 
wrong with seeking psychological help; in fact, to do so was 
a sign of unusual strength and maturity. Quite a few 
clinicians who worried about the logistical headaches of 
servicing millions of returning soldiers reminded themselves 
that offering clinical assistance to the civilian masses was 
the logical follow-up to their earlier patriotic contributions 
in the military. Dispensing psychotherapy to veterans was the
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link connecting clinicians' past to their future.
Psychotherapy could also advance the process of social 

readjustment to peacetime democracy. Carl Rogers, for example, 
was a clinician who would become a well known advocate of 
humanistic psychology in the postwar decades. In 1946, he co
authored a counseling manual, Counseling With Returned 
Servicemen. that he hoped would put simple, do-it-yourself 
therapeutic techniques into the hands of thousands of new 
clinicians so that they might ease the adjustment traumas of 
returning servicemen whose subjection to strict military 
authority had temporarily unfitted them for their postwar 
roles as free-thinking, independent citizens. He spelled out 
the social relevance of their collective task as follows:

No longer is he just another G. I. Joe. Instead he again 
becomes Bill Hanks or Harry Williams. In contrast to 
marching troops who are "men without faces," the client 
begins to resume selfhood as a specific, unique 
individual.16

Not only did Rogers promise that his particular brand of 
sensitive, non-judgmental clinical help could facilitate the 
resumption of selfhood and individuality. It could also help 
to recapture any democratic impulses that had been lost in the 
crush of wartime regimentation, and perhaps even generate 
attractive new styles of democratic conduct and decision
making in individuals who had never previously possessed them. 
"All the characteristics of this type of counseling," Rogers 
contended, "are also tenets of democracy.1,17 Surely a 
voluntary therapeutic relationship consciously imbued with
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tolerance and respect, based on confidence in individual 
maturity, freedom, and responsibility, might succeed in 
communicating some of these virtues to veterans.

:Ehe_Ha-t.ignaUEsn-taj-itea 1 th Act..of .1936.
The most tangible evidence that the mental health of U.S. 

citizens had been elevated to a major priority of federal 
government came with passage of the National Mental Health Act 
(NMHA) of 1946.18 This landmark piece of legislation was 
inspired in part by the dismal record of military mental 
health during World War II, the performance of such agencies 
as the VA, and vocal demands by veterans and their families 
for therapeutic services. Clinicians too mounted persistent 
advocacy efforts on their own behalf, convinced that gains in 
professional visibility and prestige would result from 
increased federal funding. For them, as for their ambitious 
colleagues who wished to influence postwar foreign and 
military policy, military experiences and mandates were both 
genuinely transforming and politically expedient. War had 
been, and would continue to be, a great persuader.

Called the National Neuropsychiatric Institute Act when 
it was first introduced in Congress in March 1945, the 
legislation's final title incorporated the term "mental 
health," an alteration that captured the pivotal role of World 
War II and its marked clinical drift toward normalization. 
Indeed, leading figures in wartime clinical work were
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conspicuous in the lobbying effort for the NMHA, and the 
lessons they had learned on the job, maintaining military 
mental health, became the most persuasive arguments in favor 
of government action in this area.

Robert Felix, a psychiatrist who had been appointed 
Director of the Public Health Service's (PHS) Division of 
Mental Hygiene in 1944, put most of his own energy, and his 
bureaucracy's muscle, into passing the bill. William 
Menninger, Lawrence Kubie, and others testified about how 
shortages of trained clinicians had sometimes thwarted 
military morale and how early therapeutic intervention had 
eventually helped the war effort by conserving personnel. They 
promised that federal support for professional training, 
research, and preventive services to the public would ease the 
postwar transition, humanize the face of government, and save 
lots of tax dollars. General Lewis Hershey, Director of the 
Selective Service System, trotted out statistics on rejection 
and discharge rates from the armed services. These numbers 
became something of a mantra during the Congressional, 
deliberations on the NMHA.19 It was a fact that mental 
illness cost a lot of money. It was simply presumed that 
mental health would not.

Advocating that mental health, rather than mental 
illness, be the centerpiece of federal policy also embodied 
clinicians' crusade for a larger jurisdiction for 
psychological expertise. That clinical insights should be
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applied to most or even all areas in need of government 
planning in the postwar era— from employment and housing to 
race relations— was assumed to be self-evident. Rarely did 
advocates offer concrete reasons why clinicians should be 
granted standing in such matters, but then, they were hardly 
ever asked to do so. A solitary dissenting voice at the 
Congressional hearings on the NMHA illustrated the extent of 
expert consensus on the importance of expanding clinician's 
social authority.20 Lee Steiner, a member of the American 
Association of Psychiatric Social Workers, cautioned that "If 
we include these [diverse social policy] problems as 
'preventive psychiatry,' then all problems of life and living 
fall into the province of the practice of medicine.1121 Her 
reservations, although they stand out to the contemporary 
reader, were buried at the time by the avalanche of certainty 
that clinicians could indeed be trusted to discover the 
solutions to "all problems of life and living."

Almost as rare as dissenting expert testimony was non
expert opinion. One consumer, a Marine Corps aviator, added 
the drama of personal witness to the Congressional 
proceedings. Captain Robert Nystrom, who had recently 
recovered from manic depression, described what he had learned 
during his five-month hospitalization at St. Elizabeth's. He 
contrasted the worthless "loafer's delight" treatment he 
received initially with the "sort of streamlined 
psychoanalysis" that eventually helped him develop insight and
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recover function during two weekly sessions with a 
therapist.22 If the NMHA was not passed, he warned, do-nothing 
remedies would be the awful fate of all Americans afflicted 
with debilitating mental troubles, and the country would be 
the worse for it. His story made a deep impression.23

The message that decisive federal action on mental health 
was both imperative and intelligent got through to policy
makers and politicians. According to Senator Claude Pepper (D- 
FL), the main sponsor of the legislation in the Senate, "The 
enormous pressures of the times, the catastrophic world war 
which ended in victory a few months ago, and the difficult 
period of reorientation and reconstruction, in which we have 
as yet achieved no victory, have resulted in an alarming 
increase in the incidence of mental disease and 
neuropsychiatric maladjustments among our people."24 With 
"the improvement of the mental health of the people of the 
United States" as its stated goal, the NMHA was signed into 
law by President Truman on July 3, 1946. It provided financial 
support for research into psychological disorders, 
professional training, and grants to states for mental health 
centers and clinics. According to William Menninger, the 
salutary results of federal largesse were felt almost 
immediately. Within one year, every state had designated a 
state mental health authority, 42 states had submitted 
comprehensive mental health plans to the federal government, 
59 training and 32 research grants had been awarded, and 212
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students were on their way to becoming clinical professionals 
thanks to federal stipends.25

The NMHA also laid the groundwork for the National 
Institute of Mental Health (NIMH) and authorized funds for its 
construction. The NIMH, when it was formally established in 
1949, replaced the PHS Division of Mental Hygiene and was 
placed under the administrative umbrella of the National 
Institutes of Health. Robert Felix was named its first 
Director. Publicly allied with reformers like Menninger and 
reform organizations like the Group for Advancement of 
Psychiatry, Felix faithfully steered the new agency on the 
course that World War II and professional ambitions had 
specified. At the outset, he summed up his purpose as follows: 
"The guiding philosophy which permeates the activities of the 
National Institute of Mental Health is that prevention of 
mental illness, and the production of positive mental health, 
is an attainable goal."26 This optimistic, preventive vision 
inspired Felix "to help the individual by helping the 
community"— an apt slogan for the community mental health 
movements that would shortly materialize on the cutting edge 
of clinical work.27 By the time he retired in 1964, Felix had 
been widely credited with prodding the federal government out 
of the dark ages of indifference toward mental illness and 
health.

As a result of its preventive, community-sensitive 
orientation, the NIMH became the key institutional patron of
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an expansive mental health program during the postwar decades, 
one that consciously mingled the insights of clinical 
expertise and behavioral science. Felix appointed a Panel of 
Social Science Consultants as soon as the NIMH was founded and 
charged them with recommending ways that interdisciplinary 
social scientific research could further the goal of national 
mental health. He named several individuals to the panel who 
had played key wartime roles, championing the utilization of 
clinical theories to achieve practical policy aims. Margaret 
Mead, Ronald Lippitt, and Lawrence K. Frank were among 
them.28

The abundant and ever-increasing funds that the NIMH 
offered to psychological professionals were an important 
reason for the healthy economy in mental health fields in the 
1950s and 1960s. During 1950, its first year of operation, the 
NIMH budget was $8.7 million. Ten years later, it was over 
$100 million and by 1967, it was $315 million.29 In 1947, 
total federal expenditures for health-related research of all 
kinds had been around $27 million.30 As the government's 
research program expanded in the years after World War II, far 
outstripping private sources of funding, the proportion 
devoted to mental health increased dramatically. In 1947 it 
was allotted a mere 1.5 percent of federal medical research 
dollars; just four years later, in 1951, its share had risen 
to almost 6.5 percent.31 Only four other areas of medical 
research were granted more money than mental health in the
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five years after the war: general medical problems, heart 
disease, infectious disease, and cancer.32 By the early 
1960s, mental health had outpaced heart disease, but the 
precipitous rise in available dollars did little to silence 
critics of government spending priorities, who continued to 
insist that the public research investment in mental health 
was short-sighted and stingy when compared to the costs of 
mental illness.33

Although hardly in a position to be as generous as the 
Department of Defense, the NIMH was nevertheless a major 
benefactor of fundamental research in the social and 
behavioral sciences by the late 1960s. On the theory that any 
and all research related to mental health deserved support, 
the NIMH financed everything from anthropological field work 
abroad to quantitative sociological "reports on happiness" at 
home.34 It made an impact on research concerned with racial 
identity, conflict, and violence and it gave staff and other 
resources to the Kerner Commission investigations, as we have 
already seen.

By the early 1960s, NIMH was spending significantly more 
on psychological and cultural studies of behavior than it was 
on conventional medical inquiries into the biological basis of 
mental disease.35 In 1964, 60 percent of NIMH research funds 
were given to psychologists, sociologists, anthropologists, 
and epidemiologists; only 15 percent of the budget went to 
psychiatry, with an additional 21 percent going to other
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biologically-oriented sciences.36 Such conspicuous social 
priorities were compatible with the community emphasis of 
mental health research and practice, the enhanced status of 
behavioral science, and the dominance of psychodynamic 
perspectives among clinicians during the 1950s and early 
1960s.

Community Mental Health as an Expression of Clinical Social 
Eesppjigilbi X ity.

The Group for the Advancement of Psychiatry
In the years after the passage of the NMHA, several other 

developments within the professions and on the federal level 
sustained the forward motion of clinical experts by further 
institutionalizing opportunities for professional training and 
fostering clinicians' social influence through a process of 
integration with the social and behavioral sciences. The 
formation of the Group for the Advancement of Psychiatry (GAP) 
in the spring of 1946 embodied the reforming zeal of "young 
Turks" with a background in military mental health.37 Led by 
William Menninger and initially conceived as a pressure group 
within the American Psychiatric Association, GAP soon 
blossomed into an autonomous organization whose influential 
working groups and published reports championed social 
conscience and liberal political activism and whose 
professional campaigns carried the banner of community mental 
health.

In July 1950, GAP's Committee on Social Issues published
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a manifesto, titled "The Social Responsibility of Psychiatry,"
which made GAP's political proclivities explicit. In draft
form, the Committee pledged itself to social reform: "...we
feel not only justified, but ethically compelled to advocate
those changes in social organization which have a positive
relevance to a program of mental health."38 The final
document was somewhat more moderate in tone, but its activist
commitment was indisputable.

The Committee on Social Issues has the conviction that 
social action...implies a conscious and deliberate wish 
to foster those social developments which could promote 
mental health on a community-wide scale.... We favor the 
application of psychiatric principles to all those 
problems which have to do with family welfare, child 
rearing, child and adult education, social and economic 
factors which influence the community status of 
individuals and families, inter-group tensions, civil 
rights and personal liberty. The social crisis which 
confronts us today is menacing; we would surely be guilty 
of dereliction of duty did we not make a conscientious 
effort to apply whatever partial knowledge we now possess 
in the interests of counteracting social danger and 
promoting healthier being, both for individuals and 
groups. This, in a true sense, carries psychiatry out of 
the hospitals and into the community.39

Although there was some resistance to GAP's emphatically
social interpretation of psychiatric responsibility within the
profession at large, which had a long history of concern for
the somatic causes of mental disorder as well as for severely
ill individuals, no such resistance existed within the surging
ranks of psychology.

Clinical psychology, after all, was practically a brand
new profession after World War II. It was searching for a
fresh identity within a newly reorganized American

531

R eproduced with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

Psychological Association (APA) that had defined its general
purposes in unmistakably utopian terms from the very first. As
Robert Yerkes had put it, at the APA/s Intersociety
Constitutional Convention in 1943,

The world crisis, with its clash of cultures and 
ideologies, has created for us psychologists unique 
opportunity for promotive endeavor. What may be achieved 
through wisely-planned and well-directed professional 
activity will be limited only by our knowledge, faith, 
disinterestedness, and prophetic foresight. It is for us, 
primarily, to prepare the way for scientific advances and 
the development of welfare services which from birth to 
death shall guide and minister to the development and 
social usefulness of the individual. For beyond even our 
wildest dreams, knowledge of human nature may now be made 
to serve human needs and to multiply and increase the 
satisfactions of living.40

Clinical psychologists found that the "birth to death"
ideology of normalization and the expanded sphere of authority
offered by such statements as GAP's corresponded perfectly
with their own aims, even when those aims— the autonomous
practice of psychotherapy was perhaps the most striking—
conflicted directly with the interests of organized
psychiatry.

GAP's record illustrated that advocating social change in 
the name of improved mental health could produce both very 
rewarding professional and very unpredictable political 
results. By insisting that mental balance involved a constant 
state of adjustment and exchange between self and society, 
clinical experts could, and did, lay claim to defining what 
was normal in environments as well as in people. "This view of 
the fluidity of the interaction of the individual with
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s o c i e t y G A P  pointed out, "tends inevitably to broaden the 
concepts of mental illness and mental health."41

They did not add that it inevitably broadened the 
authority of psychological experts as well by giving them 
power to designate exactly how social institutions— economic, 
familial, educational, etc.— might prevent mental trouble and 
nourish emotional well-being. Doing so, needless to say, was 
extremely controversial. GAP's impeccable liberal credentials 
led members to endorse a social program of racial harmony, 
literacy, economic security, and family happiness, among other 
things— all founded on an expanded role for psychologically- 
enlightened federal government. One of the best known and most 
widely circulated GAP reports, for example, was issued in 
1957. Titled "Psychiatric Aspects of School Desegregation," 
there was no mistaking its immediate relevance, and support 
for school integration, in the face of the fierce white 
resistance that followed Brown v. Board of Education.42

Yet even more disagreement accompanied any definition of 
"normal" social structure than did the definition of "normal" 
individual psychology. (Whether or not racial integration 
qualified as one component of a normal environment was just 
the tip of the iceberg.) The climate of domestic anti
communism in the late 1940s and early 1950s also emboldened 
GAP's critics. At various points, the organization was accused 
of being a "radical sectarian group" full of Communist 
sympathizers intent on seizing control of the psychiatric
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profession.43 GAP members responded to McCarthyism by dashing 
off a report, "Considerations Regarding the Loyalty Oath as a 
Manifestation of Current Social Tension and Anxiety," but 
political name-calling caused barely a momentary interruption 
in their crusade to have clinical experts act on their social 
responsibilities, as GAP saw them.44

Further Developments in Federal Policy
In 1955, Congress passed the National Mental Health Study 

Act and created the Joint Commission on Mental Illness and 
Health (JCMIH). GAP members and others who shared an activist 
clinical philosophy believed the government had taken another 
decisive and enlightened step toward broadening its 
jurisdiction over mental health, superseding the decentralized 
tradition that had left policies in the hands of bungling and 
backward state politicians.45 The purpose of the JCMIH 
(which, although a non-governmental body, was almost entirely 
funded by the NIMH) was to conduct an encyclopedic survey of 
scholarship on mental illness and health in preparation for 
innovative new national policy initiatives. It spent several 
years and $1.5 million on this project and published ten 
scholarly monographs. Its final report, Action for Mental 
Health, reiterated at the outset the fundamental equation 
between democracy and the ideal of mental health that had been 
a constant refrain during and after World War II. Their 
assigned task of developing mental health policy, wrote the
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authors,
is our responsibility as citizens of a democratic nation 
founded out of faith in the uniqueness, integrity, and 
dignity of human life.... good mental health...is 
consistent with this higher responsibility and with our 
professional and political ideals. It is also consistent 
with what the American people should want— not simply 
peace of mind but strength of mind.46
During its tenure, the JCMIH compiled a mass of data with 

numerous possible interpretations, but its staff and major 
constituencies all wished to promote the delivery of 
community-based services geared to prevention. According to 
the JCMIH studies, new, milder forms of psychotherapeutic 
intervention in communities across the country were worth a 
real try, even though intensive custodial care was in dire 
need of improvement. Several of its core recommendations were 
used by the Kennedy and Johnson administrations in the years 
that followed to move the federal government toward the next 
policy phase: establishing community mental health centers 
throughout the country. In this regard, an especially 
significant suggestion was that funding more out-patient 
services through community centers would result in cutting 
hospitalization rates (i.e. prevent at least some cases of 
incapacitating mental illness). The JCMIH proposed one center 
for every 50,000 people.47

in 1963, President Kennedy (whose younger sister Rosemary 
had undergone psychosurgery after being diagnosed with mild 
retardation) became the first U.S. president to make mental 
illness and retardation the subjects of a special address to
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Congress. Surely this was conclusive proof that the mental and 
emotional status of U.S. citizens had become a pressing 
government concern. Kennedy's speech elated the boosters of a 
socially active and federally expansive policy because the 
President highlighted the criticisms and proposals that 
advocates of preventive and community mental health had been 
repeating for years: during World War II, in the course of 
passing the NMHA, and in organizations like GAP.

First, Kennedy disparaged a decentralized policy approach 
and accused states of neglectful reliance on "shamefully 
understaffed, overcrowded, unpleasant institutions from which 
death too often provided the only firm hope of release."48 
Then he proclaimed: "[A]n ounce of prevention is worth more 
than a pound of cure."49 Only a new federal campaign to fund 
research, professional training, and community-based services 
would replace "the cold mercy of custodial isolation" with 
"the open warmth of community concern and capability" and, 
Kennedy optimistically projected, reduce the number of 
institutionalized patients by 50 percent in "a decade or 
two."50 Shortly afterwards, the Mental Retardation Facilities 
and Community Mental Health Centers Construction Act of 1963 
was passed. Federal grants for the construction of community 
mental health centers were its main feature; $150 million was 
appropriated for this purpose during the following three 
fiscal years.51 The long-term goal (never to be realized) was 
to establish a national network of 2000 centers, one for each
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geographically defined community of 75,000-200,000 people.

Social Responsibility or Social Control?
The combined efforts of policy-makers and professional 

advocates, and the tenor of national mental health legislation 
in the decades after 1945, turned the ideology of community 
mental health into an expression of clinical experts' social 
responsibility. Based on the sunny assumption that mental 
health could be manufactured (and illness prevented) if only 
the environmental conditions were favorable, clinicians 
marched boldly into a variety of fields— from criminal justice 
to education— to guarantee that they would be.52

Claiming that all aspects of community life potentially 
affected individual mental health, psychiatrists redefined 
their clinical mission as follows: "Within our definition, all 
social, psychological, and biological activity affecting the 
mental health of the population is of interest to the 
community psychiatrist, including programs for fostering 
social change, resolution of social problems, political 
involvement, community organization planning, and clinical 
psychiatric practice."53 A typical formulation of community 
psychology simply identified it with the "optimal realization 
of human potential through planned social action."54

That something as undeniably positive as mental health 
could justify a process of social reform had obvious appeal 
during a period of dynamic grassroots activism. During the
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late 1950s and 1960s, an array of progressive social movements 
repeatedly called for equalizing changes in the distribution 
of political power and material resources, and the federal 
government responded with nothing less than the Kennedy 
administration's War on Poverty and the Johnson 
administration's Great Society. The impetus for community 
mental health had, after all, come from clinicians with 
liberal political sympathies in the 1940s and 1950s. When the 
political climate shifted further to the left in the 1960s, 
clinicians moved a bit further to the left as well, but they 
continued to advance a vision that merged psychological change 
with social activism and responsibility. Community mental 
health, they were convinced, was intimately bound up with 
campaigns to eliminate racism, poverty, and oppression and 
forge a better, more humane, society. Mental health was all 
but synonymous with equality, prosperity, and social welfare.

It was not long, however, before radicals began to 
question these happy political assumptions, a process we have 
already seen at work in the case of psychological approaches 
to the problems of rioting and revolution confronted by police 
forces and militaries. "Sick" social environments stubbornly 
resisted clinicians' most well intentioned cures; ghettos 
remained poor and schools impoverished. How could adjustment 
between self and society be accomplished, or even advocated, 
when so many people led such wretched lives? Perhaps 
psychological adjustment only adjusted people to habits of
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powerlessness, inequality, and anguish?
By the late 1960s, the frustrating slowness of change had

generated the beginnings of a skeptical, even cynical,
counter-movement that turned the heady idealism of the postwar
years on its head. Pessimistic suspicions that psychological
expertise might have oppressive consequences diametrically
opposed to stated intentions surfaced and some experts began
to see the community mental health movement as one element of
a multi-faceted scheme to subvert genuine democracy through a
disguised program of social control. One writer, Chaim Shatan,
speculated as follows in 1969:

The clinicians will provide emotional first-aid, while 
the government-subsidized conveyor belt feeds manpower 
directly into federally sponsored operations— from the 
space race to community mental health itself.... in 1984, 
Big Brother may be a community psychiatrist.55

The famous 1969 takeover of a community mental health center
in the South Bronx by non-professional neighborhood residents
propelled forward the new spirit of negativity about the
political function of clinicians and strengthened the view
that community mental health was so much rhetoric plastered
over an unattractive reality of domination by elites.56
Significantly, however, expertise was the target of the most
withering criticism and even the Bronx protest re-emphasized
the liberating potential of psychological knowledge in the
hands of disenfranchised people. As long as it was not
monopolized by experts, community psychology "gave a voice to
people who had been kept outside of history."57
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PSYCHOTHERAPY FOR THE NORMAL AS A POSTWAR GROWTH INDUSTRY
The doubts that began to cramp clinicians' high spirits 

by the late 1960s were removed from the concerns of the 
general public. During the years after 1945, ordinary people 
sought therapeutic attention more insistently than ever before 
and for more reasons than ever before. While the direction of 
federal policy may have helped to push clinicians out of 
asylums, the explosion in public interest was at least as 
pivotal in pulling clinicians into the lives of ordinary 
citizens. Gushing demand for psychotherapy was much-discussed 
by clinicians, who understandably welcomed it as "one of the 
remarkable features of our culture," whether they understood 
it or not.58

We have already seen that, in the wake of world war, new 
federal laws, bureaucracies, and funding embraced the changing 
emphasis from mental illness to health, spurred along by re
energized old and new professional pressure groups. By 
generating a new, publicly-supported infrastructure for 
training, research, and service delivery in mental health 
fields, the federal government contributed to the migration of 
clinical experts out of isolated institutions devoted to 
insanity and into the heart of U.S. communities. Beginning in 
1956, the total number of patients in public mental 
institutions began to decline, with the process picking up 
speed in the mid-1960s.59 In 1957, only 17 percent of all 
American Psychiatric Association members were still charged
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with supervising custodial care to severely and chronically 
ill individuals in state or VA hospitals, the sort of 
institutions where virtually all psychiatrists had been 
located prior to 1940.60

This change in the location of clinical work was no 
simple matter of psychiatrists following patients as they 
moved from asylums into community settings, but rather 
reflected a sharp reorientation of professional interests and 
a decided expansion in the market for therapeutic services 
among normal individuals. Increases in the sheer numbers of 
psychiatrists were startling in the postwar decades—  

professional association membership grew from around 4000 
after World War II to 18,400 in 1970— and the percentage of 
medical school graduates choosing to specialize in psychiatry 
peaked at slightly under 7 percent.61 Institutional care 
faded as the exciting center of professional gravity it had 
once been. Psychiatric staff positions in public mental 
facilities were notoriously difficult to fill, with openings 
running around 25 percent nationally in the mid-1960s.62

By the late 1950s and 1960s, most psychiatrists were 
either self-employed in private office practice or worked in 
educational institutions, government agencies, or the growing 
number of community clinics that catered to a "normally 
neurotic” clientele. In order to help veterans adjust to 
student life, the VA sponsored programs that expanded 
counseling on the university level and in 1958, The National
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Defense Education Act created 60,000 jobs for an entirely new 
type of professional— the school guidance counselor— making 
individual testing and psychotherapy an ever more routine 
feature of young students' lives63 In outpatient clinics 
exclusively devoted to adult mental health, according to one 
1955 estimate, at least 233,000 people annually were already 
receiving outpatient psychotherapy.64

Clinical psychology underwent an especially rapid process 
of professionalization after World War II, spurred in 
significant measure by the popularization of psychotherapy as 
well as by government generosity. In 1947, the APA gave its 
institutional stamp of approval to the mushrooming practice of 
psychotherapy when it made clinical training a mandatory 
element of graduate education in psychology.65 The first 
effort to take stock of feverish postwar efforts to establish 
new training programs in clinical psychology came in August 
1949 in Boulder, Colorado. Thanks to an NIMH grant, seventy- 
one psychologists from around the United States met to 
consider the future of clinical training on the graduate 
level. There was great excitement about future opportunities 
in the field, a feeling reflected in NIMH Director Robert 
Felix's opening comments. "The mental health program in going 
forward, and neither you nor I nor all of us can stop it now 
because the public is aware of the potentialities...."66

Problems were nevertheless immediately apparent. Although 
no one present at the conference seemed to know exactly what
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a clinical psychologist was or what a clinical psychologist 
did, they quickly agreed that a doctoral degree was necessary 
to practice it. The Ph.D was necessary "to protect the public 
and to create some order out of the present confusion" because 
"in the public mind there is considerable confusion of the 
professionally trained clinical psychologist with the outright 
quack.1,67

What to do about the practice of psychotherapy in 
particular was equally baffling but probably more pressing and 
definitely more controversial. Conference attendees were 
conscious of the need to balance the huge market for this 
service against the many unresolved questions surrounding its 
practice and outcomes. "Social needs, demands for service, and 
our own desire to serve effectively have compelled us to 
engage in programs of action before their validity could be 
adequately demonstrated.1,68 Pressured to respond to public 
demand, they were still at a loss to describe psychotherapy or 
list its results with even minimal precision. The only 
definition of psychotherapy generating consensus was so 
general that it was of negligible use in planning training 
programs. According to the conference record, "Psychotherapy 
is defined as a process involving interpersonal relationships 
between a therapist and one or more patients or clients by 
which the former employs psychological methods based on 
systematic knowledge of the personality in attempting to 
improve the mental health of the latter."69
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Because the practice of psychotherapy was evidently as
vague as it was popular, little agreement existed about the
type of educational preparation required to make a good
therapist, but much agreement existed that more good
therapists were needed. Should therapists-in-training be
required to be in psychotherapy themselves? Did students
aspiring to careers as therapists really need rigorous
training in scientific research methods? No one was certain.
One sarcastic conference participant summarized the muddled
thinking on this question.

Psychotherapy is an undefined technique applied to 
unspecified problems with unpredictable outcome. For this 
technique we recommend rigorous training.70
The details governing psychotherapy and its practice

remained contentious matters among the experts long after the
Boulder conference ended. The first really damaging critique,
in fact, came more than three years later from British
psychologist Hans Eysenck in 1952. Eysenck suggested not only
that no evidence of psychotherapy's tangible benefits existed,
but that there might actually be "an inverse correlation
between recovery and psychotherapy.1171 Ironically, Eysenck's
heresy provided psychotherapy's defenders with years' worth of
work. Throughout the 1950s and 1960s, they assiduously devised
newer and ever more creative ways to define and measure
psychotherapeutic outcomes.72

Then there was the very delicate question of how
clinicians in psychology or other professions should negotiate
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with psychiatrists, who had always monopolized psychotherapy 
and uniformly opposed its practice by other professionals.73 
Outside the professions, these turf battles hardly mattered. 
The popularization of psychotherapeutic techniques proceeded 
rapidly during the postwar decades, becoming a staple in 
drama, films, and on television as well as an experience in 
which more and more people participated directly.74 By 1970, 
well over 10,000 psychologists were providing some type of 
counseling service, more than were involved in any other 
single area of work, and close to half of all doctoral degrees 
in psychology were being granted in clinical and counselling 
fields.75 This was truly an extraordinary feat considering 
that only a tiny handful of psychologists (less than 300 APA 
members) had even called themselves "clinical" thirty years 
earlier.76

In 1957, according to a major national study done for the 
JCMIH, ordinary people were relying more heavily than ever on 
clinical experts and formal help in order to deal with their 
routine personal problems: 14 percent of all those surveyed 
sought therapeutic assistance for a problem they defined in 
psychological terms.77 In 1976, when the study was repeated, 
the percentage had almost doubled, to 26 percent, and 
approximately 30 percent reported consulting therapists in 
crisis situations.78 More importantly, the highly conscious 
pursuit of personal and interpersonal meaning that the authors 
termed the "psychological revolution" had spread.79 Activated
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first among better-off and better-educated sectors of the 
population during the 1950s, the revolution radiated outward 
and downward to become "common coin" by the 1970s.80 Further, 
the reasons why people entered psychotherapy were changing. By 
the 1970s "...many people use a relationship with a 
professional as a way to explore and expand their 
personalities rather than as a way to undo painful or 
thoroughly negative feelings about themselves."81

The surge in psychotherapy's popularity was much more 
than a fad, and its consequences were much more than merely 
professional. The availability of new, government-supported 
services and opportunities for professional education and 
research did not, in themselves, generate a mass market for 
psychotherapy, though they helped immeasurably to do so. 
Psychotherapy for the normal gained momentum not only because 
of the formal expansion of government services, but because it 
addressed overall cultural trends that made therapeutic help 
appear acceptable, even inviting, to ordinary people at mid
century: the continued thinning of community ties, a vehement 
emphasis on the patriarchal nuclear family that put that 
institution under great pressure to satisfy the emotional 
needs of children and adults after World War II had gone so 
far to challenge women's conventional gender roles, a sense of 
depersonalization and loss of self in huge corporate 
workplaces and other mass institutions.

Clinicians, for their part, encouraged people to think of
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psychotherapy as a perfectly appropriate way to cope with
modern existence- And they went further. Just as clinicians
had trumpeted psychotherapy's potential to systematically aid
in postwar social adjustment, so too did they (and their
clients) proclaim in later years that the trend toward
psychotherapy for the normal illustrated promising moves
toward cultural change and development. By the early 1970s,
Lawrence Kubie, a psychiatrist who had opposed the involvement
of non-physicians in diagnosis and treatment prior to World
War II, and who had been involved in touchy postwar
discussions about clinical psychologists practicing
psychotherapy independently, was offering glowing accolades to
psychotherapy's popularization.

As we make therapy more widely available, an 
understanding in depth of the role of the neurotic 
process in human development will begin to permeate our 
culture. In fact, this is essential for the maturation of 
any society. Insofar as the development of this new 
discipline [psychotherapy] will bring insight to more 
people than was previously possible and infuse the work 
of more and more of our institutions with self-knowledge 
in depth, we can look to this to increase each 
individual's freedom to change, and his freedom to use 
his potential skills creatively. Ultimately this state of 
affairs can bring the freedom to change to an entire 
culture.82

THE HUMANISTIC TIDE
During the 1950s and 1960s, humanistic experts emerged as 

probably the most avid proponents of a psychological theory 
based on normality and a therapeutic practice designed to 
offer liberating encounters to masses of ordinary people as
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well as progress to U.S. culture at large. Although the
majority of individuals who identified with humanistic
psychology were immersed in theoretical and clinical tasks,
they viewed their work as both politically and philosophically
meaningful. In a lecture at Yale in 1954, humanistic
personality theorist Gordon Allport outlined the political
challenge confronting psychological professionals:

Up to now the "behavioral sciences," including 
psychology, have not provided us with a picture of man 
capable of creating or living in a democracy.... What 
psychology can do is to discover whether the democratic 
ideal is possible.83
By the 1960s, humanists had moved beyond trying to prove 

the feasibility of democracy to pointing out the congruence 
between a constantly evolving democratic system and their 
theories of psychotherapeutic change and personality 
development. Personhood, the goal of psychotherapy and the 
subject of much psychological theory, was a process, a fluid 
state of change, exchange, and ongoing renewal. The core 
imperatives of humanistic theory— to grow, to become, and to 
realize full human potential— were nothing less than 
democratic blueprints grafted onto the map of human 
subjectivity.

Although existentialism in its European version was too 
gloomy and tormented for the humanists' taste (Maslow, for 
one, called it "high-I.Q. whimpering on a cosmic scale"), the 
humanists eagerly assimilated the existentialist conviction in 
"the total collapse of all sources of value outside the
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individual.1,84 Refusing to surrender to European styles of 
unbelief, the U.S. humanists redoubled their already strenuous 
efforts to weave inexorable democratic promise into the fabric 
of normal human development. "There is no place else to turn 
but inward, to the self, as the locus of values."85

The humanists called themselves a "third force," by which 
they meant that they were forging a path distinct from both 
psychoanalysis and behaviorism.86 Although they were 
scattered throughout the country and institutions devoted to 
perpetuating their ideas were not established until the 1960s, 
they operated as a self-conscious tendency within the 
psychological professions throughout the period after 1940. 
For a group accustomed to describing itself, and being 
described by others, as a band of rebels pounding on the walls 
of the psychological establishment, the humanists were 
unusually successful in winning conventional professional 
rewards as well as spreading their gospel to the popular 
culture in the twenty-five years after 1945. Carl Rogers and 
Abraham Maslow, two psychologists whose work is discussed 
briefly below, were each elected to the presidency of the APA, 
in 1947 and 1968 respectively, and both became guru-like 
celebrities (to Rogers' delight and Maslow's disgust) among 
fans of encounter, human potential, "new consciousness," and 
other variants of the 1960s counterculture.

Revolutionary bravado was a staple in the humanists' 
writing. Maslow, for example, compared the movement to the
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momentous work of Galileo, Darwin, Einstein, Freud, and Marx 
and called humanistic psychology "a new general comprehensive 
philosophy of life."87 While some of their ideas were 
certainly original, others were borrowed from the very two 
"forces" against which humanistic psychology defined itself. 
Both Maslow and Rogers were quick to trace their own 
intellectual pedigrees to a variety of sources, including the 
neo-Freudianism of Karen Horney, Harry Stack Sullivan, and 
Erich Fromm, the Gestalt psychology of Kurt Goldstein, the 
philosophy of John Dewey and Martin Buber, and the scientific 
method so exalted by behaviorists.

The most important common ground between the humanists 
and other psychological experts was the ambition to carve out 
"a larger jurisdiction for psychology," an expanding sphere of 
social authority and influence.88 In fact, the humanists went 
about the task of exploring psychology's political 
implications rather explicitly. In the end, they proposed 
severely narrowing democracy's subject to "the self" and 
pledged that practices like psychotherapy could help make that 
self both autonomous and mature, capable of living up to 
ideals of democratic thought and action.

Proving that people were capable of reasoned behavior—  

and not merely victims at the mercy of strong emotional 
currents— was a conscious, if sometimes implicit, goal, for 
the humanists, including Rogers and Maslow. Yet they did not 
think of themselves as political theorists, and certainly not
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as political activists. Their preferred environments were 
academic and clinical psychology and their professional and 
personal identities were shaped by desires to generate 
scientific personality theory and help people cope with the 
problems of life and living.

CayLJRP.gerg.; inherent Capacity as a Scientific Basis for
Democracy

Carl Rogers was a clinical psychologist who became famous 
after World War II for his work in developing, and then 
scientifically studying, an approach to psychotherapy first 
termed "non-directive,” later renamed "client-centered."89 
After twelve years of full-time work in a child guidance 
clinic (the Rochester, New York Society for the Prevention of 
Cruelty to Children), Rogers switched to an academic career. 
In 1940, he moved to Ohio State University and in later years 
he was affiliated with the University of Chicago, the 
University of Wisconsin, and the Western Behavioral Sciences 
Institute in La Jolla, California. Toward the end of his life, 
Rogers founded the Center for Studies of the Person in La 
Jolla. Beginning in 1940, university employment facilitated 
Rogers' systematic investigation of what actually occurred 
during counseling and psychotherapy. He and his colleagues 
were the first to use and publish unedited transcriptions of 
audio-recorded therapeutic encounters and they earned 
reputations as innovative pioneers in this new field of 
research.90
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The client-centered approach was based on a series of 
hypotheses, the most fundamental was which was an almost 
religious belief in the inherent human capacity for growth, 
psychological insight, and self-regulation. Rogers sometimes 
called it a "divine spark."91 According to Rogers, "...the 
individual has within himself the capacity, latent if not 
evident, to understand those aspects of himself and of his 
life which are causing him dissatisfaction, anxiety, or pain 
and the capacity and the tendency to reorganize himself and 
his relationship to life in the direction of self- 
actualization and maturity in such a way as to bring a greater 
degree of internal comfort."92 If a nurturing interpersonal 
environment were achieved, in psychotherapy and elsewhere, 
constructive growth and insight would "invariably" occur.93

The Rogerian conception of psychotherapy required a 
healthy self equipped with healthy psychological potential. 
"Therapy is not a matter of doing something jfco the individual, 
or of inducing him to do something about himself," Rogers 
wrote in one early formulation.94 "It is instead a matter of 
freeing him for normal growth and development, and removing 
obstacles so that he can again move forward."95 No longer was 
the therapeutic subject someone whose behavior and personality 
were so disordered that they needed prescriptive assistance. 
The therapeutic subject may have been neurotic, but he (or 
she) remained a "person who is competent to direct 
himself.1196
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The humanists' concern with normality was consistent with 
the overall clinical lessons of World War II. Their 
psychotherapeutic techniques, however, diverged sharply from 
those of the psychodynamic psychotherapists who dominated the 
clinical professions after 1945. Simplified, the theory 
underlying psychodynamic practice was that experts helped 
individuals paralyzed and helpless in the face of unconscious 
fears. The clinician acted simultaneously as judge, 
interpreter, and healer. In contrast, the Rogerian therapist 
was a supportive cheerleader watching the client engage in 
what amounted to something like deliberate self-help. If 
therapists were sufficiently "permissive" (i.e. accepting and 
empathetic), and if they made strenuous efforts never to 
interpret or even evaluate feelings or problems, then clients' 
internal capacity would inevitably move them toward self- 
understanding, and from there on to greater satisfaction and 
maturity. Psychiatrists, already irritated by non-physicians 
encroaching upon sacred psychotherapeutic territory, were 
frequently skeptical of Rogers' ideas about the therapeutic 
relationship and thought his detour from the medical model 
betrayed a "trace of fanaticism.1197

Rogers frequently noted that the concept of internal 
capacity not only confirmed the logic of democratic social 
arrangements, but revealed the psychological roots of those 
arrangements. "[I]f, as we think, the locus of responsible 
evaluation may be left with the individual, then we would have
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a psychology of personality and of therapy which leads in the
direction of democracy, a psychology which would gradually
redefine democracy in deeper and more basic terms.1198 Human
nature and democracy, in other words, could be allies rather
than enemies. In the following passage, Rogers approvingly
quoted a student evaluation in order to make this point.

I have come to see that there may be a scientifically 
demonstrable basis for belief in the democratic way of 
life.... I cannot honestly say that I am now unalterably 
convinced of the infallibility of the democratic process, 
but I am encouraged and inclined to align myself with 
those who hold that each individual has within himself 
the capacity for self-direction and self-responsibility, 
hoping that the beginnings of research in areas such as 
client-centered therapy will lead to the unquestionable 
conclusion that the democratic way of life is most in 
harmony with the nature of man.99
The humanists were especially cognizant that their benign 

conception of human nature, and the fortuitous basis it 
provided for democratic ideas and behaviors, ran counter to 
much psychological theory and rather a lot of psychological 
data (especially notable were studies done under pressure of 
war). The bulk of 20th-century psychological thought 
hypothesized a malignant psychological interior, an awful, 
place where destructive instincts and monstrous terrors 
lurked, threatening to rip through the thin veneer of western 
civilization. "There is no beast in man," Rogers wrote 
defensively in 1953. "There is only man in man.... we do not 
need to be afraid of being 'merely' homo sapiens."100

Rogers' famous 1956 dialogue with B.F. Skinner, leading 
behaviorist and author of the utopian novel Walden Two, was
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evidence of his deep concern not only about the political 
implications of various psychological theories, but about the 
political role and direction of clinical experts and 
behavioral scientists themselves.101 In his exchanges with 
Rogers and elsewhere, Skinner had proposed that democratic 
political ideology was a historical relic. He conceded that it 
had perhaps been necessary and important for the political 
tasks facing the 18th century (i.e. overthrowing monarchies), 
but Skinner believed democratic ideology was obsolete in an 
era of modern science. "The so-called 'democratic philosophy' 
of human behavior...is increasingly in conflict with the 
application of the methods of science to human affairs.11102 
Science— psychological science in particular— had revealed 
freedom to be mythological and social control to be both 
necessary and inevitable. The real question, according to 
Skinner, was not whether social control was good or bad, but 
what kinds of control would be exercised, and by whom.103

Rogers countered with the concept of universal, inherent 
capacity and other elements of his counseling philosophy. He 
forthrightly criticized the idea that experts always knew best 
and worried that "the growth of knowledge in the social 
sciences contains within itself a powerful tendency toward 
social control, toward control of the many by the few...."104 
Giving too much power to experts could surely lead "to social 
dictatorship and individual loss of personhood."105 Rogers' 
apprehensions, however, revolved around people like Skinner,
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usually behaviorists, whose calls for power and control were 
most candid.

Excluded from such analysis was his own brand of helping 
relationship, which he claimed was based on cooperative, non
authoritarian partnerships between "equals" or "co
workers."106 (This failed, of course, to explain why one of 
the "equals" was a "therapist" while the other was a 
"client."107) Rogers thought of his politics as a logical 
extension of his psychology— both were intensely egalitarian 
projects devoted to realizing autonomy and freedom— and 
regretted that more of his colleagues were not aware of the 
intimacy of this relationship. "Very few psychologists have 
contributed to the possibilities of democracy," Rogers 
complained toward the end of his life, because "it is not in 
fashion to believe anything."108

Abraham Maslow: Democracy for the Self-Actualized Few
Abraham Maslow was an academic psychologist best known 

for his hierarchical theory of motivation, his description of 
"self-actualization," and his professional activism on behalf 
of humanistic psychology.109 Initially affiliated with 
Brooklyn College, Maslow moved on to Brandeis University, 
where he spent eighteen years beginning in 1951. He lectured 
widely, served as a consultant to industry and government, and 
was a founder of the Journal of Humanistic Psychology in 1961 
and the American Association for Humanistic Psychology in
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1 9 6 2 .

Like Rogers, Maslow was deeply concerned with the 
relationship between psychology and politics. He was at least 
as explicit about his own political views (which were not the 
same as Rogers') and wrestled constantly with the political 
implications of his theoretical positions, especially during 
the late-1960s, when he was seriously considering writing a 
book about "B-politics," a parallel to his "B-psychology." 
("B" stood for "being.") A heart attack cut his life short in 
1970 when he was only sixty-two, and Maslow never wrote the 
book. Consequently, his journals are often far more revealing 
of his politics than is the body of his published work. Begun 
in 1959, they were finally published nine years after his 
death.110

During the 1950s, Maslow attempted to make liberal 
democratic values integral to a definition of mental health 
and psychological maturity.111 This was part of the general 
humanistic project to test the feasibility of democracy by 
wiring individual dignity, tolerance, freedom of choice, and 
similar virtues into the unfolding process of normal human 
development. With his explorations of self-actualizing people 
and their "peak experiences" during the late 1950s and 1960s, 
Maslow refined his understanding of the political arrangements 
most appropriate to normal, even exemplary, psychological 
functioning.

Maslow's motivational scheme consisted of a hierarchy
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with basic needs at the bottom and higher needs at the top. 
The choice of a hierarchy was not arbitrary. Maslow intended 
to arrange human needs from lowly to lofty, in "a series of 
increasing degrees of psychological health."112 At the lowest 
level were physiological needs for food, clothing, and 
shelter. A bit farther up were safety needs, then needs for 
"belongingness” and love, and finally needs for esteem, 
achievement, and respect. Higher needs emerged progressively 
as lower needs were satisfied. Self-actualization, the 
inherent tendency in people to move toward becoming all they 
could potentially become, was located at the summit of the 
motivational heap. "Very good conditions are needed to make 
self-actualizing possible."113

Self-actualization, in other words, rested self
consciously on the type of environment that the postwar United 
States allegedly offered: a society of abundance. The higher 
reaches of human psychological experience were possible 
precisely because, it was assumed, poverty and material 
deprivation had yielded to widespread prosperity in a middle- 
class society. Mental health, the product of a psychic economy 
of plenty, resulted from economic affluence. It could be 
bought and sold.

The most famous part of Maslow's study was his 
description of individuals who had climbed the motivational 
heights and actualized themselves.114 Maslow included 
historical figures as well as live subjects (Thomas Jefferson,
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Abraham Lincoln, Albert Einstein, William James, and Eleanor 
Roosevelt were among them) and his inventory of their 
characteristics became a working definition of psychological 
well-being. Across the board, Maslow summarized, they were 
perceptive, self-accepting, spontaneous, autonomous, 
empathetic, and creative. They always made up their own minds, 
displaying independence and free will, and they reported 
mystical states that Maslow compared to orgasms and termed 
"peak experiences." Capable of feeling simultaneous power and 
powerlessness, ecstacy, awe, and heightened awareness, 
Maslow's peakers were acutely self-conscious and invested in 
their own psychological growth and development. They 
exemplified psychological integration and exhibited the 
fullest and most admirable potential of human identity.

For these very reasons, they were the perfect 
psychotherapeutic subjects. Insight and the desire for 
personal exploration, already in place, would grease the 
wheels of psychotherapy, making for less resistance and more 
success. That self-actualizing people should be intensively 
studied (and not only in psychotherapy) was one of Maslow's 
recommendations as well as a general tenet of humanistic 
psychology. "It becomes more and more clear that the study of 
crippled, stunted, immature, and unhealthy specimens can yield 
only a cripple psychology and a cripple philosophy."115 Only 
healthy people could be the source of a truly universal 
psychological knowledge with broad jurisdiction.
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Because individual health and sickness were inseparable
from societal health and sickness, self-actualization was a
relative, dependent, and occasional goal, rather than
something either present or lacking at all times in particular
individuals. Maslow's vision of a good society was
consequently one where social and economic arrangements
expedited upward movement through the motivational hierarchy,
facilitating growth and, hence, the production of good
citizenship.116 "It is quite true," he noted, "that man lives
by bread alone— when there is no bread."117

Democracy of Western sort is OK for rich & well- 
organized, educated society, & capitalism then can work 
fairly well. For people with lower basic needs satisfied, 
higher needs emerge & we can talk about freedom for self- 
fulfillment, autonomy, encouragement of growth, 
humanitarianism, justice, democracy, etc. ... There is 
now a hierarchy of societies paralleling the hierarchy of 
basic needs.118
Maslow's "hierarchy of societies" placed authoritarianism 

on the bottom rung with laissez-faire capitalism higher and 
New Deal welfare statism highest of all. Although Maslow felt 
that self-actualizing people would thrive in almost any 
political environment, he tended to think that an anti-system 
of anarchic individualism made most sense for them.119 His 
portrait of Eupsychia— a utopia inhabited by psychologically 
healthy people— was of a society committed to democracy but 
opposed to laws or constitutions, united in community but 
devoid of any traces of nationalist passion, abounding with 
permissiveness but lacking such problems as crime and 
unemployment.120
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Self-actualizing individuals may have been the 
quintessence of all that was best and most promising about 
human nature, but according to Maslow, they were still only a 
tiny minority of population, even in the United States. 
Consequently, different political structures were required 
even within a single society. Maslow, forever coining new 
terms, distinguished between "jungle politics," suitable for 
the majority stuck on the lower end of the motivational 
ladder, and "specieshood politics," for the self-actualizing 
elite. He wrote bluntly in his journal that there should be 
"one [political system] for winners & one for losers."121

Because Maslow was much more hard-boiled than Rogers in 
both his political views and his political assessments, he did 
not shy away from the conclusion that his hierarchical scheme 
might support a self-actualizing ruling class and lead to a 
two-tiered society, a sort of psychological apartheid. Since 
he accepted the inevitability of inequality as scientific 
fact, yet was unwilling to relinquish his commitment to 
liberal democracy, Maslow opted for institutional arrangements 
that would reward the "biological" superiority of a natural 
elite, rather than one founded on aristocratic, racial, or 
religious prejudice.122 I quote at some length from three 
separate journal entries.

I think there are innate superiors & inferiors. How 
Could there not be? Everything varies from more to less. 
But, on the other hand: (1) We must make the world safe 
for superiors. The lower the culture & the lower people 
are the more likely they are to resent & hate the 
superiors & so to kill them off and drive them into
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hiding & camouflage. The more we educate the bulk of the 
population, the better it will be for the elite, e.g., 
less danger, more audience, more disciples, protectors, 
financers, etc. Also the better the society & the 
institutional arrangements, the safer the world, the more 
synergic it is, the better it is for eliteniks....

It seems clear to me (I said) that the regime of 
freedom and self-choice which is desirable for 
innovating-creative people (& which they desire) can be 
ruinous for noncreative people who are too authoritarian, 
too passive, too authority-ambivalent, too noncommitted, 
etc.— ruinous at least in the sense that this regime 
permits them to fail, since it assumes resources which 
are not there.... So I vote in favor of making life 
better for the ones I call "good students,"— those who 
are autonomous, committed, dedicated, hard-working, etc.- 
-& letting the others go hang....

Also, the humanistic psychology absolutely needs a 
doctrine of an elite, degrees of humanness, health & 
sickness, winners & losers, aggridants (whether by 
heredity or by learning), good specimens, good choosers, 
no equal votes, nonequal weighting. The taste or judgment 
of one superior can & should outweigh 1000 or a million 
blind ones....123

"Adjusted to what?"
Maslow was a self-proclaimed patriot, a supporter of the 

Vietnam War, and an advocate of restrictive population and 
reproductive control politics whose reaction to the political 
mood of the 1960s was to call his activist students and 
colleagues members of the "Spit-on-Daddy Club."124 As far as 
he was concerned, they were overindulged, under-disciplined, 
ungrateful, and impolite. According to Maslow, even his own 
beloved daughter Ellen was a naive kid who had fallen under 
the spell of the demagogic leaders and "hard-bitten 
revolutionaries" in the Student Nonviolent Coordinating 
Committee and other civil rights organizations.125

It is ironic indeed that Maslow should have helped to
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prod an unruly new generation into the use of psychological
theory for left-wing purposes. But that is exactly what he did
when he pointedly asked:

Adjusted to what? To a bad culture? To a dominating 
parent? What shall we think of a well-adjusted 
slave?....Clearly what will be called personality 
problems depends on who is doing the calling. The slave 
owner? The dictator? The patriarchal father? The husband 
who wants his wife to remain a child? It seems quite 
clear that personality problems may sometimes be loud 
protests against the crushing of one's psychological 
bones, of one's true inner nature. What is sick then is 
not to protest while this crime is being committed."126

To interrogate the wisdom of passive self-modification,
disparage equations between maturity and conformity, and speak
out against injustice in the name of one's own psychological
integrity became characteristic features of many 1960s social
movements. Their inspiration came, in part, from critiques of
adjustment such as Maslow's and from glowing advertisements
for self-actualization, which Maslow and the other humanists
had elevated to the very pinnacle of human development. Abbie
Hoffman was only the most notorious individual to suggest that
"Maslovian theory laid a solid foundation for launching the
optimism of the sixties.11127 Hoffman, an eager student of
Maslow's in the late 1950s and president of the Brandeis
psychology club during his senior year, insisted that
"everything Maslow wrote [was] applicable to modern
revolutionary struggle in America."128

To be sure, Maslow protested loudly and repeatedly that
his thinking had been misappropriated by Hoffman (a
"pathological" publicity-seeker) and other countercultural
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crusaders for human potential.129 Yet he also recognized a 
degree of kinship with the "nuts, fringe people, and 
borderline characters" who were seeking the "peak experiences" 
he had publicized and celebrated.130 In the end, Maslow could 
only clarify his intentions for the record and grudgingly 
admit that he had no control over the political lessons others 
extracted from his life work.

In contrast, Rogers did not distance himself from liberal 
and left-wing activists during the 1960s because he understood 
their goals to be identical to the goals of humanistic 
psychology and client-centered psychotherapy: authenticity, 
intimacy, non-judgmental empathy, and trust in subjective 
experience, to name but a few. One of Rogers' last pieces of 
writing expressed his support for movements among black 
Americans, students, hippies and others. "I simply say with 
all my heart: Power to the emerging person and the revolution 
he carries within."131

CONCLUSION
During the twenty-five years after 1945, the federal 

government moved toward methodically governing the mental 
health of ordinary U.S. citizens, those ordinary citizens 
moved toward enthusiastically consuming psychotherapeutic 
services, and psychological experts moved to solidify their 
authority over every aspect of individual and social life 
implicated in the manufacture of normality and psychological
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well-being. The work of theorists and clinicians affiliated 
with humanistic psychology, such as Rogers and Maslow, 
demonstrated that the durability of democratic ideas and 
institutions might even depend upon an intentional quest for 
better-than-normal psychological development. The absence of 
mental illness and presence of mental health were no longer 
sufficient. An ongoing process of conscious becoming, of self- 
actualization, in psychotherapy or elsewhere, was necessary to 
cultural as well as to personal evolution.

Each of the developments described in this chapter 
expanded psychology's jurisdiction by applying the theories 
and technologies of clinical expertise to more people in more 
places for more reasons than before. In so doing, 
psychological experts helped to stretch the definition of "the 
political" and alter the goals of political participation. Not 
only had mental health been encompassed as a legitimate sphere 
of public action, but subjectivity itself had been exposed as 
the key to maintaining stability and attaining prosperity in 
communities and in the nation. Strengthening feelings of human 
connection and identification, struggling to adjust, gain 
insight, and become fully human— these were gradually 
transformed into important social goals as well as widespread 
individual activities during the postwar decades. As Chapter 
11 will show, psychology's cultural progress energized women's 
collective action during the 1960s, making the public pursuit 
of psychological happiness more political than ever.
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CHAPTER 11
THE CURIOUS COURTSHIP OF PSYCHOLOGY AND WOMEN'S LIBERATION 
INTRODUCTION

The rapid progress of a psychological culture touting 
therapeutic change and adjustment animated the spirit of 1960s 
social movements, as surely as technologies of human behavior 
contributed to the foreign and domestic policies of that same 
era. None of the burgeoning literature on the 1960s, much of 
it devoted to the decade's social movements, has yet taken 
into account the normalization of psychotherapy or the impact 
of government-supported programs in community mental health, 
two of the major developments discussed in Chapters 9 and 10. 
Yet the popular diffusion of clinical concepts and practices 
in the years after World War II helps to explain the sudden 
appearance of movements which seemed so at odds with the ethos 
of the 1950s, with its superficial veneer of consumer 
contentment and its penchant to prioritize private pleasures 
over public duties-.

It is certainly true that the New Left, and other 
instances of radical political activism during the 1960s, had 
many roots. Beat literature and bohemian subcultures, radical 
pacifist organizing during and after World War II, the 
enduring remnants of the Old Left, and the growth of an 
omnivorous, youth-oriented consumer culture are just some of 
the factors that have been repeatedly emphasized.1 What made 
the period's movements different from previous radical, or 
even populist movements, however, was the extent to which they
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rejected an ideological emphasis on material circumstances 
alone. Young people (or at least young white people) who had 
grown up in the 1950s and whose complaints had been fashioned 
in an era of relative economic affluence were well positioned 
to develop perspectives that could challenge exclusively 
material understandings of what social problems were, and what 
their solutions might be.2

In the culture of psychology, the period's activists saw 
possibilities for furthering a postmaterial agenda that could 
go beyond the basic requirements of food and shelter to 
include the emotional, cultural, and spiritual dimensions of 
people's lives. They were quick to appropriate psychological 
insights— about the perils of adjusting to pressures for 
conformity, for example, or the salience of "identity11 to the 
division of power— to mobilize public pressure for civil 
rights, women's equality, and against the Vietnam War. The 
conviction that emotional experience and social organization 
could not ultimately be separated, that oppression and 
liberation alike took internal as well as external forms, was 
part of what made the New Left really "new." Such convictions 
supported and energized Martin Luther King's insistence upon 
the "somebodiness" of black Americans, the student movement's 
vision of a "participatory democracy," the counterculture's 
love affair with revolutionary bliss, and feminists' 
insistence that "the personal is political.1,3

This chapter traces the impact of the evolving
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psychological culture within just one of those movements—  

women's liberation. Like historians of the New Left, 
historians of feminism have left the postwar growth of the 
psychotherapeutic enterprise out of the explanatory picture, 
focussing instead upon such factors as structural changes in 
women's labor force participation or the contradictions women 
faced in the civil rights movement and the New Left, where 
they were simultaneously expected to seek freedom and serve 
coffee.4 Yet the very early years of the second wave of 
feminism, during the late 1960s and early 1970s, illustrate 
how profoundly psychology figured in the public reassessment 
of gender relations, a phenomenon in U.S. politics that 
continues unabated to this day.

Considering the publicity that surrounded investigations 
of sexuality during the postwar years (the Kinsey reports of 
1948 and 1953 are famous examples) and the popularity of 
childrearing advice (millions of dogeared copies of Baby and 
Child Care come to mind), it is hardly surprising that 
feminists would regard the psychological and behavioral 
experts who were fascinated with erotic and maternal behavior 
as extremely influential ideologues of sex and gender. Wartime 
preoccupations with "normal neurosis" in ordinary male 
soldiers faded after 1945 and expert attention shifted 
decisively toward the female gender. The new focus on women 
revealed a plethora of gender disorders eating away at the 
domestic tranquility and national security of the country.
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First in line for inspection and reprimand were soldiers' 
mothers. As early as 1942, Philip Wylie blamed women's 
increasing independence for a rash of social disasters. 
"Momism," an unattractive female condition caused by an 
overdose of freedom, had developed into "a human calamity" 
while men were preoccupied with war and other manly pursuits.5 
"Mom's first gracious presence at the ballot-box was roughly 
concomitant with the start toward a new all-time low in 
political scurviness, hoodlumism, gangsterism, labor strife, 
monopolistic thuggery, moral degeneration, civic corruption, 
smuggling, bribery, theft, murder, homosexuality, drunkenness, 
financial depression, chaos and war."6 Wylie well understood 
that such extreme overstatement allowed milder forms of anti- 
feminism to attract the loyalty of experts, as he pointed out 
almost thirty years later. "After my somewhat ribald 
exposition of 'momism' a great many psychologists got up the 
nerve to produce books on the same subject, using my brashness 
as their icebreaker."7

And so they did. It was Edward Strecker, chair of the. 
Department of Psychiatry at the University of Pennsylvania 
Medical School and an initial appointee to the NIMH National 
Advisory Mental Health Council, who gave "momism" psychiatry's 
stamp of approval as a pathological syndrome. He recalled with 
dismay the epidemic of psychoneurosis he had witnessed as a 
consultant to the World War II military, accused mothers of 
producing immaturity in their sons by "failing to untie the
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emotional apron string,11 and concluded that momism was "the 
product of a social system veering toward a matriarchy."8 In 
1947, Ferdinand Lundberg's and Marynia Farnham's Modern Woman; 
The Lost Sex argued that feminism was "a deep illness" 
infecting "the highly disturbed psychobiological organism: the 
mother."9 The government would be wise, the authors concluded, 
to launch a massive psychotherapy campaign aimed at 
controlling the outbreak of female independence and insuring 
compliant maternalism in the future.10 The book championed 
psychological solutions while adding sociological fuel to the 
anti-feminist fire.

Because blaming women for everything from children's 
misbehavior to the alarming state of Western civilization was 
such a public ritual among experts during the postwar years, 
feminists in the late 1960s, especially feminists within the 
psychological professions, charged that psychological theories 
and practices had contributed more than their fair share to 
the creation and maintenance of gender inequality. During 
contemporary feminism's formative period, psychological 
experts and organizations functioned as frequent targets of 
angry protest. In the eyes of many feminists, psychology was 
little more than sexism masquerading as science. Even Dr. 
Spock, admired on the left for his peace activism, was 
unceremoniously called a "counter-revolutionary" for his 
authorship of the baby boom's childrearing bible and its 
presumption that mothers belonged at home with their
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children.11
Some psychologists dutifully lived up to their role as 

enemies of feminism by updating the anti-feminist rhetoric of 
earlier decades. They dismissed the new movement as an 
unfortunate by-product of over-permissive childrearing 
practices or even calling it a pathological symptom of young 
women's collective inability to come to terms with adult 
gender identity. To which feminists responded in kind, with 
withering insults of their own. Perhaps because the dialogue 
between feminists and psychological experts was so 
acrimonious, feminist criticisms of psychological expertise 
and challenges to the psychological establishment are 
relatively well known.

The authority of psychological experts was best known to 
feminists early in the second wave as a burden limiting their 
humanity and an obstacle in their way. What I hope to show is 
that while psychology helped to construct the female, it also 
helped to construct the feminist. It offered resources with 
which to support the ideas and actions of the women's 
movement: to resist the separation of private and public, to 
bridge the yawning chasms between the psychic and the social, 
the self and the other.

Finally, by inspiring a climate attuned to the nuances of 
subjectivity and identity, the culture of psychology supported 
a chorus of dissident voices within feminism itself, perhaps 
more conspicuously in recent years than during the late 1960s

584

R eproduced with perm ission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without perm ission.



www.manaraa.com

and early 1970s. Monolithic understandings of "woman" and 
"gender" were discredited and discarded not because feminists' 
analyses of gender were wrong-headed, but because their 
blindness to race, class, sexual orientation, and other 
differences among women had not done justice to the full truth 
of female experience.

PSYCHOLOGY CONSTRUCTS THE FEMALE 
The Critique Is Formulated

In 1968, Naomi Weisstein boldly declared that "Psychology 
constructs the female."12 This was not a compliment. Hers was 
the opening salvo in a battle that pitted the accumulated 
wisdom of psychological experts against the growing number of 
young women who took up the banner of women's liberation.

Weisstein was a Harvard-trained experimental psychologist 
who decided to investigate the evidence used to support 
psychological theories of gender development and difference. 
She had been intensely frustrated by her own educational and 
professional experience in psychology. A graduate of Wellesley 
College, where, she recalled later, the all-female student 
body "retarded [her] discovery that women were supposed to be 
stupid and incompetent," Weisstein went on to study psychology 
at Harvard.13 Denied the use of equipment she needed for her 
doctoral research (because she might break it), she somehow 
managed to graduate first in her class in 1964. Prospective 
employers asked: "How can a little girl like you teach a great
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big class of men?" and "Who did the research for you?"14 Even 
in a booming academic market, Weisstein received no job 
offers. Disappointed and outraged, she found support, and a 
feasible explanation for her own experience, in the emergence 
of feminism. She became a founding member of the Chicago 
Women's Liberation Union. An organized women's movement, she 
came to believe, was more likely to "change this man's world 
and this man's science" than were the empiricism and 
scientific reasoning she had cherished and nurtured for 
years.15

Her 1968 manifesto combined a belief in women's equality 
with a thorough investigation of the psychological literature, 
including the work of Erik Erikson, Bruno Bettelheim, Joseph 
Rheinbold, and others. What she discovered was that 
"Psychology has nothing to say about what women are really 
like, what they need and what they want, essentially because 
psychology does not know."16 Because they relied on 
subjective assessment and not empirical evidence, Weisstein 
argued, the explanations personality theorists and clinicians 
offered for gender differences were not what they appeared to 
be. They falsely embraced the mantle of science when 
psychology was actually a repository for cultural myths about 
men and women. Sex differences were ideological, not 
scientific, constructions, propped up by "psychosexual 
incantation and biological ritual curses."17 Significantly, 
Weisstein remained an advocate for what "real" science could
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accomplish and pointed out that "Psychologists must realize 
that it is they who are limiting the discovery of human 
potential."18

An authentically scientific psychology, in other words, 
could reveal the truth about gender, according to Weisstein, 
and would therefore aid the cause of gender equality by 
subverting ossified notions of inequality and difference. In 
order to do so, it would have to cease its futile quest for 
inner traits and set its sights on social context, which was 
"the true signal which can predict behavior."19 After citing 
the famous experiments of Yale psychologist Stanley Milgram, 
and other social psychological research directed at 
understanding obedience to authority, Weisstein noted that "it 
is obvious that a study of human behavior requires, first and 
foremost, a study of the social context within which people 
move, the expectations as to how they will behave, and the 
authority which tells them who they are and what they are 
supposed to do.1120

In the following years, a steady stream of feminist 
scholars echoed Weisstein's accusation that psychological 
experts manufactured gender difference and created 
"ideological pollution" aimed at maintaining women's second- 
class status.21 One by one, they exposed the sexist 
expectations underlying patriarchal authority. Clinicians were 
often singled out for especially harsh rebuke. Pauline Bart, 
a sociologist whose dissertation was about depression in
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middle-aged women and who would become a leading early expert 
on rape, became a vocal critic of psychotherapists, going so 
far as to suggest "demanding reparations from the 
psychotherapists for all the years that so many women have 
wasted and all the money that so many women have spent in 
psychotherapy, a psychotherapy based on false assumptions 
about the nature of women."22

Psychologist Phyllis Chesler's work on women, madness, 
and psychiatric institutionalization was even better known. 
Not only did she condemn psychological experts for incorrect 
assumptions about women; she theorized that marriage and 
psychiatry were two institutions closely implicated in women's 
subordination: each similarly presented male domination as 
women's salvation.23 Further, she wrote, "What we consider 
^madness.' whether it appears in women or in men, is either
the acting out of the devalued female role or the total or
partial rejection of one's sex-role stereotype.1124 
Categorized as mentally unstable whether they conformed to the 
dictates of femininity or rebelled against them, women also 
defined the territory of abnormality in which clinicians 
operated. "Madness and asylums generally function as mirror 
images of the female experience, and as penalties for being 
"female," as well as for desiring or daring not to be."25
Unwilling to call for a total ban on therapeutic practice
because she believed women's unhappiness was genuine, Chesler 
opposed the treatment of women by male professionals ("even
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their sympathy is damaging and oppressive") and supported the 
development of "all-female therapeutic communities" and other 
separatist alternatives.26

By the late 1970s, the effort to eliminate gender bias 
from psychological theories and practices and establish 
feminist beachheads in psychotherapy, child guidance, mental 
testing, psychoanalysis, and other fields had gained ground 
and momentum. Real steps had been taken toward showing exactly 
how psychology constructed the female.27 The faith Weisstein 
had expressed in the power of science was fading fast, 
however, as was the conviction that women could ever be 
legitimately discussed as a unitary group.28

Weisstein, who had been active in the Congress of Racial 
Equality and who also helped form a women's caucus within 
Students for a Democratic Society, relayed important elements 
of the New Left's general critique of expertise as she 
demolished psychological knowledge about women and gender. 
This pattern of multiple political loyalties, off affiliation 
with a comprehensive "Movement," was not unique to Weisstein. 
Ongoing exchange and influence between social movements was 
evident in the overall theoretical and organizational 
direction of feminism, and the new women's movement was deeply 
indebted to the ideas and strategies that had been forged by 
civil rights, student, and countercultural activists.29
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The Place of Anti-Psvchiatrv and Radical Therapy
At least as important to feminist assessments of 

psychological expertise were the movements known as "anti- 
psychiatry” and "radical therapy,” which distilled general 
criticisms of experts as anti-democratic schemers and servants 
of power into specific indictments of clinical practices and 
professionals.30 Centered around the theoretical writing of 
Thomas Szasz and R.D. Laing, anti-psychiatry erased any 
remaining distinctions between psychological knowledge and 
politics by holding that the former merely presented the 
latter in mystified form.31 Anti-psychiatry suggested that 
psychiatry was politics— not medicine, humanitarian 
assistance, or anything else. Mental health and illness were 
thus labels convenient for protecting existing social 
arrangements and shielding political repression from effective 
resistance.

Anti-psychiatry turned the historic rhetoric of the 
"helping professions" entirely on its head. Instead of leaders 
in the cause of humanitarian progress, psychiatrists and other 
psychological experts were malevolent conspirators who 
scapegoated people unfortunate enough to be labelled socially 
different due to their (non-white) race, (female) gender, 
(homo) sexual orientation, or (impoverished) economic status. 
Instead of an enviable state of health, sanity designated a 
pitiful state of adjustment to the alienated conditions of 
modern existence. Instead of helpless and tormented sufferers,
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patients were people whose social circumstances placed them at 
odds with the status quo. However socially unacceptable and 
personally calamitous, "freaking out" was a way of speaking 
out.

Indistinguishable from deviance, mental anguish 
evaporated as a reality and became, in Szasz's famous phrase, 
a "myth." Much of this critique rested on a conventional, 
severe distinction between body and mind, between medicine and 
the healing of souls. Szasz, for example, held that 
psychiatric work bore no resemblance at all to that of other 
physicians, who treated actual bodily illness. In sharp 
contrast to the medical challenges of genuine disease, 
psychiatric clinicians encountered rage, fear, stupidity, 
poverty, and a variety of other problems in living. Confusing 
existential quandaries with sickness disguised moral and 
ethical dilemmas as medical problems and undermined personal 
responsibility by leading people to believe that they did not 
control their own behavior when, to a large degree, they did, 
at least according to Szasz. "It behooves us," he wrote, "to 
describe honestly the things doctors do to cure the sick and 
the things they do to control the deviant."32

Szasz was unequivocally hostile to all forms of 
involuntary intervention (i.e. commitment procedures) and to 
the growing power of psychiatry in the legal system (i.e. 
insanity pleas). He warned that measures equating criminality 
with mental illness would "convert our society from a
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political democracy to a psychiatric autocracy."” Such views 
led him to oppose all welfare state programs on the grounds 
that they eroded individual freedoms. For example, Szasz 
called the policy of community mental health "moral fascism" 
and argued that liberty was an absolute value, whereas mental 
health (whatever it was) was not.3* Except for these 
libertarian strands of his thought, which endeared him to 
right-wing ideologues and organizations, much of Szasz's 
critique was shared by leftists, and it was on the left that 
most of anti-psychiatry's support was located.

In the view of British psychiatrist and countercultural 
figure R.D. Laing, psychiatry appeared to be as controlling as 
it was for Szasz, but madness was much less wicked. In fact, 
breakdown dissolved into breakthrough in the more extreme 
statements of Laing's anti-psychiatric position toward the end 
of the 1960s. Early in the decade, he had claimed that 
psychosis resulted from two things: first, a rupture between 
self and social (especially familial) context and, second, a 
perception of the resulting abnormality by a psychiatric 
expert assumed to be capable of making such judgments. 
11 rsianitv or psychosis is tested bv the degree of conjunction 
or disjunction between two persons where the .one is sane by 
common consent.1135 In spite of his desire to offer a 
theoretical explanation for schizophrenia, Laing stressed the 
ultimate incomprehensibility of madness, the lonely gulf 
necessarily separating the experience of one human being from
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the next. By the end of the decade, Laing turned away from the 
effort to grasp what was really a tragic existential 
distinctiveness and instead promoted a highly romanticized 
version of that difference in subjective experience. The 
reinterpretation converted schizophrenia into a mode of 
prophetic transcendence and healing in a society gone haywire, 
"one of the forms in which...the light began to break through 
the walls of our all-too-closed minds."36

The central theoretical works of anti-psychiatry were not 
intended as feminist statements and all of the movement's 
major thinkers were men. It is nevertheless easy to see the 
exquisite fit between feminist denunciations of conventional 
gender expectations and the anti-psychiatric assumption that 
what passed for mental anguish was a product of exploitation 
and alienation.37 The emerging outlines of feminist social 
thought dovetailed neatly with the core propositions of anti
psychiatry: that the medical establishment had inappropriately 
usurped authority over vital social issues, including gender 
and sexuality; that psychotherapeutic practice harmed women by 
teaching them that their problems were personal and 
intrapsychic, rather than social and relational; that the 
neutral language of testing, diagnosis, and treatment 
concealed clinicians' complicity with male domination and 
their determination to make women adjust to sexism; that 
"mental health" was nothing but shorthand for gender 
conformity; that faith in experts (especially male experts)
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was counter-productive because experience— not expertise—  

imparted deserved authority. Only women could liberate 
themselves.

Radical therapy was an activist analogue to anti
psychiatric theory. It consisted of a loose alliance between 
left-leaning professionals, former mental patients, and 
radicals interested in psychotherapy. It appealed to large 
numbers of women (just as conventional psychotherapy had) and 
frequently addressed issues being debated within feminist 
circles, from sexuality to self-defense.38 It emphasized that 
while mental disturbance was fictive, sexism, and other types 
of oppression, were quite genuine. In his 1969 "Radical 
Psychiatry Manifesto," Claude Steiner wrote,

PARANOIA IS A STATE OF HEIGHTENED AWARENESS. MOST PEOPLE
ARE PERSECUTED BEYOND THEIR WILDEST DELUSIONS. THOSE WHO
ARE AT EASE ARE INSENSITIVE.39
Based on a thoroughly negative appraisal of 

psychotherapy's political function and worth, radical therapy 
nevertheless retained a kernel of hope that therapeutic 
practice could, if revolutionized, expedite both personal, 
liberation and social change.40 This coincided with the 
majority view among feminist critics, such as Bart and 
Chesler, that while psychotherapy as it existed was bad, 
abolishing it entirely might be worse.41 "Feminist therapy," 
they agreed, was preferable, even if it was difficult to 
define beyond the obvious: it would be emptied of
objectionable sexist biases but still capable of offering help
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and insight to women in pain.

Feminist Activists Challenge the Psychological Establishment
The proposition that illegitimate (male) experts had 

fabricated mental disturbances like "hysteria” and 
"depression" in order to keep patriarchy insulated from 
effective opposition was the theoretical rationale behind the 
activist campaign feminists mounted against the psychological 
establishment in the late 1960s and early 1970s. Anti
psychiatry permeated the style, as well as the substance, of 
feminist protest. Dramatic zap actions were organized at 
conventions of the American Psychiatric Association and other 
institutional strongholds of psychological expertise, often in 
conjunction with gay men and lesbians.42 Typically, activists 
would interrupt the proceedings, shout slogans like "The 
Psychiatric Profession Is Built on the Slavery of Women," and 
present a set of demands. Among other things, feminists called 
for an end to mother-blaming, freedom for the "political 
prisoners" living in mental institutions, assistance in filing 
legal claims against abusive clinicians, and a ban on sexist 
advertisements in professional journals and offensive exhibits 
at professional meetings.43

Feminists denounced the racist, sexist, and homophobic 
prejudices of psychological expertise and appealed for open 
discussion. Not infrequently, their bold actions were jeered 
by the (overwhelmingly male) professionals in attendance, who
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sometimes greeted the unwelcome feminists with "you stupid
bitch!" and "Why don't you idiot girls shut up!"44 On the
other hand, radicals within the professions, many of whom were
seeking to eliminate "psychiatric atrocities" such as lobotomy
and electroshock or put their professions on record against
the Vietnam War, functioned as important allies.45
Cooperation between movement activists and dissident
professionals was often the key to effective publicity and
change.46 At the 1970 meeting of the American Psychiatric
Association, for example, the Radical Caucus distributed
literature to those attending the conference in a compilation
titled "Psychic Tension" and presented a series of documents
to the association's annual business meeting. One leaflet
simply confronted the assembled masses with the question: "ARE
YOU A MALE CHAUVINIST?"47 Another, "A Credo for
Psychiatrists," embodied many of the themes of the feminist
critique, reviewed above.

At least get off our backs. ... It's not penis envy or 
inner space or maternal urges or natural passivity or 
hormone-caused emotionality that determines our lives. 
It's an uptight, repressive male supremists [sic] social 
structure that prevents us from seeing ourselves as full 
human beings struggling to live out our potential. ... 
The only legitimate role for therapists is to catalyse 
our struggles. Psychiatry that tries to adjust to a bad 
situation is not help. It is betrayl [sic] in the guise 
of benevolence. Psychiatrists, heal thyselves. ...help us 
become our own psychiatrists, to write our own theories, 
to define our own natures. If you can't do that then get 
out of the way. We don't want your crazy trips laid on 
us. We want LIBERATION NOW.48
Feminists also numbered prominently among the 

professionals themselves and worked tirelessly to reform their
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colleagues7 theories and practices and to advance the 
professional interests of women, usually through the formation 
of women's caucuses, radical caucuses, and autonomous 
professional organizations. The formation of the Association 
for Women Psychologists (AWP) presents an instructive 
example.49

In 1969, approximately thirty-five feminist members (male 
and female) of the American Psychological Association (APA) 
gathered at the annual APA meeting in Washington, DC. Other 
dissident groups made their presence known as well; the 
meetings were interrupted by Psychologists for Social Action, 
Psychologists for a Democratic Society, the Association of 
Black Psychologists, and the Association of Black Psychology 
Students, whose concerns ranged from the ethics of military 
psychology to hurricane relief for Cuba.30 The feminist group 
demanded that; 1) the APA immediately investigate its own 
sexist practices, publish the results, and guarantee the 
provision of child care services at future conferences, 2) the 
APA accredit only those academic psychology departments that 
did not discriminate on the basis of gender, and 3) that the 
APA work for the repeal of criminal abortion statutes, still 
on the books in all fifty states.31

That year, the APA did pass an abortion rights resolution 
and agreed to eliminate sex designations in its own job 
listings after women threatened to shut down the offending job 
placement booths themselves and sue the APA for sex
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discrimination.52 (The Women's Equity Action League filed suit 
in April 1970 anyway.) Shortly after its founding, the 
Association for Women Psychologists changed its name to the 
Association for Women in Psychology, an alteration intended to 
express inclusiveness and a warm welcome to men, students, and 
consumers.53

At its inception, AWP clearly represented the prevailing 
mood of radical feminist anger and adhered to the leaderless 
organizational style common among radical women's liberation 
groups. Phyllis Chesler, speaking on behalf of the new 
organization, demanded monetary “reparations" to be used to 
release women from mental hospitals and psychotherapy, a 
suggestion that, however heartfelt, was not taken very 
seriously.54 Early structural decisions decentralized AWP 
authority by eliminating all elected officers, making all 
organizational roles voluntary, and warning members against 
"the creation of 'stars' by forces outside our 
organization.,,ss

Steeped in the politics of protest, the founding 
documents of the AWP nevertheless disclosed the positive role 
its authors hoped psychology might play. The statement of 
purpose declared that "AWP is dedicated to...exploring the 
contributions which psychology, can, does and should make to 
the definition, investigation, and modification of current sex 
role stereotypes."56 At the annual APA meeting in 1970, the 
AWP also issued a strongly-worded statement (entitled
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"Psychology and the New Woman"), a set of fifty "Resolutions
and Motions Regarding the Status of Women," and a fact sheet
detailing women's constricted educations, salaries, and
professional opportunities.37 Although a critical tone
dominated, these documents called repeatedly on the APA to
make good on its founding promise "to advance psychology as a
means of promoting human welfare" and to assist "the
realization of full human potential in all persons."38

At the 1970 meeting, the AWP also requested a significant
amount of money ($50,000 for research, $30,000 for office
space and administrative support, and $10,000 for a survey of
the female membership) and issued a call for sincere internal
reforms.39 The result? The requests were referred to various
committees of the APA Council of Representatives, but very
little was done. One disgusted participant summed up the
experience as follows:

...talking to psychologists about action is like talking 
to Spiro Agnew about engaging in civil disobedience.... 
It is high time psychologists got off their aspirations 
and gave serious attention to the discrimination they 
foster with regard to certain subgroups of our 
population. "6°
As an autonomous feminist organization, AWP continued to 

agitate for feminist change within the profession during the 
1970s and 1980s, joined by new divisions within the APA, such 
the Division of Psychology of Women (#35) and the Society for 
the Psychological Study of Lesbian and Gay Issues (#44). Its 
annual meetings and ongoing activities, which continue today, 
still try to balance members' professional needs with an
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ongoing commitment to issues of concern within the larger 
women's movement.

PSYCHOLOGY CONSTRUCTS THE FEMINIST
Feminists in the late 1960s and early 1970s doggedly 

pursued the insight that "psychology constructs the female" 
and campaigned publicly against the psychological 
establishment, as we have seen. At the same time, psychology 
was also helping to construct the feminist, a process that has 
received comparatively little attention. The remainder of this 
chapter will illustrate that intellectual and clinical 
traditions rooted in the career of postwar psychological 
expertise inspired early feminist theory and mobilized 
feminist activism, even as they served as targets of protest. 
Particular examples discussed in the following pages include 
Betty Friedan's early adaptation of humanistic personality 
theory, the central place of "identity" (a concept affiliated 
with Erik Erikson) in the cultural reorganization feminists 
envisioned, and the assimilation of the psychotherapeutic 
sensibility into feminism through consciousness-raising and 
feminist therapy.

Betty Friedan and the Forfeited Female Self
Years before a mass women's movement materialized, Betty 

Friedan anticipated Weisstein's analysis and blamed Freud and 
the "new psychological religion" of adjustment for endowing a
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self-destructive femininity with social and scientific 
authority. But she also saw the possibilities of harnessing 
psychological theory to feminist purposes. In The Feminine 
Mystique (1963), she used humanistic formulations, especially 
Abraham Maslow's motivational theory, as ammunition to argue 
that the tragedy of the (middle-class) female condition was 
due to "the forfeited self."61

Maslow's theory suggested that people moved progressively 
through a series of human motivations, from lower, material 
needs to higher, non-material needs. Only when their needs for 
food and housing were assured could people be expected to 
attend to their desires for creative experience and 
accomplishment. The most popular feature of his theory was 
Maslow's portrait of "self-actualizing" individuals, a term he 
used to designate those people who had climbed to the top of 
the motivational ladder in order to explore their humanity 
through exciting, "peak experiences."

Friedan was alarmed at the almost complete absence of 
women on Maslow's list of peakers. (The only two exceptions 
were historical figures Eleanor Roosevelt and Jane Addams.) 
She turned women's relative exclusion from the ultimate in 
psychological integration, at least according to Maslow, into 
an appeal for feminism. She treated the scarcity of female 
peakers as powerful evidence that cultural prescriptions 
requiring middle-class housewives to devote themselves 
exclusively to the needs of husbands and children also doomed
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them to a psychological hell, or at least a decidedly second- 
class emotional existence. Why, she asked, should women be 
expected to renounce their natural tendencies toward growth 
and individuality? Were they not entitled to equal 
psychological opportunities?

If the ideology of femininity directly contradicted the 
process of self-actualization, as Friedan maintained, then 
psychology could provide real support to feminist arguments. 
Women deserved rights and opportunities, not only to 
employment and equal pay, but to the less tangible rewards of 
living as whole human beings. That her commitment to the value 
of psychological knowledge was not an abstract exercise is 
evident in NOW's 1966 statement of purpose, which explicitly 
incorporated the humanistic refrain: "NOW is dedicated to the 
proposition that women first and foremost are human beings, 
who, like all other people in our society, must have the 
chance to develop their fullest human potential.1,62

"Identity"
Feminists' discovery that "identity" was politically 

serviceable illustrated even more broadly than Friedan's 
partiality to Maslovian theory how the language and 
theoretical tools of psychology could be made relevant and 
usable to the women's movement. Before the 1960s, discussions 
of "identity" were confined mainly to the literature on 
developmental psychology. During the 1960s and after, the term
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served as a clue to who had power, who did not, and why. It 
became so central to feminists, in fact, that the term 
"identity politics" circulated widely as a shorthand reference 
to a particular political position. In an abbreviated fashion, 
it alluded to the constellation of ideas that held the 
building blocks of individuality— gender, age, race, class, 
sexual orientation, among others— to be an efficient means of 
both understanding and dismantling the structure of social and 
political inequality. It offered, in other words, a way of 
tying individual experience to social context.

Erikson on "Inner and Outer Space"
Throughout the postwar era, the concept of identity was 

closely identified with the work of German emigrd 
psychoanalyst Erik Erikson.63 Erikson dated its origin to his 
clinical work with World War II veterans, who had reported an 
erie loss of feelings related to personal uniqueness and 
historical continuity.64 It was during the 1950s that 
"identity crisis" entered the language as a common term for 
the first time. As a national panic over an epidemic of 
juvenile delinquency mounted, the concept seemed a convenient 
way to think about the dangers posed by adolescent male 
development. During the 1960s, Erikson suggested that young 
people had also lost their place in history, just like the 
veterans he had treated. In Erikson's psychosocial ideas, many 
young people found confirmation (or at least an explanation)
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of their own commitment to radical politics. Numerous social 
scientists also used Erikson's work as an aid in exploring the 
origins of the period/s social movements.65 Erikson 
repeatedly assented to such sociological applications.66

A 1964 article, "Inner and Outer Space: Reflections on 
Womanhood," brought Erikson to the attention of feminists.67 
Based on Erikson's work in a two-year University of California 
child study (which had not been intended as an investigation 
of gender identity or development), the article explored the 
gender differences in spacial relationships that Erikson had 
observed in children's play. Boys, he found, emphasized outer 
spaces, protrusions, and people and animals in (sometimes 
destructive) motion. Girls, on the other hand, emphasized 
inner spaces and peaceful enclosures containing people and 
animals at rest.

To Erikson, it was obvious that such differences 
indicated ".. .a profound difference.. .between the sexes in the 
experience of the ground plan of the human body."68 He 
explained that his concern with women's reproductive biology 
was not "a renewed male attempt to 'doom' every woman to 
perpetual motherhood and to deny her the equivalence of 
individuality and the equality of citizenship.1,69 He 
nevertheless concluded that "women have found their identities 
in the care suggested by their bodies and in the needs of 
their issue, and seem to have taken it for granted that the 
outer world space belongs to the men."70
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Erikson came under fierce feminist fire.71 Kate Millett, 
in her widely read Sexual Politics, accused him of reducing 
sexist social arrangements to biological inevitabilities and 
denying women the freedom he automatically granted to men: to 
forge identities not circumscribed by "somatic design."72 In 
part, what irked his feminist critics was also that Erikson's 
analysis sounded benign, at least in comparison to vulgar 
biological determinism. His sympathy for women, and his 
willingness to accord them ethical superiority in their 
presumed fidelity to peacefulness and nurturance, struck 
Millett as a clever way of leaving unquestioned the "clear 
understanding that civilization is a male department."73

Erikson, wounded and angry, defended himself. He pointed 
out that the essay was intended as an alternative to orthodox 
psychoanalytic theory, a direct challenge to the objectionable 
notion that female psychological development revolved around 
the absence of a penis. Erikson, who considered himself a 
friend to women, was dismayed that his ideas had been 
interpreted as a mockery of women's human potential, and 
suggested that the unfortunate misunderstanding had occurred 
because his ideas had been ripped from the context that made 
them intelligible.74 Their lack of appreciation for his pro
woman stance prompted Erikson to attribute to feminists a 
"moralistic projection of erstwhile negative self-images upon 
men as representing evil oppressors and exploiters," a 
statement that feminists doubtlessly perceived as a slur and
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yet another example of how experts had perfected the skill of 
dismissing feminist demands through resort to psychological 
analysis.75

Feminists on the Power of Culture
Whatever their differences with and attitude toward 

Erikson, feminists proceeded to use "identity" in their own 
way and for their own purposes. Theorists at various points on 
the political spectrum of feminism quickly latched onto the 
process of female socialization as the preferred explanation 
for feminine thought and behavior. It was an explanation that 
necessarily favored culture over nature. Because socialization 
was a social process by definition, highlighting it 
highlighted the power of deliberate social arrangements in the 
manufacture of gender's meaning. In comparison, most feminists 
believed, biological sex was purely accidental and altogether 
trivial.

Kate Millett proclaimed "socialization" to be the 
ideological foundation of patriarchal power. Without "the 
formation of human personality along stereotyped lines of 
sexual category," she argued, consent for a system of male- 
dominated "sexual politics" would be impossible to obtain.76 
Such uncompromising emphasis upon the social dimensions of 
subjective experience was a common theme in the early years of 
the women's movement. Socialist-feminist Meredith Tax, for 
example, wrote,
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We didn't get this way by heredity or accident. We have 
been molded into these deformed postures, pushed into 
these service jobs, made to apologize for existing, 
tauaht to be unable to do anything requiring any strength 
at all, like opening doors or bottles. We have been told 
to be stupid, to be silly. We have had our mental and 
emotional feet bound for thousands of years. And the fact 
that some of the pieces that have been cut out of us are 
ones we can never replace or reconstruct— an ego, self- 
confidence, an ability to make choices— is the most 
difficult of all to deal with.77

Tax expressed the rage and pain many women felt about "the
pieces that have been cut out of us." But the argument that
female identity had been distorted by sexist social
programming and interpersonal relationships had a very bright
side. Identity could be changed through social decisions and
actions.

Over the long term, alterations in childrearing practices 
seemed especially promising as a method cf reforming gender 
socialization. Bringing children up differently held out the 
possibility of eliminating polarized roles, traits, and 
behaviors and encouraging girls and boys alike to explore a 
wider range of human possibilities. Nancy Chodorow, a graduate 
student in sociology during the late 1960s, was interested in 
how the division of childrearing labor reproduced gendered 
personalities. She noticed that although wide cross-cultural 
variation existed in behaviors and traits categorized as 
either masculine or feminine, women were always the primary 
socializers of infants and young children. Female caretaking 
was an apparent "cultural universal."78 She hypothesized that 
a developmental process requiring both girls and boys to
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separate from their mothers in order to gain an independent 
psychological identity was at the root of problematic gender 
differentiation.

In hers, as in the other feminist critiques reviewed 
above, a central theme was that most psychologists, 
anthropologists, and other social and behavioral experts had 
done a terrible disservice by transposing malleable feats of 
culture into supposedly ironclad facts of nature. Chodorow's 
analysis offered an alternative. The sharp division of 
socializing labor along gender lines because of the alleged 
fit between childbearing and childrearing was revealed to be 
a thoroughly cultural construct with profound implications for 
the production of gendered personalities and the maintenance 
of male supremacy. Chodorow tried to illustrate how the 
production of gender identity might be treated as a social 
process while still conserving the psychoanalytic tradition's 
close attention to the significance of early childhood and the 
familial environment.

Shocked to learn they were different from their female 
caretakers, she speculated, boys had to actually do something 
in order to achieve masculinity, and that something often 
involved distancing themselves from the feminine by 
attributing power and prestige to whatever activities were 
culturally defined in masculine terms. Girls' development was 
smoother but the results were more self-destructive. Because 
they were not different from their female caretakers, their
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identity did not have to be earned through activity 
distinguishing them from their mothers. Feminine identity 
simply was. Ascribed as a product of nature, women's identity 
was readily internalized by girls as a given, only to be 
recreated through the next generational cycle of childrearing. 
"[U]ntil male 'identity' does not depend on men's proving 
themselves, their 'doing' will be a reaction to insecurity, 
not a creative exercise of their humanity, and woman's 
'being,' far from being an easy and positive acceptance of 
self, will be a resignation to inferiority."79

Chodorow was neither the only theorist impressed by 
women's exclusive responsibility for child care nor the only 
one to stress that girls and boys alike would benefit from 
growing up around men and women whose creativity managed to 
encompass child nurture and a wider range of other activities 
than were typically allowed by either masculinity or 
femininity. An equal division of domestic labor between men 
and women, from dishes to diapers, became one of the 
movement's central demands. Organizing projects were formed to 
draft men into child care, to promote non-sexist educational 
materials, and to ease women's domestic responsibilities. 
Practical equality, feminists maintained, was a simple matter 
of social justice for women. But it was also, as Chodorow had 
suggested, a matter of everyone's mental health. If men and 
women were equally represented as socializers, and if children 
were exposed to a diversity of adult possibilities, the result
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might be a new, and improved, experience of self. Girls and 
boys alike would grow to be more integrated, secure, and human 
women and men.

The,,Psychotherapeutic Sensibility in Feminism
Imagining cultural rearrangements durable enough to

produce non-gendered personalities in future generations was
both a radical project and a very optimistic one, since it
simultaneously required a great deal of patience and men's
cooperation. The women's movement also advocated short-term
approaches less dependent on reaching cultural consensus.
Women, for example, could simply jettison the niceties of
gender expectations. If a sufficient number of women refused
to make their behavior conform, then getting angry would
amount to an effective political strategy. "A woman should be
proud to declare she is a Bitch," one typical statement
pointed out, because "Bitches seek their identity strictly
through themselves and what they do."80

Bitches are aggressive, assertive, domineering, 
overbearing, strong-minded, spiteful, hostile, direct, 
blunt, candid, obnoxious, thick-skinned, hard-headed, 
vicious, dogmatic, competent, competitive, pushy, loud
mouthed, independent, stubborn, demanding, manipulative, 
egoistic, driven, achieving, overwhelming, threatening, 
scary, ambitious, tough, brassy, masculine, boisterous, 
and turbulent. Among other things, a Bitch occupies a lot 
of psychological space... You may not like her, but you 
cannot ignore her.81
Being a bitch, many women discovered, was easier to 

appreciate in theory than to realize in practice. Layers of 
female socialization could not be shed so easily or
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comfortably, and acts of feminist will power were inadequate 
to the task, no matter how resolute. Those who did succeed 
found that their defiance, whether expressed at home or in 
public, met with swift and certain reaction, not infrequently 
in the form of punitive psychological intervention, as 
Weisstein, Chesler, Bart, and others had painstakingly shown. 
On the one hand, this frustrating state of affairs made the 
paternalism of psychological experts ever more galling to 
feminists. On the other hand, it confirmed the centrality both 
of "psychological oppression" to women's subordinated status 
and of "psychological liberation" to a vision of gender 
equality. In its .early years, the women's movement addressed 
women's subjective experience explicitly and continually, 
making it the building block of movement organization, the 
foundation of feminist theory, and the justification for 
reforming the psychotherapeutic enterprise.

Consciousness-Raising
Consciousness-raising (C-R) groups, not coincidentally, 

were sometimes called "bitch sessions."82 The practice of 
group discussion and support which formed the organizational 
nucleus of the movement's radical wing during its early years 
embodied the movement's respectful attention to emotion and 
its desire to communicate the subjective feel of women's 
everyday lives, which ran the gamut from anger to anguish. C-R 
groups originated with New York Radical Women (NYRW), a
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radical feminist group formed in the fall of 1967. After a
meeting during which the women experimented with going around
the room to describe their own feelings of gender oppression,
NYRW member Kathie Sarachild coined the terra "consciousness-
raising" to describe both the practice and the resulting
insights. As a veteran of the civil rights movement and the
student Left, Sarachild understood that this quintessentially
feminist practice was inspired by recent civil rights
activism, as well as more distant models among Chinese
revolutionaries and Guatemalan guerrillas.83

C-R groups were small, met regularly, and often recruited
members through friendship networks as well as feminist
organizations. They emphasized introspection, emotional self-
exposure, and the sharing of personal, experiential testimony.
Pamela Allen's "Free Space," one of the best known statements
about C-R, outlined four stages in the feminist group process.
"Opening up" in a non-judgmental context was the first,
followed by "sharing, "analyzing," and "abstracting."

It is imperative for our understanding of ourselves and. 
for our mental health that we maintain and deepen our 
contact with our feelings. Our first concern must not be 
with whether these feelings are good or bad, but what 
they are. Feelings are a reality.88

The egalitarian practice of encouraging each woman to speak,
the refrain of unconditional emotional acceptance, and the
value placed on emotional awareness made C-R reminiscent of
humanistic psychotherapeutic trends such as Carl Rogers'
client-centered psychotherapy. "We always stay in touch with
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our feelings," began one of Sarachild's descriptions of the 
place of C-R within feminism.®5

But the stated goals of C-R— to develop feminist theory 
and build a women's movement— sharply distinguished it from 
psychotherapy, as many feminists were at pains to point out. 
That the distinction was crucial is evident in numerous, 
repeated warnings against "[tjhinking that women's liberation 
is therapy" and "[t]hinking that male supremacy is only a 
psychological privilege."86 "Our oppression is not in our 
heads," Jennifer Gardner vehemently declared.87 "Therapy 
assumes that someone is sick and that there is a cure," Carol 
Hanisch retorted.88 Psychotherapy insulted women by appeasing 
them, whereas C-R sessions "are a form of political 
action."89 "Consciousness raising is not a form of encounter 
group or psychotherapy," Barbara Susan reflected.90 "I've 
been involved in both and I can tell you they are very 
different. "91

Still, questions persisted. "Is women's liberation a 
therapy group?"92 At all points on the feminist political 
spectrum, women answered with a resounding no. Reducing 
women's status to the psychological obstructed individual 
consciousness and social change by trivializing the 
possibility that women could act collectively on the basis of 
a politics of gender. Dangling the illusion of a "personal 
solution" before women was a futile form of "go-it-alonism," 
according to radical feminist Kathie Sarachild, whose
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influential guidelines for running small feminist groups 
included a list of classic forms of resistance under the 
heading, "How to Avoid the Awful Truth."93 Leftists 
interested in the radical potential of cultural politics also 
tried to remain alert to the difference between "life-style 
revolution" and "cultural revolution." In her article on this 
topic, Gail Kelly cautioned: "...we have gotten so bogged down 
in the way we live that we lose the possibility of becoming 
relevant to the way others live...."94 For her part, Betty 
Friedan worried that feminist groups might deteriorate into 
"navel-gazing and consciousness-raising that doesn't go 
anywhere."95 C-R may have begun with feeling, but it was 
supposed to lead to thinking and acting.

The passion of feminist qualifications made it apparent 
that the differences between C-R and psychotherapy were as 
elusive as they were important. There was just no way to 
sidestep the pressing psychological problems women brought 
with them into C-R groups, and, for the most part, movement 
activists did not try. The healing spirit and communal support 
system C-R offered were among the new movement's most 
conspicuous features.

Feminism's rapid growth through the vehicle of small 
groups was not lost on practicing psychotherapists, especially 
psychotherapists with feminist sympathies. A flurry of 
research studies attempted to systematically analyze the group 
process of feminist C-R.96 Some clinicians and clinical
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researchers went so far as to suggest that women's liberation 
was really a misnomer, disguising a movement dedicated to 
self-help and personal sustenance with fraudulent political 
rhetoric.97 Many others, however, were sensitive to the 
differences between feminism and psychotherapy, as well as the 
striking similarities. The expert guide, symbol of unwelcome 
authority, had been banished from the group, but C-R still had 
therapeutic results and was "ideally suited to the exploration 
of personal identity issues."98 It was possible to see the 
feminist practice as simultaneously a challenge and an 
alternative to conventional psychotherapy.

Annoyed by all the talk about psychotherapy, which they 
found dismissive, many feminists redoubled their already 
adamant efforts to convey the urgency of their political 
goals. But the confusion between psychological and political 
change endured. Feminists themselves were partially 
responsible. Practically every woman who spoke or wrote about 
C-R mentioned its therapeutic results because it was obvious 
that collective sharing reduced the burden of self-blame and 
made women feel a lot better. In our groups, Allen wrote, "we 
begin to build (and to some extent, experience) a vision of 
our human potential."99 Even feminists who worried that C-R 
groups would "never get beyond the level of therapy sessions" 
to realize their "revolutionary potential" had to admit that 
"the rigid dichotomy between material oppression and 
psychological oppression fails to hold."100 Carol Payne was
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one of many to describe how her own group wrestled with the
perplexing relationship between individual needs and
collective action.

We argued about this [the purpose of the C-R group]. A 
women's group shouldn't be group therapy, we decided. But 
there were elements of group therapy in what we were 
trying to do, to help each other deal with personal 
problems.... We never resolved the question of what a 
women's liberation group was supposed to do. There was 
always a conflict between those who favored the personal, 
psychological approach and those who felt that a women's 
group should be building a bridge between the personal 
insight gained by being in a small group and political 
action with a larger body of women.101

It was simply impossible to separate women's complaints about
their lives and aspirations for change from an overall
assessment of women's status as a gender and, in the end, this
was precisely the point. Feminists faced this dilemma because
they treated women's experience as raw data, refusing to wall
off "the personal" from "the political." Barbara Susan put it
simply.

Consciousness raising is a way of forming a political 
analysis on information we can trust is true. That 
information is our experience.1,102
Surely this twin belief that experience was truthful and 

deserved a prominent place in comprehending public issues was 
one of feminism's most enlightening contributions. It was also 
deeply flawed, as Alice Echols has argued in her history of 
early radical feminist groups and ideas, which documents the 
internal factionalism that grew logically out of the tacit, 
but erroneous assumptions most radical feminists made about 
the nature of that experience: namely, that women constituted
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a cohesive sex/gender class.103 Kathie Sarachild, one of C- 
R's architects, pointed out that the movement's group practice 
and the idea that gender necessarily unified women were 
inseparable. C-R assumed "that most women were like ourselves- 
-not different," by which she meant white, well-educated, and 
middle-class.10<

When movement organizations came face-to-face with the 
major internal challenges raised by working-class women and 
lesbians, many simply crumbled, as Echols has shown, unable to 
digest the fact of "differences" among women. A feminism based 
on the assumption of common experience could not long survive 
after that assumption was exposed as false. "The dream of a 
common language" was exchanged for "lies, secrets, and 
silence," and the very divisions and conflicts that (white, 
middle-class) feminists feared most came to the fore.105

Although the notion of a sex/gender class became suspect, 
faith in the truth of experience remained at the heart of the 
women's movement. Indeed, the conviction that "experience" was 
"information we can trust" continued to inspire the production 
of theory and the direction of activism in the late 1970s and 
1980s, as a chorus of new feminist voices proceeded to 
describe how varied that experience could be and to challenge 
the women's movement to account for the difference that 
"difference" made.106
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Feminist Therapy
"Feminist therapy" surfaced early in the movement as a 

possible alternative to the sexist practice of traditional 
therapies, as we have already seen. What it was exactly, and 
how it differed from C-R, were notoriously difficult to 
determine, but the persistence of discussion about it, and the 
strong demand for it by potential consumers, illustrated yet 
again the abiding place of the psychotherapeutic sensibility 
within feminism.

Predictably, C-R was an important model considered by 
feminists who were also practicing psychotherapists interested 
in offering sensitive services to their female clients. "[T]he 
CR groups of the women's movement have implications for the 
treatment of identity problems of women in therapy," concluded 
one examination of the relationship between the two, which 
also noted that many members of C-R groups had apparently had 
previous experience in psychotherapy.107 "I prefer to view 
therapy as a consciousness raising process," wrote Anne Kent 
Rush, one of the authors of Feminism as Therapy, a rather, 
superficial book that conflated feminism and psychotherapy and 
reasoned that anything that was "healing" and respectful must 
be both therapeutic and good for women.108

Most early efforts to define feminist therapy began and 
ended with the proposition that women's social environment, 
rather than their intrapsychic makeup, was the primary source 
of individual psychological problems. More specific, practical
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questions went unanswered. Was psychotherapy more likely to be 
feminist in individual or group forms? What could feminist 
therapy offer men, if anything, and could they practice it 
too? Did the theoretical orientation of the clinician make any 
difference? Were Rogerian psychotherapists more feminist than 
orthodox psychoanalysts? In the absence of guidelines for 
therapeutic form and content, the general feeling seemed to be 
that virtually any school or style of psychotherapy could 
qualify as feminist— from cognitive reprogramming to 
psychodrama and gestalt— as long as a feminist practiced 
it.109

This muddled thinking did little to interfere with the 
level of popular interest in therapeutic services with a 
feminist slant. One of the AWP's early projects, for example, 
was to compile a national Feminist Therapy Roster as a service 
to the larger feminist community.110 A brief comment in the 
AWP newsletter about who should be included reflected the 
nebulousness of the feminist therapy concept: "If they don't 
know what that [feminist therapy] is, then we don't want 
them."111 In order to be listed, the AWP asked 
psychotherapists to specify their credentials, describe their 
services, and write up a "statement of your position on 
feminism."112 The first edition of the Roster was a mere 12 
pages long and included only 45 resource listings in the 
entire country, a very modest effort indeed compared to the 
thriving industry in feminist therapy that would appear in the
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late 1970s and lS80s.113

CONCLUSION
This chapter has illustrated that, while feminists 

declared war on the sexism of psychological experts, they were 
also willing to appropriate those aspects of psychological 
theory and practice perceived as potentially liberating for 
women or strategically useful to the women's movement. I have 
tried to show that the culture of psychology is not adequately 
understood as a competitor for women's hearts and minds, 
peddling adjustment while feminism pledged genuine change. 
Psychological expertise functioned as friend and foe, with 
both roles facilitating feminist mobilization and lending 
credence to feminist thought.

That feminists quietly welcomed certain aspects of 
psychology while loudly denouncing others produced a paradox—  

but perhaps it was merely wisdom in paradoxical form— at the 
heart of feminism. Psychological knowledge could be feminist 
or anti-feminist. It could promote feminist consciousness and 
inspire social change. It could instill self-hatred and 
vindicate the status quo. At times, this state of affairs was 
extremely perplexing. Should the women's movement actively 
support personal growth strategies, or insist that women's 
only hope was in eliminating systemic barriers such as legal 
inequalities and discrimination? What would it matter if women 
achieved institutional gains, only to have their subjective
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experience remain mired in dependence and powerlessness? Could 
a line even be reasonably drawn between psychological and 
social experience?

The curious courtship of psychology and women's 
liberation thus recapitulated the ambivalent political dynamic 
that earlier chapters have demonstrated was so crucial to the 
overall historical direction of psychological expertise after 
World War II. Capable of soothing and exacerbating social and 
political ruptures, psychological experts were technologists 
of pacification one moment and prophets of renewal the next. 
For feminists, who understood keenly the danger of reducing 
women's social status to the psyche, the challenge was to link 
the dots between self and society, between the personal and 
the political, without making either appear to be a byproduct 
of the other.

"Experience” was what the women's movement offered as 
connecting tissue. To grasp it was to anchor truth, probe the 
validity of theoretical formulations, and test the 
effectiveness of collective action against the inescapable 
measure of subjectivity. Historically rooted yet in constant 
motion, experience was feminism's ultimate evidence. It 
certified that psychology was a trap for women, but it also 
certified that psychology might offer a way out of the trap. 
Experience was slippery and useful, demoralizing, liberating, 
and terribly confusing. Little wonder that women seeking to 
comprehend their past, chart their future, and realize their
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own humanity would sometimes long for some clearer, more 
reassuring way of understanding their lives. They did not find 
one.
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CHAPTER 12
"TO RESTRUCTURE THE CULTURE OF THE WORLD"

"I can imagine nothing we could do that would be more 
relevant to human welfare, and nothing that could pose a 
greater challenge to the next generation of psychologists, 
than to discover how best to give psychology away."1 Thus 
concluded George Miller's presidential address to the American 
Psychological Association (APA) in 1969. Primarily intended to 
stir the souls of his professional colleagues, his confidence 
that "scientific psychology is potentially one of the most 
revolutionary intellectual enterprises ever conceived by the 
mind of man" drew sustenance from the historical record.2 "I 
believe that the real impact of psychology will be felt," 
Miller concluded, "not through the technological products it 
places in the hands of powerful men, but through its effects 
on the public at large, through a new and different public 
conception of what is humanly possible and what is humanly 
desirable."3

At the dawn of the 1970s, psychological experts had 
reason to feel satisfied with what they had accomplished since 
World War II. They had become players in far-flung areas of 
public policy and public culture, bringing their theories and 
research to bear on the major issues of their day. It is 
telling that even those critics who denounced the delivery of 
technologies to the military— and there were many in 
attendance at the 1969 APA meetings who opposed the Vietnam 
War— were likely to share Miller's pride that psychology had
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revealed positive new ways of conceiving the human experience, 
at least in its more popular cultural forms.4

For better or worse, psychology's rise to power during 
the postwar decades changed ordinary Americans' expectations 
of their lives by publicizing the pertinence of emotion, the 
virtues of insight, and the unavoidability of subjectivity in 
the conduct of private and public affairs. These feats earned 
experts high status and permanently transformed the way war, 
racial conflict, gender equality, and the responsibilities and 
possibilities of democratic self-government were understood.

THE BENEFITS OF WAR
Psychology's political progress was founded, first and 

foremost, on the ever-present militarism of the war and 
postwar years. World War II, as Part 2 demonstrated, had been 
generous to psychological experts. They gained abundant 
training opportunities, professionally beneficial contacts, 
and a stockpile of theoretical leads to pursue when the 
fighting ended in 1945. They understood that helping to win 
the war was their first obligation, but experts never 
hesitated to experiment in the laboratory of international 
military conflict with an eye toward enhancing their 
scientific standing and improving the marketability of their 
"psychotechnologies."

A fixation on "morale" unified projects as diverse as 
running internment camps, destroying enemy morale, monitoring
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public opinion, procuring intelligence, and ensuring 
compliance and fighting spirit among U.S. soldiers and 
civilians. Committed to a vision of war that placed the 
feelings and attitudes of populations at center stage, 
psychological experts turned to theories that postulated 
fundamental parallels and intersections between individual and 
mass behavior. Frustration and aggression, they pointed out, 
were as sociologically convincing as they were psychologically 
sensitive. Dissatisfied people were prone to intolerance and 
authoritarianism, so it stood to reason that dissatisfied 
nations were prone to demagoguery and war.

From such comparisons, behavioral experts extracted a 
number of key propositions. First, psychology could and should 
operate as a weapon system, at least as significant as, if not 
more significant than, any other in the rapidly expanding U.S. 
arsenal. The real threats to global peace and national 
security, they believed, were epidemics of irrational emotion 
and flawed national characters in need of containment and 
reconstruction. Second, war was a fundamentally psychological 
conflict in which the psyche was a battleiield, persuasion was 
a key military strategy, and victory was measured in the 
capture of enemy minds. Third, no important distinction 
existed between patriotic service, social responsibility, and 
government employment. The highest professional calling was to 
be of official use. Finally, the experts learned that the 
progress of psychology was an accurate index of democratic
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freedom and tolerance, the public status of its practitioners 
a barometer of the soundness of U.S. society and government 
policy.

These lessons, which bonded psychological knowledge to 
political power, were not in the least abstract. Psychological 
experts toiled in the school of immediate experience. Immersed 
in the problems facing public organizations at war, they 
rapidly coordinated their skills with urgent policy needs to 
keep the domestic economy producing, the armed forces 
fighting, the melting pot from boiling over, and public 
opinion in line. If these jobs sometimes frustrated them, if 
they had to jump many hurdles before psychology could bring 
order and enlightenment to the policy-making process, it was 
also the case that World War II firmly oriented psychological 
experts toward policy elites and gave them a heady sense of 
their own potential for informing and altering the exercise of 
power.

Beyond the practical education World War II offered 
experts about the bureaucratic realities of government and the 
obstacles and inducements it placed in their path, world war 
shaped the lives and ideas of an entire generation of 
psychologically-oriented intellectuals. What they absorbed 
about their own potential, their responsibilities and 
relationship to government, and the very changed shape of the 
world would guide this generation into the 1950s and 1960s.

The World War II model had stamina. For years afterward,
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it inspired psychological experts to bring their theories and 
research efforts to bear directly on issues of public 
importance. Social experts in a democracy, they believed, were 
not only equipped, but positively obligated to immerse 
themselves in public projects— the more ambitious, the better. 
With their knowledge linked to progress, maturity, 
enlightenment, and peace— as well as power— psychological 
experts were able to conceive of their future in very 
expansive terms. Their postwar duty was to help construct a 
comprehensive "science of human behavior" that would do 
nothing less than "restructure the culture of the world."

PSYCHOLOGY AS PUBLIC POLICY
A variety of psychological experts became players in 

postwar public policy on the heels of war, as Part 3 showed. 
In return for their record of military service, they were 
accorded new prestige and greatly expanded authority. 
Supported by huge infusions of public funds, largely justified 
by psychology's military record and scientific claims, policy- 
oriented experts during the 1950s and 1960s contributed their 
research and theories to agencies of the state.

The conception of war that emerged from World War II— a 
"Minds Race" in which the quality of "mental materiel" could 
determine eventual victory or final defeat— was tailor-made 
for the Cold War era. So too, experts believed, was their 
knowledge of the psychology of revolutionary upheaval. Helping
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emerging states navigate the dangerous waters of capitalist 
modernization with policies geared to the design and 
manufacture of personalities suitable for development would 
surely enable the United States to conquer the territory most 
contested in the Cold War— the emotional loyalty residing in 
Third World psyches— and simultaneously ensure national 
security and global political stability.

From policy-makers' point of view, preventing upheaval in 
the first place was even more attractive than helping Third 
World identities mature, and the aspiration to ’'predict and 
influence" energized the failed Project CAMELOT. In the 
aftermath of the scandal, no consensus was reached on whether 
CAMELOT was an instance of virtuous, socially engaged 
research, underhanded espionage, or merely the extreme naivete 
of U.S. intellectuals. CAMELOT did reveal that the lessons of 
World War II remained sturdy and psychology's historical 
direction remained steady. The Cold War made behavioral 
science appear to be "one of the vital tools in the arsenal of 
the free societies." Waging "peacefare" in order to avoid 
direct superpower confrontation guaranteed a global arena in 
which behavioral theories could be formulated and tested. 
Psychological expertise continued to be applied to politically 
explicit goals effectively and without significant opposition. 
Public service and professional advance proceeded together 
unabated.

And so it was on the home front as well. A generation of
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experts whose practical techniques and analytical perspectives 
were shaped by military directives during World War II and the 
Cold War brought their talents to bear on an array of non
military concerns in later years. Racial conflict was one. 
During World War II, riots and a racist Nazi enemy had 
compelled numerous explorations of "intergroup conflict." 
These studies proliferated after 1945, becoming especially 
visible and germane upon the appearance of a mass-based civil 
rights movement in the 1950s, which captured the sympathies of 
a majority of psychological experts even as it rudely 
interrupted the celebration of postwar affluence.

Just as political instability in the Third World required 
constant attention and preventive measures, so too did 
threatening levels of racial hostility within U.S. borders. 
Their investigations into the psychology of race lea experts 
to insist that the relevant variables were pretty much the 
same on the domestic scene as they were on the frontiers of 
the Cold War: frustration and aggression, the logic of
personality formation, and, in particular, the gender dynamics 
involved in the production of either healthy or damaged 
(masculine) self-esteem. During the 1950s and 1960s, evidence 
of the harm prejudice and racism caused to the developing 
personality was accorded a central place in law, government 
policy, and programs devoted to attaining equal opportunity 
and civil rights.

The Kerner Commission's deliberations, research, and
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policy recommendations provide evidence that official 
explanations of urban unrest during the 1960s had been deeply 
influenced by the work of psychological experts. As they 
analyzed the past errors and charted the future course of 
local police forces and municipal administrations, the 
Commission's experts leaned heavily on the postwar themes of 
personality damage, wounded masculinity, and social 
disorganization within black ghetto communities. They recalled 
World War II-era investigations of irrationally prejudiced 
attitudes among soldiers and civilians and applied methods of 
countering Cold War insurgency to the rampant unrest in U.S. 
cities.

That the benefits of war were so flexible and far- 
reaching underlines the mutually-reinforcing relationships 
between the growth of the U.S. welfare state in the 20th 
century, the professionalization of the social and behavioral 
sciences and their recruitment into state service, and the 
extraordinary expansion in accepted notions of government, its 
proper spheres of operation, and its techniques of control. It 
is accurate enough to point out that wartime developments 
during the early 1940s had ancestors in progressive-era reform 
and the Depression-inspired programs of the New Deal, and 
descendants in the Great Society of the 1960s. In each period 
of reform, experts supplied technical assistance in many 
different areas of domestic policy, from poverty and criminal 
justice to education and employment. While important details
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differed, the larger question— what role would experts play in 
ambitious government schemes for rational economic planning 
and conscious social engineering?— surfaced repeatedly over 
many decades.

The growth of the welfare state certainly offered 
psychological experts numerous opportunities to gather data, 
reach conclusions, and thereby test the practical validity of 
their theoretical hypotheses. The appearance of the warfare 
state and the constant military emergencies of the postwar 
years were at least as nurturing. The emphasis in this 
dissertation on war and militarism is not intended to suggest 
that the growth of the state's domestically-oriented concerns 
and bureaucracies have been insignificant to psychology's 
history during or after World War II. Quite the contrary. One 
of the most significant political developments of the postwar 
period is the growing convergence between the requirements of 
welfare and warfare, and the belief that insuring national 
security in a dangerous world and constructing a just and 
decent society for U.S. citizens at home were necessarily part 
of the same project.

At times, welfare and warfare appeared as a stark choice: 
welfare Q£ warfare?. This was the case, for example, when the 
Kerner Commission's recommendations for expanded welfare 
programs in U.S. cities collided with the fiscal requirements 
of waging war in Vietnam. At other times, the warfare state 
assumed the functions of the welfare state. Policy-makers like
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Daniel Patrick Moynihan utilized military behavioral research 
as a blueprint for 1960s social programs and insisted that the 
Department of Defense offer soldiers opportunities for 
education and training that would lift them out of the 
civilian underclass. Perhaps it is only now, as we look back 
on the Cold War as history, that this intimate relationship 
between welfare and warfare can finally come into focus.

Whether they were offering advice on managing the Cold 
War or prescribing a reduction in racial tensions in U.S. 
cities, psychological experts brought their considerable 
talents to bear on the design and administration of postwar 
public policy. Their mission was to enlighten approaches to 
the most decisive and divisive matters of their day and, in 
doing so, to enlarge the responsibilities and appropriate 
subjects of government while broadening psychology's reach and 
influence.

PSYCHOLOGY AS PUBLIC CULTURE
Part 4 investigated the impact of clinical experts by 

tracing the wartime normalization of psychotherapy, the 
evolution of mental health into a national public policy 
priority, and the paradoxical status of psychological 
knowledge within the second wave of feminism. Far more than 
their policy-oriented colleagues, clinicians were concerned 
about individual human beings, practices like psychotherapy, 
and concepts like normality and mental health. But
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psychological experts of all types shared basic assumptions 
that placed them on similar historical trajectories. The 
belief that psychology might systematically expose universal 
laws of human behavior and motivation won the loyalty and 
captured the imaginations of psychotherapists and behavioral 
scientists alike.

World War II was as momentous for clinicians as it was 
for social and behavioral scientists. Because exposure to 
military conflict, especially combat, was stressful to the 
point of precipitating mass breakdown in otherwise normal men, 
clinicians accorded new prominence to social context in their 
estimations of what caused symptoms of mental trouble and what 
should be done about it. The job definition of clinical 
experts subsequently shifted from identifying individuals 
predisposed to emotional disturbance to treating masses of men 
made neurotic by war and regulating the military environment 
so as to prevent the same thing from happening to others. War 
bound professional helpers to normal human fears and 
anxieties, completely reversing the old association between 
clinical expertise and gross abnormality.

Convinced by war that their insights and practices could 
and should be brought to bear on a wide range of social 
problems in the name of mental health, clinicians pursued an 
ambitious strategy which fundamentally transformed the nature 
of their authority. Clinical practices and theories, 
previously considered methods of treating and understanding
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dramatic mental abnormalities and deviations from the average, 
gradually earned a reputation as best suited to comprehending 
mild forms of psychological maladjustment as well as entirely 
normal psychological experiences. In the case of psychiatry, 
a change in geographic location corresponded to this radical 
shift in emphasis. On the assumption that severe mental 
illness could indeed be prevented, the majority of the 
profession moved aggressively away from isolated asylums and 
into the heart of U.S. communities.

As a result, psychological help was defined so broadly 
that everyone needed it. Because mental health became a 
prerequisite to social welfare and prosperity, and not merely 
a state of individual contentment, virtually no aspect of U.S. 
life, private or public, remained out of clinicians' reach. 
Neurotic emotional disturbance was gradually accepted as a 
fact and product of modern existence, rather than as the 
shameful secret it had been just a few decades earlier. 
Clinicians, the madness specialists of an earlier era, evolved 
into empathetic guides whose job it was to assist their fellow 
humans in navigating the emotional quicksand of modern life. 
When mental health was accepted as a relative and unstable 
social resource, rather than as a property permanently 
belonging to (or absent in) given individuals, 
psychotherapeutic encounters were enshrined as precious 
experiences and clinical assistance and social activism became 
difficult to tell apart. To seek self-understanding and help
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became an emblem of emotional courage, a means to growth and 
happiness, and a step toward responsible, self-controlled 
citizenship. Therapeutic need was beginning to lose its 
stigmatizing sting.

Mental health itself became an important concern among 
policy-makers after 1945, a direct result of the exposure of 
millions of American men— soldiers and veterans— to programs 
of clinical testing and treatment. Historic legislation like 
the National Mental Health Act of 1946 and the Community 
Mental Health Centers Act of 1963 reflected vigorous and 
increasing demand for postwar services emanating from 
veterans, their families, and, of course, clinical 
professionals themselves. Community psychology and psychiatry, 
the most innovative trends in the postwar clinical fields, 
displayed the tenacity of wartime lessons about the importance 
of managing emotional disturbance with methods geared to 
preventing it in the first place. By definition, community- 
sensitive methods embodied the idea that psychological fitness 
was inseparable from public policy devised and implemented by 
wise and compassionate social engineers.

In spite of the concerns they shared with sociail and 
behavioral scientists, most clinicians remained obligated to 
helping individuals or small groups like families, and they 
held fast to a correspondingly personal vision of mental 
health during this period. Yet the popularization of clinical 
work had major public consequences during the 1960s. During
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that decade, a diversity of political movements added to 
conventional political agendas demands for a drastically 
changed type of political participation and subjectivity. To 
civil rights guarantees for members of racial minority groups 
and an end to military involvement in Southeast Asia were 
added calls for participatory democracy, a feeling of 
"somebodiness," and a personally meaningful civic life.

These developments illustrated how politically enriching 
and liberating psychological perspectives could be and were. 
By the 1960s, psychological experts had expanded both the 
subjects of official government action and extended citizens' 
expectations of their public lives. If alienation and 
frustration nourished such developments, they also produced 
new and dynamic levels of citizen engagement, expressing 
desires that political responsibility, social welfare, and 
public activity be rejuvenated and made worthwhile for masses 
of disenfranchised people.

Psychology's public face did not always appear so 
benevolent. Clinical expertise itself became the subject of 
political protest during the 1960s, as if to underscore that 
its pernicious potential was at least as obvious as its more 
salutary consequences. Anti-psychiatry was inspired by the 
critical writings of such thinkers as Thomas Szasz and R.D. 
Laing, and grassroots groups like the Mental Patients 
Liberation Front built alliances between ex-patients and 
leftist clinicians. Together, they elaborated a radical
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critique of clinical work. Even within anti-psychiatry, 
however, which assumed that the psychological worldview was 
little more than a cover for the mystification and 
rationalization of political oppression and hierarchy, there 
existed liberating possibilities for the practice of "radical 
therapy."

The case of feminism is illustrative because it 
recapitulates the divergent possibilities demonstrated 
throughout this dissertation: psychology could be both
politically liberating and oppressive. To the extent that 
feminists protested the sexism of experts but utilized 
psychological ideas and practices for distinctly feminist 
purposes, the women's movement offers a fascinating window 
into that aspect of psychology's political history. It reveals 
some of the connections between mainstream social science, 
radical activism, and intellectual dissent.

The popularization and redefinition of clinical 
experience after 1945 was a significant, positive factor in 
the women's movement's emergence, mobilization, structure, 
demands, style, and theoretical literature. So too though was 
the critique mounted by anti-psychiatry. Feminist activists 
did not merely imitate psychotherapy or reproduce humanistic 
theories wholesale. Neither did they echo the most simplistic 
anti-psychiatric accusations that clinical practices were mere 
smokescreens for political repression. From the practice of 
consciousness-raising to theoretical questions about the
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origin of male supremacy, feminists— at all points on the 
movement's political spectrum— vigorously debated the place of 
psychology in women's oppression and liberation. Was it part 
of the problem or part of the solution? The lack of consensus 
exposed the fundamental political legacy of postwar 
psychological expertise: it was neither and it was both.
Psychology may have constructed the female, but it also helped 
to construct the feminist.

Finally, feminism's dual identity as a public campaign 
for formal gender equality and a cultural revolution in the 
subjective experience of gender demonstrates very clearly how 
much the direction of postwar political activism depended upon 
the hallmarks of psychological expertise during this period: 
the merging of public and private, the political and the 
psychological. Psychology's successes hardly determined 
feminism's course, any more than it determined particular 
postwar public policies. But the direction of clinical 
expertise after 1945 played an important part in this and 
other elements of postwar political culture to which little 
attention has yet been paid by historical writers.

"A LARGER JURISDICTION FOR PSYCHOLOGY"
Wherever they were located and whatever their immediate 

concerns, diverse psychological experts sought "a larger 
jurisdiction for psychology" during the years after 1940. I 
have tried to show that, to a remarkable degree, they achieved
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it. Delighted that psychology had finally attained some of the 
visibility and power they thought it deserved, they 
contemplated the happy prospect of "giving psychology away," 
consolidating their gains by making psychology an inextricable 
element of contemporary civilization rather than a factor 
dependent upon the fickle fortunes of one professional group 
or another.

The eager exchange of ideas between clinicians and 
behavioral scientists nourished this broad jurisdiction. 
Techniques of individual diagnosis were eagerly applied to the 
study of national character and international relationships 
during World War II by such figures as Lawrence K. Frank and 
Alexander Leighton. Their recommendation that society be 
treated as "a patient" was but a single instance of a widely 
accepted view: namely that clinical insights could and should 
be adapted to the requirements of foreign and military policy. 
Delicate challenges in the sphere of domestic policy elicited 
similar perspectives on cities and urban disturbances more 
than twenty years later. The Kerner Commission's research 
effort included analyses of cities as diseased entities and 
riots as psychopathological symptoms which, not surprisingly, 
concluded with recommendations for urban treatment.

For their part, many clinicians during this period came 
to believe that their professional commitment to cultivating 
individual mental health required them to become social 
planners and political activists engaged in the policy-making
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process. This belief was the essence of community mental 
health, a movement spearheaded by professional organizations 
like the Group for the Advancement of Psychiatry, known for 
championing an array of activist, liberal solutions in the 
name of clinical social responsibility. Numerous individual 
careers progressed from rescuing troubled individuals to 
mapping public policy, a move that appeared logical and 
necessary in a society showing symptoms of social strain and 
even sickness. For example, psychiatrist John Spiegel, a 
clinician involved in the treatment of war neurosis during 
World War II, could be found two decades later directing the 
Lemberg Center for the Study of Violence at Brandeis 
University, a hub of policy-oriented investigations into the 
causes of civil disturbance. What could be done, after all, 
about individual or family well-being in ghettos if one 
ignored dilapidated housing, wretched schools, and a climate 
of material impoverishment and spiritual despair?

The historical chronologies of clinical and policy- 
oriented experts also paralleled each other during this 
period. Clinicians derived long-lasting benefits from World 
War II, when their fervent efforts to maintain the military's 
mental balance underscored yet again the salience of morale. 
Programs that screened, diagnosed, and treated millions of 
individual soldiers helped to turn subjectivity into an 
essential ingredient of successful war-making, just as 
psychological warfare and attitude research, designed for
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application to entire populations, had done. All of their 
wartime accomplishments were lavishly rewarded after 1945, in 
the tangible form of public financial support for professional 
training and research and in the less tangible form of 
enhanced popular prestige, which increased private demand for 
services and advice.

In sum, this dissertation has described a metamorphosis 
in ideas about change: how it was to be most effectively 
conceived, planned, and administered. It has also attempted to 
illuminate a number of the historical circumstances that 
produced that metamorphosis. As they gained public stature and 
ambition in the years after 1940, psychological experts 
claimed increasingly broad authority to understand and alter 
the conditions of human behavior and experience. Some 
occupations gravitated toward persons, others toward 
populations. Enveloped in world war and Cold War, determined 
to reveal the sources of racial hostility and the logic of 
gender identity, it is hardly surprising that almost all of 
them concentrated on the intersections between self and 
society.

Experts charged with managing populations felt they had 
no choice but to navigate the murky depths of the interior 
psyche in order to accomplish their goals. Experts moved to 
aid suffering individuals resolved that only social 
alterations could alleviate pain and facilitate growth. Thus 
did the concerns of behavioral science and clinical healing
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merge, complicating the meaning of social engineering and 
personal liberation alike. Adding the individual psyche to the 
targets of public policy expanded policy's reach and redefined 
government as a process in which subjectivity was implicated 
and altered. Making clinicians accountable for environments 
conducive to mental health and happiness drastically extended 
the psychotherapeutic frontier by implying that society itself 
was in dire need of help.

Developments such as these offer fresh vantage points 
from which to view postwar history in .the United States and 
insights into some of its characteristic features: the
blurring of public and private boundaries, the overlap between 
political culture and cultural politics, the anxious standoff 
between self and society. Psychological experts not only 
linked personal and social change. They suggested that the 
points of contact merited political scrutiny - and government 
action, a proposition that transformed subjectivity into a 
potential resource and obstacle in public life. Because human 
psychology was an enigma— amenable to probing investigation 
one moment but allergic to it the next*— experts with the 
authority to fathom and guide it were crucial to the future of 
democracy.

Does the rise of psychology herald a new chapter in the 
evolution of humanism or merely indicate that Big Brother is 
bright enough to arrive cloaked in the rhetoric of 
enlightenment and health? If differentiating these
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possibilities appears a perplexing task, that only suggests 
that the relationship of psychological knowledge to political 
power, which has had varied and paradoxical consequences in 
the past, will continue to present a host of thorny 
contradictions. The history of psychological expertise 
explored here is consequential not because it offers 
reassurance that freedom and control are entirely different 
things, but because it shows that they are not.
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NOTES TO CHAPTER 12

1. George A. Miller, "Psychology as a Means of Promoting Human 
Welfare," American Psychologist 24 (December 1969):1074.
2. Miller, "Psychology as a Means of Promoting Human Welfare," 
1065.
3. Miller, "Psychology as a Means of Promoting Human Welfare,";:C6 5.
4. Miller's address, for example, took place during the first 
meeting of the APA ever to be devoted entirely to "Psychology 
and the Problems of Society," a programmatic decision that 
resulted from the activities of the Ad Hoc Committee of 
Psychologists for Social Responsibility before and during the 
1968 meeting in San Francisco. In 1968, the Ad Hoc Committee 
proposed moving the 1969 meeting out of Chicago, where it had 
already been scheduled, to protest the police actions against 
demonstrators at the Democratic National Convention. Their 
proposal succeeded and the APA Council of Representatives 
voted to move the 1969 meeting to Washington, DC. The Ad Hoc 
Committee then formed a new organization, American 
Psychologists for Social Action, and advocated that the 
relationship between psychology and society be the theme of 
the 1969 meeting. Although they succeeded here as well, 
Psychologists for Social Action organized a takeover of the 
session on "Psychology and Campus Issues," claiming that its 
radical agenda had been both ignored and co-opted. In addition 
to Miller's address, the official record of the conference 
includes both harsh criticisms and visionary statements from 
radicals about psychologists as social change agents capable 
of exacerbating and ameliorating a wide range of social 
problems. See Frances F. Korten, Stuart W. Cook, and John I. 
Lacey, eds., Psychology and the Problems of Society, 
Washington, DC: American Psychological Association, 1970.
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